

Protecting and improving the nation's health

Rapid Review to Update Evidence for the Healthy Child Programme 0–5









WARWICK MEDICAL

About Public Health England

Public Health England exists to protect and improve the nation's health and wellbeing, and reduce health inequalities. It does this through world-class science, knowledge and intelligence, advocacy, partnerships and the delivery of specialist public health services. PHE is an operationally autonomous executive agency of the Department of Health.

Public Health England Wellington House 133-155 Waterloo Road London SE1 8UG Tel: 020 7654 8000 www.gov.uk/phe Twitter: @PHE_uk Facebook: www.facebook.com/PublicHealthEngland

© Crown copyright 2015

You may re-use this information (excluding logos) free of charge in any format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence v3.0. To view this licence, visit OGL or email psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk. Where we have identified any third party copyright information you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned. Any enquiries regarding this publication should be sent to [insert email address].

Published March 2015 PHE publications gateway number: 2014716

Authors

Nick Axford (1), Jane Barlow (2), Jane Coad (3), Anita Schrader-McMillan (2), Gretchen Bjornstad (1), Vashti Berry (4), Zoe Wrigley (1), Amy Goodwin (1), Cassandra Ohlson (1), Shreya Sonthalia (1), Alex Toft (3), Laura Whybra (1) and Tom Wilkinson (1)

(1) Dartington Social Research Unit

(2) Warwick Medical School, University of Warwick

(3) Centre for Children and Families Applied Research (CCFAR), Coventry University(4) Plymouth University Peninsula Schools of Medicine & Dentistry, and NIHR CLAHRC South West Peninsula.

Acknowledgements

As authors we would like to thank everyone who has contributed in some way during the process of researching and writing this report. We are particularly grateful to Ann Hoskins with support from Alison Burton for leading the process from start to finish. We would also like to thank all members of the expert group convened by Public Health England and other colleagues who commented on drafts of the report: Cheryll Adams, Obi Amadi, Sandra Anglin, Marian Bakermans-Kranenburg, Linda Bauld, Jacqueline Barnes, Helen Bedford, Kate Billingham, Mitch Blair, Tracey Bywater, Martin Dockrell, Helen Duncan, David Elliman, Alan Emond, Gene Feder, Leon Feinstein, Brian Ferguson, Peter Fonagy, Sabrina Fuller, Hilary Garratt, Jacque Gerrard, Vivette Glover, Jenny Godson, Ron Gray, Catherine Gregson, Jean Gross, Sunjai Gupta, Lynne Hall, Birte Harlev Lam, Louise Howard, Femmie Juffer, Denise Kendrick, James Law, Jo Lawton, Louis Levy, Geoff Lindsay, David Low, Mary Malone, Sandra Mathers, Edward Melhuish, Clare Messenger, Donna Molloy, Antony Morgan, Pamela Naylor, Mary Newburn, Lorraine Radford, Paul Ramchandani, Sue Roulstone, Debra Salmon, Heema Shukla, Fiona Smith, Jez Stannard, Carolyn Summerbell, Ailsa Swarbrick, Justin Varney, Jane Verity, Pauline Watts, Jason Wood and Charlotte Wright. It goes without saying that we alone are responsible for what is written and therefore any errors or omissions.

March 2015

Contents

About Public Health England	2
Authors	3
Acknowledgements	3
Contents	4
Summary	7
Introduction	7
Maternal mental health	9
Smoking	12
Drugs and alcohol	15
Intimate partner violence	17
Preparation and support with childbirth and the transition to parenthood	20
Attachment	22
Parenting support	24
Keeping safe	26
Nutrition and obesity prevention	29
Oral health	32
Promotion of child development, including speech, language and communication	35
Implementation issues	38
Economic analysis	39
Research recommendations	40
1. Introduction	44
Background	44
Aim of review	45
Methods	46
Order of what follows	48
2. Maternal mental health	49
Antenatal	49
Postnatal	54
Identifying families in need of additional support	59
Implementation issues	60
Workforce skills and training	61
3. Smoking	62
Antenatal	62
Postnatal	65
Identifying families in need of additional support	66
Implementation issues	67
Workforce skills and training	69
4. Drugs and alcohol	70
Antenatal	70
Perinatal (ie ante and postnatal components)	72
Postnatal	74
Identifying families in need of additional support	75

5.	Implementation issues Workforce skills and training Intimate partner violence	75 75 77
	Prevention and identification/screening for Intimate Partner Violence (IPV) Interventions to support women at high risk of IPV during pregnancy and after the child's	
	birth Preventing further IPV and the adverse consequences of IPV	80 81
	Interventions for perpetrators of IPV	82
	Identifying families in need of additional support	84
	Implementation issues Workforce skills and training	85 86
6	Preparation and support for childbirth and the transition to parenthood	88
0.	Antenatal	88
	Postnatal	94
	Identifying families in need of additional support	94
	Implementation issues	94
7	Workforce skills and training Attachment	95 96
1.		
	Antenatal programmes Postnatal programmes	96 96
	Identifying families in need of additional support	100
	Implementation issues	100
	Workforce skills and training	101
8	Additional primary studies Parenting support	101 109
0.		
	Antenatal Postnatal	109 109
	Identifying families in need of additional support	117
	Implementation issues	117
	Workforce skills and training	118 118
q	Additional primary studies Keeping safe	129
0.		129
	Antenatal Postnatal	129
	Identifying families in need of additional support	137
	Implementation issues	139
10	Workforce skills and training	141 142
I). Nutrition and obesity prevention	
	Antenatal Postnatal	142 144
	Identifying families in need of additional support	156
	Implementation issues	157
	Workforce skills and training	160
1.	Additional primary studies . Oral health	161 166
•	Antenatal	169
		109

Postnatal (includes some perinatal)	169
Identifying families with additional needs	179
Implementation issues	180
Workforce skills and training	182
12. Promotion of child development, including speech, language and communication	ion 184
Antenatal	184
Postnatal	184
Identifying families with additional needs	190
Implementation issues	191
Workforce skills and training	192
Additional primary studies	193
13. Implementation issues	199
Key themes	199
Identifying families with additional needs	200
Matching needs and services	202
Reaching the 'hard to reach'	202
Working with families, and family readiness to change	203
Practitioner motivation and readiness to change	204
Fidelity	205
Workforce development	205
14. Economic analysis	205
The effects of short-term outcomes on longer-term outcomes	208
Monetary benefits deriving from short-term outcomes	209
References	215
Systematic reviews included	215
NICE guidance referred to (* indicates item is in Appendix B)	227
Primary studies reviewed for Chapter 7 on attachment	229
Primary studies reviewed for Chapter 8 on parenting support	230
Primary studies reviewed for Chapter 10 on obesity prevention for 0-3s	231
Primary studies reviewed for Chapter 12 on speech, language and communicat	ion
interventions	233
Other references	234

Summary

Introduction

The Healthy Child Programme (HCP) is the key universal public health service for improving the health and wellbeing of children through health and development reviews, health promotion, parenting support, screening and immunisation programmes. The current programme for 0-5 year-olds is based on the evidence available at the time of the last update of the HCP 0-5 years in 2009. As local authorities take on the commissioning of the HCP 0-5 years and its delivery via the universal health visiting service, it is important that it is underpinned by the latest evidence.

The purpose of this rapid review is therefore to update the evidence. Specifically, the aim is to synthesise relevant systematic review level evidence about 'what works' in key areas: parental mental health; smoking; alcohol/drug misuse; intimate partner violence; preparation and support for childbirth and the transition to parenthood; attachment; parenting support; unintentional injury in the home; safety from abuse and neglect; nutrition and obesity prevention; and speech, language and communication. In addition, the review seeks to draw out key messages in relation to:

- identifying families in need of additional support; the delivery/effective implementation of interventions at the programme/service level and individual practitioner level
- workforce skills and training
- the economic value/cost benefits of the HCP, including both health and wider societal costs

The rapid review includes systematic review level evidence published from 2008 to mid-2014, and focuses on promotion, universal, selective, and indicated interventions. Searches for primary evidence (notably randomised controlled trials (RCTs) were also undertaken on four outcomes where it was considered that significant new data had been published since the most recent systematic review: obesity prevention for 0-3 year-olds; attachment; parenting support; and speech, language and communication. The study only included reviews published in English and did not include the following:

- aspects of the HCP that will continue to be commissioned by NHS England (ie immunisation/vaccination and screening programmes)
- the HCP delivered during pregnancy by midwives that is commissioned by clinical commissioning groups (except where there is new evidence regarding the interface between the health visiting services and the midwifery services, especially in relation to pre-delivery visits by the health visitor and handover between the services)

- targeted programmes that are delivered in conjunction with health visitors but not necessarily led by them (eg families involved in multi-agency interventions in relation to safeguarding)
- the Family Nurse Partnership programme

An additional focused search was undertaken to identify relevant papers in relation to implementation, identifying families in need of additional support and workforce skills and training. With the exception of the four outcome areas identified above, the review does not include evaluations of interventions that have not yet been synthesised in systematic reviews. The review also excludes systematic reviews that do not address effectiveness.

In order to identify relevant systematic reviews, relevant databases were searched, including those of key organisations (eg Cochrane Collaboration, NICE, EPPI Centre, Campbell Collaboration) and key electronic health, social science and education databases (eg PubMed, PsychInfo, CINAHL). The following inclusion criteria were used: study design (systematic reviews and reviews of reviews); years (2008 to circa July 2014); outcomes (related to the list above); and population (children aged 0-5 and/or parents/carers, and focusing on promotion, universal, selective and indicated interventions). A similar procedure operated in the search for primary studies, except that the timeframe was 2009 to circa November 2014. In both cases the standard searches were supplemented with other sources.

Suitably qualified and trained reviewers reviewed studies that met the inclusion criteria in order to extract key information and critically appraise study quality (different forms were used for the systematic reviews and primary studies respectively). Reviews were checked for accuracy and consistency. Experts were consulted to ensure that the search had identified the main relevant studies, and to review the critical appraisal and interpretation of findings in order to ensure that the results presented accurately reflect the available evidence.

The review includes evidence from 160 systematic reviews. A further 50 RCTs were included as part of the primary reviews.

The economic analysis is based on a review of the systematic reviews conducted by the Washington State Institute for Public Policy that analyse the effects of short-term outcomes in the 0-5 age range on longer-term outcomes. These reviews inform cost-benefit analyses of discrete interventions. For interventions that focus on 0-5 year-olds for which the Social Research Unit has conducted cost-benefit analysis, the report provides information about whether effects on short-term outcomes result in monetary benefits in the longer term.

The summaries below summarise key messages from the research for each topic and indicate whether this is new evidence in relation to the earlier review of the evidence (Barlow et al 2008). Where relevant, reference is made to NICE guidance, which contains systematically-developed recommendations based on the best available evidence. A brief overview of areas for further research is also provided at the end.

Maternal mental health

Identification of ante/postnatal anxiety and depression

The NICE guidance on antenatal and postnatal mental health (NICE 2014a, guideline CG192), which is based on a series of systematic reviews, recommends that at the first contact with primary care or the booking visit, and all contacts after, the health visitor and other healthcare professionals who have regular contact with a woman in pregnancy and the postnatal period (first year after birth) should consider asking the two Whooley depression identification questions and the GAD-2 as part of a general discussion about her mental health and wellbeing and using the EPDS or the PHQ-9 as part of monitoring. [NEW]

Identification of severe mental illness and alcohol/substance dependency

NICE (2014a) recommends that a woman's first contact with services in pregnancy and the postnatal period should also include identification of severe mental illness. If alcohol misuse is suspected, the Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT) should be used as an identification tool in line with recommendation 1.2.1.4 of the guideline on alcohol-use disorders and preventing harmful drinking (NICE guideline CG115) [NEW], and if drug misuse is suspected, the practitioner should follow the recommendations on identification and assessment in section 1.2 of the guideline on psychosocial interventions for drug misuse (NICE guideline CG51). [NEW]

Prevention of antenatal/postnatal depression

There is currently insufficient evidence of the benefits of feedback during ultrasound and a variety of alternative therapies in preventing maternal anxiety or stress during pregnancy.

Women who receive a psychosocial or psychological intervention during pregnancy or the post-partum period that is designed to prevent postnatal depression are significantly less likely to develop postpartum depression compared with those who receive standard care. Promising interventions include interpersonal psychotherapy, intensive home visiting by professionals, and peer-led telephone support (although evidence on the latter is inconsistent). Interventions that are not supported by the evidence currently (ie evidence of no impact, or uncertain evidence) include antenatal classes that address postnatal depression, lay-based home visiting, and in-hospital psychological debriefing. Group-based parenting programmes can improve a number of aspects of maternal mental health, including depression and anxiety, although they are not recommended as primary treatments for these conditions.

Treatment of antenatal/postnatal depression

NICE (2014a) recommends that women with persistent subthreshold depressive symptoms, or mild to moderate depression, in pregnancy or the postnatal period should be offered facilitated self-help [NEW], and that where women with a history of severe depression initially present with mild depression in pregnancy or the postnatal period, a TCA¹, SSRI² or (S)NRI³ should be considered. [NEW]

For a woman with moderate or severe depression in pregnancy or the postnatal period, options should include a high-intensity psychological intervention, for example, cognitive behaviour therapy (CBT); or a TCA, SSRI or (S)NRI; or a high-intensity psychological intervention in combination with medication. [NEW]

Evidence from reviews of interventions other than pharmacological, psychosocial and psychological for treating antenatal/postnatal depression is inconclusive, and does not permit recommendations for depression-specific acupuncture, maternal massage, bright light therapy, or omega-3 fatty acids to treat antenatal depression.

There is no evidence to support the use of group CBT, exercise interventions, or omega-3 fatty acids for the treatment of postnatal depression.

Treatment of antenatal/postnatal anxiety

NICE (2014a) recommends that a woman with persistent subthreshold symptoms of anxiety in pregnancy or the postnatal period should be offered facilitated self-help. This should consist of the use of CBT-based self-help materials over 2-3 months with support (either face to face or by telephone) for a total of 2-3 hours over 6 sessions. [NEW]

Women with anxiety disorders in pregnancy or the postnatal period should be offered a low-intensity psychological intervention (for example, facilitated self-help) or a high-intensity psychological intervention (for example, CBT) as initial treatment in line with

¹ Tricyclic antidepressants (TCA)

² Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor (SSRI)

³ Serotonin and norepinephrine reuptake inhibitors (SNRIs)

the recommendations set out in the NICE guideline for the specific mental health problem. [NEW]

Treatment of other mental health problems

NICE (2014a) also makes a range of recommendations for women with eating disorders, alcohol and drug dependency (see section below on 'Drugs and alcohol'), and severe mental illness in pregnancy and the postnatal period.

The mother-baby relationship

NICE (2014a) recommends that the nature of the mother-baby relationship should be assessed, including verbal interaction, emotional sensitivity and physical care, at all postnatal contacts. Practitioners should discuss any concerns that the woman has about her relationship with her baby and provide information and treatment for identified mental health problems. [NEW]

Practitioners are recommended to consider further intervention to improve the motherbaby relationship if any problems in the relationship have not resolved. [NEW]

Identifying families in need of additional support

See section above on the identification of mental health problems.

Implementation issues

Midwives and health visitors are in a key position to educate and support women about mental health and wellbeing, and to identify women at risk.

NICE (2014a) recommends that all interventions for mental health problems in pregnancy and the postnatal period are delivered by competent practitioners. Psychological and psychosocial interventions should be based on the relevant treatment manual(s), which should guide the structure and duration of the intervention. Practitioners should consider using competence frameworks developed from the relevant treatment manual(s) and for all interventions practitioners should: receive regular high-quality supervision; use routine outcome measures and ensure that the woman is involved in reviewing the efficacy of the treatment; and engage in monitoring and evaluation of treatment adherence and practitioner competence – for example, by using video and audio tapes, and external audit and scrutiny where appropriate. [NEW]

NICE (2014a) also recommends that managers and senior healthcare professionals responsible for perinatal mental health services (including those working in maternity

and primary care services) should ensure that there are clearly specified care pathways so that all primary and secondary healthcare professionals involved in the care of women during pregnancy and the postnatal period know how to access assessment and treatment

Further, interventions for mental health problems in pregnancy and the postnatal period should be provided within a stepped-care model of service delivery in line with recommendation 1.5.1.3 of the guideline on common mental health disorders (NICE guideline CG123). [NEW]

Workforce skills and training

NICE (2014a) guidelines recommend that all healthcare professionals providing assessment and interventions for mental health problems in pregnancy and the postnatal period should understand the variations in their presentation and course at these times, how these variations affect treatment, and the context in which they are assessed and treated (for example, maternity services, health visiting and mental health services). [NEW]

Many psychological and psychosocial interventions to improve maternal mental health and wellbeing in the perinatal period require additional training of midwives and health visitors, but no intervention can currently be definitively recommended in clinical practice. It would therefore be premature to consider introducing any of the identified interventions into midwifery training and practice.

Smoking

Antenatal

Psychosocial interventions during pregnancy can increase the proportion of women who stop smoking in late pregnancy, and reduce low birthweight and preterm births. Incentive-based interventions show the largest effect, although caution is needed, because they were only effective with intensive delivery and studies were in the US.

Financial incentives to promote non-smoking during pregnancy show promise, and may meet the treatment needs of socio-economically disadvantaged women and heavy smokers. [NEW]

There is insufficient evidence to assess the efficacy, safety, or impact on birth outcomes of nicotine replacement therapy (NRT) when used to promote smoking cessation during pregnancy.

The provision to pregnant women of feedback on its own (ie not in conjunction with other strategies, such as counselling) about the effects of smoking on the unborn child and on their own health is not effective in smoking cessation.

Proactive telephone counselling is effective in helping to reduce smoking in smokers who seek help from quitlines.

Self-help smoking cessation interventions for pregnant smokers appear to be effective but it is unclear whether more sophisticated and intensive approaches increase intervention effectiveness. [NEW]

A review of smoking cessation relapse prevention interventions found no effect overall or by type or timing for behavioural relapse prevention interventions for pregnant or postpartum women.

The evidence for the efficacy of interventions to establish smoke-free homes in pregnancy and in the neonatal period is inconclusive.

Specific behavioural change components within effective behavioural smoking cessation interventions during pregnancy include: the provision of rewards based on smoking cessation; utilising carbon monoxide (CO) measures; facilitating relapse prevention (helping the smoker understand how lapses occur and how they lead to relapse and to develop specific strategies for preventing lapses or avoiding lapses turning into relapse); information on consequences of smoking and cessation; facilitating problem-solving; identifying relapse triggers; goal setting; assessing current and past smoking behaviour; assessing readiness to quit; appropriate written materials; and facilitating social support. [NEW]

Postnatal

There is insufficient evidence to recommend one strategy over another to reduce the prevalence or level of children's environmental tobacco smoke exposure. [NEW]

A review of postpartum lifestyle interventions that may impact on modifiable cardiovascular risk factors found that half of the smoking cessation and relapse prevention interventions identified were effective. These included (i) office-based advice, education and discussion from a doctor postpartum, and (ii) home and telephone counselling interventions based on motivational interviewing techniques. [NEW]

Identifying families with additional needs

The NICE guidance on quitting smoking in pregnancy and following childbirth (NICE 2010a, guideline PH26) recommends that pregnancy clinics implement routine Carbon

Monoxide (CO) testing to help identify women who smoke. All current smokers and those who stopped in the previous two weeks should be referred to NHS Stop Smoking services, as should those with a CO reading of 7 ppm or above, and light or infrequent smokers even if they register a lower reading (eg 3 ppm). [NEW]

In addition, NICE (2010a) recommends that health visitors and other health professionals (eg GPs, family nurses) should use any meeting to ask women who are pregnant if they smoke and, if they do, to advise them to stop, explain how NHS Stop Smoking can help and make a referral to the service (with consent). [NEW]

Women who quit smoking during pregnancy may demonstrate high rates of relapse after pregnancy, and consequently may need additional support.

Implementation issues

Barriers to the implementation of smoking cessation interventions in healthcare settings include healthcare professionals having different perceptions of their respective role in smoking cessation and negative perceptions about intervention efficacy.

NICE (2010a) recommends that NHS Stop Smoking Service specialist advisers should undertake a range of activities, including discussing the benefits of smoking cessation for the mother and child, offering personalised information, advice and support throughout pregnancy and beyond, and regularly monitor the woman's smoking status. [NEW]

Workforce and training

Based on evidence that professionals often perceive themselves to have limited knowledge and skills to deliver effective smoking cessation interventions, NICE (2010a) recommends that midwives who deliver intensive stop-smoking interventions (one-to-one or group support) should be trained to the same level as specialist NHS Stop Smoking advisers (and receive ongoing support). Health visitors and other health professionals (including midwives) should understand: the risks of smoking to women and children / unborn babies; the significant role of partners; and what NHS Stop Smoking Services provide and how to make a referral to them. [NEW]

An assessment of the presence of effective behavioural change techniques within English Stop Smoking services concluded that only a limited number were used in practice. [NEW]

Drugs and alcohol

Antenatal

Antenatal education

See section below on 'Preparation and support for childbirth and the transition to parenthood'.

Brief interventions⁴

NICE (2014a) guidance on antenatal and postnatal mental health recommends that if hazardous drug or alcohol misuse is identified in pregnancy or the postnatal period, the woman should be referred or offered brief interventions in line with section 1.3.1 of the guideline on psychosocial interventions for drug misuse (NICE 2007b, guideline CG51) or the guideline on alcohol-use disorders and preventing harmful drinking (NICE 2010b, guideline PH24). These brief interventions typically provide information and advice, and seek to motivate participants to change their behaviour (eg covering potential harms of their behaviour, reasons to change, barriers to change, strategies, setting goals).

Psychosocial / psychological interventions⁵

NICE (2014a) further recommends that if harmful or dependent drug or alcohol misuse is identified in pregnancy or the postnatal period, the woman should be referred to a specialist substance misuse service for advice and treatment. This may entail the use of psychosocial or psychological interventions (it may also require other forms of treatment, including assisted alcohol withdrawal and detoxification).

NICE (2007b) states that a range of psychosocial interventions are effective in treating drug misuse, including contingency management, behavioural couples therapy for drug-specific problems, and various evidence-based psychological interventions, such as CBT, for common comorbid mental health problems.

For harmful levels of drinking and mild alcohol misuse, NICE guidance on the diagnosis, assessment and management of harmful drinking and alcohol dependence (NICE 2011, guideline CG115) recommends the use of psychological interventions (eg cognitive behavioural therapies, behavioural therapies or social network and environment-based therapies) focused specifically on alcohol-related cognitions, behaviour, problems, and social networks. For harmful drinkers and people with mild alcohol dependence who have a regular partner who is willing to participate in treatment, behavioural couple's therapy is recommended.

⁴ The evidence in this category is not specific to women in pregnancy or the postnatal period.

⁵ The evidence in this category is not specific to women in pregnancy or the postnatal period.

[For pregnant women who are dependent on alcohol or opioids, it is important to note that NICE (2014a) recommends offering assisted alcohol withdrawal and detoxification respectively.]

Integrated and non-integrated interventions

There is some evidence that both integrated (eg comprehensive services that address substance abuse as well as maternal and child wellbeing through prenatal services, parenting programmes, child care, and/or other child-centred services in a centralised setting) and non-integrated (eg standalone substance treatment) programmes can improve some birth outcomes for infants of women who have substance misuse problems during pregnancy. Integrated programmes showed a small improvement in parenting, but not on child protection outcomes. [NEW]

There is some evidence that substance abuse programmes integrated with onsite pregnancy, child or parenting services are effective in reducing maternal substance use, but no evidence that they are more effective at reducing substance use than standalone interventions. [NEW]

Postnatal

Brief interventions As above.

Psychosocial interventions As above.

Home visiting

There is little evidence for the effectiveness of home visiting interventions that address substance misuse during the postnatal period.

Integrated programmes As above.

Identifying families in need of additional support

NICE (2014a) guidance on antenatal and postnatal mental health recommends that if alcohol misuse is suspected, the Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT) should be used as an identification tool in line with recommendation 1.2.1.4 of the guideline on alcohol-use disorders (NICE 2011, guideline CG115). [NEW]

NICE (2014a) further recommends that if drug misuse is suspected, the recommendations on identification and assessment in section 1.2 of the guideline on psychosocial interventions for drug misuse (NICE 2007b, guideline CG51) should be

used. This involves asking questions about drug misuse (the nature of the questions depends on the setting), making an assessment and agreeing a care plan, and using biological testing as part of a comprehensive assessment of drug misuse.

Implementation

NICE (2007b) guidance on psychosocial interventions for drug misuse states that staff should discuss with people who misuse drugs whether to involve their families and carers in assessment and treatment plans, and to support families as appropriate.

Workforce skills and training

NICE (2007b) states that all interventions for people who misuse drugs should be delivered by staff who are competent in delivering the intervention and who receive appropriate supervision.

NICE (2010b) guidance on alcohol misuse states that managers of NHS-commissioned services should ensure that staff have enough time and resources to carry out screening and brief intervention work effectively, and that staff have access to recognised, evidence-based packs.

Intimate partner violence

Prevention and identification of Intimate Partner Violence (IPV)

There is insufficient evidence on the benefit of interventions to justify universal screening for intimate partner violence in healthcare settings.

While screening programmes increased screening, disclosure and identification rates, referrals to specialist agencies and services did not increase. There is no evidence that screening impacts on levels of violence or positive health outcomes.

Self-administered screening instruments were more likely to encourage disclosure than face-to-face screening interviews. It was not possible to identify any particular screening tool as more effective at identification than another, given the variability in studies.

Prevention and screening efforts for female genital mutilation (FGM) are best framed in relation to benefits for women's health, rather than opposing traditional practices or beliefs about women's rights. Training local healthcare staff may be beneficial if developed and sustained. [NEW]

The NICE guidance on domestic violence and abuse (NICE 2014b, PH50) reported that while insufficient evidence was found to recommend screening or routine enquiry within healthcare settings, routine enquiry is viewed as best practice by some professionals. The review of evidence underpinning the NICE (2014b) guidance found insufficient evidence for the efficacy of primary prevention programmes relating to IPV.

Interventions to support pregnant women at high risk of IPV

The evidence supports the use of multi-session psychological therapy, based on CBT, during pregnancy for women who at risk or who have experienced IPV. Women who receive such support are less likely to have recurrent episodes of abuse compared to those receiving standard care. [NEW]

Perinatal HV programmes that screen for IPV can identify significant numbers of cases, but are unlikely to reduce IPV and improve maternal and infant health unless effective interventions are implemented.

Intensive advocacy may be effective in reducing physical violence for women leaving shelters two years later but not within the first year. There is insufficient evidence to support less intensive advocacy interventions.

There is no evidence to support interventions to respond to pregnant women who have experienced FGM. Alternative evaluation designs should be considered. [NEW]

Preventing further IPV and the adverse consequences of IPV

There is evidence for the effectiveness a range of different types of intervention concerned with preventing IPV, or re-abuse, and the adverse consequences of IPV (eg for parent mental health). These include advocacy services, skill building, counselling, therapy, and multi-component interventions. [NEW]

NICE (2014b) recommends that practitioners in specialist domestic and sexual violence services should provide all those currently (or recently) affected by domestic violence and abuse with advocacy and advice services tailored to their level of risk and specific needs. It further recommends that practitioners in primary, mental health and related care services should provide people who experience domestic violence and abuse and have a mental health condition with evidence-based treatment for that condition.

There is evidence for the effectiveness of single component therapeutic interventions aimed at the mother and child (including young children) in improving child behaviour, mother-child attachment and stress and trauma-related symptoms in mothers. [NEW]

NICE (2014b) recommends providing specialist domestic violence and abuse services for children affected by domestic violence and abuse, matching the support to the child's developmental stage and seeking to address the emotional, psychological and physical harms arising from a child or young person being affected by domestic violence and abuse, as well as their safety.

Group-based interventions for perpetrators of IPV

There is insufficient evidence to draw clear conclusions about the effectiveness of CBT with men who had physically abused their female partner.

A review of a broader range of interventions, including CBT, psychoeducational and pro-feminist (Duluth) models, found a number of positive outcomes but was unable to attribute these results to particular intervention programmes.

The effectiveness of perpetrator programmes is largely limited to an assessment of their impact on criminal justice outcomes, such as arrest, assault and aggression. There is scope to extend evaluation work to include other measures of behaviour change.

NICE (2014b) recommends that health and wellbeing boards and commissioners who commission perpetrator interventions should commission and evaluate tailored interventions for people who perpetrate domestic violence and abuse in accordance with national standards.

Identifying families in need of additional support

NICE (2014b) recommends that trained staff in antenatal, postnatal, reproductive care, sexual health, alcohol or drug misuse, mental health, children's and vulnerable adults' services ask service users whether they have experienced domestic violence and abuse. This should be a routine part of good clinical practice, even where there are no indicators of such violence and abuse.

Implementation issues

NICE (2014b) recommends that practitioners in specialist domestic and sexual violence services should provide all those currently (or recently) affected by domestic violence and abuse with advocacy and advice services tailored to their level of risk and specific needs. The support should be offered (although not necessarily delivered) in settings where people may be identified or may disclose that domestic violence and abuse is occurring.

Workforce skills and training

NICE (2014b) recommends that frontline staff in all services are trained to recognise the indicators of domestic violence and abuse and can ask relevant questions to help people disclose their past or current experiences of such violence or abuse.

NICE (2014b) further recommends that health and social care professionals are trained in how to respond to domestic violence and abuse. Health visitors and various other professionals (eg GPs, children's centre workers) should be trained to ask about domestic violence and abuse in a way that makes it easier for people to disclose it. Health visitors with additional domestic violence and abuse training should be trained to provide an initial response that includes risk identification and assessment, safety planning and continued liaison with specialist support services.

Preparation and support with childbirth and the transition to parenthood

Antenatal education

Although there is insufficient evidence to show that the techniques taught in traditional childbirth classes can reduce pain in labour, there is evidence that participation in such classes can increase satisfaction with the birth experience. [NEW]

For antenatal education there is: no evidence of impact on low birthweight; limited evidence of impact on parental health behaviours, including personal responsibility for healthcare, exercise, and nutrition; and no evidence of impact on the onset of depression, but some evidence to show that group-based social support, including antenatal preparation for parenthood classes, can be effective in supporting women with sub-threshold symptoms of depression and anxiety. Antenatal group work which has an interactive component and involves local experienced breastfeeders as volunteers is among a range of effective interventions to support the initiation and continuation of breastfeeding.

No studies were found for the effectiveness of group-based antenatal education involving drug-dependent pregnant women.

There is limited evidence (from three studies, including one RCT) of the effectiveness of multimodal programmes for adolescent parents that included a combination of nurse home visiting and/or enhanced Doula programmes with group-based social support.

Parents from minority ethnic groups value information about potential conflicts that may arise between cultural mores and messages communicated in antenatal classes. Limited evidence has found that parents from some minority ethnic groups also value the opportunity to attend classes in community-based settings rather than city centre hospitals. [NEW]

While there are numerous studies highlighting the increased health and mental health risks to women in prison, there is limited research on antenatal preparation for this vulnerable population.

Antenatal preparation for parenthood programmes

Antenatal programmes that focus on the transition to parenthood in high-risk couples and aim to alleviate pressures on the couple's relationship are effective in reducing relationship deterioration and strengthening parenting roles after the birth of a first child. The strongest effect is for home-based interventions for couples with multiple difficulties, so since they are expensive they are recommended as part of a stepped care approach (ie moving from practice-based assessment and advice to more intensive support). [NEW]

Antenatal education for fathers

Review-level evidence of the impact of antenatal classes on men's preparation for their partner's labour, birth, and early fatherhood, shows that fathers-to-be benefit from participation in adjunctive, men-only sessions within standard antenatal classes, and that adolescent fathers benefit from participation in men-only preparation for fatherhood groups.

Identifying families with additional needs

Psychoeducation for the transition to parenthood might only be necessary for couples assessed as being high-risk for future adjustment problems, suggesting that a stepped care approach is warranted.

Implementation issues

There is a wide range of formats for the delivery of antenatal preparation for childbirth and parenthood. Care needs to be taken to provide support that is accessible and attractive to expectant parents in higher-risk groups (eg teenage mothers) and in minority groups. Qualitative studies with fathers show that men value preparation for parenthood that includes a focus on fatherhood, which may involve men only sessions or sessions led by experienced fathers.

A review of prenatal education that is designed to enhance couple relationship functioning or parenting, or to prevent relationship deterioration after the birth of a first

child, found that the best outcomes are achieved with programmes that are: designed for couples with high level of needs due to a combination of social, personal and relational difficulties; involve skills training; and are delivered in the couple's own home.

Workforce skills and training

The delivery of home visiting programmes by professional staff (usually nurses) produces more positive effects on parent and child outcomes than delivery by paraprofessionals or volunteers.

Attachment

Preparation for parenthood programmes

As above (section on 'Preparation and support for childbirth and the transition to parenthood').

Kangaroo Mother Care (KMC) and skin-to-skin care (SSC)

KMC in LBW infants can increase some measures of infant growth, breastfeeding, and mother-infant attachment.

Early SSC appears to benefit breastfeeding outcomes and cardio-respiratory stability, and decrease infant crying, with no apparent short- or long-term negative effects.

Infant massage

There is no evidence to support the use of infant massage on a population basis, [NEW] but some evidence to support its use with disadvantaged and depressed mothers of babies.

Mentalisation-based programmes

There is some evidence (from two RCTs) to suggest that mentalisation-based programmes are effective in reducing rapid subsequent childbearing, reducing the risk of child abuse, improving mental health, and improving maternal reflective functioning. [NEW]

Video-feedback

There is good evidence to suggest that video-feedback and Video-feedback Intervention to promote Positive Parenting (VIPP) can improve parental sensitivity and improve secure attachment. There is also evidence of improvement in both internalising and externalising problems in older children. VIPP can also improve emotional availability, child behaviour, and family environment. There is also evidence of improved attachment security in highly (but not moderately) irritable infants.

Home visiting programmes

There is evidence from one review supporting the use of home visiting to improve maternal behaviours, including sensitivity, and limited evidence to support its use with preterm infants.

Sensitivity-focused interventions for preterm infants

Evidence from two systematic reviews suggests that some brief sensitivity-focused interventions (eg Mother-Infant Transaction Programme; Nursing Systems Towards Effective Parenting-Preterm; Guided Interaction) may be effective in improving maternal sensitivity in mothers of preterm infants. [NEW]

Parent-infant/toddler psychotherapy

There is evidence from one systematic review to suggest that parent-infant/toddler psychotherapy can improve infant attachment security, and limited evidence from one RCT to show improvements in a range of aspects of child functioning in traumatised children (eg child depression, co-occurring diagnoses, child behaviour, maternal post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), and maternal depression). [NEW]

Attachment and Biobehavioural Catchup (ABC)

There is limited evidence (two RCTs) for ABC to show reduced negative affect expression, and higher levels of secure attachment and reduced disorganised attachment, although the findings for attachment were not sustained over time. [NEW]

Group-based programmes

There is limited evidence (one small RCT) to show that a group-based programme with adjunctive components can improve maternal depression and some aspects of parent-infant interaction. [NEW]

Identifying families in need of additional support

No specific issues were identified.

Implementation issues

One robust review concludes that the most effective programmes for promoting attachment are shorter in duration, provide direct services to the parent-child dyad, use interveners with professional qualifications, and assess parent-child interactions with free-play tasks.

Recent reviews on the promotion of attachment security in preterm infants recommend routine inclusion of psychosocial support for the infants' mother. One study found different effects among families of higher and lower educational groups, and recommends additional reinforcement sessions for mothers in lower educational groups.

Infant massage programmes are most effective with parents in the middle tier of need, and should not be used on their own with parents who are high risk. A total of 14 mechanisms need to be present to promote the likelihood of massage programmes being effective, including consistency of facilitator, small groups that are provided in appropriate settings, the teaching of infant cues, and opportunities for parental socialisation.

Workforce skills and training

International Association of Infant Massage (IAIM) training provides practitioners with better preparation to deliver infant massage training compared with other training programmes.

Parenting support

Preparation for parenthood programmes

As above (section on 'Preparation and support for childbirth and the transition to parenthood').

Kangaroo Mother Care (KMC) and skin-to-skin care (SSC)

As above (section on 'Attachment').

Parenting programmes

A review of targeted self-administered programmes for parents of children aged 2-9 years found that self-administered programmes led to outcomes similar to those achieved with more intensive therapist input. [NEW]

The evidence supports the use of targeted group-based parenting programmes to improve the emotional and behavioural adjustment of children aged 0-3 years and reduce conduct problems in that age-group. The relative effectiveness of different parenting programmes (eg group-based versus self-administered) requires more research.

There is also strong evidence to support the use of group-based parenting programmes, such as Incredible Years, to treat early signs of behavioural problems.

For children with or at high-risk of developing ADHD there is strong evidence for the effectiveness of behavioural interventions in reducing child behaviour problems.

There is evidence for the effectiveness of Stepping Stones Triple P as an intervention for improving child and parent outcomes in families of children with disabilities. [NEW]

There is some evidence that group-based parenting programmes targeting adolescent parents are effective in improving a number of aspects of parent-child interaction both in the short- and long-term, but further research is needed.

There is evidence that parent training interventions (including one-to-one, home-based, and small group) can improve the parenting knowledge and targeted skills of parents with intellectual disabilities/learning difficulties, and also improve child behaviour and health. However, there is a need for more and larger studies and for more evaluation of the impact on child outcomes and the generalisation of parenting skills.

Recent RCT studies – not included in the systematic reviews – provide further evidence for the impact of parenting programmes in terms of reducing behaviour problems. They also provide evidence for the effectiveness of individual or group-based parent training on reducing child maltreatment in families at risk, and for the positive impact on behaviour of parenting programmes that address specific challenges (eg 'fussy eating'/mealtime difficulties, and divorce). [NEW]

Postnatal education programmes

Behavioural interventions for infant sleep in the first six months have not been shown to decrease infant crying, prevent sleep and behavioural problems in later childhood, or protect against postnatal depression. In addition, behavioural interventions for infant sleep that are used during the first weeks and months are associated with unintended outcomes, including increased amounts of problem crying, premature cessation of breastfeeding, increased maternal anxiety, and, if the infant is required to sleep either day or night in a room separate from the caregiver, an increased risk of sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS). [NEW]

For older children, both family-based and pharmacological interventions that target sleep and eating problems are effective in the short term, but only systemic interventions have positive long-term effects on young children's sleep problems. [NEW]

Identifying families in need of additional support

One review of self-help parenting programmes found evidence to support the application of the Eyberg Child Behaviour Inventory in order to identify children with conduct disorders exceeding the clinical range. [NEW]

Implementation issues

The implementation programmes with fidelity is an important component of clinical effectiveness in relation to the use of behavioural and cognitive-behavioural group-based parenting programmes. Authorised workshops, a group leader certification/accreditation process, a detailed treatment manual, and checklists can all help achieve a high level of treatment fidelity.

Key barriers to engaging fathers in parenting programmes are: cultural (eg relevance to co-parents); institutional (eg how father-friendly the organisation is); professional (eg staff capabilities, attitudes); operational (eg disaggregation of data by sex); content (eg relevance to fathers); resource (eg sufficiency for implementing changes needed); and policy (eg clear recognition of co-parents in strategies, action plans). [NEW]

Workforce skills and training

Several included studies draw attention to the need to train practitioners in the delivery of manualised programmes.

Keeping safe

SIDS (sudden infant death syndrome)

Evidence for the impact of home monitoring systems on preventing SIDS is inconclusive owing to the dearth of studies with a comparison group and the difficulty of drawing conclusions from the cohort studies that have been conducted (eg owing to different inclusion criteria, and different types of device). However, observational studies of interventions show that advice on avoiding prone sleeping position and tobacco exposure markedly reduces the incidence of SIDS. [NEW] NICE guidance on postnatal care (NICE 2014c, guideline CG37) recommends informing parents and carers that: there is an association between co sleeping (parents or carers sleeping on a bed or sofa or chair with an infant) and SIDS; the association between co sleeping and SIDS is likely to be greater when they, or their partner, smoke; and the association may be greater with (a) parental or carer recent alcohol consumption, or (b) parental or carer drug use, or (c) low birth weight or premature infants. (These NICE recommendations cover the first year of the infant's life.)

Unintentional injury

Parenting interventions, most commonly provided within the home, are effective in reducing child injury and improving home safety. [NEW]

Home safety education increases the use of home safety practices and there is some evidence that it can reduce overall injury rates. There is conflicting evidence regarding the provision of home safety equipment in terms of its impact on safety practices and injury rates. [NEW]

There is a general lack of evidence about the impact of education to prevent dog bites in children. [NEW]

There is evidence that interventions to promote the prevalence of smoke alarms or the use/maintenance of fire alarms in households with children that include education, the provision of equipment, and home inspection are effective in increasing the household possession of a functioning smoke alarm. More intensive interventions that include the fitting of equipment in addition to education, the provision of equipment, and home inspection are most effective. [NEW]

Home safety interventions improve poison-prevention practices such as the safe storage of medicines and cleaning products.⁶ [NEW]

Home-safety interventions are effective in increasing stair-gate use and reducing babywalker use. However, the evidence does not show an increase in the possession of window locks, screens or windows with limited opening, or nonslip bath mats. Only two studies measured falls, and these found no effect on baby-walker related falls. There is

⁶Home safety interventions improve poison-prevention practices such as the safe storage of medicines and cleaning products. , the possession of syrup of ipecac, and having poison control centre numbers accessible, but the impact on poisoning rates is unclear. [NEW]

However, it is not recommended in the UK for parents to give children syrup of ipecac to induce vomiting after the ingestion of poisonous substances, so the findings of the relevant reviews on this issue may therefore only be relevant to countries where it is still recommended that parents keep ipecac at home for such use. In addition, rather than having poison control centre numbers accessible, in the UK members of the public are recommended to call NHS 111.

limited evidence (one cohort study) that the provision of home safety information by health professionals and relatives can also reduce falls and fall-related injuries, and more research is needed on this subject. [NEW]

There is limited evidence of the effectiveness of interventions that modify the home environment in terms of injury reduction (eg the provision of free/low-cost home safety equipment, advice/information, and home-based hazard-assessment). [NEW]

Abuse and neglect

There is insufficient evidence to support the use of one-to-one and group-based parenting programmes to prevent the reoccurrence of physical abuse or neglect in families where there is a history of this, although there is some, albeit limited, evidence that some parenting programmes improve outcomes associated with physically abusive parenting.

There is evidence that home visiting interventions in early childhood for at-risk families lead to reductions in Child Protective Services (CPS) reports, accident and emergency visits, hospitalisations and self-reports of abuse, as well as improved adherence to immunisations, although there is some inconsistency in results across the programmes identified. Home visitation by paraprofessionals holds promise for socially high-risk families with young children, including in the area of reducing harsh parenting. [NEW]

Identification of families with additional needs

Objective risk assessments are the best way to identify families at risk of child abuse and neglect, and clinicians in contact with families during early child years (ie paediatricians, health visitors) are well positioned to conduct these. [NEW] Risk factors include: young age; single/first-time mother; history of child maltreatment; substance misuse; unemployment; and low socioeconomic status. Attention needs also to be paid to specific features of the family's physical environment. NICE provides guidance on when to suspect child maltreatment (NICE 2009a, guideline CG89), and the associated care pathway outlines the actions health visitors should take if child maltreatment is suspected.

NICE guidance on preventing unintentional injuries in the home among under-15s (NICE 2010d, guideline PH30) recommends that local authorities, safeguarding children services, and health and wellbeing boards should prioritise households at greatest risk, through the assessment of local needs, priority delivery, and equipping professionals with relevant materials/knowledge. [NEW]

NICE (2010d) recommends that home safety is integrated into home visits (including by health visitors). Specifically, those undertaking the home visits should provide home

safety advice and, if the family or carers agree, refer them to agencies that can undertake a home safety assessment and can supply and install home safety equipment that complies with recognised standards. Parents/carers should be encouraged to conduct their own home safety assessment using an appropriate tool. [NEW] High-risk families regarding child safety include, among others, those in rented or overcrowded accommodation with high levels of turnover.

Implementation issues

There are numerous facilitators (eg home visits, requiring families to make minimal changes) and barriers (eg socio-economic constraints, parental habits, cultural norms, issues of trust or a lack of control over the home environment) regarding the implementation of injury prevention interventions for children aged under five. [NEW]

NICE (2010d) recommends that education, advice and information about safety are provided during both a home safety assessment and the supply and installation of home safety equipment. Home safety assessments and interventions should be followed up to see if there are any new requirements, and to assess whether the equipment installed is still functional and appropriate. [NEW]

The timing regarding the provision of injury prevention information and the cost of safety equipment are important considerations in relation to injury prevention. [NEW]

Workforce skills and training

The most effective home visiting interventions to reduce unintentional injury for children in the home are delivered by trained healthcare professionals (eg social workers, child health nurses, qualified family support workers, and family nurses).

Where home safety equipment requires skilled fitting, it is essential in socioeconomically deprived communities that it is installed by technicians in order for it to remain installed in the longer term. [NEW]

Nutrition and obesity prevention

Promotion of breastfeeding

Effective strategies to promote breastfeeding include peer support, either one-to-one or as part of a group, and structured support from professionals. Strategies that rely mainly on face-to-face support are significantly more likely to begin and sustain breastfeeding than advice offered from a distance (eg via telephone).

There is some new evidence that online interventions may also contribute to breastfeeding initiation and duration. The duration of effective online support is unclear.

A review of workplace interventions to support and promote breastfeeding in an employment context (on-site or outside of the workplace) among women returning to paid work after the birth of a child found no RCT or quasi-RCT studies.

No form of antenatal breastfeeding education has been found to be significantly more effective than another in increasing breastfeeding initiation or duration.

Prevention and treatment of child overweight and obesity

The most effective interventions for the prevention and treatment of overweight and obesity in children involve a multi-component and holistic approach that aims simultaneously to improve diet and physical activity in the multiple domains of children's lives. Specifically, they involve parents/the whole family, physical activity, nutritional education, and – for children in school/preschool – support from teachers. Attention to social and environmental factors is important and often given insufficient attention. Narrow interventions focusing on single aspects of behaviour are unlikely to achieve long-term change in efforts to tackle obesity. [NEW]

The following have been identified as effective components of interventions: decreasing preschoolers' screen time; decreasing consumption of high fat/calorie drinks/foods; increasing physical exercise; increasing sleep; modifying parental attitudes to feeding; and promoting authoritative parenting. [NEW]

Interventions to reduce children's sedentary behaviour have a small but significant effect on reducing time spent in these behaviours and/or improvements in anthropometric measurements. Parent training can have a significant effect on reducing children's screen time. There is evidence to recommend the use of electronic TV monitoring devices in order to achieve this. [NEW]

While there is evidence to support a positive relationship between increased or higher physical activity and favourable measures of adiposity in preschoolers, there is a need for more rigorous research designs in this age group. [NEW]

In terms of the promotion of healthy eating, the most effective strategies to increase children's acceptance of unfamiliar (and healthy) foods are: intensive; incorporate behavioural strategies; give a clear message; and are tailored to the educational level and material resources of families.

There is strong evidence that the involvement of whole families (parents and children) in interventions that promote both healthier diet and more exercise can have an impact on reduction of BMI. [NEW]

Interventions to increase fruit and vegetable consumption in children aged under 6 years show no, or at best mixed, effects.

There is evidence that general parenting programmes that include lifestyle components such as physical activity and nutrition have small-to-moderate effects on weight-related measures.

There is a relative lack of evidence about what is effective with children under the age of six years in terms of lifestyle weight management for overweight and obese children.

Findings from recent RCTs not included in the systematic reviews, but including children in the 0-3 years age range, and addressing effective methods of preventing obesity in young children indicate that some home visiting programmes delivered during the postnatal period have positive effects on family/parental nutritional practices (eg increased duration of breastfeeding, later introduction of solid foods, less use of food as a reward or to make children feel better), and – in one study – on children's intake of water, vegetables and healthy snacks. These programmes focus on diet and/or exercise. [NEW]

There is also emerging evidence – again from recent RCTs that include some children in the 0-3 years age range – to support the use of group-based interventions with mother-infant dyads in altering maternal feeding practices (eg reduced sweet snack intake, increased consumption of water and fruit/vegetables) and reducing the time that children spend watching television. [NEW]

Findings from recent RCTs (as above) of multi-component and anticipatory guidance interventions are also promising, with evidence of impact on, for example, television viewing and family nutritional practices. [NEW]

Infant feeding problems

There is evidence that family-based behavioural programmes are effective in ameliorating severe feeding problems in children under the age of five.

Identifying families with additional needs

Universal healthcare checks in the early years provide an opportunity for health professionals to identify families who may need additional support.

Several socio-demographic factors are associated with a lack of physical activity, indicting groups of children and families to be given special attention.

NICE guidance on managing overweight and obesity in children and young people (NICE 2013, guideline PH47) recommends that if health professionals (including health visitors) have concerns about a child's weight they should measure their BMI and use UK-WHO growth charts to determine if children are overweight or obese. They should tell parents or carers of children who have been identified as being overweight or obese about local lifestyle weight management programmes and make a referral if it is clinically appropriate and the family is ready. [The guidance notes that programmes specifically aimed at children aged under six are excluded from the recommendation owing to no evidence about the effectiveness of these interventions being identified.]

Implementation issues

NICE guidance on maternal and child nutrition (NICE 2008, guideline PH11) recommends a co-ordinated programme of interventions across different settings to increase breastfeeding rates: raising awareness of the benefits; giving information about the barriers and how to overcome them; providing training for professionals; offering peer support programmes; providing education and information for pregnant women on how to breastfeed; offering proactive support during the postnatal period; and implementing structured programmes that encourage breastfeeding – with the UNICEF 'Baby Friendly Initiative' as a minimum standard.

Greater efforts should be made to deliver parent interventions to address obesity in an accessible format (eg online), since for young children parents are the primary agent of change and parents can find it hard to attend face-to-face sessions owing to time commitments.

Workforce skills and training

NICE (2008) recommends that health professionals who provide advice and support to breastfeeding mothers have the required knowledge and skills, and that support workers are also adequately trained and receive ongoing support.

Interventions that involve physical activity should be delivered by trained staff in order to ensure intervention efficacy.

Oral health

Evidence-based guidance

There is strong evidence to for interventions that contribute to the oral health of children aged 0-5 years, for example in relation to feeding practices, diet, and tooth-brushing with fluoride toothpaste. Public health interventions for this age group should follow these guidelines.

Access to fluoride

The targeted and timely provision of toothbrushes and fluoride toothpaste reduces tooth decay.

There is high-quality evidence from a number of systematic reviews that fluoride varnish is effective in preventing caries. There is evidence that targeted fluoride varnish programmes are effective in reducing caries. [NEW] NICE guidance on oral health (NICE 2014e, guideline PH55) recommends that local authorities and health and wellbeing commissioning partners should consider fluoride varnish programmes for nurseries in areas where children are at high risk of poor oral health.

Oral health education/promotion

There is inconclusive evidence for the impact on child oral health outcomes of personcentred counselling based on motivational interviewing, for example with new mothers. [NEW]

One-off education by dental staff in the general population (eg dental staff providing education to new mothers or visiting schools annually) has limited effects on clinical outcomes. [NEW]

There is a lack of RCT evaluations of providing training to health, education and social care professionals to help them deliver oral health interventions as part of their daily professional role. However, there is some evidence of effectiveness (eg on maternal tooth-brushing behaviour, child tooth decay). The success of such interventions will depend largely on the extent to which the education provided by practitioners is evidence-based. [NEW]

There is evidence from comparison group studies that integrating oral health advice into home visits by health/social care workers, targeted at families at higher risk of oral disease can reduce tooth decay. This requires building the capacity of health and social care workers to provide such support and providing regular update training. [NEW]

Supervised tooth-brushing

Supervised tooth-brushing (with fluoride toothpaste) in targeted childhood settings is effective in reducing tooth decay. Targeting is important: programmes are more effective in areas with high rates of tooth decay and less effective when children are already brushing their teeth twice a day with fluoride toothpaste. [NEW] NICE (2014e) recommends that local authorities and health and wellbeing commissioning partners should consider commissioning a supervised tooth-brushing scheme for early years settings in areas where children are at high risk of poor oral health.

Healthy food and drink policies in childcare settings

Reviews did not identify any comparison group studies of healthy food and drink policies in childcare settings but it is argued that this intervention has value for other reasons (eg reducing inequalities by creating a health-promoting atmosphere, low cost/resource implications, potential for sustainability).

Multi-component strategies

There is evidence from one interrupted time-series evaluation that oral health promotion campaigns delivered through multiple venues and targeting several aspects of oral health may be associated with a reduced risk of dental decay in children under the age of five living in deprived communities. [NEW]

Identifying families with additional needs

The main risk factors for poor oral health in children are well established. Tools that help health visitors and other professionals to assess risk are available, although as yet there is no consensus on which one is best. [NEW]

Implementation issues

Where possible, high quality oral health advice should be integrated into health programmes. [NEW] NICE (2014e) recommends that frontline health and social care staff are able to give parents, carers and other family members advice on the importance of oral health and how to promote it (eg promoting breastfeeding, healthy food/drink, the use of fluoride toothpaste).

Targeting high-risk families is important to achieve the best effects, as is good engagement with parents, schools and dental practices. [NEW]

Public health approaches need to provide education that is in line with evidence-based guidelines. [NEW]

Workforce skills and training

All frontline staff in early years services, including education and health, should receive training at their induction and at regular intervals, so they can understand and apply the principles and practices that promote oral health. [NEW] NICE (2014e) recommends that health and social care staff working with children at high risk of poor oral health should receive training on a range of issues, including how good oral health contributes to people's overall health and well-being, the consequences of poor oral health, how to prevent tooth decay, techniques for maintaining good oral hygiene (eg the use of fluoride toothpaste), and what advice to give carers.

Promotion of child development, including speech, language and communication

Speech, language and communication

Speech and language interventions that take place in preschool settings have a significant effect on mainly cognitive outcomes, but also social skills and progress within school.

Interventions aimed at improving vocabulary through instruction, such as dialogical reading and storybook reading, have a large effect on vocabulary measures, especially when delivered by trained professionals. However, middle- and upper-income at-risk children are significantly more likely to benefit from vocabulary interventions than those children also at risk and poor. [NEW]

Early childhood education and care programmes aimed at young children from socially disadvantaged backgrounds have considerable positive short-term effects and somewhat smaller long-term effects on cognitive development. However, they cannot compensate completely for developmental deficits that are due to children's socio-economic background.

Parent-implemented language interventions are effective for young children with language impairments, showing a positive impact on children's receptive and expressive language skills, receptive and expressive vocabulary, expressive morphosyntax, and rate of communication. [NEW]

Speech and language therapy (SLT) interventions for children with primary speech or language delay or disorder have mixed effects, which include a positive effect for children with expressive phonological and expressive vocabulary difficulties. [NEW]

There is limited evidence of the effectiveness of home-based interventions (such as

home visiting programmes) that are specifically targeted at improving developmental outcomes, such as cognition and intrapersonal development, for preschool children from socially disadvantaged families. The Nurse Family Partnership seems to be an exception to this statement. [NEW]

Recent RCTs (not included in the systematic reviews) that evaluated the effectiveness of interventions aimed at improving young children's speech, language and communication show evidence of a positive impact for some (though not all) interventions aimed at helping parents to read to and use enriched language with their children. They also show a generally positive effect for interventions aimed at supporting teachers to work more effectively (through training and/or new curricula). The interventions are mostly targeted, either at socio-economically disadvantaged children or at children with signs of difficulties in the areas of speech, language or literacy. [NEW]

Social, emotional and cognitive development

There is evidence that programmes that aim to improve young children's self-control are effective for improving self-control and reducing problem behaviours.

Home visiting interventions for at-risk families show positive benefits, including for parent-child interaction, parenting behaviour and children's cognitive and socioemotional development. NICE guidance on social and emotional wellbeing in the early years (NICE 2012, guideline PH40) recommends that health visitors or midwives should offer a series of intensive home visits by an appropriately trained nurse to parents assessed to be in need of additional support. Activities should be based on a set curriculum and cover issues such as maternal sensitivity, home learning and parenting skills.

There is moderate evidence that programmes in educational and day care settings for young children can have a positive impact on various outcomes, including cognitive development, school readiness, behaviour and attainment. NICE (2012) recommends that children's services (including health visitors) should ensure that all vulnerable children can benefit from high-quality childcare outside the home on a part- or full-time basis and can take up their entitlement to early childhood education, where appropriate. Services should aim to enhance children's social and emotional wellbeing and build their capacity to learn.

Identifying families with additional needs

A range of factors indicate that children may need additional support with language and communication in the early years, including low income, low level of maternal education, low birthweight, and parental substance misuse.

A range of factors indicate that children may need additional support with socioemotional development in the early years, including speech and communication difficulties, parental substance misuse, and intimate partner violence. Relevant professionals (including health visitors) should engage in outreach activities to reach vulnerable families.

NICE (2012) recommends that health professionals in antenatal and postnatal services should identify factors that may pose a risk to a child's social and emotional wellbeing (including factors that could affect the parents' capacity to provide a loving and nurturing environment). They should discuss with the parents any problems they may have in relation to the father or mother's mental health, substance or alcohol misuse, family relationships or circumstances and networks of support.

Implementation issues

There needs to be a closer relationship between speech and language therapists, teachers and parents to increase the chances of speech and language interventions being successful.

Barriers to involving parents in interventions to improve young children's social, emotional and cognitive development include a lack of parental knowledge about the content and potential benefits of services and a lack of programme flexibility.

A range of approaches can enhance parents' ongoing commitment to home visiting interventions, including home visitors being flexible to parental needs in terms of delivery, and tailoring programme content based on parental needs.

NICE (2012) recommends that health and early years practitioners are systematic and persistent in their efforts to encourage vulnerable parents to use early years services. Examples of recommended activities are targeted publicity campaigns, sending out repeat invitations, and home visits by family support workers.

Workforce skills and training

Speech, language, and communication interventions need to be implemented by individuals who have received appropriate training.

For home visiting programmes, the more structured and intensive interventions (with a focus on child-mother interaction) delivered by specially trained nurses during the first 18 months appear to be more effective in terms of impact on vulnerable children's social and emotional wellbeing than lower intensity and less structured interventions involving lay providers.

Implementation issues

Identifying families with additional needs

Early identification takes place over a period of time as the child develops and the parent builds trust in the practitioner, and as the practitioner is able to assess and analyse the information from an ecological perspective.

Identifying families with additional needs involves the following: universal assessment points being used as an opportunity to promote wellbeing as well as to identify risk; the use a of partnership model of working; training the workforce, for instance to undertake promotional interviews and use a range of standardised assessment tools alongside their professional skills; and infrastructure arrangements to enable reviews to take place.

Matching needs and services

Not all families are able to benefit from services being provided, so it is important to match needs and services.

Reaching the 'hard to reach'

Difficulties in engaging families, including both recruitment and retention, are one of the main reasons for interventions failing.

There is evidence from the evaluation of parenting and child mental health programmes to suggest that brief, intensive engagement interventions that target both practical (eg schedules, transportation) and psychological (eg family members' resistance, beliefs about the treatment process) barriers, at the point of entry to treatment, can be effective in improving engagement in early sessions.

Working with families, and family readiness to change

One of the key factors in facilitating behaviour change is the relationship that programme staff are able to establish with the participating families. Such relationships

need to be based on a partnership model of working – that is, they need to be supportive, guiding, motivating, strengths-based, and consistent.

A number of interventions have been developed to promote parent engagement with programmes by providing practitioners with core sets of skills to enable partnership and collaborative working.

In addition to partnership working, the evidence suggests the importance of continuity in terms of the extent to which pregnant women and new mothers/parents are provided with the opportunity to establish a small number of key relationships.

Practitioner readiness and motivation to change

A range of factors can affect a practitioner's readiness to take on board the practices involved with the delivery of new ways of working and new services. This has implications for recruitment, training, and supervision.

The design and introduction to practice of evidence-based ways of working need to take account of practitioners' motivations (eg concern for social injustice, professional autonomy, desire to build relationships with families).

Fidelity

Some local adaptation or co-construction to ensure that a programme is delivered in a culturally sensitive way can result in the most effective delivery. However, adaptation that involves core programme components being delivered suboptimally or not at all, is likely to diminish the impact.

Various strategies are recommended to help strengthen implementation fidelity, including training, coaching and monitoring.

Workforce development

Good recruitment, training and supervision are all core to the effective delivery of interventions.

Further training will be required for many of the evidence-based ways of working that have been identified in this review. Skills training for the workforce on an ongoing basis should therefore be a major part of investment plans for trusts.

Economic analysis

Systematic reviews of the links between short-term outcomes in trials (eg child abuse/neglect, conduct problems) and longer-term outcomes (eg school completion, test scores, crime) form the foundation for estimates of the monetary benefits of interventions over the life course for a wide range of areas. Three reviews focus specifically on predictors measured before the age of five.

Cost-benefit data are presented for 11 interventions for children in the 0-5 age range for which UK cost-benefit data exists. There is a positive cost-benefit ratio for 8 of the 11 programmes analysed. These include parent training, early education and home visiting interventions.

In many cases, improvement in one early outcome can yield future benefits in many different areas in a child's life. In addition, some outcomes lead to benefits via multiple other intermediate steps. For example, a reduction in child abuse and neglect can lead to increased earnings via subsequent improved test scores, attainment of higher levels of education, or reduced depression.

Similarly, multiple early outcomes can contribute in combination to the same benefit, such as reductions in disruptive behaviour, ADHD symptoms, and internalising symptoms, all leading to children's increased projected earnings as adults.

Research recommendations

This review did not explicitly seek to identify areas for new research. However, some areas where research is needed to help enhance the delivery of the Healthy Child Programme can be identified. The data extraction and critical appraisal tables contain additional information on this subject.

General

Further research is needed to:

- examine how effective promotional interviews are in identifying women in need of further support, and improving outcomes
- establish if it possible to develop integrated targeted care pathways to improve outcomes across a range of domains (eg nutrition, attachment, learning)

Maternal mental health

Further research is needed to:

 identify interventions that can be delivered by midwives and health visitors as part of the Healthy Child Programme, and that are effective in supporting women experiencing anxiety and depression in the antenatal period

- address the gap in the literature on effective interventions in maternal mental health and wellbeing in pregnancy
- explicitly address the benefits for fathers
- examine the comparative effectiveness of different types of programmes, along with the mechanisms by which such programmes bring about improvements in parental psychosocial functioning

Smoking

Further research is needed to

:identify the most effective smoking cessation and relapse prevention interventions for women in pregnancy and postpartum

 test for longer-term effects, and use nicotine monitors and cotinine measures as well as behavioural outcomes

Drugs and alcohol

Further research is needed to:

- identify effective methods of working with substance-dependent women in pregnancy to support the mother and protect the foetus
- test the effectiveness of integrated programmes that combine substance treatment with a focus on parenting
- test the effectiveness of home visiting with higher-quality, larger-scale trials

Intimate partner violence

Further research is needed to:

- identify effective methods of supporting couples experiencing 'situational' violence, that address both the inter-partner violence and the parenting
- protect women and children exposed to extreme controlling violence
- determine whether interventions prevent or reduce domestic violence episodes during pregnancy, or have any effect on maternal and neonatal mortality and morbidity outcomes, using high-quality RCTs with adequate statistical power
- establish the most effective interventions for women who are identified at risk of domestic violence during pregnancy
- compare screening versus case finding (with or without advocacy or therapeutic interventions) for women's long-term wellbeing, to better inform future policies in healthcare settings

Preparation and support for childbirth and the transition to parenthood

Further research is needed to:

- establish the most effective ways of supporting pregnant women and their partners to prepare for birth and parenting
- test the impact on health outcomes of health promotion interventions that aim to identify and modify risk factors before pregnancy

Attachment

Further research is needed to:

- evaluate the effectiveness of targeted preparation for parenthood programmes
- assess whether video feedback can be effectively delivered by health visitors as part of the Healthy Child Programme
- investigate the mechanism of change in interventions on outcomes for both mothers and preterm infants
- isolate the effects for fathers
- study whether interventions targeting preterm infants within existing programmes may strengthen the impact and cost benefits of home visiting in at-risk populations

Parenting support

Further research is needed to:

- assess the impact of media-based, universal methods of supporting parenting (eg apps, websites, leaflets)
- evaluate the impact of parenting interventions that are designed specifically to support fathers
- assess the long-term effectiveness of parenting support
- evaluate the impact of parent training interventions for parents with intellectual disabilities/learning difficulties on child outcomes and the generalisation of parenting skills
- consider what dose of home visiting interventions is most beneficial and address retention issues

Keeping safe

Further research is needed to:

- determine what works to reduce falls and fall-related injuries
- identify ways of integrating effective methods of protecting children from unintentional injuries
- identify effective methods of supporting parents who are at risk of child abuse
- identify effective poisoning prevention interventions

 assess the effectiveness of home safety education using objective measures of injury

Nutrition and obesity prevention

Further research is needed to:

- identify primary methods of preventing obesity during the perinatal period
- evaluate some of the innovative family-based methods of working to support healthy diet and exercise, and to address early signs of obesity
- establish the benefits of various types of workplace interventions to support, encourage and promote breastfeeding among working mothers
- examine interventions targeting different types of sedentary behaviours and the effectiveness of specific behaviour change techniques across different contexts and settings
- investigate the impact of food advertising on food choices made by preschool children and their parents, the impact of widening choice in the range of confectionery marketed in shops and supermarkets for young children, the effectiveness of programmes such as Five-a-Day, printed information such as Birth to Five, and the effectiveness of the re-structured Healthy Start programme
- study the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of interventions to reduce inequalities in childhood obesity

Promotion of child development, including speech, language and communication

Further research is needed to:

- assess the effectiveness of both universal and group-based targeted methods of supporting early language and learning
- assess the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of home visiting compared with centre-based methods of providing targeted support
- investigate interventions targeting areas that enhance cognitive function, such as joint attention, imitation, memory, problem solving and decision making

Oral health

Further research is needed to:

- identify the best ways of identifying children who need targeted support
- test different methods for promoting effective oral health behaviours in the family, especially multi-component, community-based strategies

1. Introduction

Background

The Healthy Child Programme (HCP) is the key universal public health service for improving the health and wellbeing of children, through health and development reviews, health promotion, parenting support, and screening and immunisation programmes. Its goals are to identify and treat problems early, help parents to care well for their children, change health behaviours, and protect against preventable diseases. The programme is evidence-based and aims to prevent problems in child health and development, and contribute to a reduction in health inequalities. The HCP is published in two volumes – 'Pregnancy and the First Five Years of Life', and 'From 5 to 19 Years Old'. The current programme for 0-5 year-olds is based on the evidence available at the time of the last update of the HCP 0-5 years in 2009 (see Barlow et al 2008). As local authorities take on the commissioning of the 0-5 years HCP and its delivery via the universal health visiting service, it is important that the HCP is underpinned by the latest evidence.

In *Fair Society, Healthy Lives*, Marmot (2010) suggests that giving every child the best start in life is one of the key mechanisms for equalising the life-chances of children and reducing social adversity. The two time-points that are identified as being key to achieving this – pregnancy and the first two years of life – represent 'sensitive developmental periods' during which there is significant 'biological embedding of adversities'.

'Sensitive developmental periods' refer to biological time-points during which the effects of experience on the brain are particularly strong, and when certain types of experience need to be present. This input is also described as 'experience-expectant' and involves basic sensory and motor functions, including visual and language systems. Although the precise mechanisms by which the experience-expectant development occurs are not yet well known (Twardozs and Lutzker, 2010), it is now accepted that if an infant's development is not functioning normally during this period, it can have long-term implications for the child's later wellbeing (Shonkoff, 2009).

The biological embedding of social adversity refers to the way in which adverse factors, including relationships, nutrition, and physical/chemical and built environments, can interact with the child's genetic predisposition either during sensitive periods in the development of the brain or other organs, or through cumulative effects of damage over time, resulting in physiological adaptations and disruptions to the functioning of key organs, with significant consequences in terms of later functioning (Center on the Developing Child, 2013).

Shonkoff (2009), in a seminal paper that was published in the *Journal of the American Medical Association*, summarised the evidence about the ways in which social adversity disrupts developing brain architecture and other organ systems and regulatory functions. He highlighted the long-term consequences of this in terms of children's learning (ie linguistic, cognitive, and socio-emotional skills), behaviour (adaptive vs. maladaptive responses), and physiology (ie hyper-responsive/chronically activated stress response). The paper demonstrated the ways in which the latter is associated with stress-related chronic disease, unhealthy lifestyles and widening health disparities.

The HCP Pregnancy and the First Five Years of Life, therefore, has a key role to play in reducing social adversity by breaking this cycle of disadvantage.

Aim of review

The purpose of this rapid review is to (a) update the evidence in relation to the HCP for 0-5 years, and, in doing so, (b) support the transfer of commissioning to local authorities.

Specifically, the aims are to synthesise relevant systematic review-level evidence about 'what works' in key areas: parental mental health; smoking; alcohol/drug misuse; intimate partner violence; preparation/support for childbirth and the transition to parenthood; attachment; parenting support; unintentional injury in the home; safety from abuse and neglect; nutrition and obesity prevention; and child development, including speech, language, and communication. Searches for primary evidence (notably RCTs) were also undertaken on four outcomes only (obesity prevention for 0-3 year-olds; attachment; parenting support; and speech, language, and communication) where it was felt by a group of experts that significant new studies had been published that were not captured in the systematic reviews covered.

In addition, the review seeks to draw out key messages in relation to: identifying families in need of additional support; the delivery/effective implementation of interventions at programme/service level and individual practitioner level; workforce skills and training; and the economic value/cost benefits of the HCP, including both health and wider societal costs. It is envisaged that the review will inform both the overall service delivery of the HCP and the practice of individual practitioners.

The focus of the rapid review on systematic reviews of 'what works' means that evidence from primary research has not yet been synthesised in the review, except in the case of the four outcomes highlighted above. In addition, many of the reviews have included diverse types of evidence (ie studies other than RCTs), so the level of rigour of the included studies and the confidence that can be attached to the findings is reflected in a critical appraisal of each review (contained in the data extraction tables). A significant proportion of the systematic reviews covered a wider age range than is of interest for this review. In such cases, efforts are made in this review to indicate how many of the constituent studies include children in the 0-5 years age range. Where relevant, reference is made throughout the report to NICE guidance, which contains systematically-developed recommendations based on the best available evidence.⁷

The study only includes reviews published in English and does not include the following:

- aspects of the HCP that will continue to be commissioned by NHS England (ie immunisation/vaccination and screening programmes)
- the HCP delivered during pregnancy by midwives that is commissioned by Clinical commissioning groups (except where there is new evidence regarding the interface between the health visiting services and the Midwifery services especially in relation to pre-delivery visits by the health visitor and handover between the services)
- targeted programmes that are delivered in conjunction with health visitors but not necessarily led by them (eg families involved in multi-agency interventions in relation to safeguarding)
- the Family Nurse Partnership

Methods

In order to identify relevant systematic reviews, relevant databases were searched, including those of key organisations (eg Cochrane Collaboration, NICE, EPPI Centre, Campbell Collaboration) and key electronic health, social science and education databases (eg PubMed, PsychInfo, CINAHL). The following inclusion criteria were used: study design (systematic reviews and reviews of reviews); years (2008 to circa July 2014); outcomes (related to the list of topics in the section above on 'Aim of review'); and population (children aged 0-5 and/or parents/carers, and focusing on promotion, universal, selective and indicated interventions). Experts in the respective fields covered were consulted and asked to identify any systematic reviews that were not identified by the search of electronic databases.

Studies that met the inclusion criteria were critically appraised to assess their quality. This focused on issues such as: whether the review addressed a clear question; how comprehensive a search was undertaken; the type of studies included and whether their quality was assessed; what results were presented; and whether those results apply to the UK. Other data extracted included: a description of the interventions being reviewed; a description of the review findings; a summary of the authors' conclusions; and messages regarding the identification of families in need of additional support, effective implementation and workforce skills and training. A more detailed description

⁷ It is important to note that the guidance cited in this report is necessarily selective and paraphrased, and not to be used in place of the full NICE guidance on the topic in question.

of the search and review process is provided in Appendix A, and data extraction tables for the systematic reviews are in Appendix B.

A total of 160 reviews were included. A larger number of reviews was identified but the main reasons for excluding reviews were as follows: they did not clearly cover any part of the 0-5 age range; they duplicated included reports published in another form; they were earlier versions of a subsequently updated review that is included; or they extended beyond the focus of the review on promotion, universal prevention, selective prevention and indicated prevention (defined in Appendix A).

Suitably qualified and trained researchers completed the reviews, using bespoke guidance to supplement their existing knowledge and experience. In order to help ensure consistency and accuracy, a proportion of completed data extraction forms were completed by two researchers and then compared, and reviewers received comments on a selection of their reviews and were asked to make amendments accordingly – both to those reviews and others where similar issues arose. All completed data extraction forms were read by at least two members of the team and, in some cases, amended further after checking back to the original source.

A similar procedure operated in the search for and appraisal of primary studies, except that the timeframe was 2009 to circa November 2014 and a different data extraction and critical appraisal form was used. In both cases the standard searches were supplemented with other sources (details in Appendix A). The data extraction tables for the primary studies are in Appendix C. A total of 50 RCTs were included and a further eight QED studies were reviewed (captured in the data extraction tables).

An additional focused search was undertaken to identify relevant papers in relation to implementation, identifying families in need of additional support and workforce skills and training. In order to inform the economic analysis, a further review was undertaken of the systematic reviews conducted by the Washington State Institute for Public Policy, which analyse the effects of short-term outcomes in the 0-5 years age range on longer-term outcomes. These are relevant because they inform the resulting cost-benefit analysis. For interventions that focus on 0-5 year-olds for which the Social Research Unit has conducted cost-benefit analysis, information is provided about whether effects on short-term outcomes have resulted in monetary benefits in the longer term, such as impact on child behaviour leading to reductions in the costs from crime.

Experts were consulted to ensure that the search had identified all relevant papers, and to review the critical appraisal and interpretation of findings in order to ensure that the results presented accurately reflect the available evidence.

Order of what follows

The findings of the review are ordered thematically, as follows:

- maternal mental health
- smoking
- drugs and alcohol
- intimate partner violence
- preparation/support for childbirth and the transition to parenthood
- attachment
- parenting support
- keeping safe includes the prevention of sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS); home safety (preventing unintentional injury), and safeguarding (preventing/addressing abuse/neglect)
- nutrition and obesity prevention includes breastfeeding/healthy weaning, obesity prevention
- oral health
- promotion of child development, including speech, language, and communication
- implementation issues identifying families in need of additional support, matching needs and services, reaching so-called hard-to-reach families, working in partnership with families, family 'readiness to change', fidelity, and workforce development (recruitment, training, supervision)
- economic analysis

2. Maternal mental health

During pregnancy, depression and anxiety affects a significant number of women. Postnatal depression or anxiety is often preceded by depression or anxiety during pregnancy. The task of improving maternal mental health is important in terms of its impact not only on the mother but also on both the foetus and infant/child. Poor maternal mental health during pregnancy can affect foetal development, including cellular growth and brain development, with consequences for child physical, cognitive, emotional and behavioural outcomes after birth and through childhood. In the postnatal period, maternal mental health can influence the quality of parent-child interactions and children's socio-emotional development during infancy and childhood. It is therefore essential to support women's mental health during pregnancy and postpartum.

This chapter reviews universal strategies to identify and prevent common maternal mental health problems during pregnancy and after birth, and summarises the evidence regarding effective antenatal and postnatal interventions that are both offered universally or to at risk women. It also summarises key messages regarding implementation, identifying families in need of additional support, and workforce skill and training.

Antenatal

Identification/prevention/treatment of common mental health problems

The evidence regarding the identification, prevention and treatment of depression and anxiety in the antenatal period is summarised in NICE guidance on antenatal and postnatal mental health (NICE 2014a, guideline CG192), which is based on a series of systematic reviews published in NCCMH (2014).

This guidance recommends that at a woman's first contact with primary care or her booking visit, and during the early postnatal period, the practitioner should consider asking the following depression identification questions as part of a general discussion about a woman's mental health and wellbeing:

- During the past month, have you often been bothered by feeling down, depressed or hopeless?
- During the past month, have you often been bothered by having little interest or pleasure in doing things?

Practitioners should also consider asking about anxiety using the 2-item Generalized Anxiety Disorder scale (GAD-2):

• During the past month, have you been feeling nervous, anxious or on edge?

During the past month have you not been able to stop or control worrying?

NICE (2014a) suggested that if a woman responds positively to either of the depression identification questions, is at risk of developing a mental health problem, or there is clinical concern, practitioners should consider:

- using the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) or the Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ-9) as part of a full assessment
- referring the woman to her GP or, if a severe mental health problem is suspected, to a mental health professional

If a woman scores 3 or more on the GAD-2 scale, practitioners should consider:

- using the GAD-7 scale for further assessment
- referring the woman to her GP or, if a severe mental health problem is suspected, to a mental health professional

If a woman scores less than 3 on the GAD-2 scale, but the practitioner is still concerned she may have an anxiety disorder, they should ask the following question:

 Do you find yourself avoiding places or activities and does this cause you problems?

If she responds positively, practitioners should consider:

- using the GAD-7 scale for further assessment
- referring the woman to her GP or, if a severe mental health problem is suspected, to a mental health professional

The NICE (2014a) guidance also recommends that at all contacts after the first contact with primary care or the booking visit, the health visitor, and other healthcare professionals who have regular contact with a woman in pregnancy and the postnatal period (first year after birth), should consider asking the two depression identification questions and the GAD-2 as part of a general discussion about her mental health and wellbeing, and using the EPDS or the PHQ-9 as part of monitoring.

Screening for antenatal depression/anxiety

Austin et al (2008) examined whether antenatal psychosocial assessment reduces perinatal mental illness. The review included two small RCTs, both with significant methodological limitations. One (Carroll et al, 2005) involved the ALPHA antenatal health assessment tool, and one (Webster et al, 2003) the Edinburgh Depression Scale (EPDS) together with a discussion with the woman of their likely risk of postnatal depression based on their EDS score. The authors concluded that while the use of an antenatal psychosocial assessment may increase the clinician's awareness of psychosocial risk, neither study provides sufficient evidence that routine antenatal psychosocial assessment by itself leads to improved perinatal mental health outcomes. **Identification of severe mental illness**

NICE (2014a) recommends that at a woman's first contact with services in pregnancy and the postnatal period, practitioners should ask about:

- any past or present severe mental illness
- past or present treatment by a specialist mental health service, including inpatient care
- any severe perinatal mental illness in a first-degree relative (mother, sister or daughter)

NICE (2014a) recommends referring to a secondary mental health service (preferably a specialist perinatal mental health service) for assessment and treatment, all women who:

- have or are suspected to have severe mental illness
- have any history of severe mental illness (during pregnancy or the postnatal period or at any other time)

In both cases the woman's GP should know about the referral.

Where a woman has any past or present severe mental illness or there is a family history of severe perinatal mental illness in a first-degree relative, practitioners should be alert for possible symptoms of postpartum psychosis in the first two weeks after childbirth.

If a woman has sudden onset of symptoms suggesting postpartum psychosis, she should be referred to a secondary mental health service (preferably a specialist perinatal mental health service) for immediate assessment (within four hours of referral).

When a woman with a known or suspected mental health problem is referred in pregnancy or the postnatal period, she should be assessed for treatment within two weeks of referral and provided with psychological interventions within one month of initial assessment.

Identification of alcohol and drug misuse

NICE (2014a) recommends that if alcohol misuse is suspected, the Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT) should be used as an identification tool in line with recommendation 1.2.1.4 of the guideline on alcohol-use disorders (NICE guideline CG115). It also recommends that if drug misuse is suspected, the practitioner should follow the recommendations on identification and assessment in section 1.2 of the guideline on psychosocial interventions for drug misuse (NICE guideline CG51).

Prevention of antenatal depression/anxiety

Feedback during ultrasound

Nabhan and Faris (2010) investigated the impact of the level of feedback received during routine ultrasound on improving maternal state anxiety and health behaviours. The review included four RCT studies, all of which compared low and high feedback during ultrasound scan in pregnancy.⁸ The authors concluded that there is insufficient evidence to support either high or low feedback during a prenatal ultrasound to reduce maternal anxiety and promote health behaviour, although they note one small trial of the impact of feedback level on the health attitudes of women. Women who had high feedback during ultrasound were more likely to stop smoking during pregnancy and avoid alcohol during pregnancy.

Alternative therapies

Beddoe and Lee (2008) examined the effectiveness of mind-body interventions (eg psychoeducation, relaxation, yoga and meditation) during pregnancy on perceived stress, mood and other perinatal outcomes. The review identified 12 studies (including five RCTs and five QEDs) that met the criteria (which included that interventions should target healthy pregnant women). The review found modest evidence from several poorly-designed studies that pregnant women derive health benefits from such interventions in conjunction with standard prenatal care. Intervention group outcomes included higher birthweight, shorter length of labour, fewer instrument-assisted births, and, critically (for this section of the report), reduced perceived stress and anxiety. However, the authors concluded that methodological limitations in the studies reviewed, including small sample size and lack of control group, mean that the findings should be treated with caution.

Marc et al (2011) focused on the period from pregnancy to one month postpartum and included eight RCTs evaluating the effectiveness of hypnotherapy (one trial), imagery (five trials), autogenic training (one trial) and yoga (one trial). In most studies participants were not selected based on elevated risk. Compared with usual care, in one of two studies of the use of imagery during the antenatal period the intervention may have had a positive effect on anxiety during labour, decreasing anxiety at the early and middle stages of labour. Another study (Ip et al, 2009) showed that imagery during pregnancy had a positive effect on anxiety and depression in the immediate postpartum period. Autogenic training might be effective for decreasing women's anxiety before

⁸ Low feedback means that women cannot see the monitor screen and are given only a summary statement of the scan, whereas with high feedback women can see the monitor screen and receive detailed visual and verbal explanations.

delivering. No statistically significant effects were found for using yoga during pregnancy to reduce state anxiety. The authors concluded that there is some but no strong evidence for the effectiveness of mind-body interventions for the management of anxiety during pregnancy.

Treatment of antenatal depression/anxiety⁹

Depression

NICE (2014a) recommends that women with persistent subthreshold depressive symptoms, or mild to moderate depression, in pregnancy or the postnatal period, should be offered facilitated self-help (delivered as described in recommendation 1.4.2.2 of the guideline on depression in adults [NICE guideline CG90]).

For a woman with a history of severe depression who initially presents with mild depression in pregnancy or the postnatal period, TCA, SSRI or (S)NRI antidepressants should be considered.

For a woman with moderate or severe depression in pregnancy or the postnatal period, the following options should be considered:

- a high-intensity psychological intervention (for example, cognitive behaviour therapy (CBT))
- a TCA, SSRI or (S)NRI antidepressant if the woman understands the risks associated with the medication and the mental health problem in pregnancy and the postnatal period and:
- she has expressed a preference for medication; or
- she declines psychological interventions; or
- her symptoms have not responded to psychological interventions
- a high-intensity psychological intervention in combination with medication if the woman understands the risks associated with the medication and the mental health problem in pregnancy and the postnatal period and there is no response, or a limited response, to a high-intensity psychological intervention or medication alone

Anxiety

NICE (2014a) recommends that a woman with persistent subthreshold symptoms of anxiety in pregnancy or the postnatal period should be offered facilitated self-help. This should consist of use of CBT-based self-help materials over 2-3 months with support (either face to face or by telephone) for a total of 2-3 hours over six sessions.

⁹ High-intensity intervention refers to a formal psychological intervention usually delivered face to face (either in a group or individually) by a qualified therapist who has specific training in the delivery of the intervention. Low-intensity intervention refers to a psychological or psychosocial intervention delivered by a trained coach or facilitator (rather than a therapist) to enable use of self-help materials.

For a woman with an anxiety disorder in pregnancy or the postnatal period, the guidelines recommends that she be offered a low-intensity psychological intervention (eg facilitated self-help) or a high-intensity psychological intervention (CBT) as initial treatment in line with the recommendations set out in the NICE guideline for the specific mental health problem. The guidelines noted that it is important to be aware that:

- only high-intensity psychological interventions are recommended for post-traumatic stress disorder
- high-intensity psychological interventions are recommended for the initial treatment of social anxiety disorder
- progress should be closely monitored and a high-intensity psychological intervention offered within two weeks if symptoms have not improved

NICE (2014a) also made a range of recommendations for women with eating disorders, alcohol and drug dependency, and severe mental illness in pregnancy and the postnatal period.

Alternative therapies

Dennis and Dowswell (2013a) reviewed interventions other than pharmacological, psychosocial and psychological for treating antenatal depression. They included six RCTs involving 402 women from the US (four studies), Switzerland, and Taiwan. One trial (Field et al, 2009) found that maternal massage by a significant other had a positive effect on maternal depression when compared with standard care. However, in two other studies (Manber et al, 2004; Manber et al, 2010) comparing maternal massage with non-specific acupuncture (control group) the former showed no effect on depression-related measures. Another trial (Wirz-Justice et al, 2011) found that bright light therapy had a significant effect on mean depression scores, favouring the intervention, but no effect on treatment response or remission rates. A study of depression-specific acupuncture also had mixed results (Manber et al, 2010). The use of omega-3 fatty acids was associated with a reduction in maternal depression in one trial (Su et al, 2008) but had no effect on depression in another trial (Freeman et al 2008). The authors concluded that the evidence is inconclusive and does not permit recommendations for depression-specific acupuncture, maternal massage, bright light therapy and omega-3 fatty acids to treat antenatal depression.

Postnatal

Screening for depression/anxiety

Hewitt and Gilbody (2009) reviewed postnatal screening for mental health problems and identified four screening studies, all using the EPDS. Two of the studies (Evins et al, 2000; Kung et al, 2002) examined EPDS threshold scores at six weeks and two examined EPDS scores at 16 weeks (MacArthur et al, 2002; Webster et al, 2003). The meta-analysis showed a significant reduction in the risk of postnatal depression. However, in a number of studies the screening intervention was included with enhanced care, such as counselling or interviewing training, which may have confounded the results. The authors concluded that there is insufficient evidence that the EPDS is effective in the postnatal detection of postnatal depression, and the subsequent improvement in maternal and infant health and wellbeing.

NICE (2014a) recommendations for the identification of depression and anxiety are the same as those described above for the antenatal period.

Prevention of postnatal depression/anxiety

Home visiting

Yonemoto et al (2013) conducted a meta-analysis of 12 RCTs of mixed quality that evaluated home visiting interventions in the early postpartum period (beginning 2-10 days after birth) aimed at improving maternal and infant health. Studies of interventions that focused exclusively on high-risk groups were excluded. The frequency and duration of included interventions varied from one session to six weeks, with only one, weekly or fortnightly visits. The evidence for effectiveness is limited – the meta-analysis did not provide evidence that such home visits have an impact on maternal physical or mental health, but more home visits were associated with lesser emergency medical care for babies and increased likelihood of exclusive breastfeeding.

Psychosocial and psychological interventions

Dennis and Dowswell (2013b) reviewed psychosocial and psychological interventions aimed at preventing postnatal depression. The review included pregnant women and new (less than six weeks postpartum) mothers, including those at no known risk and those identified as being at risk of developing postpartum depression. The review included 28 RCTs involving nearly 17,000 women. It found that women who receive a psychosocial or psychological intervention are significantly less likely to develop postpartum depression compared with those who received standard care. The review identified promising interventions, including: the provision of intensive, professionally-based postpartum home visits provided by public health nurses or midwives; flexible, individualised midwifery-based postpartum care that incorporate postpartum depression screening tools; telephone-based peer support; and interpersonal psychotherapy (which by focusing on the interpersonal issues associated with depression is theoretically well placed to address two of the strongest risk factors for postpartum depression, namely marital conflict and lack of support).

The review also identified less promising interventions. Antenatal classes addressing postpartum depression were shown in four trials to have no preventative effect. In-hospital psychological debriefing showed some evidence of positive effect in four of five trials but differences between groups were not statistically significant when the results

were pooled. It is not clear whether home visits conducted by laypeople are effective: one RCT (Armstrong et al, 1999) showed that the addition of home visits by a community support worker had no protective effect on postpartum depression, possibly because the visitors spent more time delivering practical support (eg housework, infant care) than providing emotional and appraisal (feedback) support. The preventative effect of CBT is also not clear, mainly because only one study contributed to the metaanalysis (another did not have usable data and also showed no clear impact on depression outcomes). With regard to improving the quality of perinatal care provided to women, an RCT of early postpartum follow-up found no positive effect on maternal mental health outcomes (Gunn et al, 1998). Finally, three trials of continuity/models of care interventions failed to demonstrate a preventative effect.

The review also examined aspects of intervention delivery. It found that: professional and lay-based interventions are both effective in reducing the risk to develop depressive symptomatology; individually-based interventions reduced depressive symptomatology at final assessment, as did multiple-contact interventions; interventions initiated in the postpartum period significantly reduced the risk to develop depressive symptomatology; and identifying mothers 'at-risk' assisted the prevention of postpartum depression.

The findings of the Dennis and Dowswell (2013b) Cochrane review are broadly supported by the Alderdice at al. (2013) review of reviews of interventions to improve maternal mental health and wellbeing, which in relation to preventing postnatal depression only includes studies pre-2008 (2001-2005), and states that the highest quality data came from an earlier (2004) version of the above Cochrane review.

Group-based parenting programmes

Barlow et al (2012) reviewed the effectiveness of group-based parent training programmes (behavioural, cognitive-behavioural and multimodal) in improving parental psychosocial health. It included families with children of various ages, including the 0-5 years range, from both population and clinical samples - that is, with or without child behavioural problems. The review focused on RCTs and quasi-randomised controlled trials that compared a group-based parenting programme with a control condition and used at least one standardised measure of parental psychosocial health. In total, 48 RCTs were included, of which at least 26 included children in the 0-5 years age range. The review included universal and targeted programmes. The results showed that parenting programmes were effective immediately post-intervention in producing statistically significant improvements in a number of aspects of parental psychosocial functioning, including depression, anxiety, stress, anger, guilt, confidence and satisfaction with the partner relationship. However, the review only supports the use of parenting programmes to improve the short-term psychosocial wellbeing of parents: only stress and confidence continued to be statistically significant at six-month followup, and none were significant at one year. There was no evidence of any effect on selfesteem. The authors noted the need for more research that (i) explicitly addresses the benefits for fathers, (ii) examines the comparative effectiveness of different types of programme, and (iii) explores the mechanisms by which such programmes bring about improvements in parental psychosocial functioning.

Telephone support

One review (Lavender et al, 2013) involving 27 RCTs examined telephone support versus usual care (no additional telephone support) during pregnancy and the first six weeks postpartum. The aims of the interventions being evaluated were to help people to stop smoking, to continue breastfeeding, or to provide general support and advice. Two of the studies focused on women at high risk of postnatal depression: one identified women during pregnancy (Little et al, 2002), the other after birth (Pugh et al, 2002). These showed that women who received support had lower average depression scores in the postnatal period but without clear evidence that women who were supported were less likely to have a diagnosis of depression. Several studies examined whether telephone support reduces anxiety during pregnancy or after birth but there was no consistent evidence confirming that this was effective. Overall, the authors concluded that despite some encouraging findings, there is insufficient evidence to recommend routine telephone support for women accessing maternity services, as the evidence from included trials is neither strong nor consistent. Although benefits were found in terms of reduced depression scores, increased breastfeeding duration and increased overall satisfaction, the current trials do not provide strong enough evidence to warrant investment in resources.

Alternative therapies

Sado et al (2012) evaluated the effectiveness of hypnosis for preventing postnatal depression compared with usual care. They found one small RCT showing that highly susceptible, hypnotically treated women reported lower mean depression scores after birth compared to the other groups of women (Harmon and Hynan, 1990). However, the effect on the risk of postnatal depression was not measured. The authors concluded that there is no evidence from RCTs on whether or not hypnosis during pregnancy, childbirth, and the postnatal period is effective for preventing postnatal depression.

Treatment of postnatal depression, anxiety and other mental health problems

NICE (2014a) recommendations regarding the treatment of depression, anxiety and other mental health problems (eg eating disorders, severe mental illness, drug/alcohol dependency) are described above under the section on antenatal treatments.

The mother-baby relationship

NICE (2014a) recommends that it is important to recognise that some women with a mental health problem may experience difficulties with the mother-baby relationship, and that the nature of this relationship should be assessed, including verbal interaction, emotional sensitivity and physical care, at all postnatal contacts. Practitioners should discuss any concerns that the woman has about her relationship with her baby and provide information and treatment for the mental health problem. NICE (2014a) further recommends that practitioners consider further intervention to improve the mother-baby relationship if any problems in the relationship have not

Other interventions

resolved.

Alderdice et al (2013) conducted a review of reviews to identify non-invasive interventions intended to enable midwives to offer effective support to women during the perinatal period, such as antenatal psychosocial assessment, mind-body interventions, psychosocial and psychological interventions, home visiting interventions, counselling, exercise, or parenting programmes. The review examined reviews that focus on treating postpartum depression, and included 32 reviews evaluating the effectiveness of interventions that could be used or co-ordinated by midwives in relation to some aspect of maternal mental health and wellbeing during the perinatal period. A number of examples of possible interventions worthy of further research were identified, including midwifery-led models of care in the prevention of postpartum depression, psychological and psychosocial interventions for treating postpartum depression and the facilitation/co-ordination of parent-training programmes. No reviews were identified that supported a specific midwifery role in maternal mental health and wellbeing in pregnancy. The authors concluded that there is little evidence to inform the current role of midwives in maternal mental health, and further research is needed.

Stevenson et al (2010) reviewed the clinical effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of group CBT compared with currently used packages of care for women with postnatal depression. It included six trials, including three RCTs and three non-randomised trials. Three studies showed the treatment to be effective in reducing depression when compared with standard primary care. However, the authors recommended the need for caution as a result of the following: the relative paucity of RCT evidence; the low quality of some evidence due to poor reporting, which may affect the generalisability of the findings; the lack of adequate evidence on which to assess group CBT compared with other treatments for postnatal depression; and uncertainty about cost-effectiveness as a result of uncertainty about the efficacy of group CBT, its costs, and the duration of benefit. The review concluded that there is inconsistent and low-quality information on which to base any recommendations for service provision.

Daley et al (2012) examined the effectiveness of exercise in the management of postnatal depression. The review included RCTs and quasi-RCTs that compared any type of exercise intervention with other treatments or no treatment in women with postnatal depression. Five studies were included in the review. A meta-analysis showed that when compared with no exercise, exercise reduced symptoms of postnatal depression. However, the effect size was reduced considerably (non-significant) when the analysis excluded a trial examining exercise as a co-intervention with social support. The authors concluded that it is uncertain whether exercise reduces symptoms of postnatal depression.

Leis et al (2009) evaluated RCTs assessing home-based psychological interventions to prevent and treat postpartum depression. Six studies met the inclusion criteria, of which five assessed treatments for postnatal depression and one assessed a preventive intervention for postpartum depression. Interventions used cognitive behavioural, psychodynamic, and non-directive counselling approaches. Of the six studies reviewed, four reported statistically significant treatment effects on postpartum depression following the intervention (Appleby et al, 1997; Chabrol et al, 2002; Cooper et al, 2003; Holden et al, 1989), and each of the three types of psychological interventions was shown to reduce levels of maternal depression. The authors concluded that homebased psychological interventions are a promising approach for addressing postnatal depression.

Borja-Hart and Marino (2010) examined the use of omega-3 fatty acids for the prevention or treatment of perinatal depression.¹⁰ They identified seven studies (including four RCTs), only six of which were included, as one trial was discontinued early due to the relapse of depression symptoms. The findings show that while there was an improvement in depression rating scale scores, the results were only statistically significant in three trials. In addition, concern about the methodological limitations (eg small sample sizes), means that these results are inconclusive. However, further investigation of omega-3 fatty acids was recommended because they were effective in improving depression scores and appeared to be safe during pregnancy.

Identifying families in need of additional support

Women are in regular contact with healthcare services during the perinatal period and both health visitors and midwives are in a key position to educate and support women about mental health and wellbeing and identify women at risk, including those experiencing increased stress, women at risk of developing mental health problems or women with existing mental illness (Alderdice et al, 2013).

¹⁰ Omega-3 fatty acids are correlated with depressive symptoms during pregnancy and after delivery, and owing to their role in serotonin functioning may produce antidepressant effects.

The following factors may lead a family to be identified as being in need of additional support: life stresses (eg bereavement, separation, unemployment, illness, moving house); a lack of social support networks; a past history of psychological or psychiatric disorders; a history of physical, emotional or sexual abuse; drug or alcohol abuse; a dysfunctional personality; coping styles; and parenting behaviours. All of these can contribute to the onset of mental health problems during pregnancy or at childbirth and over the following year (Austin et al, 2008; see also Marc 2011).

Dennis and Dowswell (2013a) noted that pregnant women are at higher risk of depression than non-pregnant women, and often do not want to take medication during pregnancy.

Dennis and Dowswell (2013b) commented that identifying mothers 'at risk' may assist in the prevention of postpartum depression. However, currently there is no consistency in the identification of women 'at-risk', and a review of 16 antenatal screening tools suggests that there are no measures with acceptable predictive validity to accurately identify asymptomatic women who will later develop postpartum depression.

NICE (2014a) recommends the use of simple questions to identify women at risk of depression or anxiety in the antenatal or postnatal periods, followed by more detailed measures if required (as above).

Implementation issues

Alderdice et al (2013) identified the importance of tailoring the intervention to the individual needs of the woman.

Dennis and Dowswell (2013b), in their review of psychosocial and psychological interventions to prevent postpartum depression, suggested that the decreased effect related to groups could be due to high group attrition and thus insufficient intervention dosage. This, in turn, may reflect the barriers that make it harder for pregnant women and new mothers to attend sessions outside of their homes – hence the value of individual support in the home. Leis et al (2009) commented that home-based interventions may be well suited to low-income mothers, as they can overcome transportation and childcare barriers that may be experienced by this group of mothers. NICE (2014a) recommends that all interventions for mental health problems in pregnancy and the postnatal period should be delivered by competent practitioners. Psychological and psychosocial interventions should be based on the relevant treatment manual(s), which should guide the structure and duration of the intervention. Practitioners should consider using competence frameworks developed from the relevant treatment manual(s) and for all interventions practitioners should:

• receive regular high-quality supervision

- use routine outcome measures and ensure that the woman is involved in reviewing the efficacy of the treatment
- engage in monitoring and evaluation of treatment adherence and practitioner competence – for example, by using video and audio tapes, and external audit and scrutiny where appropriate

NICE (2014a) also recommends that managers and senior healthcare professionals responsible for perinatal mental health services (including those working in maternity and primary care services) should ensure that there are clearly specified care pathways so that all primary and secondary healthcare professionals involved in the care of women during pregnancy and the postnatal period know how to access assessment and treatment.

Furthermore, NICE (2014a) recommends that interventions for mental health problems in pregnancy and the postnatal period should be provided within a stepped-care model of service delivery in line with recommendation 1.5.1.3 of the guideline on common mental health disorders (NICE guideline CG123).

Workforce skills and training

A review of non-invasive interventions (Alderdice et al, 2013) designed to enable midwives to offer effective support to women concluded that many of the interventions identified (eg psychological and psychosocial interventions) would require additional midwifery training. However, it was also noted that while many of the reviews included in this review of reviews provided some evidence of effects, findings were confounded by poor design and the overall poor quality of many of the included studies. Overall, no review identified an intervention in the perinatal period that could be definitively recommended in clinical practice. As such, the authors concluded that it would be premature to consider introducing any of the identified interventions into midwifery training and practice.

NICE (2014a) recommends that all healthcare professionals providing assessment and interventions for mental health problems in pregnancy and the postnatal period should understand the variations in their presentation and course at these times, how these variations affect treatment, and the context in which they are assessed and treated (eg maternity services, health visiting and mental health services).

3. Smoking

Smoking and environmental tobacco exposure during pregnancy affects foetal nutrition, influencing negative birth outcomes including birthweight, and increases the risk of poor health outcomes such as respiratory conditions or diabetes. Low birthweight can impact on children's cognitive development, emotional and behavioural development, and influence the likelihood of developing chronic illness in later life. Exposure to environmental tobacco smoke during infancy and childhood can impact negatively on child health outcomes, including: asthma in children who have not previously exhibited symptoms; increased risk for sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS); lower respiratory tract infections, such as pneumonia and bronchitis; and middle ear infections.

This chapter reviews strategies for effective smoking cessation during pregnancy and after birth for women and others in the family home. It concludes by summarising recent evidence about the ways in which women who smoke during pregnancy may be identified, and identifies key messages from the research on how smoking cessation interventions may be most effectively delivered to families.

Antenatal

Smoking cessation is one of the few effective strategies for the prevention of low infant birthweight, premature birth and neonatal mortality. Two reviews (Chamberlain et al, 2013; Coleman et al, 2012) focused respectively on psychosocial and pharmacological interventions to promote smoking cessation during pregnancy, updating an earlier Cochrane review (Lumley et al, 2009), that focused on both types of intervention. Psychosocial interventions refer to non-pharmacological strategies that use cognitivebehavioural, motivational and supportive therapies to help women to quit, including counselling, health education, feedback, financial incentives, and social support from peers and/or partners.

Chamberlain et al (2013) evaluated the effectiveness of psychosocial interventions that aim to motivate and support women to stop smoking in pregnancy, or prevent smoking relapse among women who have spontaneously quit. The review identified 77 RCTs, including 48 counselling-based¹¹ interventions, seven health education¹² interventions, seven feedback ¹³ interventions, four incentive-based interventions, and 10

¹¹ These include motivational interviewing, cognitive behaviour therapy, psychotherapy, relaxation, problem solving facilitation, and other strategies.

¹² These interventions involve providing women with information about the risks of smoking and advice to quit, but without further support or advice about how to make this change. Interventions where women receive automated support such as self-help manuals or automated text messaging but without personal interaction were included in this category.

¹³ These include interventions such as ultrasound monitoring and carbon monoxide or urine cotinine measurements, with results fed back to the mother.

interventions based on social support (from a peer or partner). The analysis focused mainly on the outcome of smoking abstinence in late pregnancy. Overall, incentivebased interventions showed the largest effect. However, the authors advised caution because all four trials (Donatelle et al, 2000; Heil et al, 2008; Tuten et al, 2012; Mantzari et al, 2012) evaluating these were based in the US, and interventions were only effective with intensive delivery. Counselling demonstrated a significant effect only where it was provided in conjunction with other strategies, and it was unclear whether any type of counselling strategy was more effective than others. Feedback interventions showed significant effects only when compared with usual care and when provided in conjunction with other strategies, such as counselling. Social support interventions were effective when delivered by peers but in a single trial of support provided by partners the effect was unclear. The effect of health education was unclear. The effects were mixed where the smoking interventions were provided as part of broader interventions to improve maternal health, rather than targeted smoking cessation interventions. In addition, analyses showed that women who received psychosocial interventions had an 18% reduction in preterm births and infants born with low birthweight respectively. The authors concluded that psychosocial interventions during pregnancy can increase the proportion of women who stop smoking in late pregnancy, and reduce low birthweight and preterm births.

Coleman et al (2012) identified six RCTs of pharmacological interventions to promote smoking cessation during pregnancy, with or without concurrent psychosocial support. Of the pharmacological interventions within the scope of the review (nicotine replacement therapy (NRT), bupropion, varenicline or any other medications), only evaluations of NRT efficacy with associated behavioural support were identified. The authors concluded that there is insufficient evidence to determine the efficacy, safety or impact on birth outcomes of NRT when used to promote smoking cessation during pregnancy.

Guyer et al (2009) focused on children from conception to age five years and narratively synthesised over 200 relevant studies (RCTs, QEDs, reviews, surveys, cost analyses) of interventions that promote health and prevent disease within the domains of tobacco exposure, unintentional injury, obesity and the mental health of preschool children. Several types of tobacco-related interventions were covered, including smoking cessation interventions for pregnant women (with and without partner support). The study found that many anti-tobacco interventions, particularly multifaceted ones, are effective in increasing smoking cessation rates and in reducing negative birth outcomes.

Higgins et al (2012) examined financial incentives for maternal non-smoking during pregnancy, as assessed by biochemical measures. The review included six controlled trials, four of which were RCTs. Participants were economically disadvantaged women. Incentives were generally associated with higher levels of abstinence and better birth

outcomes than control treatments. Higher value incentives appeared more effective than lower value incentives. The authors concluded that financial interventions showed promise, and may in particular meet the treatment needs of socio-economically disadvantaged women and heavy smokers. They argued that more traditional broadreach and low-cost public-health interventions may need to be supplemented with higher cost, more intensive interventions, including voucher-based financial incentives.

Hajek et al (2009) identified 54 RCTs or QEDs evaluating relapse prevention interventions for smoking cessation. Although this review was not limited to special populations relevant to the current rapid review (that is, pregnant or postpartum women and families), the authors conducted two specific meta-analytic comparisons of 14 RCTs of behavioural interventions for abstinent pregnant or postpartum women, including brief counselling sessions, telephone contact, psychotherapy and motivational interviewing. No studies of pharmacological interventions specifically to prevent relapse were identified for abstinent pregnant or postpartum women. One analysis compared the efficacy of telephone counselling, individual counselling and self-help interventions for pregnant women, identifying smoking status at delivery as the primary outcome measure. The second analysis compared the timing of intervention during pregnancy, intervention during pregnancy and postpartum, and intervention postpartum, with not smoking at the longest follow-up after delivery. The authors found no intervention effect overall or by type or timing for behavioural relapse prevention interventions for pregnant or postpartum women.

Naughton et al (2008) evaluated the efficacy of self-help smoking cessation interventions for pregnant smokers and investigated whether self-help material intensity, type or delivery are associated with cessation. They included 15 RCTs and quasi-RCTs of self-help smoking cessation interventions for pregnant smokers without significant cessation counselling. A meta-analysis of 12 of these found that self-help interventions on average nearly doubled the odds of quitting compared with standard care. Further analysis found no evidence that more intensive materials were significantly more effective than less intensive interventions. The authors concluded that self-help interventions appear to be more effective than standard care but that, owing mainly to a lack of trials, it is unclear whether more sophisticated and intensive approaches increase intervention effectiveness. (These findings should be read in the context of the findings of the Chamberlain et al (2013) review, which included self-help interventions in the category 'health education' and found unclear evidence of effectiveness.)

One review focused on identifying specific behavioural change components within effective behavioural smoking cessation interventions during pregnancy (Lorencatto et al, 2012). Across seven interventions evaluated by RCT, 11 behaviour change techniques were identified as effective for specialist support during pregnancy. These included: the provision of rewards based on smoking cessation; utilising carbon

monoxide measures; facilitating relapse prevention (helping the smoker understand how lapses occur, how they lead to relapse and how to develop specific strategies for preventing lapses or avoiding lapses turning into relapse); information on consequences of smoking and cessation; facilitating problem-solving; identifying relapse triggers; goal setting; assessing current and past smoking behaviour; assessing readiness to quit; appropriate written materials; and facilitation of social support.

Nabhan and Faris (2010) investigated the impact of the level of feedback received during routine ultrasound on improving maternal state anxiety and health behaviours. The review included four studies (all RCTs), all of which compared low feedback and high feedback during ultrasound scan in pregnancy. One small trial (129 participants; Reading and Cox, 1982) reported the impact of feedback level on the health attitudes of women, including smoking cessation. It found that women who had high feedback during ultrasound were more likely to stop smoking. (This should be read in the context of the finding of the Chamberlain et al (2013) review above.)

One review (Baxter et al, 2011) evaluated the efficacy of interventions to establish smoke-free homes in pregnancy and in the neonatal period. This review included 12 studies (10 RCTs and two QEDs), which covered six counselling interventions, two counselling interventions with educational components, three interventions that developed plans for smoke-free homes, and one motivational interviewing intervention. Overall, evidence regarding intervention effectiveness was inconclusive. Counselling interventions may be effective, but results were mixed. Mixed results may be due to inconsistent measures of smoking across individual studies: studies that included both self-report measures and physiological indicators of smoking often found contradictory results. The authors also commented that the quality of studies varied, and recommended that future research should use nicotine monitors and cotinine measures to assess smoking cessation in combination with behavioural outcomes.

Postnatal

Three systematic reviews evaluated the effectiveness of postnatal interventions for smoking cessation and relapse prevention (Hoedjes et al, 2010; Priest et al, 2008; Stead et al, 2013), including individual-level interventions and family-based interventions to establish or maintain smoke-free homes.

The review by Priest et al (2008) included 36 studies (RCTs, controlled trials and QED studies) of family and carer interventions to reduce the exposure to tobacco smoke of children aged under 12 years. Of these, 12 focused exclusively on parents and carers of children aged less than one year, and six studies focused exclusively on preschool children. Interventions included telephone counselling, motivational interviewing, and home visiting. Overall, there was a statistically significant intervention effect in only 11

of the 36 studies, and the authors concluded that there is currently insufficient evidence to recommend one strategy over another to reduce the prevalence or level of children's environmental tobacco smoke exposure. Of these 11, four were RCTs involving parents of children aged 0-5 years: three were counselling based – one specifically telephone counselling (Davis et al, 1992), one individual counselling (Lancaster and Stead, 2005), and one using motivational interviewing techniques (Emmons et al, 2001) – and the fourth was a home visiting programme (Armstrong et al, 1999), with an educational component regarding the effects of smoking around young children on SIDS outcomes.

Postpartum lifestyle interventions are recommended for women after pregnancies complicated by pre-eclampsia, intrauterine growth restriction and/or gestational diabetes, owing to their increased cardiovascular risk. Hoedjes et al (2010) evaluated the effectiveness of such interventions aimed at smoking cessation and preventing smoking relapse for women during the postnatal period. Although none tailored to his high-risk group were found, other postpartum lifestyle interventions were identified. Outcomes included self-reported smoking levels, maternal cotinine levels, and smoking relapse prevention interventions were found to be effective. These included office-based advice, education and discussion from a doctor postpartum, and four home and telephone counselling interventions based on motivational interviewing techniques. It should be noted that the review did not assess the quality of the included studies.

Stead et al (2013) examined the impact of proactive telephone counselling on smoking cessation. Four of the 77 RCTs included were of interventions that occurred during pregnancy and/or the postpartum period (McBride et al, 1999; McBride et al, 2004; Rigotti et al, 2006; Stotts et al, 2002) but the majority of the remainder could potentially be relevant to parents of children in the early years. The interventions were brief, involving one to six calls of 8-30 minutes each. Results from meta-analyses showed that among smokers who contacted helplines, quit rates were higher for groups randomised to receive multiple sessions of proactive counselling. Telephone counselling not initiated by calls to helplines also increased quitting. The authors concluded that proactive telephone counselling aids smokers who seek help from quitlines. Telephone quitlines provide an important route of access to support for smokers, and call-back counselling enhances their usefulness. There is limited evidence about the optimal number of calls, although the impact of low intensity interventions (one to two calls) was not significant.

Identifying families in need of additional support

Priest et al (2008) noted that women who quit smoking during pregnancy may demonstrate high rates of relapse after pregnancy, and consequently may be identified as requiring additional support; prevention of relapse for this group is a potentially

important means of preventing environmental tobacco smoke exposure for their children.

The evidence underpinning the NICE (2010a) guidance on quitting smoking in pregnancy and following childbirth (NICE 2010a, guideline PH26) showed that there is good evidence that women in the UK under-report smoking during pregnancy and that CO monitoring in antenatal clinics can help to identify pregnant smokers. NICE (2010a) recommends that in pregnancy clinics midwives implement routine Carbon Monoxide (CO) testing – an immediate and non-invasive biochemical method – to help identify women who smoke. The risks of smoking to the unborn child and the benefits for the child and mother should be explained, and the woman should be advised to stop (not just cut down). All current smokers and those who stopped in the previous two weeks should be referred to NHS Stop Smoking services, as should those with a CO reading of 7 ppm or above, and light or infrequent smokers even if they register a lower reading – for example, 3 ppm.¹⁴ They should also be given the NHS Pregnancy Smoking Helpline number and local helpline numbers.

NICE (2010a) further recommends that health visitors and other health professionals specified (eg GPs, family nurses) use any meeting to ask women who are pregnant if they smoke and, if they do, to advise them to stop, explain how NHS Stop Smoking can help and make a referral to the service (with consent). Those with specialist training should give pregnant women who smoke information about: the risks to the unborn child of smoking when pregnant; the hazards of exposure to second hand smoke for both mother and baby; and the benefits of stopping smoking.

Implementation issues

A review of factors aiding the delivery of effective smoking cessation interventions, which informed the NICE (2010a) guidance, drew on qualitative studies and surveys from various countries, including the UK. It found that: not all staff ask all pregnant women about their smoking status during consultations; some women (and professionals) perceive the information and advice provided by health professionals to be insufficient or inadequate; the way that information/advice is communicated to pregnant women smokers can impact on how the advice or information is received (suggesting that a less 'preaching' and more empathetic approach may be helpful); there is variance in practice among staff in terms of the type of intervention offered during and following a consultation (eg leaflet, referral to a specialist programme, personal support); staff perceive that they have limited skills and knowledge to implement successful smoking cessation interventions; staff perceive that lack of time

¹⁴ If mothers have a high CO reading (more than 10 ppm) but say they do not smoke, NICE (2010a) recommends that midwives should advise them about possible CO poisoning and ask them to call the free Health and Safety Executive gas safety advice line.

is a significant barrier to the implementation of smoking cessation interventions; and staff perceptions regarding the limited effectiveness of interventions may impact on their delivery of services.

Chamberlain et al (2013) examined facilitators of the effective implementation of smoking cessation interventions during pregnancy, and identified readily available materials, written protocols, feasible time commitments from healthcare providers, and good training. Barriers to the implementation of smoking cessation interventions in healthcare settings included differences in the perception of healthcare professionals' about their role in smoking cessation and negative perceptions of intervention efficacy. The latter was also identified by one of the reviews of evidence underpinning the NICE (2010a) guidance (see above).

The Stead et al (2013) review of telephone counselling interventions for smoking cessation identified that targeted advertising may result in a higher number of calls from underserved or minority groups.

The Baxter et al (2011) review of interventions to establish smoke-free homes in pregnancy and the neonatal period noted that the findings were inconsistent due to poor-quality implementation, which suggests that concentrating on implementation quality would improve consistency of findings and intervention efficacy. It also suggested that in order to reduce attrition and improve uptake, more research on barriers and facilitators to participation is needed.

NICE (2010a) recommends that NHS Stop Smoking Services specialist advisers should:

- establish how much the woman smokes; discuss risks to the unborn child and the health benefits to mother and child of stopping
- encourage partners who smoke to quit; address any concerns of the woman or her partner about quitting
- offer personalised information, advice and support, both throughout pregnancy and beyond
- regularly monitor smoking status using CO monitoring
- establish links with other services (eg ante- and postnatal services)
- validate biochemically if the mother has quit. NICE (2010a) also recommends that NRT only be used if smoking cessation without NRT fails, but that it should be prescribed only for two weeks and only from once the woman has stopped smoking (from that day). Subsequent prescriptions should only be given to women who have demonstrated on reassessment that they are still not smoking.

Workforce skills and training

Lorencatto et al (2012) assessed the presence of effective behavioural change techniques within English Stop Smoking Services, and concluded that only a limited number of techniques were used in practice.

In the light of evidence that professionals often perceive themselves to have limited knowledge and skills to deliver effective smoking cessation interventions, NICE (2010a) recommends that midwives who deliver intensive stop-smoking interventions (one-to-one or group support – levels 2 and 3) should be trained to the same level as specialist NHS Stop Smoking advisers (and receive ongoing support). NICE (2010a) further recommends that other midwives and other health professionals who work with the target group (including health visitors) should: know what support local NHS Stop Smoking can have on a woman and her unborn child; understand the impact that smoking can have on a woman and her unborn child – and other children – to second hand smoke; understand the important role that partners and 'significant others' can play in helping a woman who smokes and is pregnant (or who has recently given birth) to quit (this includes the need to get them to consider quitting if they themselves smoke); and not carry out brief interventions with pregnant women but rather use their skills to initiate a referral to NHS Stop Smoking Services.

4. Drugs and alcohol

Substance misuse during pregnancy has detrimental effects on foetal development, and negative long-term impacts after birth for a child's development, including their health and behaviour. In the postnatal period, parental substance use can impact the parent-child relationship, further affecting children's socio-emotional development. Children whose parents misuse substances are at higher risk for substance misuse in later life.

This chapter reviews antenatal and postnatal interventions for parents (mostly mothers) who are using substances or have a substance misuse problem. No universal interventions were identified. It also draws out key messages from reviews about identifying families in need of additional support, implementation, and workforce skills and training.

Antenatal

Antenatal education

See Chapter 6.

Psychosocial and educational interventions

Stade et al (2009) reviewed four RCTs of psychological and educational interventions to reduce levels of alcohol consumption for pregnant women and women planning a pregnancy. These included motivational interviewing, counselling with a self-help book, and brief interventions with follow-up reinforcement. All participants were drinking alcohol during pregnancy. The narrative review demonstrated some reduction in levels of alcohol consumption across all four studies but the timing of the reduction was not consistent. Given the small number of studies and a high risk of bias within study results, the authors concluded there is little evidence regarding the efficacy of educational and psychological interventions for reducing drinking alcohol during pregnancy.

Brief interventions¹⁵

NICE (2014a) guidance on antenatal and postnatal mental health recommends that if hazardous¹⁶ drug or alcohol misuse is identified in pregnancy or the postnatal period,

¹⁵ The evidence in this category is not specific to women in pregnancy or the postnatal period.

¹⁶ 'Hazardous' in this context refers to being at risk of a drug- or alcohol-related problem.

the woman should be referred or offered brief interventions in line with section 1.3.1 of the guideline on psychosocial interventions for drug misuse (NICE 2007b, guideline CG51) or the guideline on alcohol-use disorders and preventing harmful drinking (NICE 2010b, guideline PH24).

In relation to drug misuse, NICE (2007b) recommends that opportunistic brief interventions focused on motivation should be offered if concerns about drug misuse are identified by the person or staff member. These interventions should: normally consist of two sessions each lasting 10-45 minutes; explore ambivalence about drug use and possible treatment, with the aim of increasing motivation to change behaviour; and provide non-judgemental feedback.

In relation to alcohol misuse, NICE (2010b) states that brief interventions can be delivered by health, social care, education or criminal justice professionals with relevant training. Interventions should take 5-15 minutes and use a recognised, evidence-based resource that is based on FRAMES principles (feedback, responsibility, advice, menu, empathy, self-efficacy). They should cover: the potential harm caused by their level of drinking; reasons for changing the behaviour; barriers to change; practical strategies to help reduce alcohol consumption; and lead to a set of goals. Progress should be routinely monitored. Where required, an additional session of structured brief advice should be offered or, if there has been no response, an extended brief intervention (20-30 minutes) should be offered, comprising motivational interviewing or motivational-enhancement therapy. Where necessary, up to four additional sessions should be offered or a referral should be made to a specialist alcohol treatment service.

Psychosocial / psychological interventions¹⁷

NICE (2014a) further recommends that if harmful¹⁸ or dependent drug or alcohol misuse is identified in pregnancy or the postnatal period, the woman should be referred to a specialist substance misuse service for advice and treatment. This may entail the use of psychosocial or psychological interventions (it may also require other forms of treatment, including assisted alcohol withdrawal and detoxification – see below).

NICE (2007b) made recommendations for the use of psychosocial interventions in the treatment of people who misuse opioids, stimulants and cannabis in the healthcare and criminal justice systems. As well as recommending brief interventions and self-help, it stated that a range of psychosocial interventions are effective in treating drug misuse, including contingency management, behavioural couples therapy for drug-specific problems, and various evidence-based psychological interventions, such as CBT, for common comorbid mental health problems.

¹⁷ The evidence in this category is not specific to women in pregnancy or the postnatal period.

¹⁸ 'Harmful' in this context refers to those whose health is being harmed by drugs or alcohol.

For harmful levels of drinking and mild alcohol misuse, NICE guidance on the diagnosis, assessment and management of harmful drinking and alcohol dependence (NICE 2011, guideline CG115) recommends the use of psychological interventions (eg cognitive behavioural therapies, behavioural therapies or social network and environment-based therapies) focused specifically on alcohol-related cognitions, behaviour, problems, and social networks. Behavioural couple's therapy was recommended for harmful drinkers and people with mild alcohol dependence that have a regular partner who is willing to participate in treatment.

Assisted alcohol withdrawal

For pregnant women who are dependent on alcohol, NICE (2014a) recommends offering assisted alcohol withdrawal in collaboration with specialist mental health and alcohol services (preferably in an inpatient setting), and working with women who do not want assisted alcohol withdrawal to help them reduce their alcohol intake. (NICE (2011) contains detailed recommendations on assisted alcohol withdrawal (guideline CG115).)

Detoxification

For pregnant women who are dependent on opioids, NICE (2014a) recommends offering detoxification in collaboration with specialist mental health and substance misuse services, and working with a woman who does not want detoxification to help her reduce her opioid intake. (NICE (2007c) makes recommendations for the treatment of people who are undergoing detoxification for opioid dependence arising from the misuse of illicit drugs (guideline CG52).)

Perinatal (ie ante and postnatal components)

Integrated and non-integrated programmes

Three meta-analyses reviewed the efficacy of integrated and non-integrated intervention programmes for reducing maternal substance use (Milligan et al, 2010), improving birth outcomes (Milligan et al, 2011) and improving parenting (Niccols et al, 2012) for children of women with substance misuse problems during pregnancy.

Milligan et al (2011) assessed the efficacy of 10 substance misuse interventions integrated with onsite services. Within the meta-analysis, six quasi-experimental studies compared integrated treatment with no treatment control groups (two of these studies included pregnant women only, and four included pregnant and parenting women), two quasi-experimental studies compared integrated treatment programmes

with non-integrated (standalone) treatment programmes for pregnant women only, and two RCTs compared integrated with non-integrated (standalone) treatment for pregnant and parenting women. Integrated programmes were based within obstetric clinics, residential treatment clinics, day treatment clinics, and outpatient clinics. All participants had substance abuse problems at baseline. A meta-analysis found that integrated programmes were more successful at improving birth outcomes when compared to no treatment controls, including positive toxicology screens, higher weight at birth and fewer birth complications. Although women in integrated programmes were more likely to attend more prenatal visits than women in non-integrated programmes, there was only one significant improvement on birth outcomes for integrated services: children were less likely to be born prematurely. There was no difference in birthweight or gestational age between integrated and non-integrated programmes. The authors concluded that there may be advantages to using integrated programmes compared with non-integrated programmes, but also note that the studies included in the metaanalysis were of low to moderate quality.

Milligan et al (2010) assessed the efficacy of interventions for reducing maternal substance misuse that are integrated with onsite pregnancy, child or parenting services. The focus was on women who are pregnant or actively parenting, and the ages of the children involved ranged from birth up to 16 years. (Separate metaanalyses were not conducted for different age-groups.) Interventions took place in a variety of settings, including outpatient treatment, residential treatment, and prison. Within the review, nine of the 21 integrated interventions were assessed within 10 cohort studies with no comparison groups. Three RCTs and seven QEDs compared integrated interventions with non-integrated interventions, and two QEDs compared the efficacy of integrated interventions with no-treatment control groups. A meta-analysis found that integrated treatment programmes were effective at reducing maternal substance use across cohort studies and when compared with no treatment controls (the two latter QEDs involved women during pregnancy). However, there were no significant differences in programme effect between integrated treatment programmes and non-integrated treatment programmes. The authors cautioned that studies included in the meta-analyses were of low to moderate quality, and concluded that the findings indicate the need for further research on integrated programmes for women with substance abuse issues and their children.

Niccols et al (2012) examined the effectiveness of integrated programmes on parenting. The review included 24 cohort studies, three QED studies, and four RCTs. Results from three RCTs comparing integrated programmes to addiction treatment-as-usual found that most improvements in parenting skills favoured integrated programmes, although the effect sizes were on the whole small. Results for child protection services involvement did not differ by group. The results from the three RCTs show that parenting improvements were associated with the use of attachment-based

parenting interventions, children residing in the treatment facility, and improvements in maternal mental health.

Postnatal

Brief interventions

As above.

Psychosocial/psychological interventions

As above.

Assisted alcohol withdrawal

NICE (2014a) does not comment specifically on assisted alcohol withdrawal in the postnatal period.

Detoxification

NICE (2014a) does not comment specifically on detoxification in the postnatal period.

Home visiting

Turnbull and Osborn (2012) assessed six RCTs and one controlled trial of seven home visiting interventions for drug and alcohol abusing women after birth (ranging from six months to three years postpartum). Intervention content included assessing mother and child wellbeing, facilitating parent-child interaction and helping parents access drug and alcohol treatment services. A meta-analysis did not identify any intervention effects for levels of drug use or alcohol consumption. The authors concluded that there is not enough evidence to recommend the use of home visiting to address substance misuse problems, and that more evidence derived from higher quality, larger scale trials is needed. One of the studies included visits during pregnancy and after birth (Black et al 1994). In this intervention, community health nurses provided educational information and facilitated parent child interaction. As only two visits occurred antenatally, the authors cautioned against categorising this RCT as being predominantly based during pregnancy. The individual study did not demonstrate sustained differences in remaining drug free between the intervention and comparison group.

Identifying families in need of additional support

If alcohol misuse is suspected, NICE (2014a) guidance on antenatal and postnatal mental health recommends that the Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT) should be used as an identification tool in line with recommendation 1.2.1.4 of the guideline on alcohol-use disorders (NICE 2011, guideline CG115). NICE (2010b) recommends that AUDIT should be used to help decide whether to offer a brief intervention (and if so what) or to make a referral. It recommends that people who may be dependent on alcohol should be referred to specialist services.

If drug misuse is suspected, NICE (2014a) recommends that the recommendations on identification and assessment in section 1.2 of the guideline on psychosocial interventions for drug misuse (NICE 2007b, guideline CG51) should be used. This involves asking questions about drug misuse (eg type, quantity, frequency), making an assessment and agreeing a care plan, and (for health professionals) using biological testing as part of a comprehensive assessment of drug misuse (but not relying on it as the sole method of diagnosis and assessment).

Implementation issues

NICE (2007b) guidance on psychosocial interventions for drug misuse states that staff should discuss with people who misuse drugs whether to involve their families and carers in assessment and treatment plans, and support families as appropriate (detailed guidance is given).

Workforce skills and training

One study (Milligan et al, 2010) suggested that weak research results were due to low quality studies and inconsistent measures of substance use. The authors suggested that assessments of substance use should be standardised across the workforce.

NICE (2007b) guidance on psychosocial interventions for drug misuse states that all interventions for people who misuse drugs should be delivered by staff who are competent in delivering the intervention and who receive appropriate supervision.

NICE (2010b) guidance on alcohol misuse recommends that managers of NHScommissioned services should ensure that staff have enough time and resources to carry out screening and brief intervention work effectively, and that staff have access to recognised, evidence-based packs. It further recommends that managers of NHScommissioned services must ensure staff are trained to provide alcohol screening and structured brief advice. If there is local demand, staff should also be trained to deliver extended brief interventions. NICE guidance on pregnancy and complex social factors (NICE 2010c, guideline CG110) is based on evidence including qualitative studies, cohort studies, QEDs and RCTs. It recommends that healthcare professionals and non-clinical staff (such as reception staff) should be given training on (i) the psychosocial needs of women who misuse substances during pregnancy, and (ii) appropriate communication strategies.

5. Intimate partner violence

Intimate partner violence (IPV), included in definitions of domestic violence or domestic abuse, includes acts of physical, emotional, psychological, and financial abuse by those who are or have been intimate partners or family members, as well as sexual abuse and stalking (Home Office, 2013). A variety of terms are used to denote violence against a partner, including spouse abuse, battering, and partner abuse. The UK definition of domestic violence also includes female genital mutilation (FGM), forced marriage and other acts of 'honour' based violence. The UK government also updated the definition in March 2013 to include coercive control and to include violence in teenage intimate relationships (those aged 16 and 17 years). Although women can be violent in relationships with men, and violence is also found in same-sex partnerships, the overwhelming health burden of partner violence is borne by women (WHO, 2013).

Intimate partner violence is strongly associated with a range of poor outcomes for both infants and young children, including PTSD and emotional and behavioural problems. A range of interventions have therefore been developed that are aimed at supporting all members of the family affected both directly and indirectly by IPV. This chapter reviews the evidence about effective prevention and identification/screening for IPV, effective methods of supporting women at risk of IPV during pregnancy and after childbirth, effective methods for preventing future IPV and its adverse consequences, and methods of treating perpetrators. Key messages for implementation, identifying families with additional needs and workforce skills and training are considered at the end of the chapter. Despite the wide definition of partner violence, the majority of the evidence pertains to interventions focused on violence towards adult women from a male partner. Furthermore, the majority of the reviews included here have been conducted in the areas of health or criminal justice, despite most commissioned services being offered in the community by domestic violence services and agencies working together across the range of children's and early years provision.

Prevention and identification/screening for Intimate Partner Violence (IPV)¹⁹

Five systematic reviews evaluated the effectiveness of screening tools for the identification of IPV (O'Campo et al, 2011; O'Reilly et al, 2010; Rabin et al, 2009; Taft et al, 2013; Todahl and Walters, 2011). They were all concerned with screening in healthcare settings but the O'Reilly review also included screening in other settings. The reviews examined the effectiveness of different screening tools, screening formats, and additional protocols such as cueing (which refers to providing information to a

¹⁹ It is important to note that the UK National Sreening Committee is responsible for recommending sreening programmes http://www.screening.nhs.uk/uknsc

practitioner about a woman, prior to an encounter, that 'cues' them to domestic violence). They examined the benefits of screening during pregnancy as compared to screening in the wider population. Two further reviews involved studies of home visiting, which provides an opportunity to identify IPV (Sharps et al, 2008, Van Parys et al, 2014).

Rabin et al (2009) included 33 studies of 21 screening tools. None of the tools had wellestablished psychometric properties. The Abuse Assessment Screen (AAS, sensitivity 93%–94%, specificity 55%–99%) is the only screening tool that asked specifically about abuse during pregnancy and therefore potentially represents an important screening tool for obstetric populations. Todahl and Walters (2011) included 31 studies to assess the influence of IPV screening activities (largely IPV training) on a range of outcomes including detection and documentation rates, provider knowledge and referrals. O'Campo et al (2011) included 23 studies of 17 screening programmes. Only three studies had a control group, and the focus of the review was on the rate of screening and the rate of identification of abuse. Programmes that took a comprehensive approach were judged to be more successful in increasing the rate of screening for IPV, regardless of disclosure, as well as increasing disclosure and identification rates. O'Reilly et al (2010) concluded from a review of three screening studies and three intervention studies that screening during pregnancy can be considered effective, although this is limited to the outcome of identifying abuse and not receipt of support services. The authors concluded that the higher rate of identification in pregnancy is possibly due to higher levels of contact with healthcare staff.

The most recent review (Taft et al, 2013) examined universal screening of women by healthcare professionals for IPV in a range of settings, including GP practices, antenatal and postnatal services, hospital, and specialist services. The review included 11 studies, nine of which were RCTs, and extended the focus of screening to include not only identification of victims but also: referrals to and the take-up of support services; women's experience of violence following screening; and women's physical and mental health. The review found that screening increased the identification of victims, particularly in antenatal settings. The evidence from the three studies that examined referrals to support services suggests that screening does not significantly increase referrals for support, and there was insufficient evidence to judge whether it resulted in increased uptake of specialist services. Finally, the two studies that measured women's experience of violence after screening found no effect in terms of a reduction in levels of abuse at 6, 12 or 18 months.

Patients, including victims of violence, are generally supportive of IPV universal screening provided it is done with a non-judgmental attitude, privacy, and a rationale is provided for screening (Todahl and Walters, 2011). Screening is also more likely to be successful when there are support services to enable the victim to address their short-and long-term health, social and safety needs (O'Campo et al, 2011); however, few of

the reviews examined impact on service receipt. Self-administered screening instruments were more likely to encourage disclosure than face-to-face screening interviews, although it was not possible to identify any particular screening tool as more effective than another, given the variability in studies.

Four components were found to increase provider efficacy for screening and asking about IPV: institutional support; effective protocols; ongoing training; and access to support services (onsite) for referrals. IPV universal screening instruction generally increases providers' confidence in their ability to screen in a safe manner and subsequent screening and detection rates (O'Campo et al, 2011). Providers are perhaps also more likely to screen when they believe that IPV is a factor in their patients' lives and believe that screening is their responsibility and within their role (Taft et al, 2013; Todahl and Walters, 2011).

Despite the evidence for increased identification, the lack of long-term follow-up in the majority of studies reviewed precludes from the possibility of being conclusive about the effectiveness of these identification responses in terms of either the offer and/or take-up of protective and recovery services or improved outcomes. Thus, while there is evidence from one study to suggest that screening does not cause harm, there is insufficient evidence of benefit to justify universal screening for IPV in healthcare settings.

An additional systematic review addressed the issue of female genital mutilation (FGM) (Berg and Denison, 2012). The authors examined eight evaluation studies of preventative interventions all from African countries, with low relevance to the UK. All studies were judged to be of low quality, making conclusions difficult. However, three different prevention approaches in this field were identified: empowerment; health education; and community activities. Although limited effects were demonstrated in the evaluation studies reviewed, the authors argued that there is potential for some of these interventions to be further developed. In particular, interventions were more likely to succeed when they were tailored to the local context and framed in relation to health.

The NICE guidance on domestic violence and abuse (NICE 2014b, PH50) is based on several reviews of the evidence, including a review of intervention effectiveness (including RCTs, QEDs, systematic reviews, and qualitative studies), one cost effectiveness review, one economic modelling study, and five expert reviews. Although insufficient evidence was found to recommend screening or routine enquiry within healthcare settings it was noted that routine enquiry is viewed as best practice by some professionals (see section below on 'Identifying families in need of additional support'). Further, the review of evidence underpinning the NICE (2014b) guidance found insufficient evidence for the efficacy of primary prevention programmes relating to IPV.

Currently, there is insufficient evidence of benefit to justify the implementation of a universal screening programme for IPV. More specifically, while screening may increase disclosure and identification of victims, it does not result in increased referrals to specialist services or improved long-term health outcomes. Despite this, the evidence suggests a number of issues that could be addressed in relation to implementing screening (see sections below on 'Identifying families in need of additional support', 'Implementation issues' and 'Workforce skills and training).

Interventions to support women at high risk of IPV during pregnancy and after the child's birth

Four systematic reviews evaluated interventions to address IPV in pregnancy and after the child's birth (Jahanfar et al, 2013; Ramsay et al, 2009; Sharps et al, 2008; Van Parys et al, 2014). One examined a range of interventions (Jahanfar et al, 2013), two examined home visiting programmes (Sharps et al, 2008; Van Parys et al, 2014) and one examined the effectiveness of advocacy programmes (Ramsay et al, 2009).

Jahanfar et al (2013) reviewed a range of interventions to address IPV, including: brief computerised assessment and advice intervention; video advice; counselling; counselling plus home visits; home visiting; and psychological therapy interventions. The review included nine RCTs predominantly carried out in the US. There is evidence from one psychological therapy intervention of reduced episodes of IPV during pregnancy and the postpartum period but very few statistically significant intervention effects for maternal depression during pregnancy and the postnatal period, and no significant intervention effects for any neonatal outcomes. Inconsistency in how outcomes were reported made it difficult to assess the overall effectiveness of interventions and of intervention components. For example, most studies did not report on whether there had been a reduction in episodes of violence.

Sharps et al (2008) reviewed seven RCTs and one cross-sectional study of perinatal home visiting programmes that included a focus on prevention of IPV. No perinatal home visiting interventions were designed to address IPV but the included programmes, which screened for IPV, found high rates and also found that the presence of IPV limited the ability of the intervention to improve maternal and child outcomes. This suggests that screening is insufficient on its own, and that the addition of a specific IPV component or intervention to perinatal HV programmes is needed to reduce IPV and improve maternal and infant health.

The Van Parys et al (2014) review of nine RCTs of home visiting programmes and three multifaceted counselling interventions found some promising results. Five studies reported a statistically significant decrease in physical, sexual and/or psychological partner violence. The three programmes with the strongest effect were of 12-24 months duration and involved either structured home visits (two studies) or support by trained

mentors. Home visiting was also found to be more effective when it is delivered by trained nurses rather than by paraprofessionals. Two studies that showed weaker effects were briefer: one was incorporated into antenatal classes of 2-8 sessions and the other was a brief counselling session with additional media. Limited evidence was found for improved mental health, less postnatal depression, improved quality of life, fewer subsequent miscarriages, and less low birthweight/prematurity. Home visiting interventions addressing IPV in non-perinatal population groups have been found to be effective in minimising IPV and improving outcomes.

Ramsay et al (2009) reviewed 10 RCTs of advocacy interventions within and outside healthcare settings for women who have experienced IPV or are at high risk of further abuse. Some studies targeted women during pregnancy; others specified the presence of a young child. The evidence for the effectiveness of intensive (more than 12 hours in duration) advocacy services was inconclusive, with no significant impact at 12 months on quality of life or depression scores. However, long-term risk for re-experience of abuse may be reduced. The evidence for less intensive advocacy (less than 12 hours in duration) was equivocal.

One systematic review focused on interventions aimed at improving outcomes for pregnant woman who had experienced FGM. Balogun et al (2013) found no studies meeting the study design for inclusion (ie a study with comparison group). The authors indicated that most research in this field has looked at the consequences of FGM for women and has used qualitative methods or case study design. They suggested that the experimental evaluation required to provide definite evidence for any particular intervention may be ethically difficult to achieve.

Preventing further IPV and the adverse consequences of IPV

The review underpinning the NICE (2014b) guidance found evidence for a range of different types of intervention concerned with preventing IPV, or re-abuse, and the adverse consequences of IPV, for example for parental and mental health, and child behaviour and emotions. The interventions considered in the review are not specific to women during pregnancy or in the postpartum period.

Thus, the review indicated that in relation to adults there is: (1) moderate evidence from 10 studies (including five RCTs) that advocacy services may improve women's access to community resources, reduce rates of IPV and parenting stress and improve child wellbeing; (2) moderate evidence from six studies (including four RCTs) that skill building for people who have experienced domestic violence and abuse can improve their coping, wellbeing and safety, and reduce coercive/violent behaviour towards the individual; (3) moderate evidence from nine studies (including five RCTs) that counselling interventions may improve PTSD, depression, anxiety, self-esteem, stress management, birth outcomes for pregnant women, and the re-occurrence of violence

(amongst other things) for women who have experienced domestic violence and abuse; (4) moderate evidence from eight studies (four RCTs) that therapy interventions may be effective for improving various PTSD symptoms, depression, trauma symptoms, psychological and social outcomes, parenting/ family-related outcomes and in some cases may reduce likelihood of future IPV or re-abuse; (5) moderate evidence from four studies (two RCTs) that behavioural couples therapy included within substance use treatment is associated with improved abuse outcomes, and in some studies with improved substance use measures; (6) weak evidence from three studies (two RCTs) that couples interventions (which do not include treatment for substance users) are associated with a reduction in aggression outcomes or improvements in relationship skills, satisfaction and conflict.

In relation to children, the review indicated that there is moderate to strong evidence (from six studies, including three RCTs) that single component therapeutic interventions aimed at the mother and child are effective with diverse samples in improving child behaviour, mother-child attachment and stress and trauma-related symptoms in mothers. All six studies included children in the age range of interest (eg 3-5 years). In the cases of the single component therapeutic interventions for children, and single component psych-educational interventions for children, most studies focused on older children (albeit that several included 4-5 year-olds at the low end of their sample age range). In addition, the review examined several categories of multi-component interventions (eg involving therapy and/or advocacy), and found moderate evidence of effectiveness, with outcomes including reduced trauma symptoms and stress in adults and children, and improved child behaviour and emotions. About half of these studies only included children older than five years.

NICE (2014b) recommends providing specialist domestic violence and abuse services for children affected by domestic violence and abuse, matching the support to the child's developmental stage (important given the focus of this review on 0-5s) and seeking to address the emotional, psychological and physical harms arising from a child person being affected by domestic violence and abuse, as well as their safety. This includes the wider educational, behavioural and social effects. It states that interventions should be timely and should continue over a long enough period to achieve lasting effects.

Interventions for perpetrators of IPV

Two reviews (Akoensi et al 2013; Smedslund et al 2011) evaluated group-based interventions for perpetrators of IPV.

Smedslund et al (2011) included six RCTs of interventions for perpetrators involving cognitive behavioural therapy (CBT) with or without additional components. The interventions differed in intensity and included men with mandatory or voluntary

participation. A meta-analysis of four of these trials comparing CBT with a nonintervention control found no clear evidence for an effect on violence. Care should be taken when generalising the results of this review, as there may be different baseline risk of violence across populations and different reasons why men take part in these programmes. Research evidence is as yet insufficient to draw conclusions about the effectiveness of cognitive behavioural interventions for physically abusive men in reducing or eliminating male violence against female partners.

Akoensi et al (2013) included 12 RCTs of group-based interventions for perpetrators of IPV, a quarter of which were UK-based studies but only one of which included a comparison group. Many of the studies included court mandated programmes for perpetrators. Interventions usually combined cognitive-behavioural, educational, and pro-feminist ('Duluth') techniques, with sessions ranging from 3-30. All seven studies that report on change in behaviour report a reduction in IPV. One UK based study (Adva, 2008) which was based on the pro-feminist Duluth model, and had a more robust design, reported statistically significant change on 19 outcome measures, including the psychological, behavioural and emotional, academic functioning of perpetrators' children. Although the evaluations showed various positive effects after treatment, methodological problems relating to the evaluation designs do not allow attribution of results to the programmes or suggest more or less effective treatment components.

The review underpinning NICE (2014b) concluded that there is inconsistent evidence for the efficacy of programmes that address perpetrators of domestic violence and abuse. There is some evidence that interventions for perpetrators reduce aggressive feelings and contribute to attitudinal change but results for behavioural outcomes are mixed, and there is large variation in the type of intervention and the gender of the perpetrator. Specifically, there is inconsistent evidence from 10 studies (one quasi-RCT) that short duration (<=16 weeks) group interventions reduce recidivism/ abuse outcomes but moderate evidence from nine studies (one RCT, one quasi-RCT) that they improve attitudinal, psychological and interpersonal outcomes (the majority of studies reported improvements on various measured outcomes). In terms of longer (over 16 weeks) group interventions, there is inconsistent evidence from eight studies (one RCT) that they reduce recidivism or abuse outcomes, and inconsistent evidence from eight studies (no RCTs) that they improve attitudinal, psychological and interpersonal outcomes among abusers. There is also moderate evidence from eight studies (two RCTs) that individual interventions for abusers may improve aggressive feelings towards partner, attitudinal change, understandings of violence and accountability, or short-term help seeking. Evidence from several studies suggests that motivational interviewing (MI)-based feedback may not impact on aggression or violence, but may impact on some attitudinal outcomes.

NICE (2014b) recommends that health and wellbeing boards and commissioners who commission perpetrator interventions should commission and evaluate tailored interventions for people who perpetrate domestic violence and abuse in accordance with national standards. The interventions should primarily aim to increase the safety of the perpetrator's partner and children (if they have any).

Identifying families in need of additional support

O'Campo et al (2011) reviewed strategies to screen for domestic violence. One component of successful (in terms of disclosure) screening programmes was the availability of support services to enable the victim to address their short- and long-term health, social and safety needs. Supports for individuals who disclosed IPV included mental health services, safe shelters, transitional housing, healthcare, employment assistance and legal services. Programmes that provided immediate access to onsite support, for example through an onsite case manager or coordinator, showed the most improvement in screening rates as well as provider confidence and self-efficacy.

Rabin et al (2009) reviewed IPV screening tools tested in healthcare settings and found that no single tool had well-established psychometric properties. Further testing and validation are therefore critically needed. In addition to having sound psychometric properties, IPV screening tools used in healthcare settings ideally should be brief, comprehensive, and tested in diverse populations. Different tools cover different areas; for example, some screen for emotional abuse and some for physical abuse only. Individual providers must determine the optimal balance between brevity and comprehensiveness. Inquiring about different forms of abuse may be important for a number of reasons.

One review of home visiting programmes that included screening for IPV (Sharps et al, 2008) found high rates of prevalence. Home visiting may provide a good opportunity to screen for IPV but this demands training and networking capacities for those who deliver home visiting programmes. There is no evidence to date on the effectiveness of standard home visiting programmes on reduction of domestic violence, pointing to the need for care plans, networking and referrals with specialised agencies.

O'Reilly et al (2010) drew attention to the need for antenatal care providers to develop rapport with pregnant women – the review emphasises the importance of the ongoing relationship to enable women to feel safe reporting violence.

The NICE (2014b) guidance recommends that trained staff in antenatal, postnatal, reproductive care, sexual health, alcohol or drug misuse, mental health, children's and vulnerable adults' services ask service users whether they have experienced domestic violence and abuse. This should be a routine part of good clinical practice, even where there are no indicators of such violence and abuse.

Implementation issues

Comprehensive programmes have institutional support for IPV screening, which includes investment, approval and support for the integration of the programme at higher levels within healthcare settings or institutions, and occasionally involves making linkages with community resources (O'Campo et al, 2011). In many cases, information about the prevalence and impact of IPV, as well as local resources, are communicated to patients and providers, raising organisation-wide awareness and support. This creates an overall culture of IPV awareness and its healthcare-based solutions, which helps reinforce the need of screening and facilitated support for the victim.

Barriers to IPV screening by healthcare professionals may reside at the individual professional level (lack of training and resources, unfavourable attitudes to the problem), at the clinic or team level (lack of systems for safety and links with referral agencies) or at the wider political level (violence-tolerant societies, other healthcare priorities for funding and services, such as lack of funding for law enforcement or domestic violence services) (Taft et al, 2013).

The review of evidence underpinning the NICE (2014b) guidance on domestic violence and abuse found moderate evidence from 11 studies (before-after, cross-sectional, or qualitative: no RCTs) that partnerships to address domestic violence are effective at increasing referrals, reducing further violence, or supporting victims of domestic violence. These partnerships typically involve agencies such as social services / child welfare, the police and those focused on domestic violence or substance misuse. The review also concluded that there is moderate evidence from six studies (before-after, cross-sectional, or qualitative) that various enabling factors are associated with effective partnership working, including: leadership and management, active membership, community involvement, strong relationships and communication, training and resources. Conversely, the barriers and challenges to effective partnership working in domestic violence include: lack of resources (financial and human), differences in the culture of agencies/ organizations, leadership and management issues, lack of commitment, limited monitoring, and addressing diverse populations (based on nine studies).

NICE (2014b) recommends that practitioners in specialist domestic and sexual violence services should provide all those currently (or recently) affected by domestic violence and abuse with advocacy and advice services tailored to their level of risk and specific needs. The support should be offered (although not necessarily delivered) in settings where people may be identified or may disclose that domestic violence and abuse is occurring.

NICE (2014b) further recommends that practitioners in primary, mental health and related care services should provide people who experience domestic violence and abuse and have a mental health condition with evidence-based treatment for that condition. Interventions may include psychological therapy (for example, traumafocused cognitive behavioural therapy), medication and support, in accordance with national guidelines.

Workforce skills and training

The review by Taft et al (2013) on universal screening of women for intimate partner violence (IPV) in healthcare settings identified the lack of training of individual professionals as a barrier to screening. This is supported by Todahl and Walters (2011), who did conclude, more positively, that practitioners' anxieties about universal screening for IPV are reduced by the provision of instruction on safe and sensitive screening and by the expectation of screening in work settings. Screening and practice rates are not maintained unless the practice environment includes an expectation for screening—including screening policies, procedures, and practitioner accountability.

O'Campo et al (2011) found that many of the successful (in terms of disclosure) IPV screening programmes incorporated thorough initial and ongoing mandatory training sessions for staff. This was seen as instrumental for building high provider self-efficacy for screening.

One review of home visiting programmes that included screening for IPV (Sharps et al, 2008) found that although home visiting is a good opportunity to screen for IPV this is limited when those who deliver home visiting programmes lack training on assessment. The authors suggested networking with local domestic violence agencies for training and referrals.

Sprague et al (2012) reviewed 22 studies in order to identify barriers to intimate partner violence screening by health providers. It identified several barriers, the most common being personal discomfort, lack of knowledge and time constraints. The authors concluded that increased education and training regarding intimate partner violence is needed to address perceptions and attitudes to remove such barriers.

NICE (2014b) recommends that frontline staff in all services are trained to recognise the indicators of domestic violence and abuse and can ask relevant questions to help people disclose their past or current experiences of such violence or abuse. Staff should know, or have access to, information about the services, policies and procedures of all relevant local agencies for people who experience or perpetrate domestic violence and abuse. They should understand how it affects children and know how to refer children to child protection services. NICE (2014b) further recommends that health and social care professionals are trained in how to respond to domestic violence and abuse. Health visitors and various other professionals (eg GPs, children's centre workers) should be trained to ask about domestic violence and abuse in a way that makes it easier for people to disclose it. This involves an understanding of the epidemiology of domestic violence and abuse, how it affects people's lives, and the role of professionals in intervening safely. Staff should also be able to respond with empathy and understanding, assess someone's immediate safety and offer referral to specialist services. Health visitors with additional domestic violence and abuse training should be trained to provide an initial response that includes risk identification and assessment, safety planning and continued liaison with specialist support services.

NICE (2014b) also recommends that pre-qualifying training and continuing professional development for health and social care professionals should include domestic violence and abuse.

6. Preparation and support for childbirth and the transition to parenthood

Pregnancy and the immediate postnatal period provide a key opportunity to support both the mother and baby's health and wellbeing. Preparation and support for childbirth has traditionally focused on antenatal education in order to improve outcomes such as pain in labour, low birthweight, type of delivery, uptake and continuity of breastfeeding, and antenatal health behaviours. More recently there has been increasing recognition of the importance of supporting parents through the psychological transition to parenthood, and this has given rise to new methods of working, some of which span the perinatal period (ie rather than being delivered in the antenatal period alone).

There has also been increasing recognition of the need to support fathers during the transition to parenthood, and this chapter examines the effectiveness of a range of interventions that target both men and women, or men alone, during the perinatal period. These interventions aim at improving both physical and psychological outcomes for parents and infants.

This chapter starts by examining interventions that are delivered on a universal basis (ie irrespective of income or need), and then describes the effectiveness of interventions that target at-risk groups (eg adolescent and ethnic minority parents), both pre and postnatal. The chapter concludes by examining issues relating to the identification of parents in need of additional support as well as discussing issues around the implementation of parenting support and associated workforce skills and training needs.

Antenatal

Antenatal education

A Cochrane review (Gagnon and Sandall, 2011)²⁰ included RCTs of any structured group-based or one-to-one educational programme provided during pregnancy by an educator to either parent that included information related to pregnancy, birth or parenthood. Interventions directed exclusively to (i) increasing breastfeeding success, or (ii) knowledge of and coping skills concerning postpartum depression, or (iii) improving maternal psycho-social health including anxiety, depression and self-esteem, or (iv) reducing smoking were excluded. Nine trials were included, ranging in size from 10 to 318 participants. No consistent results were found. Sample sizes were very small

²⁰ The review was published in 2007 but edited (no change to conclusions) and published again in 2011.

to moderate, ranging from 10 to 318. Knowledge acquisition, sense of control, factors related to infant-care competencies, and some labour and birth outcomes were measured, but no data were reported for anxiety, breastfeeding success, or general social support. One, large scale and robust study was found to positively affect childbirth outcomes by increasing vaginal birth after caesarean. Overall, however, the authors concluded that the effects of general antenatal education for childbirth or parenthood, or both, remain largely unknown.

A review by Schrader-McMillan et al (2009), which included 69 studies (six reviews, two reviews of reviews and 61 individual studies not in the systematic reviews), evaluated the effectiveness of group-based antenatal education on preparation for any aspect of pregnancy, childbirth or early parenthood. This review included studies with a range of methodological designs, from systematic reviews and RCTs to pre-post studies, surveys and qualitative studies. The results are summarised below. Some address areas which are covered in more depth elsewhere in this report (eg see Chapter 10 for breastfeeding).

Labour and childbirth

Schrader-McMillan et al (2009) concluded that there is little evidence that the techniques taught in traditional childbirth classes can reduce pain in labour. There is also limited evidence that antenatal education is associated with a higher incidence of vaginal birth or reduction in use of epidurals. However, there was some, limited evidence, based on a small number of studies, that adjunctive interventions such as antenatal music therapy are associated with increased relaxation in labour.

Breastfeeding

Effective interventions to support the initiation and continuation of breastfeeding were found to include: antenatal group work which has an interactive component and involves local experienced breast feeders as volunteers, peer support schemes (such as Best/Breast/Bosom Buddy), and programmes that combine multimodal education and social support programmes with other media (Schrader-McMillan et al, 2009).

Low birthweight (LBW)

Evidence about the effect of antenatal social support on LBW was mixed. One rigorous systematic review found no evidence that any form of psychosocial support (with the exception of smoking reduction programmes) reduced LBW (Schrader-McMillan et al, 2009). More recent studies in the US found that one form of antenatal parent education (the Centering Pregnancy programme) was associated with reduction of LBW. The evidence suggests that the prevention of LBW requires a longitudinal and integrated strategy to promote the optimal development of women's reproductive health, not only during pregnancy but also over the life course.

Health behaviours

Schrader-McMillan et al (2009) included one systematic review, one RCT, two pre-post intervention studies, and one survey that assessed the impact of antenatal education on maternal health behaviours. There is evidence of an association between engagement in group-based antenatal education and improvement in maternal health behaviours. A large-scale survey in Australia found associations between attendance at antenatal and decreased risk of cigarette smoking, fewer missed antenatal appointments, reduced alcohol consumption during pregnancy, and increased likelihood of breastfeeding.

Prevention/treatment of antenatal depression

Schrader-McMillan et al (2009) reported that there continues to be no evidence that participation in antenatal education prevents the onset of depression or is effective as treatment. However, the authors concluded that group-based social support, including antenatal preparation for parenthood classes, can be effective in supporting women with sub-threshold symptoms of depression and anxiety. There is also some evidence, based on a limited number of small-scale studies, that massage and music therapy, when provided as adjuncts to antenatal education and support, can reduce anxiety and improve mood in depressed pregnant women.

Adolescent mothers

The review by Schrader-McMillan et al (2009) found some evidence (based on one RCT and two non-experimental studies) of the value of multi-component support and education for adolescent mothers. This included the combination of nurse home visiting and/or enhanced Doula programmes with group-based social support. The authors of these studies concluded that multimodal interventions should be tailored, as far as possible, to meet the needs of individual adolescent mothers and adjusted to their developmental stage, coping strategies and exposure to stressful situations.

One further qualitative study included in the Schrader-McMillan et al (2009) review found that adolescent mothers prefer to learn in peer groups: adolescent mothers who were interviewed felt inhibited in groups in which a majority of the women attending are different from themselves (ie usually older, believed to be more affluent and to have partners).

Drug-dependent pregnant women

Schrader-McMillan et al (2009) found no evidence of the effectiveness of group-based antenatal education as a stand-alone support for drug-dependent pregnant women, and concluded that the needs of pregnant women who are on remission from drugs can be best served through specialised individualised programmes (eg Parents Under Pressure) that include a parent-education component.

Women in prison

While there are numerous studies highlighting the increased health and mental health risks of women in prison, there is limited research on antenatal preparation for this vulnerable population. The review by Schrader-McMillan et al (2009) included one qualitative study which shows that women in prison, like mothers-to-be elsewhere, value participative learning methods, the possibility of social support, learning about feeding and early child care, the opportunity to acquire knowledge about labour and childbirth.

Stakeholder opinions

Schrader-McMillan et al (2009) included qualitative studies that focused on stakeholders' opinions about antenatal education. These reported that parents:

- expressed the need for antenatal education that will help them through the transition to parenthood (interviews with parents suggest that standard antenatal classes do not prepare parents adequately for the changes in their relationship or for early childcare)
- value the opportunity to meet and make friends with other parents-to-be and speak highly about antenatal education that facilitates this process (eg National Childbirth Trust) through the use of small classes that incorporate opportunities to establish relationships, and that continue beyond the birth
- value the opportunity to attend classes in community-based settings rather than city centre hospitals; and value participative – as opposed to didactic – forms of learning. Participative learning is valued by parents in both high- and low-risk groups.

Parents in minority ethnic groups

Schrader-McMillan et al (2009) included a small number of largely qualitative studies of stakeholder views by parents from minority ethnic groups. These found that parents from minority ethnic groups value information that addresses the potential conflicts that may arise between cultural mores and the standard messages communicated in antenatal classes.

Antenatal preparation for parenthood

More recently, antenatal group-based programmes that aim to help parents make the transition to parenthood have been developed and evaluated. These programmes include a focus on the emotional changes that parents experience at this time, the couple relationship, parenting skills, and issues such as bonding and attachment. The review by Schrader-McMillan et al (2009) included four RCTs and two QED studies on the effectiveness of antenatal parenting programmes that focus on the transition to parenthood. Outcomes examined include: the quality of partner relationship/partner support; early childcare/parenting skills; and child outcomes. These studies found consistent evidence that programmes which focus on the transition to parenthood and

aim to alleviate pressures on the couple's relationship help to prevent relationship deterioration and strengthen parenting roles after the birth of a first child. Programmes that focus on the transition to parenthood are also associated with high levels of user satisfaction.

Petch and Halford (2008) reviewed 25 studies (all RCTs) of any form of prenatal education designed to enhance couple relationship functioning or parenting, or to prevent relationship deterioration after the birth of a first child. Four of the five universal antenatal programmes reported positively on measures of couple satisfaction. The authors noted that further research is needed, however, as included studies involved couples with mixed levels of need and risk. Seventeen studies were targeted at parents in higher-risk groups. Couples psychoeducation was found to enhance adult wellbeing in two of the three studies in which it was assessed, with reduced maternal depressive symptomatology. The strongest effects were found for interventions that involved couples with high levels of needs due to a combination of social, personal and relational difficulties, and for psychoeducation that is delivered in couples' homes. Clinic- and hospital-based programmes were less successful than home visiting programmes in improving parenting in high-risk mothers. The authors recommended that as risk is hard to assess with precision, the best strategy would involve a steppedcare approach, moving from assessment and advice in healthcare practice to more intensive and expensive home-based psychoeducation for those who need it.

Pinguart and Teubert (2010a) found that couple-focused interventions designed to prevent a decline of couple adjustment during the transition to parenthood have positive effects on couple adjustment, couple communication, parenting, and parent psychological wellbeing. None of these effects were maintained one year after the intervention. There was no effect on relationship stability immediately after the intervention but one year later the improvement was significant. Although there was no effect on parenting stress after the intervention, parental mental health showed positive effects one year later. The meta-analysis included 16 RCTs and five QEDs of interventions that aimed to strengthen marital relationships by preparing couples for the difficulties inherent during the transition to parenthood, and promote relationship skills. These interventions are delivered to expectant or new parents (six months of parenthood), as couples or mothers or fathers. One third of the interventions were antenatal, one third were postnatal and the remainder included components both before and after birth. The review covered interventions that were delivered by professionals or paraprofessionals and 1-82 sessions in duration. Interventions with more than five sessions had larger effects. Only interventions led by professionals (eg clinical psychologists, social workers) had significant effects on couple adjustment and couple communication. There were stronger effects on couple communication if the intervention had both a prenatal and postnatal component.

Pinquart and Teubert (2010b) undertook a meta-analysis of 142 studies of parenting programmes in the antenatal and postnatal period. Only 10 interventions were delivered during the antenatal period alone. Thirty-eight interventions were held during both pregnancy and after childbirth. Approximately two-thirds of the interventions worked with at-risk families and the majority were delivered to mothers only. On average, these interventions were found to have small but significant effect sizes on parenting, child abuse/neglect, parental stress, health promoting parental behaviour, child development, parental psychological health, and couple adjustment. Only interventions with an explicit focus on improving the couple relationship had a significant effect on couple adjustment. The inclusion of an antenatal component was not found to moderate the size of the observed effects.

Antenatal education for fathers

The review by Schrader-McMillan et al (2009) included one systematic review and seven studies (one RCT, six pre-post studies) on antenatal preparation for fatherhood. The review found that men value guidance by experienced fathers and participation in discussion groups with other fathers-to-be in which there are opportunities to focus on their own experiences and psychosocial needs, including coping with depression and anxiety. It also found that adolescent fathers can benefit from participation in men-only preparation for fatherhood groups, and that fathers-to-be benefit from participation in adjunctive men-only sessions within standard antenatal classes.

Qualitative studies found that men identified the need for opportunities to talk to other men. Small-scale studies suggest that men may have unrealistic expectations of their ability to help their partner through labour and childbirth, and that childbirth education and antenatal classes in general are perceived by many men to be 'women's spaces' from which they are excluded.

Gagnon and Sandall (2011) included one RCT of an antenatal parenting intervention for men only (Pfannenstiel and Honig, 1991). The content of the training included newborn care, normal newborn behaviour, paternal self-image, attitude towards the infant, pregnancy, parent-infant interactions, normal child development. The study reported increased paternal sensitivity and empathetic behaviour, as measured by the Assessment of Father-Infant Sensitivity scale based on 10-minute videotapes of infant feeding.

Health promotion prior to pregnancy

Whitworth and Dowswell (2009) reviewed health promotion interventions that aim to identify and modify risk factors before pregnancy. They assessed the impact of these interventions on infant birthweight, preterm birth, maternal or infant mortality and maternal satisfaction and anxiety. Four RCTs were included, but no data were available

for many of the review's pre-specified outcomes (eg the development of pregnancy complications, miscarriage, therapeutic abortion, and neonatal condition at birth, women's preferences for care and costs). A meta-analysis found that only one outcome (mean birthweight) reached statistical significance, and the authors noted that this needs to be interpreted with caution because pregnancy outcome data were available for only half of the women randomised. There was some evidence that health promotion interventions were associated with positive maternal behavioural change, including lower rates of binge drinking. Otherwise no evidence was found for the effect on groups for preterm birth, congenital anomalies, or weight for gestational age.

Postnatal

No reviews of interventions in the postnatal period were identified.

Identifying families in need of additional support

Petch and Halford (2008) argued that psychoeducation for the transition to parenthood might only be necessary for couples assessed as being high risk for future adjustment problems. A 'stepped-care' approach was recommended. Thus, all couples could receive a minimum level of intervention (eg complete a short assessment that provides a report on couple and parenting strengths and challenges, plus brief information about adjusting to parenthood). If, based on this, couples request further education or support, they could be offered a brief programme focused on skill-training in couple processes and parenting skills, with an option for a further intensive, home-based, psychoeducation programme for couples assessed at high-risk for adjustment problems.

Implementation issues

In relation to preparation for parenthood programmes, Petch and Halford (2008) found that the best outcomes are achieved with programmes that: are designed for couples with a high level of needs, because of a combination of social personal and relational difficulties; involve skills training; and are delivered in the couple's own home.

Pinquart and Teubert's (2010a) review of interventions to prevent the decline of couple adjustment and promote positive communication during the transition to parenthood found that interventions held in a group format had larger effects than other interventions on parental health-promoting behaviours, but weaker effects on social development of the child. In addition, interventions led by professionals (eg clinical psychologists, social workers) had stronger effects with regard to child mental health. The authors recommended that interventions that focus on the transition to parenthood take place both pre-and postnatally, last at least six sessions, and include a component focused on parenting.

A second review by Pinquart and Teubert (2010b) focused on interventions that educate expectant and new parents in parenting skills, coping with stressors, promoting positive interactions between the partners, and stimulating child development. This found that three to six months is an optimal length of interventions for promoting positive parenting and social development of the child. Again, the engagement of professional staff was recommended for selective/indicated prevention aimed at promoting mental health of the child. The authors also recommended interventions that begin in the antenatal period and continue post-birth. As interventions have stronger effects on outcomes that related directly to the intervention goals, researchers and practitioners should carefully match intervention goals with the assessed outcomes.

Workforce skills and training

Petch and Halford (2008) cited research showing that in the case of home visiting, programmes delivered by professional staff (usually nurses) produce substantially more positive effects on parent and child outcomes than those delivered by para-professionals or volunteers. These results were confirmed in the reviews by Pinquart and Teubert (2010a, 2010b – see above).

7. Attachment

Around two-thirds of infants are securely attached to at least one primary caregiver, with the remainder being insecurely attached (ie either 'avoidant' or 'anxious/resistant'). Secure attachment is associated with more optimal functioning across all outcomes. A significant number of children in disadvantaged populations (some estimates suggest as many as 40%) are also classified as being 'disorganised'. Disorganised attachment is associated with a range of later problems, including conduct disorder. Parenting during the first year of life is one of the primary predictors of infant attachment security, with attuned and responsive parenting being associated with secure attachment, and unresponsive/punitive or erratic/intrusive parenting being associated with avoidant and anxious/resistant attachment respectively. A range of abusive/neglectful parenting practices are associated with disorganised attachment. A range of factors may compromise a parent's ability to provide such attuned and responsive parenting, including parental mental health problems (eg anxiety and depression), social isolation, domestic violence, substance dependency, and poverty.

Pregnancy and the postnatal period are therefore prime windows of opportunity to support parents to provide the type of parent-infant interaction that will promote the infant's secure attachment. The next section summarises the results of systematic reviews that examined the effectiveness of interventions aimed at improving attachment or related outcomes (eg parental sensitivity) on a universal, targeted or indicated basis. This is followed by key messages about: identifying families in need of additional support; implementation; and workforce skills and training.

Antenatal programmes

Preparation for parenthood

See Chapter 6.

Postnatal programmes

Skin-to-skin contact/Kangaroo Mother Care

Kangaroo Mother Care (KMC) and skin-to-skin contact (SSC) are universal interventions. They involve the carer holding the baby so that there is close contact between them. The review by Moore et al (2012) updated the evidence comparing early SSC with usual hospital care. Of the 34 RCTs included, only three were conducted from 2008 onwards. The results suggested that the intervention appears to benefit breastfeeding outcomes and cardio-respiratory stability (the latter for late pre-

term infants), and reduce infant crying, and has no apparent short- or long-term negative effects. They further indicated that SSC may also improve maternal attachment behaviours, although the results are mixed. One study, from Russia (Bystrova et al, 2003), assessed maternal and infant behaviour and interaction and found no evidence of benefit for maternal positive affective involvement at 12 months following birth, but SSC dyads appeared more mutual and reciprocal than those who were separated immediately post-birth and later reunited for rooming-in. A small subsample of a second study (Bergman et al., 2004; Bigelow et al, 2010) found significant effects of SSC during the first 24 hours post-birth on maternal sensitivity to infant's behavioural cues, which demonstrated a dose-response effect, but its longer-term effect could not be studied.

One updated systematic review focused explicitly on the use of KMC with stabilised low birthweight infants as an alternative to conventional neonatal care mainly in resource-limited settings (Conde-Agudelo et al, 2011). It included 16 RCTs (11 from low- and middle-income countries – where the potential beneficial effects of Kangaroo Mother Care on morbidity and mortality of low birthweight infants (LBW) would be expected to be greatest – and five from high-income countries). As well as indicating that KMC yielded benefits in terms of reduction in the risk of mortality, nosocomial infection/sepsis and hypothermia (risks which are higher in low-income as opposed high-income countries), the review found an increase on some measures of infant growth, breastfeeding, and mother-infant attachment. The authors concluded that the review supports the use of KMC in LBW infants as an alternative to conventional neonatal care, mainly in resource-limited settings.

Infant massage

One systematic review was identified (Bennett et al, 2013; Underdown et al, 2011), comprising 34 RCTs involving healthy parent-infant dyads in which the infant was under the age of six months. No significant differences were found for a range of aspects of infant temperament, parent-infant interaction and mental development. The authors concluded that the findings do not currently support the use of infant massage with low-risk groups of parents and infants. They argue that there may be more potential for change with demographically and socially deprived parent-infant dyads, and that future research should focus on this.

Video-feedback

Video-feedback involves a professional videotaping up to 10 minutes of interaction between carer and baby, returning subsequently to examine the tape with the parent, and using the videotape to point out examples of positive parent-infant interaction. One review of 29 studies (13 RCTs, eight QEDs, and eight pre-post designs) examined the effectiveness of video feedback on parental behaviours, sensitivity, responsiveness, verbal and non-verbal communication, and child problem behaviours (Fukkink, 2008). Of these, 23 included children aged under five years. A meta-analysis showed a positive, statistically significant effect for video feedback intervention on parenting behaviours. Brief video-feedback interventions with parents in high-risk groups were the most effective. The aggregate effect on child behaviour was described as being between 'small' and 'average'. The authors concluded that family programmes that include video feedback achieve the intended dual level effect: parents improve their interaction skills, which in turn help in the development of their children. Parents become more skilled in interacting with their young child and experience fewer problems and gain more pleasure from their role as parent.

Home visiting

Two recent systematic reviews were identified that evaluate the effectiveness of targeted home visiting on attachment-related outcomes (Goyal et al, 2013 – this study examined their effectiveness with preterm infants; and Nievar et al, 2010). Home visiting programmes are manualised interventions that involve an intensive series of home visits beginning prenatally (in some models) and continuing during the child's first two years of life. They are delivered by specially trained personnel who provide information, support, and training regarding child health, development, and care. The programmes are multifaceted as regards to the issues they address, but this is driven largely by the theoretical underpinnings of the programme. Common themes include early infant care, infant health and development and parenting skills, but others include maternal health and wellbeing, diet, smoking, drug/alcohol use, exercise, transition to parenthood, and the parent's relationship with their partner

Goyal et al (2013) reviewed 17 studies (15 controlled trials and two cohort studies) and concluded that home visiting for pre-term infants promotes improved parent-infant interaction. Nievar et al (2010) included 35 controlled studies evaluating the effectiveness of home visiting programmes and found that interventions were moderately successful (ie a medium effect size) at improving maternal behaviours, as measured by a combination of survey and observational measures that assessed the home learning environment and maternal sensitivity.

Sensitivity and relationship-focused interventions

Kersten-Alvarez et al (2011) included 10 controlled studies evaluating 13 preventive interventions aimed at improving sensitivity in depressed mothers (including interpersonal psychotherapy, non-directive counselling, CBT, infant massage, home-based interaction coaching, parent training, support group, and mother-infant therapy), and found a small-to-medium effect on maternal sensitivity. Interventions including baby massage were highly effective in improving maternal sensitivity.

Mortensen and Mastergeorge (2014) included 18 studies (15 of which were RCTs) of 18 interventions (including home visiting; VIPP; parent-infant programme; Family Check-Up; pregnancy programmes focusing on alcohol use), all of which targeted lowincome mother-child dyads. A meta-analysis found limited evidence of effectiveness across all 18 relationship-based interventions. However, the results were most effective for RCTs and programmes that were shorter in duration, provided direct services to the parent-child dyad, used interveners with professional qualifications, and assessed parent-child interactions with free-play tasks.

Two reviews examined the effectiveness of a range of sensitivity-based parenting interventions in improving outcomes for preterm infants (Benzies et al, 2013; Evans et al, 2014). Evans et al (2014) included 17 RCTs and quasi-RCTs evaluating the effectiveness of parenting programmes aimed at improving the sensitivity of parents of preterm infants. The studies evaluated a range of standardised programmes, eight of which were found to improve parent-infant interaction: Mother-Infant Transaction Programme (MITP); State Moducation (SM); Nursing Systems Towards Effective Parenting-Preterm (NSTEP-P); Infant Behavioral Assessment and interaction Programme (IBAIP); guided participation (GP); Kangaroo Holding; Traditional Holding; and an individualised family-based intervention.

Benzies et al (2013) included 18 RCTs, of which only six contributed data to a metaanalysis of sensitivity/responsiveness and showed no evidence of effectiveness. However, there was significant heterogeneity and it could be argued that the results for these interventions should not have been combined. As with the above review, individually results from MITP and NSTEP showed highly significant results.

Parent-infant/toddler psychotherapy

Parent-infant/child psychotherapy is a targeted intervention that involves a therapist working with the parent and infant/toddler together, establishing a therapeutic alliance with the parent in order to identify unconscious patterns of relating in terms of the parents' own experiences of being parented and their internal working models. The aim of the therapy is to help the parent to recognise the way in which their current interactions are shaped by past experiences, and thereby enable them to respond more freely and sensitively to their infant.

One systematic review has evaluated the effectiveness of parent-infant/toddler psychotherapy (Barlow et al, forthcoming), and included eight RCTs comparing the effectiveness of parent-infant/toddler psychotherapy (PIP) with a no-treatment control group (four studies) or comparing PIP with other kinds of treatment (four studies). Meta-analyses indicated that parents who received PIP were more likely to have an infant who was rated as being securely attached to the parent after the intervention; however,

there were no significant differences in studies comparing outcomes of PIP with another model of treatment.

Identifying families in need of additional support

A review of parenting interventions for mothers of pre-term infants (Evans et al 2013) found some differences in intervention effects in studies reporting on mothers in high and low educational groups, suggesting that mothers in lower educational groups may need more intense reinforcement sessions that those in higher education groups.

Implementation issues

Benzies et al (2013) stated that interventions for preterm infants and their mothers should include psychosocial support for mothers.

The review by Moore et al (2012) of interventions to encourage early skin-to-skin contact stated that factors such as room temperature, lack of privacy, overcrowding, concerns about modesty, supplemental bottle or pacifier use, and 24-hour rooming-in may play a role in the effectiveness of SSC. The review also cited a study (Widstrom et al, 2011) which found that some infants may take up to 45 minutes to latch after crawling towards and reaching the nipple and recommends that this process should not be disturbed or forced. The intervention is likely to be more successful if a clinician reassures the mother that healthy full-term babies are able to crawl to the breast and begin to nurse on their own without assistance when they are ready.

Mortensen and Mastergeorge's (2014) review of interventions that target low-income mother-child dyads found (on the basis of limited evidence) that the most effective programmes were shorter in duration, provided direct services to the parent-child dyad, used interveners with professional qualifications, and assessed parent-child interactions with free-play tasks.

Benzies et al (2013) examined the effectiveness of a range of sensitivity-based parenting interventions in improving outcomes for preterm infants.

Underdown et al (2013) found that infant massage programmes are most effective with parents in the middle tier of need, and should not be used on their own with high-risk parents. Underdown and Barlow (2011) identified 14 mechanisms that need to be present in order for infant massage programmes to be effective, including:

- the person inviting parents is involved in the facilitation of the group
- the programme uses a consistent facilitator
- the setting (environment) is physically and culturally safe and comfortable for the parents

- the facilitator maintains a setting and atmosphere that is 'containing' (ie enables a sense of security and safety) and affirms mothers and infants
- massage strokes and other forms of touch are taught confidently and in a particular sequence
- an optimum group size (four to eight dyads)
- opportunities for social interaction are facilitated in ways that are appropriate for the group
- facilitator has the necessary technical skills and knowledge (these include of massage, touch, infant communication and infant mental health promotion)
- the facilitator has the necessary personal qualities (eg warmth, friendliness)
- facilitator role models sensitive interactions and communications with a teaching doll (and does not massage other people's babies)
- the programme includes teaching parents about infant states, through observation of their own baby (not via 'one-size-fits-all' hand-outs or lists);
- singing and/or infant directed speech (IDS) is used within the group and is rolemodelled by the facilitator
- the facilitator supports the parent's use of reflective functioning/mentalising (developing an understanding of infant behaviour from the baby's point of view)
- information is shared (as a three-way process between facilitators, parents and other parents) about the impact of early interaction in infant development

Workforce skills and training

Underdown and Barlow (2011) found that the International Association of Infant Massage (IAIM) training provides practitioners with better preparation to deliver infant massage training compared with other training programmes.

Additional primary studies

This section describes the results of an additional search to identify interventions that are aimed at improving child attachment, or that assessed the impact of an intervention on a related measure of attachment such as parental sensitivity or parent-child interaction. The search focused on primary studies that evaluated any method of improving attachment-related outcomes, targeted children aged 0-5 and were published 2009 - 2014. Studies were excluded if they targeted foster parents, if they were already included in systematic reviews covered above, and if they were non-randomised studies (although the latter are listed in Appendix C). Fourteen studies were identified that met the criteria, including 12 RCTs and two QED studies (Sleed et al, 2013; Torres et al 2011 – not discussed further here but in Appendix C). All were provided in the postnatal period, and all were targeted (rather than universal).

Mentalisation-based programmes

Two RCTs examined the effectiveness of mentalisation-based interventions focused on improving the reflective functioning of women experiencing a range of problems, including child protection issues, during the perinatal (Sadler et al, 2013) and postnatal period (Suchman et al, 2010, 2011).

The first of these, Minding the Baby (MTB), is a manualised, mentalisation-based, interdisciplinary home visiting programme delivered by two specially trained practitioners (a nurse and a social worker) in the home setting over an extended period; mothers are visited for an hour a week beginning in the third trimester of pregnancy through to the child's first birthday, at which point visits take place bi-weekly through to the child's second birthday. Session length can vary based on each family's need. Clinicians support reflective parenting, promote the mother-infant attachment relationship, and model and foster a range of parenting skills.

The intervention was evaluated as part of an RCT (Sadler et al, 2013) involving 139 mothers of mostly Latina or African-American or Caribbean descent with low education and income, some of whom (around 11% in total) had child protection concerns. The results show that relative to mothers in the control group the intervention group mothers had fewer instances of rapid subsequent childbearing and a trend toward fewer open cases with child protection services (0% compared to 5%). There were no significant differences between groups in maternal depression or psychological distress but a trend toward improved communication for teenage mothers. 67% of the intervention group teenage mothers versus 94% of the control group had scores in the disrupted range. There were no group differences in the reflective functioning of mothers, which improved in both groups. The study also found a significantly higher percentage of secure infants in the MTB group (n = 41, 64%) compared with the control group (n=30, 48%). In addition, a significantly lower percentage of intervention group dyads (27%) were classified as having disorganised attachment compared with the control group dyads (43%).

The second intervention in this category, the Mothers and Toddlers Programme (MTP), comprises 12 weeks of individual therapy as an adjunct to standard outpatient substance abuse treatment programmes. The aim of the MTP is to improve maternal capacity for reflective functioning and for sensitivity and responsiveness to toddler emotional cues. The early sessions focus on building a strong therapeutic alliance with the therapist and assisting the mother to address any challenging circumstances she is facing, whether practical (eg financial problems) or relational. The next stage involves 'ensuring that the mother has adequate support and skills for tolerating and regulating strong affect (both positive and negative)'; the aim of this part of the therapy is 'clarification of the mother's representational world' with a view to identifying 'areas of distortion, harshness, incoherence, and insensitivity' that can be explored with a view to

developing a more 'coherent and integrated understanding of herself and her toddler'. Attempts are made to link these representations with the way in which the mother is interacting with others, including her baby, the ultimate objective being to enable her to engage in a 'mentalising process about the mother-child relationship'. The therapy also involves exploring what emotions are elicited when she focuses on her toddler playing through the observation of videotaped play sessions.

The results of a small RCT involving 47 women and their children found moderately higher mean reflective functioning scores for the MTP group, and slightly higher scores for coherence, sensitivity, and quality of representation subscales for MTP group when compared with the comparison intervention. The results also showed an intervention effect of improved caregiving behaviour for MTP mothers, and improved depression and global distress – but not for control group mothers (Suchman et al, 2010). At sixweek follow-up the combined data for women receiving the 12- and 24-week programmes showed that the higher mean reflective functioning score was maintained but reduced. At follow-up there was also a slightly higher quality of maternal representation for MTP group, and moderately higher mean score for child communication with the mother for the MTP group. Differences in scores in depression were not sustained (Suchman et al, 2011).

Parent-infant/toddler/child psychotherapy

One RCT was identified that evaluated the effectiveness of parent-child psychotherapy. Ghosh Ippen et al (2011) examined the effectiveness of a standard parent-child psychotherapy that was delivered by a psychotherapist and involved a mean number of 32 weekly 60-minute sessions with both the parent and child aimed at enhancing the parent's capacity to provide safe and developmentally appropriate caregiving to the child.

The results of an RCT with 75 parent-child dyads involving preschool age children (3-5 years) who had experienced multiple traumatic and stressful life events found significant improvements favouring the intervention group for PTSD (5% cf. 53%), child depression, co-occurring diagnoses, child behaviour, maternal PTSD, and maternal depression.

Video feedback

Four studies were identified that evaluated the effectiveness of video feedback with a range of high-risk parent-child dyads involving children under the age of five, including: Canadian maltreating parents (Moss et al, 2011); Portuguese parents living in poverty (Negrão et al, 2014); Turkish minority parents living in the Netherlands (Yagmur et al, 2014); and mothers of irritable infants (Cassidy et al, 2011).

Moss et al (2011) evaluated the effectiveness of a home visiting programme using video interaction with maltreating parents. The programme consisted of eight weekly 90-minute home visits structured in four sequences, including discussion on parent chosen theme, videotaped interactive session, video feedback session and wrap-up session. The results of an RCT involving 67 caregiver-child dyads found significant improvements for the intervention group in parental sensitivity; more intervention children became secure and fewer remained insecure, and more intervention children moved from being disorganised to organised. Older children in the intervention group showed lower levels of internalising and externalising problems (Moss et al, 2011).

Negrão et al (2014) examined the use of VIPP-SD (Video-feedback Intervention to promote Positive Parenting and Sensitive Discipline) with Portuguese mothers of children aged 1-4 years who were in poverty and about whom there were caregiving concerns. The work involved three stages over about three months in total. The first two sessions focused primarily on building a relationship with the mother, concentrating on child behaviour and emphasising positive interactions in the video feedback. The third and fourth sessions focused on improving parenting behaviours by showing the mother when her parenting strategies work and to what other situations she could apply these strategies. The final two sessions provided feedback and information from the previous sessions. In each session, mother-child interaction was videotaped followed by feedback of videos recorded in the previous session. Sessions 1-4 were scheduled at two-week intervals.

The results of a small RCT involving 55 families found significant improvements favouring the intervention group in overall measures of emotional availability, child behaviour and family environment, with post hoc results showing significant improvements in a number of domains: maternal non-intrusiveness, child responsiveness and involvement. There were also improvements in maternal sensitivity, structuring and non-hostility but these were not statistically significant. The results also showed a significant improvement in family cohesion but not expressiveness or conflict.

Yagmur et al (2014) evaluated the effectiveness of a culturally sensitive adaptation of VIPP-SD for Turkish minority parents in the Netherlands (VIPP-TM). The intervention involved six home visits lasting 2.5-3 hours over four months. Visits were recorded and used to illustrate themes. The results of an RCT involving 86 mother-infant dyads found significant improvements favouring the intervention group for sensitive parenting and non-intrusiveness. There was no effect on maternal discipline overall or on the subscales for laxness, physical discipline, or supportive presence.

One study examined the effectiveness of an individually delivered version of the groupbased Circle of Security programme, which involves the use of videotaped feedback to help the mother enhance her observation skills and to recognise infant signals related to these needs (Cassidy et al, 2011). The programme also aims to help parents to understand and manage psychological factors that may interfere with their responses. This programme involves three one-hour home visits every three weeks when the infants are aged between 6.5-9 months. Approximately two weeks later, a final visit is delivered during which the home visitor gives the mother a copy of videotapes used in the intervention and discusses any ongoing parenting concerns.

An RCT involving 220 parents and irritable infants found no main effect but evidence of improved attachment security for the highly (89% cf. 62%) but not moderately irritable infants (63% cf. 58%). Maternal security was an important moderating factor. For example, irritable infants of securely attached mothers were more likely to be securely attached compared with no effect for moderately irritable infants of securely attached mothers.

Attachment and Biobehavioural Catchup (ABC)

Two studies examined the effectiveness of the Attachment and Biobehavioural Catchup (ABC) intervention with vulnerable parents of children aged under five years (Bernard et al, 2012; Lind et al, 2014).

ABC is a manualised intervention that typically involves around ten sessions focused on providing parents with 'in the moment' feedback about the parents' interactions with their child. It uses video feedback to highlight parents' strengths, challenge weaknesses, and celebrate changes in behaviours. Sessions 1 and 2 focus on providing nurturance when children are distressed. Sessions 3 and 4 focus on behaving in synchronous ways (or following the child's lead with delight), and sessions 5 and 6 focus on avoiding intrusive and frightening behaviour. Sessions 7 and 8 see the parent coach discuss how the parent's own attachment experiences may influence the parent's current interactions with their children. Sessions 9 and 10 help consolidate gains made through the prior sessions and celebrate change (Lind et al 2014).

Lind et al (2014) examined the effectiveness of ABC with 260 US parents of children under two years of age following allegations of maltreatment. The results showed significant differences favouring the ABC group in terms of lower levels of negative affect expression. Children in the ABC group displayed lower overall levels of anger, lower levels of anger toward parent, and lower levels of global anger/sadness.

Bernard et al (2012) evaluated the effectiveness of ABC in an RCT involving 113 parents and young children (aged 1.7 to 21.4 months) identified as being at risk of maltreatment (indicated by recent contact with child protection services). The study found that a lower proportion of children in the ABC group (32%) were classified as having a disorganised attachment compared with children in the control group (57%) (this effect was sustained after excluding children over 24 months old at the time of

assessment). Although a higher proportion of children in the ABC group were classified as securely attached (52%) compared with children in the control group (33%), this effect was not sustained after children over 24 months old at time of assessment were excluded.

Group-based programmes

Puckering et al (2010) examined the impact of the Mellow Babies group-based programme on parent-infant interaction. Mellow Babies is a group-based day programme targeting women experiencing depression and is underpinned by cognitive behavioural theory. The intervention was delivered over 14 weeks, with mothers and infants attending the group for a whole day once a week. Babies were cared for in the crèche in the morning, providing the mothers with an opportunity to reflect on their own lives, draw links between past and present feelings and relationships, and consider ways of managing depression using broadly cognitive behavioural approaches. In the afternoon, participants engaged in play-time – involving interaction coaching, baby massage, looking at picture books, lap games and nursery rhymes – in order to promote sensitive interaction and attunement. The babies were then returned to the crèche and the afternoon sessions involved the use of videos of mothers interacting with their baby to demonstrate sensitive interaction.

The results of a small RCT involving 20 mothers found significant improvements in maternal depression and parent-infant interaction (in terms of positive anticipation, positive responsiveness, negative autonomy and negative control). There were also trends favouring the intervention group for negative distress, positive control, positive co-operation, and positive autonomy. There were no significant differences between groups for positive distress, negative anticipation, negative responsiveness or negative co-operation.

Interventions for preterm babies

Two studies evaluated the effectiveness of sensitivity-based interventions for parents of preterm infants (White-Traut et al, 2014; Milgrom et al, 2013).

White-Traut et al (2014) evaluated the effectiveness of H-HOPE, which included (i) twice-daily infant stimulation using the ATVV (auditory, tactile, visual, and vestibular-rocking stimulation, with sensitivity and responsiveness to infant behavioural cues), and (ii) four maternal participatory guidance sessions (two in hospital, two at home and two phone calls) which consisted of redefinition and re-education for mothers along with education and social support through individualised participatory guidance. The results of an RCT with 198 premature infants born at 29-34 weeks gestation, with at least two social-environmental risk factors, showed a trend toward more positive mother-infant interaction during both feeding and play for dyads who received the H-HOPE

intervention compared with those in the attention control group. (These differences were statistically significant, or marginally significant when covariates were controlled.) Milgrom et al (2013) evaluated the effectiveness of an enhanced version of the Mother-Infant Transaction Programme (PremieStart) involving nine sessions in NICU (Neonatal Intensive Care Unit) and one home visit. The sessions included training on topics such as parental sensitivity to signs of infant stress and providing graded stimulation. Enhanced provision focused on additional topics (eg massage, kangaroo care, multi-sensory stimulation). An RCT with 109 mothers of babies born at <30 weeks gestation found that intervention mothers were more sensitive in providing infant care, stressed their infants less, and showed greater awareness of, and responded more appropriately to, negative infant cues. At six months corrected-age, intervention infants showed higher mean scores on a measure of communication and symbolic behaviour.

Summary

The results of the additional primary studies broadly confirm the findings of the systematic reviews reviewed earlier in the chapter, in that they show evidence of small to medium improvements in a range of outcomes related to infant/child attachment security, including parental sensitivity and reflective functioning.

The theories of change underpinning these different programmes are diverse and range from psychoanalytic models (eg parent-infant psychotherapy) that focus primarily on changing the parents' internal working models, through programmes that focus explicitly on improving parents' capacity for reflective functioning (eg Minding the Baby, Mother and Toddler Programme), to those that focus more explicitly on the interaction between the parent and infant/toddler and on sensitive parenting, based on attachment theory (video feedback and VIPP). There is, however, an increasing eclecticism, with programmes drawing on different theoretical traditions, and almost all (apart from the home visiting programmes) building in the use of video feedback.

There is also considerable divergence in terms of the frequency and duration of interventions, with home visiting programmes such as Minding the Baby involving intensive visits over a prolonged period of time and most other types of programme involving intensive work over brief periods of time – often a few months (eg video feedback and parent-infant psychotherapy). The limited evidence available regarding the comparative effectiveness of these interventions shows that there is little difference between them and increasing evidence supporting the use of brief, sensitivity-focused interventions (cf. Bakermans-Kranenburg et al, 2003).

Although some of these interventions require delivery by specialist practitioners (eg parent-child psychotherapists), many of the remaining interventions are manualised (eg ABC, VIPP) or can be delivered effectively by health visitors as part of the Healthy Child Programme (HCP) following appropriate training (eg video feedback). These

methods of working could be provided by health visitors as part of the Universal Plus offer.

8. Parenting support

Parents have the most critical role in children's social and emotional wellbeing. Children's secure attachment depends on their early relationships with primary carers. Parenting behaviours in terms of the use of positive discipline and supervision, and the avoidance of coercive cycles of interaction, have a key role to play in children's emotional and behavioural adjustment.

A range of types of parenting support have been developed to support parents to provide positive parenting during the first five years of a child's life, and take a variety of forms in terms of where (ie home, clinic, children's centre, school) and how (ie mediabased, self-administered, one-to-one, group-based, one-to-one, or a combination of the above) they can be delivered. The primary focus of most such programmes is on providing parents with psychoeducation regarding parenting, although many of these programmes also aim to improve aspects of parental functioning (eg parental mental health, confidence, and self-esteem).

This chapter describes the available evidence regarding the effectiveness of parenting support interventions that are delivered universally (ie to all parents irrespective of income or need), and to parents who are at risk (ie experiencing problems such as poverty, infant regulatory or child behaviour problems). It concludes by examining issues relating to the identification of parents in need of additional support and also issues relating to the implementation of parenting support. All programmes that explicitly target parenting during the perinatal period were included in Chapter 6 and all programmes that target attachment as an outcome were included in Chapter 7. Reviews that target parents of children with specific conditions such as autism have not been included.

Antenatal

See Chapter 6.

Postnatal

Preparation for parenthood programmes

See Chapter 6.

Kangaroo Mother Care (KMC) and skin-to-skin care (SSC)

See Chapter 7.

Self-administered parenting programmes

O'Brien and Daley (2011) examined the effectiveness of self-administered programmes aimed at parents of children aged 2-9 years in improving child behaviour over the short and longer term. They reviewed 13 studies (including 10 RCTs) that evaluated bibliotherapy and multimedia interventions, or interventions with minimal therapist support, for parents of children with behaviour problems. All studies apart from one included children in the 0-5 years age range (24/36 months and over). Self-help programmes led to outcomes similar to those achieved with more intensive therapist input. Parents viewed self-help favourably but significantly less so than programmes including some form of therapist input.

Individual and group-based parenting programmes to enhance social emotional wellbeing and/or prevent treat early behavioural problems

Two reviews examined the effectiveness of largely targeted group-based and individually focused parenting programmes that focus primarily on promoting social and emotional wellbeing or preventing/reducing behavioural problems.

Barlow et al (2010) examined individual and group-based parent training programmes aimed at improving the emotional and behavioural adjustment of children from birth to three years. They included eight studies in total – six RCTs, one quasi-randomised trial and one QED. Meta-analyses produced consistent evidence that parenting programmes are an effective way of enabling parents to reduce conduct problems in children. The authors concluded that the findings provide some support for the use of group-based parenting programmes to improve the emotional and behavioural adjustment of children under age three, but that there is still insufficient evidence to know if such programmes could prevent the problems. They also pointed out that there is limited evidence available on the long-term effectiveness of these programmes, and that the relative effectiveness of different parenting programmes (eg group-based versus self-administered) requires further research.

Piquero et al (2008) focused on family or parent training programmes that aim to prevent anti-social behaviour and delinquency as a result of improving the quality of the parent-child relationship. The review identified 55 studies (all RCTs) of home visiting, parent training or multi-component interventions that combine parent training for parents of preschool children with day-care. Although the criteria specified interventions from birth onwards, most interventions included or were designed for parents of underfives. The authors concluded that, overall, the findings support the continued use of early family/parent training to prevent problems such as anti-social behaviour and delinquency. They added that further research is needed to understand causal mechanisms and that longer follow-up is needed to assess impact of interventions when children reach adolescence.

Menting et al (2013) undertook a meta-analytic review of Incredible Years Parent Training (IYPT) on disruptive and prosocial child behaviour, and aimed to explain variability in intervention outcomes. Fifty studies, in which an intervention group receiving the IYPT was compared with a comparison group immediately after intervention (41 RCTs, 8 QEDs, 1 unspecified design), were included in the analyses. The mean age of participating children was between three and nine years. The study did not provide a breakdown of effects according children's age range. Overall, results showed that the IYPT is an effective intervention. Positive effects for distinct outcomes and distinct informants were found. For parental report, treatment studies were associated with larger effects than were indicated and selective prevention studies. Furthermore, the initial severity of child behaviour was revealed to be the strongest predictor of intervention effects, with larger effects for studies including more severe cases. Findings indicated that the IYPT is successful in improving child behaviour in a diverse range of families, and that the programme may be considered well-established.

Sanders et al (2014) undertook a systematic review and meta-analysis of the effects of the multilevel Triple P-Positive Parenting Program system on a broad range of child, parent and family outcomes. Multiple search strategies identified 116 eligible studies conducted over a 33-year period, with 101 studies comprising 16,099 families analysed quantitatively. The age range of children across trials spanned birth to 18 years (average child mean age across trials was 5.85 years). Significant short-term effects were found for: children's social, emotional and behavioural outcomes; parenting practices; parenting satisfaction and efficacy; parental adjustment; parental relationship and child observational data. Significant effects were found for all outcomes at longterm, including parent observational data. Targeted and treatment approaches were associated with larger effect sizes than universal studies, although significant effect sizes were reported for preventative programmes as well. Study power was found to be a significant moderator for some outcomes. The severity of initial child problems moderated the effects on parental relationship, as conflict over child rearing is one of the most common complaints presented by couples with children. Child age was not found to have significant effects at multiple moderator level. Study approach, study power, Triple P level, and severity of initial child problems produced significant effects in multiple moderator models when controlling for other significant moderators.

Wilson et al (2012) reviewed 33 studies of Triple P, including 31 RCTs (29 of the 33 clearly included children aged 2-5 years). The authors included all (five) levels of Triple P as well as specialist versions; interventions ranged duration and varied in setting. Of the 23 studies that could be meta-analysed, the results showed a significant improvement in behaviour for maternal but not paternal reported outcomes. The authors note a number of sources of potential bias in the included studies. Panter-Brick et al (2014) reviewed 34 parenting programmes for fathers and mothers or for fathers alone that focused on improving fathers' knowledge, parenting behaviours and interaction with children, and improving child outcomes. They found that few

interventions disaggregate 'father' or 'couple' effects in their evaluation. Additionally, they concluded that the lack of robust evaluation (only 11 programmes had RCTs) made it difficult to evaluate findings and substantiate the claims that programmes have made for positive outcomes or father engagement.

Parenting programmes for children experiencing conduct problems or ADHD

Furlong et al (2012) undertook a systematic review to assess the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of behavioural and cognitive-behavioural group-based parenting programmes for improving child conduct problems, parental mental health and parenting skills. The mean age of the children across the 13 included studies was 64 months (five years and four months); children were aged between three and nine years in all but three of the studies where a small number of children (less than 10% of the samples) were just under three years old. The severity of conduct problems varied considerably between studies. In seven trials, all children at pre-treatment scored above the clinical cut-off point on a validated measure for conduct problems, whereas six studies reported that at pre-treatment all or most of the children were diagnosed with either Conduct Disorder (CD) or Oppositional Defiant Disorder (ODD) as well as scoring above the clinical cut-off point on a validated questionnaire. Five studies reported a low level of comorbidity with Attention Deficit Hyperactive Disorder (ADHD). The results indicated that parent training can produce a statistically significant reduction in child conduct problems, whether assessed by parents or independently. The intervention led to statistically significant improvements in parental mental health and positive parenting skills. Parent training also produced a statistically significant reduction in negative or harsh parenting practices according to both parent reports and independent assessments). Further research is needed on the long-term assessment of outcomes.

Charach et al (2013) included 55 comparative studies evaluating the effectiveness of parent behaviour training (PBT), combined home and school/day care interventions, and methylphenidate use, in preschool children at high risk of developing ADHD. Only studies examining PBT interventions could be pooled statistically using metaanalysis. Eight studies rated as 'good' examined PBT (n = 424) and showed a statistically significant improvement in child behaviour. Only one good study evaluated methylphenidate (n = 114), so the strength of evidence for methylphenidate was low. Combined home and school/day care interventions showed inconsistent results. The literature reported adverse effects for methylphenidate but not for PBT. The authors concluded that PBT interventions have greater evidence of effectiveness than methylphenidate for the treatment of preschoolers at risk for ADHD.

A Health Technology Assessment (HTA) review (Dretzke et al, 2009) assessed the impact of structured parenting programmes to treat conduct problems in children. It identified 57 RCTs, with the majority of studies focusing on children aged 12 and under

(no further information on age). There was a consistent trend across all studies showing a benefit from parenting programmes in terms of children's behaviour, with a meta-analysis of the most commonly reported child behaviour outcomes showing statistically significant improvements. The authors concluded that parenting programmes are an effective way of reducing behavioural problems but that the relative effectiveness of different parenting programmes (eg group-based versus selfadministered) requires further research.

Daley et al (2014) reviewed 32 RCTs evaluating the effectiveness of behavioural interventions for children under 18 years with ADHD in improving child and parent outcomes. Six of the included studies focused on children under five years of age. They found significant improvements in parenting quality for positive and negative parenting and parenting self-concept, and in child ADHD, conduct problems, social skills, and academic performance. Effects that persisted for studies involving blinded assessments included positive and negative parenting, and conduct problems. The authors concluded that behavioural interventions have positive effects on a range of outcomes when used with patients with ADHD. There is blinded evidence that they improve parenting and decrease childhood conduct problems. These effects also may feed through into a more positive parenting self-concept but not improved parent mental wellbeing.

Sonuga-Barke et al (2013) included 54 RCTs evaluating the effectiveness of nonpharmacologic interventions such as dietary (restricted elimination diets, artificial food colour exclusions, and free fatty acid supplementation) and psychological (cognitive training, neurofeedback, and behavioural) interventions for children under 18 years with ADHD. However, only six of these studies focused on preschool children and all examined the effectiveness of parent training programmes. One study with a mean age of 5.2 years examined the effectiveness of dietary changes. The results showed that when the outcome measure was based on ADHD assessments by raters closest to the therapeutic setting, all dietary and psychological treatments produced statistically significant effects. The results for blinded assessment showed that effects remained significant for free fatty acid supplementation and artificial food colour exclusion but were substantially attenuated to non-significant levels for other treatments. The authors concluded that free fatty acid supplementation produced small but significant reductions in ADHD symptoms even with probably blinded assessments, although the clinical significance of these effects needs to be determined. Artificial food colour exclusion produced larger effects but often in individuals selected for food sensitivities. The authors further concluded that better evidence for efficacy from blinded assessments is required for behavioural interventions, neurofeedback, cognitive training, and restricted elimination diets before they can be supported as treatments for core ADHD symptoms.

Fabiano et al (2009) reviewed all available evidence concerning the effectiveness of behavioural treatments for children under 18 years with ADHD. A total of 174 studies of behavioural treatment were identified from 114 individual papers, but only 20 of these were between-group studies. Unweighted effect sizes indicated that behavioural treatments are highly effective. The authors concluded that based on these results, there is strong and consistent evidence that behavioural treatments are effective for treating ADHD.

Parenting programmes for parents of children with disabilities

Tellegen and Sanders (2013) evaluated the effect of the Stepping Stones Triple P (SSTP) programme on parenting and child outcomes in families of children with disabilities. Based on 12 studies (nine RCTs, three uncontrolled studies), all of which included children aged 2-5 years (across all studies the age range was 1.5 -17 years), they found significant moderate effect sizes for reduced child problems. This was for a range of different forms of delivery of the intervention (including individual or group-based, and programmes of varying intensity). Significant overall positive effect sizes were also found for parenting styles, parenting satisfaction and efficacy, parental adjustment, parental relationship, and observed child behaviours. No significant treatment effects were found for observed parenting behaviours. The authors concluded that the evidence base supports the effectiveness of SSTP as an intervention for improving child and parent outcomes in families of children with disabilities.

Group-based parenting programmes for teenage parents

Barlow et al (2011a, 2011b) reviewed individual and group-based parenting for improving psychosocial outcomes for teenage parents and their children in the antenatal period and infancy (up to 13 months). The study identified eight RCTs of group-based parenting programmes that used at least one standardised instrument to measure emotional and behavioural adjustment of teenage parents. The programmes ranged from brief interventions delivered over one or two sessions to programmes delivered over the course of six to 10 weeks. The following outcomes were subject to meta-analysis: (i) parental psychosocial outcomes (including psychosocial health, parenting knowledge, parenting behaviours and skills, sense of competence in the parenting role, and parent interaction with child); (ii) child health and development outcomes (including child cognitive development and child interaction with parent); and (iii) combined parent-child relationship: any combined parent-child interaction. Of the nine meta-analyses conducted, the four showing statistically significant findings favouring the intervention group concerned the following outcomes: parent responsiveness to the child post-intervention; infant responsiveness to mother at follow-up; and parent-child interactions post-intervention and at follow-up. The results of the remaining five (ie out of the nine) meta-analyses were inconclusive. The authors

noted that variations in the measures used, the included populations and interventions, and the risk of bias within the included studies limited the conclusions that could be reached. They concluded that the findings provide some evidence that parenting programmes may be effective in improving a number of aspects of parent-child interaction both in the short- and long term, but that further research is now needed.

Parenting programmes for parents with learning difficulties

Two reviews (Coren et al, 2010; Wade et al, 2008) examined the effectiveness of parenting programmes for parents with learning difficulties.

Coren et al (2010) reviewed the effectiveness of one-to-one and small group-based parent training interventions for parents with intellectual disabilities who have children aged 0-18. Three RCT studies were included, all of which focused on parents of children in the 0-5 age range. A meta-analysis was not possible but the authors found evidence, respectively, of: (i) improved maternal-child interaction following group parent training compared with the control group; (ii) increased parent knowledge of life-threatening emergencies, ability to recognise dangers and identify precautions and smaller improvements in their ability to implement precautions, use medicines safely and recognise child illness and symptoms; and (iii) improved child care and safety skills. The authors concluded that the evidence seems promising with regard to the ability of such interventions to improve parenting knowledge and skill in this population, but that there is a need for more and larger studies.

Wade et al (2008) reviewed the effectiveness of home-based parenting programmes for parents with intellectual disabilities. Most combined individualised training using pictorial aids, modelling and discussion, with use of self-instruction materials. The review included seven studies (two RCTs and five studies with QED designs and small samples). With one exception, all included studies were exclusively with parents of children in the 0-5 years age-range. Overall, studies found that parents could be taught to increase the performance of targeted skills or tasks. Significant post-intervention effects were found for parent knowledge and/or behaviour in the two experimental studies, and the small QED studies demonstrated that parents could be taught to increase performance of targeted skills or tasks. Further, most studies reported shortto mid-term retention of skills (ie between one month and one year), and two showed maintenance of skills with the majority of parents over the longer term (more than two years post-intervention). Lastly, positive changes were found in the four studies that assessed child behaviour or health associated with parent training interventions. The authors concluded that evidence from the review supports the use of individually administered home-based behavioural interventions for parents with intellectual disability. However, it noted that the effect of parent training interventions on child outcomes and the generalisation of parenting skills are rarely investigated. They also

advised caution owing to methodological issues, including the small sample sizes (only 123 parents were included across all seven studies).

Postnatal education interventions

Bryanton et al (2013) reviewed postnatal education interventions for one or both parents of infants that commence within two months of birth. These interventions can be delivered to individuals or groups, and vary in terms of duration and delivery setting. They aim to improve infant health and parent-infant relationships, and include five infant sleep enhancement interventions, three general post-birth health interventions, three interventions on infant care and four on infant safety. Twenty-seven RCTs were identified, 13 of which were included in meta-analyses, but only four results are not subject to extensive heterogeneity. These showed that education about sleep enhancement resulted in a mean difference of 29 more night-time minutes of infant sleep in 24 hours at six weeks of age compared with usual care. However, it had no significant effect on the mean difference in minutes of crying time in 24 hours at six weeks and 12 weeks of age. Education related to infant behaviour increased maternal knowledge of infant behaviour by a mean difference of 2.85 points. The authors concluded that the benefits of educational interventions for infants remain unclear. Education about infant behaviour can potentially enhance mothers' knowledge; however, more and larger, well-designed studies are needed to confirm these findings.

Behavioural sleep interventions

Douglas and Hill (2013) reviewed 43 studies of behavioural sleep interventions for infants aged 0-6 months. Techniques included: delayed response to infant cues; regulation of feeding; sleep algorithms; behavioural conditioning; decreased daytime stimulation; identification of 'tired cues'. The review included studies using a mixture of designs, including RCTs, cohort studies and cross-sectional designs. It concluded that behavioural interventions for infant sleep in the first six months have not been shown to decrease infant crying, prevent sleep and behavioural problems in later childhood or protect against postnatal depression. The authors also concluded that when interventions are applied as a population-level prevention strategy in the first weeks of life there is a risk of unintended outcomes, such as premature cessation of breastfeeding, increased crying, and the increased risk of SIDS.²¹ They also noted that many studies linking behavioural sleep interventions to child and maternal health outcomes have methodological constraints.

²¹ Blair PS, Heron J, Fleming PJ. (2010). Relationship between bed-sharing and breastfeeding: longitudinal, population-based analysis. Pediatrics. 126:e1119–e1126; Task Force on Sudden Infant Death Syndrome (2010). SIDS and other sleep-related infant deaths: expansion of recommendations for a safe infant sleeping environment. Pediatrics. 128: e1341.

Systemic interventions to help parents address problems in infancy

Carr (2009) reviewed systemic interventions (family therapy and other family-based approaches) for problems in infancy, including sleep, feeding and attachment difficulties. Based on a systematic review of 41 studies of family-based behavioural programmes for sleep problems in young children (Mindell, 1999) and nine RCTs of family-based and pharmacological interventions for young children (Ramchandani et al, 2000), the author concluded that both family-based and pharmacological interventions are effective in the short term, but only systemic interventions have positive long-term effects on young children's sleep problems. In family-based interventions, parents are coached in, for example, reducing or eliminating children's daytime naps and developing positive bedtime routines.

Identifying families in need of additional support

O'Brien and Daley's (2011) review of self-help parenting programmes found evidence to support the application of the Eyberg Child Behaviour Inventory in order to identify children with conduct problems exceeding the clinical range.

Implementation issues

The review by Furlong et al (2012) of behavioural and cognitive-behavioural groupbased parenting programmes for parents of 3-12 year-olds with early-onset conduct problems noted that implementation of the programme with fidelity appears to be an important component of clinical effectiveness. Practitioners must consider whether their organisation is willing to provide sufficient resources so that they can deliver the intervention with fidelity. The Menting et al (2013) review of Incredible Years Parent Training (IYPT) found that authorised workshops, a group leader certification/accreditation process, a detailed treatment manual, and checklists can help achieve a high level of treatment fidelity. Additionally, Bryanton et al (2013) noted that implementation of parent education programmes could be improved if an assessment is included to determine whether the information was successfully taught to participants.

Barlow et al (2012) observed that the benefits of parenting programmes can be short term and that some parents need additional support if the improvements are to be maintained over time.

Panter-Brick et al (2014) identified seven key barriers to engaging fathers in parenting programmes: cultural (eg relevance to co-parents); institutional (eg how father-friendly the organisation is); professional (eg staff capabilities, attitudes); operational (eg disaggregation of data by sex); content (eg relevance to fathers); resource (eg

sufficiency for implementing changes needed); and policy (eg clear recognition of coparents in strategies, action plans).

Workforce skills and training

Douglas and Hill (2013), in their review of behavioural sleep interventions for infants aged 0-6 months old, noted that doctors, child health nurses, midwives and researchers are inadequately trained in the identification and management of feeding problems (which may be the underlying cause of frequent waking and should be the focus of intervention).

Additional primary studies

This section presents the results of a search to identify primary studies evaluating the effectiveness of parent support interventions. The focus was on studies of interventions for parents of children aged 0-5 years that were published between 2009 and 2014 and not already summarised in systematic reviews covered earlier in this chapter.

Sixteen additional studies were identified, two of which were non-randomised trials and therefore not further described here (Griffin et al, 2010; Reichle et al, 2012 – summarised in Appendix C). The remaining 14 RCTs all concern targeted programmes and break down as follows. One concerns a fathers-only parenting group and a couples parenting group. Three comprise psychoeducational programmes aimed at improving parents' skills and confidence with a view to enhancing children's social and emotional wellbeing. Four studies comprise parenting interventions aimed at the secondary prevention of child behavioural problems, three of these being variants of the Incredible Years programme. Two studies focus on interventions that are aimed at reducing the risk of child maltreatment, where this has already occurred. Finally, four studies evaluate the effectiveness of interventions aimed at supporting parents of children experiencing specific problems (ie families in which a child has asthma, or mealtime difficulties, or where parents are getting divorced). The latter are all variants of the Triple P programme.

Parenting and couples programmes to increase father involvement

Supporting Father Involvement

Cowan et al (2009) evaluated two interventions. Both aimed to develop a positive relationship between the father and the child, promote the father's positive involvement and promote healthy child development. One intervention was for couples and one for fathers only. Both were delivered in community setting to groups by two mental health professionals over 16 two-hour weekly meetings. Both focused on the wellbeing of parents, the relationship between them, coping with stress and enhancing social support, and were almost identical in curricula. The interventions target low-income

families that were expecting a child or where the youngest child was aged seven years or younger (in the study the median age of the youngest child was 2.25 years). The study randomised 405 families in California to one of three conditions – the two intervention groups and a low-dose comparison condition where parents attended a three-hour group session. Eleven months after the end of the interventions, compared with families in the low-dose comparison condition, intervention families showed positive effects on fathers' engagement with their children and couple relationship quality. Participation in a fathers' or couples' group was associated with stable levels of children's problem behaviours as the parents perceived them over 18 months compared with consistent increases in problem behaviours in children of parents in the low-dose comparison condition. Participants in the couples' groups showed more consistent effects than those in fathers-only groups. Intervention effects were similar across family structures, income levels, and ethnicities. However, the impact on child behaviour was not statistically significant and the study has some methodological limitations such as differential attrition.

Parenting programmes to enhance social emotional wellbeing and/or prevent behavioural problems

Three studies evaluated the effectiveness of a parenting programme in enhancing children's social and emotional wellbeing and/or preventing behavioural problems – two evaluating ParentCorps (Brotman et al, 2011; Dawson-McClure et al, 2014)²² and one evaluating the Family Links Programme (Simkiss et al, 2013).

ParentCorps

ParentCorps aims to help parents develop effective parenting practices in order to encourage the healthy development and school success of their children. It was designed specifically to promote effective parenting practices and prevent behaviour problems among ethnically diverse children from disadvantaged, urban communities (in the US). The 13-week intervention was provided in pre-kindergarten and involved children aged 4 years and their parents (there is no other targeting of children). Parent and child groups were held concurrently in adjacent classrooms with some group activities to bring parents and children together to allow parents to practice new skills. Parent groups aimed to enhance parent child interaction and positive reinforcement. In the child groups, group leaders used effective behaviour management practices to promote children's positive behaviours and reduce or prevent behaviour problems. Two studies (Brotman et al, 2011; Dawson-McClure et al, 2014) evaluated the effect of ParentCorps on parenting and related child outcomes. Both trials took place in the US.

²² Brotman et al. (2013) also evaluate ParentCorps but focus on the impact on academic test scores. The Dawson-McLure et al. (2014) study is a follow-up of Brotman et al. (2013).

A cluster randomised trial of ParentCorps involving eight schools in a large urban school district found medium-size effects for both effective parenting practices and child behaviour problems (Brotman et al, 2011). Approximately 64% of the children in these schools were eligible for free lunch. The intervention effect on observed parenting practices was moderated by the baseline score of this measure; there was a large intervention effect for parents who had baseline scores below the median and a small effect for parents with baseline scores above the median. In terms of secondary outcomes, there were small and non-statistically significant intervention effects on parent involvement and child school readiness and these effects were not significantly moderated by baseline scores.

A second RCT of ParentCorps (Dawson-McClure et al, 2014) involved 1050 preschool children and their parents in 10 schools in deprived areas. The trial design involved matching schools on size and splitting them into pairs; within each pair, one school was randomly assigned to the intervention and the other to the control group. This study evaluated intervention impact on parenting (knowledge, positive behaviour support, behaviour management, involvement in early learning) and child conduct problems over a two-year period (end of kindergarten). Intent-to-treat analyses showed intervention effects on knowledge, positive behaviour support, and teacher-rated parent involvement. None of these effects were moderated by baseline parenting or child dysregulation, indicating that the intervention effect on parenting was similar across levels of baseline risk. For parent-rated involvement, the corresponding baseline measure was a statistically significant moderator; among parents with lower levels of involvement, there was an intervention effect on parent involvement. For harsh and inconsistent behaviour management, baseline dysregulation was a statistically significant moderator, such that among parents of children with high levels of dysregulation (20% of the sample) there was an intervention effect to reduce harsh and inconsistent behaviour management. Although there was no main effect on conduct problems, for dysregulated boys (but not girls) there was an intervention effect on conduct problems (particularly for high-risk boys), suggesting, the authors argued, that the intervention 'normalised' the level of problems in high-risk boys to that of low-risk boys.

Family Links Nurturing Programme

The Family Links Nurturing Programme (FLNP) comprises a group-based parenting programme based on the Nurturing Parenting programme. FLNP consists of 10 weekly two-hour sessions delivered by two trained facilitators to groups of 6-10 parents. It aims to build parenting skills, positive behaviour management and communication strategies, and develop parents' capacity to look after their own emotional needs through coping and relaxation techniques. This programme targets families with children aged 2-4 years.

The results of an RCT (Simkiss et al, 2013) in deprived areas in south Wales (the catchment areas of 'Flying Start' early years centres) involving 286 families showed no statistically significant difference between intervention and control groups on any of the outcome measures. For most outcomes, improvement was observed in both groups, with families in the FLNP arm of the trial improving more than those in the control arm by a small and not statistically significant amount (the differences were much smaller than those which the trial was powered to detect). The three month results suggest that differences in parental wellbeing were greatest at the end of the programme and declined over the next six months. In contrast, the observed differences in child wellbeing increased over time. It may be that the results were influenced by the trial potentially being underpowered and the programme having a low uptake (eg 34% of families allocated to the intervention group did not attend any sessions), but a per protocol analysis reflected the results at both time points.

Parenting programmes in the secondary prevention of behavioural problems

Four studies evaluated the effectiveness of a parenting programme in treating child behaviour problems. Three of these evaluated versions of the Incredible Years programme (Azevedo et al, 2013; McGilloway et al, 2012; Reedtz et al, 2011), and one of which evaluated an attachment-based programme (Somech and Elizur, 2012).

Hitkashrut

Hitkashrut ('attachment' in Hebrew) comprises a parent training programme that uses a family systems approach (Somech and Elizur, 2012). It is targeted at at-risk preschoolers (3 - 5 years), namely those identified by their teacher as having behaviour problems (above 80th percentile based on the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire). The children participate along with their parents. Hitkashrut aims to motivate children to move from antisocial to prosocial attitudes through reshaping parent-child interaction and their relationship. The focus is on inhibiting negative and coercive parenting, and promoting cooperative relationships with responsiveness and positive affectivity. It uses psychoeducational instruction along with experiential learning such as group discussions, role-plays, and homework assignments. The programme's six components include: (1) interaction quality/time; (2) parent-child communication skills; (3) behaviour management; (4) discipline skills; (5) parent self-regulation capacity; and (6) couple communication skills. The programme involves 14 two-hour sessions with groups of 5-7 parents (couples) facilitated by psychologists.

The results of an RCT in Israel involving 209 families (140 allocated to the treatment condition, and 69 allocated to the minimum input control condition of two sessions with facilitators using Hitkashrut's key components and hand-outs) found a statistically significant positive post-intervention impact on all outcomes. Intention-to-treat analysis showed a statistically significant post-intervention effect on child behaviour problems, callous-unemotional traits and effortful control. In addition, the odds of a clinically

significant improvement were greater for the intervention group for all these child outcome variables. Statistically significant positive intervention effects were also found on all parent variables: parental distress, negative/inconsistent parenting and marital quality. Mediation analysis revealed that both negative/inconsistent parenting and parental distress were statistically significant partial mediators of child behaviour problems. Parental practices and distress were mediators. The gain in clinically significant improvement in child behaviour problems was maintained at one-year followup.

Incredible Years parenting programmes

Three studies evaluated the effect of the Incredible Years (IY) programme on child behavioural problems. One study (Azevedo et al, 2013) evaluated the effectiveness of IY parent training on the hyperactive and inattentive behaviours of preschoolers in Portugal. Parents of 100 children aged 3-6 years with ADHD behaviours were allocated to either an intervention (n=52) or control group (n=48). Medium-to-large intervention effects were found in primary caregivers' reported measures of children's ADHD behaviours and on self-reported parenting practices. Independent observations indicated statistically significant short-term effects on positive parenting and coaching. Primary caregivers had a high attendance rate and reported high satisfaction with the programme. Additionally, 43% of children in the IY arm of the trial clinically improved in the primary results therefore suggest that IY parent training made a difference in the behaviour of Portuguese preschoolers with early signs of ADHD.

A shortened version of Incredible Years (S-IY) was delivered to the parents of Norwegian children with the aim of enhancing protective factors/reducing risk factors related to the development of childhood socio-emotional and behaviour problems. The intervention focused on enhancing a positive parenting style, and reducing punitive and harsh parenting. The S-IY intervention differs from the regular Basic IY intervention in both length (six rather than 12 parent sessions) and content (regular Basic IY covers effective limit setting, ignoring negative behaviours and timeout, none of which are covered in the S-IY). The results of an RCT in Norway (Reedtz et al, 2011) involving 89 parents randomised to the intervention group and 97 to the control group found statistically significant differences favouring the intervention group regarding reductions in harsh parenting (moderate to large effects) and children's behavioural problems (small effects), and a strengthening of positive parenting (large effects) and parents' sense of competence (small effects). It should be noted that although the analysis was intent-to-treat with imputation of missing data, there were high levels of attrition and loss to follow-up.

A further trial of the IY Basic Parent Training Programme (IYBP) involved children with early signs of behavioural problems in highly disadvantaged urban areas in Ireland (McGilloway et al, 2012). The intervention was evaluated as part of a community-based RCT involving 149 children (aged 32-88 months) who scored above a clinical cut-off on the Eyberg Child Behaviour Inventory (ECBI). The study found statistically significant differences favouring the intervention group on the ECBI Intensity and Problem subscales. There were also intervention effects on child hyperactive-inattentive behaviours, social competence, total difficulties and observed child problem behaviour but not child positive behaviour. Statistically significant improvements were also found for parent depression, parental stress and critical parenting (the effect on positive parenting was not statistically significant). Moderator analyses showed that child or family demographic characteristics or risk factors did not moderate the effects of the IYBP intervention on the primary child outcomes.

Individual or group-based programmes targeted at reducing child maltreatment in families at identified risk

Two studies evaluated the effectiveness of a parenting programme in reducing child maltreatment in families identified as at risk (Hurlburt et al, 2013; Silovsky et al, 2011).

Safe Care+

One study evaluated the effectiveness of an augmented form of SafeCare (SafeCare+) aimed at preventing child maltreatment in higher risk populations in rural communities (Silovsky et al, 2011). SafeCare+ (which includes Motivational Interviewing) is delivered to individual parents in the home and involves three modules: planned activities training, which promotes positive parenting; home safety skills; and child healthcare. Trainers also teach problem solving and communication skills across all modules. Sessions are weekly, lasting approximately 90 minutes, over 18-20 weeks.

An RCT involving 105 US parents of young children (aged five years or less) who had identifiable risk of depression, intimate partner violence, or substance abuse found a statistically significant positive effect on reports due to domestic violence. More specifically, seven reports were made for control group participants compared with none for the intervention group; there was a statistically significant difference in survival between control and intervention groups. There was a statistically significant effect on nonviolent discipline post-intervention but this was not maintained at follow-up. A statistically significant effect was found for child abuse potential inventory post-intervention but the size of the effect declined by more than half at follow-up. There was a marginal but non-significant effect trend on family resources at follow-up. There was no statistically significant impact on child welfare reports. No impact was found for parental depression or intimate partner violence. Effects on substance abuse were not reported due to insufficient statistical power to detect differences in the low prevalence.

Incredible Years

Hurlburt et al (2013) evaluated the effectiveness of the basic Incredible Years programmes (two-hour weekly sessions over 8-9 weeks) with parents in Head Start,

regardless of whether they reported having a history of child maltreatment. The study, an RCT, compared whether parenting practices and child behavioural outcomes differed in families who self-reported a history of child maltreatment relative to families who did not. It was conducted in 64 classrooms in seven Head Start centres in the US involving families of 481 children (average age 4.7 years).

The study found that programme effects were similar for parents who did and did not report a history of child maltreatment. Statistically significant intervention effects were found for parents who did not report a history of maltreatment on positive parenting, nurturing parenting, and discipline competence outcome measures. There was evidence of reduced negative parenting behaviours, including total critical statements and harsh/critical parenting. Children of parents participating in the IY intervention showed reductions in negative nonverbal affect and improvements in positive affect. The effect on parental total commands, parent-reported child behaviour problems, observed deviance/noncompliance and poor conduct was not statistically significant. However, parents with a reported history of prior maltreatment had greater initial room for improvement in areas such as harsh/critical parenting, nurturing/supportive parenting, and discipline competence than parents without such a history. Among families with a self-reported history of child maltreatment, there was a statistically significant effect on positive parenting, nurturing/supportive parenting, and discipline competence (effect sizes not reported). None of the other outcomes had a statistically significant impact. In part, this may be due to the lower power associated with the smaller sample size in this group. However, the overall pattern of results between the two groups was relatively similar. The association found between the number of sessions attended and improved parenting outcomes suggests that more intensive intervention may be necessary to address some of the additional parenting problems present among parents in contact with child welfare services. Furthermore, additional sessions continued to benefit families regardless of prior child welfare contact.

Parenting programmes that address specific challenges

Four studies evaluated the effectiveness of interventions designed to support parents of children experiencing specific problems: parenting of children with asthma (Clarke et al, 2013); children who are 'fussy eaters' (Adamson et al, 2013; Morawska et al, 2014); and children of parents who are divorcing (Stallman and Sanders, 2014). All of the interventions comprised variants of the Triple P programme, and all studies were conducted in Australia.

Hassle Free Mealtimes Triple P

Hassle Free Mealtimes Triple P comprises a two-hour discussion group focusing on positive parenting strategies specific to the mealtime context. Two RCTs of this programme were identified.

The first, by Morawska et al (2014), involved 86 parents of children aged 2-5 years with mealtime difficulties (44 parents randomised to the intervention group, and 42 parents randomised to the control group). The results showed statistically significant improvements in the frequency of child problem behaviours.²³ feeding experience and the amount eaten at mealtimes for the intervention group, immediately after participating in the intervention when compared to the waitlist control group. No impact was found on the number of child problem behaviours,²⁴ speed of eating, child behaviour or child emotional adjustment. At six months post-intervention, improvements were maintained for the frequency of problem behaviours, feeding experience and amount eaten at mealtimes when comparing follow-up scores against pre-test scores for the intervention group only. Additional intervention effects were observed for improvement in child behaviour and child emotional adjustment when comparing followup scores against pre-test scores for the intervention group only. For parent effects, there was statistically significant improvement in parental confidence, use of appropriate parenting strategies, parenting cognitions and parental sense of selfefficacy for the intervention group immediately after participating in the intervention when compared to the waitlist control group. The study found no impact on parental cognitions about their partner, or assessment of wider parenting practices. At six months post intervention, improvements were maintained for parental confidence, use of appropriate parenting strategies, parenting cognitions and parental sense of selfefficacy when comparing follow-up scores against pre-test scores for the intervention group only. Intent-to-treat analyses for post-test scores produced the same pattern of results. Intent-to-treat analyses for follow-up scores were not reported.

The study by Adamson (2013) involved 96 parents of children aged 1.5- 6 years with mealtime difficulties (49 parents were randomised to receive the intervention, and 47 were allocated to the waitlist control group, via drawing a number from an envelope). The study found statistically significant improvements at post-test, favouring the intervention group for the frequency and number of feeding problems, parental confidence in managing mealtime behaviour, mealtime parenting strategies and cognitions, intensity of child behaviour problems, parenting style and parental behaviour self-efficacy. There was a statistically significant increase in observed positive child behaviours at mealtimes. In addition there was a statistically significant decrease in observed negative child behaviours at mealtimes (conceptualised as improvement in parent-child interactions, but no effect observed for parent behaviour) as well as fewer parent-reported disruptions at mealtime and lower ratings of overall difficulty at mealtimes for the intervention group compared with the control group.

²³ This was measured in terms of the frequency of 21 problem mealtime behaviours on a 5-point scale from 1=almost always to 5=never.

²⁴ This was measured in terms of the number of 21 misbehaviours viewed as problematic by parents using a yes-no format).

At six month follow-up (but without a control group) there was evidence of sustained change for: the frequency and number of child behaviour problems; parental mealtime confidence, strategies and cognitions; parenting style; parenting behaviour self-efficacy; fewer disruptions at mealtimes; lower ratings of overall difficulty at mealtimes; and observed child positive and negative behaviour at mealtimes. There was no sustained change for the intensity of child behaviour. Statistically significant improvement between post-test and follow-up was observed for child problem behaviours, parental setting self-efficacy, and reduction in observed negative parenting behaviours at mealtimes.

Analyses of clinical change at post-test found a significant effect for intensity of child behaviour, parental confidence in managing child behaviour and all problematic child behaviour/parenting mealtime behaviour subscores. Reliable Change Index calculations for outcome variables with significant effects suggest statistical reliability for all of these measures apart from the ECBI intensity subscale and the number of feeding problems. Analyses of clinical and reliable change at six-month follow-up showed broadly similar results.

Online Triple P for parents of children with asthma

Clarke et al (2013) evaluated the feasibility of an eight-week self-directed online version of Triple P designed to help parents manage childhood asthma and behaviour. The intervention combines (i) two asthma-specific tip sheets providing brief education about asthma management and links between asthma, behaviour and parenting, and (ii) a seminar series including 10 minutes of video clips that aim to improve parents' knowledge, confidence and parenting practices.

The RCT involving 13 parents found that uptake was low, with very few parents (approximately 10% of those who viewed the consent form) providing consent and registering for the study. Further, attrition was high, with no family adhering to the intervention. Only one family completed post-intervention measures, so it was not possible to analyse the impact of the programme on outcomes. The authors concluded that before attempting an outcome study there is a need for further work with parents of children with asthma to explore barriers to the uptake of parenting interventions and factors relating to adherence and attrition.

Family Transitions Triple P

Family Transitions Triple P is a group-based 12-session parenting programme designed to minimise the adverse effects of parental divorce on children. It is designed for families of children aged 2-14 years, and focuses on positive parenting skills, reducing conflict and acrimony over parenting issues, improving communication with children about the divorce experience, building parents' stress management and coping skills, and encouraging parents to establish a new life for themselves by balancing work, family and recreational activities. The intervention also targets child behaviour

and specifically managing misbehaviour. The programme concludes with three individual telephone consultations lasting 20-30 minutes each. An enhanced version includes an additional 12 weekly telephone calls to remind parents to attend the group session and help them to address any barriers to attendance.

An RCT (Stallman and Sanders 2014) involving 138 parents found no statistically significant difference between the number of sessions attended by parents who received the weekly telephone call (enhanced) and those in the standard intervention condition. For this reason, data from the enhanced and standard intervention conditions were collapsed into one intervention condition. The only statistically significant effect for the full group was on parent-reported child behaviour, where a significant effect was found for child behaviour problems on both the intensity and problem score scales. However, no statistically significant differences were found on either scale for teacherreport of child behaviour. There was a statistically significant intervention effect for parenting style for parents with younger children (age not mentioned), for overreactivity and verbosity, but not for laxness. Among parents with older children, there was no statistically significant intervention effect for parenting style. The study involved a 12month follow-up for the intervention group only. Follow-up results looked at pre-test follow-up significance and did not report maintenance of effects. At long-term follow-up, parents continued to improve on measures of parental distress (depression and stress), parental anger, and communication. They also experienced less acrimony toward their former partners.

Summary

Statistically significant effects favouring the intervention were reported for a number of parenting programmes: Hitkrashut; Supporting Father Involvement; Hassle Free Mealtimes Triple P; ParentCorps; and for further applications of the Incredible Years programme (including a six-session version). Significant effects were found for Family Transitions Triple P for one outcome only. No statistically significant effects were found for the Family Links Programme or for an augmented form of the SafeCare (SafeCare+) programme, but both appear to have experienced significant difficulties in terms of the implementation of the intervention and the study. No results were reported for an online version of Triple P for children with asthma, due to high levels of attrition among the participants.

A number of the included studies build on strong existing evidence of effectiveness (eg Incredible Years and Triple P), but questions remain about the optimum duration of IY programmes with parents who have maltreated children. The authors of a rigorous study on the effect of the basic eight-week version of IYPB with maltreating parents recommended a version of the programme that is of longer duration and higher intensity with families who have more severe and compounded risks for child maltreatment. An online version of Triple P for parents of children with asthma could not show evidence of effect because of very high levels of attrition in both the intervention and the control group. It may be that this format is not sufficient to engage and retain parents of children with this challenging health condition. Family Transitions Triple P, which seeks to mitigate the effects on children of their parents' divorce, appears to have some effectiveness in improving child behaviours, with better outcomes for younger children. However, these improvements were not corroborated in teacher reports on child behaviour, suggesting that further research is needed. There is evidence to support the application of a brief, targeted version of Triple P with children who present challenging behaviours at mealtimes.

Findings are also promising for programmes such as ParentCorps and Hitkashrut, which involve both parents and children in psychoeducation within preschool settings. The programmes are aimed at enhancing the engagement of teachers and improving communication between families and school. This format has the potential to increase active engagement, support and feedback to families and educators; the common practice of simply disseminating information to parents and teachers is very unlikely to support the sustained changes in behaviour needed for population-level impact.

There is a need for further evaluations of parenting interventions that actively engage fathers and for more interventions designed specifically to support fathers.

Although some of these interventions require the engagement of specialist practitioners (eg parent-child psychotherapists for Hitkashrut), many are manualised (eg Incredible Years, Triple P, Supporting Father Involvement) and can be delivered by trained health visitors as part of the Healthy Child Programme following appropriate training. The two school-based interventions ParentCorps and Hitkashrut are designed to be delivered in partnership with schools, the former specifically for disadvantaged communities.

9. Keeping safe

This chapter focuses on keeping children safe through the prevention of (i) abuse and neglect, (ii) unintentional injuries and (iii) sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS). Taking the first of these, abuse and neglect in early childhood have multiple negative outcomes throughout the life course, including mental health difficulties and poor socioemotional functioning. A range of interventions have been developed in recent years to prevent child abuse and neglect, notably by changing how parents interact with their children via parenting groups or home visits. The next subject is unintentional injuries, which account for over 160 child deaths and more than 100,000 hospital admissions each year in the UK. This has led to various efforts to prevent unintentional injuries in the home, mainly by changing parenting practices and providing or installing safety equipment. Lastly, SIDS refers to the sudden death of an infant under one year of age that remains unexplained after a review of the clinical history, examination of the scene of death and post-mortem. Observed associations with risk factors such as prone sleeping position and prenatal or postnatal exposure to tobacco smoke have informed public health practice in this area.

This chapter reviews the evidence for prevention and early intervention in each of these areas. It concludes by considering implementation issues, how to identify families in need of additional support, and implications for workforce skills and training.

Antenatal

No reviews of interventions in the antenatal period were identified.

Postnatal

Prevention of sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS)

Although several reviews were identified that include recommendations about safe sleeping practices in relation to preventing SIDS, they were not included in this review because they did not focus on interventions per se. Two reviews that explicitly examined interventions were included (Hauck and Tanabe, 2009; Strehle et al, 2012). Strehle et al (2012) reviewed 11 studies of home monitoring devices aimed at reducing death from SIDS among infants aged under two years (10 cohort studies and one RCT, although the latter was only a feasibility study for a larger trial and considered to be weak methodologically). Studies used a variety of home monitoring devices, although these were rarely specified. The authors concluded that there is little high-level evidence that home monitoring systems are effective in preventing SIDS. They noted that a lack of consistency across studies (in terms of inclusion criteria, definitions of at

risk infants, monitoring devices and the subjective nature of parental reports of apparent life-threatening events) made it difficult to draw conclusions. They also stressed that the evidence does not show that the use of home monitoring devices is ineffective, and called for further research.

Hauck and Tanabe (2009) conducted a review of interventions designed to reduce the incidence of SIDS. These interventions disseminated information and advice, mainly through campaigns (media, newspaper, professional education) on subjects such as avoiding prone sleeping and tobacco-smoke exposure and promoting breastfeeding. The authors aimed to include systematic reviews and RCTs but did not find any RCTs. They included observational studies (case control and cohort studies) and the quality of evidence was deemed to be 'very low'. Based on 17 studies, the authors concluded that interventions advising about avoiding prone sleeping markedly reduce incidence of SIDS, and based on seven studies they concluded that advising against tobacco-smoke exposure also appears to reduce SIDS. The contribution of advice on avoiding bed sharing and overheating/overwrapping and on promoting breastfeeding was deemed to be unclear because no study examined any of these alone. They found no studies of interventions that provide advice to avoid soft sleeping surfaces or to promote the use of soother/pacifier or room sharing (but not bed sharing).

NICE guidance on postnatal care, covering the first year of an infant's life (NICE 2014c, guideline CG37) recommends informing parents and carers that: there is an association between co-sleeping (parents or carers sleeping on a bed or sofa or chair with an infant) and SIDS; the association between co-sleeping and SIDS is likely to be greater when they, or their partner, smoke; and the association may be greater with (a) parental or carer recent alcohol consumption, or (b) parental or carer drug use, or (c) low birth weight or premature infants.

Prevention of unintentional injury

Thirteen reviews examined strategies to reduce the risk of unintentional injuries to children (Cooper et al, 2012; Duperrex et al, 2009; Guyer et al, 2009; Kendrick, Barlow et al, 2008; Kendrick, Smith et al, 2008; Kendrick, Watson et al, 2008; Kendrick et al, 2009; Kendrick et al, 2012; Kendrick et al, 2013; a review for NICE, 2010d; Pearson et al, 2011; Turner et al, 2011; Young et al 2013).

Accidental injury

Kendrick, Barlow et al (2008) reviewed 13 studies that evaluated the efficacy of 11 home visiting programmes (including seven RCTs), and two paediatric-based programmes (both RCTs) for improving parenting practices and reducing unintentional injury of children in the home. All participants in these studies were families with children aged 0-5 years, and the majority of families were identified as being at risk for negative child health outcomes. Home visiting interventions were typically delivered by

child health nurses, health visitors or social workers. A meta-analysis of the RCT evaluations found that intervention families had a significantly lower risk of injury compared with control families. Additionally, several studies identified fewer hazards within the home for intervention families. The authors concluded that parenting interventions, provided within home visiting interventions, can effectively reduce unintentional injury in young children.

Kendrick et al (2013) focused on parent education and training programmes aimed at reducing the risk of accidental injury to children. The review included 22 studies (16 RCTs, two non-RCTs, one partially randomised trial, two controlled before and after studies and one QED). The majority of interventions were delivered via home visiting, but some were provided from paediatric practices. Most were delivered during pregnancy or around the time of the child's birth and recruited parents with elevated risk of adverse child outcomes. Outcomes measured included self-reported or medically attended unintentional injury, the possession and use of home safety equipment, and safety practices (using the HOME inventory). A meta-analysis of 10 of the RCTs revealed a statistically significant lower risk of injury in intervention families compared with control families. Several studies found statistically significant fewer home hazards or a greater number of safety practices in intervention families. Ten studies measured scores on the HOME inventory and data from three studies were included in a meta-analysis, which found no evidence of a difference in the quality of home environment between treatment arms. The authors concluded that parenting interventions, most commonly provided within the home, are effective in reducing child injury, and that there is fairly consistent evidence that they improve home safety.

Guyer et al (2009) narratively synthesised over 200 studies (RCTs, QEDs, reviews, surveys, cost analyses) of interventions that promote health and prevent disease in preschool children within the domains of tobacco exposure, unintentional injury, obesity and mental health. In terms of injury prevention, the review found that the best interventions involve improving the characteristics/engineering of the home through law, regulation and design.

Thermal injuries

Kendrick et al (2009) focused on home-safety education interventions aimed at reducing thermal injuries (eg burns and scalding) in families with children aged 0-19 years. In 14 of 24 studies, the intervention included the provision of safety equipment. Twenty-four studies were included in a meta-analysis (17 RCTs, three non-RCTs, four cost-benefit analyses), and outcomes measured included: rate of medically attended thermal injuries; possession of functional smoke alarm, fitted fireguard and fire extinguisher; keeping hot drinks or food; keeping matches and lighters out of reach; and having a safe hot water temperature. The results showed that home-safety interventions were effective in increasing the proportion of families with a functional smoke alarm and with safe hot tap water temperature. There was also some evidence that the intervention increased the possession of fitted fireguards, but a lack of evidence that interventions reduced medically attended thermal injury rates.

Dog bites

Duperrex et al (2009) reviewed educational programmes aimed at modifying the behaviour of children in the presence of a dog so as to prevent dog bite injuries. The review identified two studies, but only one (Wilson et al, 2003) targeted children in the 0-5 years age range. The intervention tested in this cluster-RCT study involved a single 30-minute educational session for 4-6 year-olds in kindergarten complemented by an information brochure for parents in the home. Children in the intervention group were reported to have increased knowledge and caution, but the link between the appropriate behaviour of children and the risk of being bitten was not addressed. The study was also considered to have several limitations regarding methodological quality and reporting. The authors concluded that there is a general lack of evidence about the impact of education to prevent dog bites in children and adolescents, and recommended further studies that look at dog bite rates after an intervention.

Poisoning

Kendrick, Smith et al (2008) examined the effect of education and safety equipment on poisoning prevention practices and poisoning. The review included 18 studies (14 RCTs and 4 QEDs). The interventions included in the review were delivered by various people, including health professionals, paraprofessionals and lay workers, to children (aged 0-19, including 14 studies that focused exclusively on children under five years) and/or their parents/carers in hospitals, home or community, or through the mail. The results showed that home safety interventions improve poison-prevention practices such as safe storage of medicines and cleaning products.²⁵. Effects tended to be greater when free or discounted equipment was also provided (ie compared with educational interventions alone), and when the intervention was delivered in the home rather than a clinical setting. Only a few studies measured poisoning rates, and overall these showed no evidence of a reduction in poisoning rates. The authors concluded that although home safety education and the provision of safety equipment improve poison-prevention practices, the impact on poisoning rates is unclear.

Childhood falls

²⁵Home safety interventions improve poison-prevention practices such as the safe storage of medicines and cleaning products. ,the possession of syrup of ipecac, and having poison control centre numbers accessible, but the impact on poisoning rates is unclear. [NEW]

However, it is not recommended in the UK for parents to give children syrup of ipecac to induce vomiting after the ingestion of poisonous substances, so the findings of the relevant reviews on this issue may therefore only be relevant to countries where it is still recommended that parents keep ipecac at home for such use. In addition, rather than having poison control centre numbers accessible, in the UK members of the public are recommended to call NHS 111.

Kendrick, Watson et al (2008) focused on the prevention of childhood falls at home. They reviewed home-safety interventions that provide home-safety education with or without free/low-cost/discounted safety equipment. The study included 14 RCTs, and seven QEDs. Of these 21 studies, 15 studies included only children under five years, while the remainder could include children and young people in the 0-19 years age range. The interventions all sought to increase fall-prevention practices and reduce fallinjury rates. They could be delivered to individuals or groups, children or families, by health or social care professionals, school teachers, lay workers or volunteers. Homesafety interventions were effective in increasing stair-gate use and reducing babywalker use. However, the evidence did not show an increase in the possession of window locks, screens or windows with limited opening, or nonslip bath mats. Only two studies measured falls, and these found no effect on baby-walker related falls. The authors concluded that home-safety education and the provision of safety equipment improved some fall-prevention practices but the impact on fall-injury is unclear.

Young et al (2013) also focused on the prevention of childhood falls in the home. The review included educational interventions, safety equipment provision/availability/discount, counselling, and campaigns to prevent childhood falls in the home and to promote fall prevention practices. Of the 29 primary studies identified, all of which concerned children in the 0-19 age range, 19 focused exclusively on children aged 0-5 years. The review included 20 RCTs, eight QEDs and one cohort study. Only seven of 20 RCTs and five of the other nine studies found a significant reduction in falls or an increase in the use or possession of home safety equipment which includes, safety gates on stairs, non-slip bath mats, protective devices on table corners or bench tops and high chair harness. Three studies (none of which were RCTs) reported falls/fall-related injuries as an outcome, and only one of these (a cohort study) found the intervention to be effective. This study involved the provision of home safety information by health professionals and the infant's grandmother. The authors concluded that more research is urgently needed into the impact of interventions on reducing falls and falls-related injuries.

Home safety

Pearson et al (2011) reviewed 19 interventions that supplied or installed home safety equipment within the family home. Twelve of these were evaluated by RCT or cluster-RCT. Home safety equipment included smoke alarms, electrical socket covers, stair guards and bath mats. It is important to note that the review was not limited to children aged 0-5 years. Only seven studies reported child injury outcomes (DiGuiseppi et al, 1999; Mallonee et al, 1996; Watson et al, 2005; Kendrick et al, 1999; King et al, 2001; Cagle et al, 2006; Carman et al, 2006). A narrative review identified that only interventions that included an assessment of levels of risk in the home were successful at reducing child injury rates. In terms of installing equipment, interventions that were integrated into wider health programmes, often including home visiting and educational components where trusting relationships with households were formed, were more successful in improving smoke alarm installation rates. The effectiveness of interventions for installing other safety equipment (eg stair gates) was found to be highly mixed, and the evidence suggests that rates always decrease after six months.

Kendrick et al (2012) reviewed 98 studies of interventions that provide families with home safety education, 56 of which were RCTs. Forty-one studies, some of which were RCTs, concerned interventions that provided families with low-cost or free home safety equipment. Forty-one interventions were delivered to families whose children were aged 0-5 only. However, the narrative review or meta-analysis does not specifically consider results for this age group. Intervention content included education on thermal injuries, poisoning and the use of home safety equipment. Relatively few studies reported on injury outcomes. There was no evidence that home safety interventions reduce rates of thermal injuries or poisoning, although some evidence suggests that they can reduce overall injury rates. Home safety interventions (specific advice and provision of/referral to safety equipment) were found to be effective in increasing the use of various safety practices (having a safe hot tap water temperature, a functional smoke alarm, having or practising a fire escape plan, storing medicines and cleaning products out of reach, having syrup of ipecac and the poison control centre number accessible²⁶, having a fitted stair gate, not using a baby walker, using socket covers on unused sockets and use of fire guards). The review found mixed results for the provision of home safety equipment. Interventions that provide home safety equipment were found to be more effective at improving home safety practices than interventions that do not provide equipment. In contrast, the authors also found that interventions that do not provide equipment result in a greater reduction of child injury rates than interventions that do provide home safety equipment. The authors concluded that there is conflicting evidence regarding the provision of home safety equipment. They found no consistent evidence that home safety interventions are less effective in those at greatest risk (younger children, boys and those facing deprivation).

NICE guidance on preventing unintentional injuries among the under-15s in the home (2010d, guideline PH30) was based on two systematic reviews, one cost-effectiveness analysis, and fieldwork. The two reviews examined, respectively, (i) the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of home safety equipment and risk assessment schemes, and (ii) barriers to, and facilitators of, the prevention of unintentional injury in children in the home. Evidence about barriers and facilitators is reflected later in this chapter (sections

²⁶Home safety interventions improve poison-prevention practices such as the safe storage of medicines and cleaning products, the possession of syrup of ipecac, and having poison control centre numbers accessible, but the impact on poisoning rates is unclear. [NEW]

However, it is not recommended in the UK for parents to give children syrup of ipecac to induce vomiting after the ingestion of poisonous substances, so the findings of the relevant reviews on this issue may therefore only be relevant to countries where it is still recommended that parents keep ipecac at home for such use. In addition, rather than having poison control centre numbers accessible, in the UK members of the public are recommended to call NHS 111.

on 'Identifying families in need of additional support', 'Implementation issues' and 'Workforce skills and training'). In terms of effectiveness, a range of results were found and it is not possible to summarise all of them here. As an example, however, there was strong evidence (from four RCTs) that the free or discounted supply of a range of safety equipment, in conjunction with safety education, increases knowledge about the prevention of poisoning and scalds. There was also moderate evidence (three RCTs) that the free or discounted supply of smoke alarms in conjunction with safety education increases the rate of installation of these devices. There was weak evidence that: the free or discounted supply of a range of safety equipment, in conjunction with safety education, increases the rate of installation of safety equipment as a whole (one RCT) and increases knowledge about the prevention of suffocation (one RCT); free home safety equipment (or its delivery) and installation with safety education increases the use of smoke alarms at 12 months (one RCT) and increases the safe storage at 12 months of cleaning products and sharp objects (one RCT). The evidence of effectiveness was inconsistent in a number of areas, including the impact of the free supply and installation of smoke alarms on rates of installation and rates of injury (two RCTs), and how a free or discounted supply of a range of safety equipment, in conjunction with safety education, affects knowledge about the prevention of fires, falls and wounds (three RCTs). It is important to note that evidence does not explicitly relate to children aged 0-5 years, although fieldwork conducted for the guidelines emphasised that children aged under five years have specific needs that are different to older children.

Turner et al (2011) reviewed the effectiveness of interventions that modify the home environment in terms of injury reduction. Of the 29 studies identified, nine included children in the 0-5 years age range. The interventions offered varied in content and intensity but included the provision of free/low-cost home safety equipment, advice/information, and home-based hazard-assessment. Of the five studies that reported on the outcome of injuries in children, only one reported significantly fewer injuries. None showed a significant reduction in medically attended injuries. Overall, the authors concluded that there is insufficient evidence to determine whether interventions that focus on modifying environmental home hazards reduce injuries.

Cooper et al (2012) reviewed 23 studies (17 RCTs and six QEDs) of interventions that promote the prevalence of smoke alarms or the use/maintenance of fire alarms in households with children. These interventions included education, low-cost/free equipment, fitting, home inspection (or a combination of some or all of these), and covered all children up to the age of 19 (no details were provided on the number of studies including children aged 0-5 years). The authors used a network meta-analysis and found that, compared with usual care, interventions that included education, the provision of equipment and home inspection were effective in increasing the household fitting, in addition to education, the provision of equipment and home inspection of equipment and home inspection were interventions that included fitting, in addition to education, the provision of equipment and home inspection of equipment and home inspection were interventions that included fitting, in addition to education, the provision of equipment and home inspection were

most effective when compared with usual care. (They were most effective even when analysis was repeated considering only RCTs.) The authors also found that Ionization smoke alarms with lithium batteries were most likely to be the best type to increase possession of a functioning smoke alarm. The authors concluded that smoke alarm promotion programmes could provide the combination of interventions that is most likely to be effective.

Prevention of abuse and neglect

All of the interventions identified under this category were targeted.

Parenting programmes

Barlow et al (2008) reviewed one-to-one and group-based parenting programmes that target parents of children aged 0-19 years with a history of child physical abuse/neglect with a view to preventing its reoccurrence. The study included seven RCTs, several of which covered children in the 0-5 years age range. Only one study of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy (PCIT), for children aged 4-12 (Chaffin et al, 2004), showed an impact on the re-report of physical abuse. Another study, involving children aged 3-8 (Hughes and Gottleib, 2004), showed that parenting programmes such as Incredible Years improve a number of aspects of parenting, such as parent autonomy, structure and involvement. A further study (Terao, 1999) revealed improvements in the number and intensity of child behaviour problems. The authors concluded that there is insufficient evidence to support the use of parenting programmes to reduce physical abuse or neglect (indicated by objective assessments of abuse, ie medical reports or placement of child on child protection register). They added that there is some, albeit limited, evidence that some parenting programmes improve outcomes associated with physically abusive parenting.

Home visiting

Mikton and Butchart (2009) identified 17 systematic reviews examining the effectiveness of around 149 perinatal studies of home visiting programmes. These reviews produced somewhat diverse conclusions about the effectiveness of home visiting programmes in preventing maltreatment, with some reviews suggesting that they are effective (Daro and McKurdy 2007), some suggesting that that there is no evidence of effectiveness (Sweet and Appelbaum 2004), and others highlighting problems in reaching any firm conclusion as a result of issues such a surveillance bias (Bull et al, 2004). Mikton and Butchart (2009) concluded that although there is evidence to suggest that home visiting programmes are effective in improving risk factors associated with abusive parenting, there is very limited evidence of effectiveness in terms of objective measures, mostly confined to 15-year follow-up of the Nurse Family Partnership, which showed a 48% reduction in actual child abuse.

Selph et al (2013) reviewed 11 RCTs of interventions aimed at reducing child abuse and neglect. Ten involved home visiting interventions in early childhood for children at risk of child abuse/neglect. The review found that home visiting interventions led to reductions in CPS (Child Protective Services) reports, accident and emergency visits, hospitalisations and self-reports of abuse, as well as improved adherence to immunisations, although the authors note some inconsistency in results across the programmes identified.

Peacock et al (2013) reviewed 21 RCTs of perinatal home visiting programmes delivered by paraprofessionals to disadvantaged families, notably those considered to be at risk for child abuse and neglect. The majority of the studies were from the US. Results were mixed. Home visiting programmes were associated with decreases in harsh parenting (most relevant for this chapter), improved cognition and language development in young children, reductions in low birthweight, improved weight-for-age in young children, and a reduction in child health problems. However, findings that were not statistically significant were much more common than significant ones. The authors concluded that home visitation by paraprofessionals holds promise for socially high-risk families with young children. Initiating the intervention prenatally and increasing the number of visits improves development and health outcomes for particular groups of children. They recommended that future studies should consider the most beneficial dose of the intervention and address retention issues.

Avellar and Supplee (2013) assessed a wide-variety of home visiting programmes serving pregnant women or families with children from birth to age five. It reviewed 32 programme models, including 207 impact studies (RCTs and QEDs) and 198 implementation studies, but focused on 12 that met specified criteria for being an evidence-based programme (set by the US Department of Health and Human Services). The interventions contributed to various positive outcomes, including improved birth outcomes, child development (cognitive, behavioural, social) and reductions in child maltreatment. Five of the six programmes for which the impact on child maltreatment was evaluated showed favourable effects. The authors concluded that that home visiting programmes show promise as a way to work with high-risk families, also referred to as those who are difficult to engage in supportive services.

Clinic-based interventions

One RCT identified by Selph et al (2013) (Dubowitz et al, 2009) trialled a clinic-based risk assessment and intervention delivered by social workers to families of children aged five years and under. This intervention was associated with fewer CPS reports, episodes of physical assaults, delays and non-adherence to early immunisations than those in the control group three years after intervention.

Identifying families in need of additional support

Prevention of unintentional injury

In a review of parent education and training programmes to prevent unintentional injury (mostly delivered via home visiting, but some paediatric practice-based) Kendrick et al (2013) found that methods of identifying at-risk families include criteria such as: young age; single/first-time mother; history of child maltreatment; substance misuse; unemployment; and low socioeconomic status.

NICE (2010d) states that high-risk families as regards injury prevention include those in rented or overcrowded accommodation with high levels of turnover, and that young or poorly educated mothers may find it more difficult to anticipate changes in their child's development, which could pose different home safety risks. It also stated that culture may affect parents' awareness and conceptualisation of risks to child safety. Several barriers to child safety in the home were identified. With adolescent and immigrant families, for example, mothers may be concerned that asking about child injury or taking an unintentionally injured child to hospital will trigger child protection concerns. Similarly, with young parents living with extended family or those in rented accommodation there can be a lack of maternal autonomy to make household/financial decisions. People in vulnerable communities may also be suspicious of strangers coming into their home to assess the property or make free offers. The NICE (2010d) guidance recommends that families with children under five years, people living in rented or overcrowded conditions and on a low income, and properties that lack appropriately installed safety equipment/where hazards have been identified through the Housing Health and Safety Rating System, be considered 'priority households'. Surveys and existing data such as local council housing records along with needs assessments can be used to identify 'priority households' for home safety assessments and the supply and installation of home safety equipment. The guidelines recommend that local authorities, safeguarding children services, and health and wellbeing boards should prioritise households at greatest risk.

NICE (2010d) also recommends that GPs, midwives, social workers and health visitors who work with families with children under 15 years should provide child-focused safety advice and, if the family agrees, refer them to agencies that can conduct a home safety assessment and supply and install home safety equipment. It further recommends encouraging parents, carers and others living with children and young people under 15 years to conduct their own home safety assessment using an appropriate tool.²⁷

Prevention of abuse and neglect

²⁷ NICE recommends tools provided by the Royal Society for the Prevention of Accidents and SafeHome.

The Selph et al (2013) review recommends that objective risk assessments are the best way to identify families at-risk of child abuse and neglect, due to the reluctance of parents to self-report risk factors and children's inability to do so, and that clinicians with contact with families during early child years (ie paediatricians, health visitors) are well-positioned to conduct these risk assessments. NICE provides guidance on when to suspect child maltreatment (NICE 2009a, guideline CG89), and the associated care pathway outlines the actions that health visitors should take if child maltreatment is suspected.

Implementation issues

Prevention of unintentional injury

The Kendrick et al (2008) review of home visiting interventions to improve parenting practices and reduce unintentional injury for children in the home recommends the routine integration of injury prevention strategies (eg training, access to equipment) within the wider objectives of the programme (see below). Effects tended to be larger when interventions were delivered at home rather than in a clinical setting.

The Ingram et al (2012) review included 57 studies assessing the implementation of injury prevention interventions for children aged under five years. It identified seven facilitators and six barriers to such implementation. Facilitators for successful implementation included: the intervention approach, such as home visits; the use of a focused message; requiring participants to make minimal changes; the provider's ability to develop a relationship with the family; the provision of safety equipment; the use of specific behaviour change models, including motivation techniques; and utilising incentives for participation.

Barriers included: cultural issues; socio-economic constraints; the use of complex interventions; deliverer constraints, such as the time needed for training or the need for high staff level; physical barriers, such as rented housing, or difficulty using safety equipment; and behavioural barriers, such as parental habits. The authors concluded that, in order to optimise outcomes, implementation should account for barriers and facilitators that are relevant to the context of the intervention, the intervention itself and the population. This and other reviews drew attention to the increased risk for families in rented accommodation and those who move frequently in terms of engaging with services/interventions or not being identified in the first place (NICE 2010d). NICE (2010d) recommends collaboration between agencies to improve the efficacy of home injury prevention.

NICE (2010d) recommends that education, advice and information about safety are provided during both a home safety assessment and the supply and installation of home safety equipment. Home safety assessments and interventions should be

followed up to see if there are any new requirements, and to assess whether the equipment installed is still functional and appropriate.

Also in relation to injury prevention, NICE (2010d) guidance recommends that the timing of when information is provided is important. One study cited found that new parents retain more information about child safety that is provided by a doctor some time after birth in contrast to immediately following birth. NICE also identifies the importance of addressing the cost of safety equipment: if the perceived cost is high, this can be a major barrier to its use, although families may also be suspicious about the provision of free equipment. Further barriers to implementation identified in the evidence underpinning the NICE (2010d) guidance included:

- adolescent mothers or mothers from immigrant families being worried that asking about a child injury or taking an unintentionally injured child to hospital will trigger child protection concerns
- some mothers lacking the autonomy to make household/financial decisions (eg young parents living with extended family, those in rented accommodation)
- people in vulnerable communities being suspicious of free offers or of strangers coming in to their home to assess the property

Training on the use and installation of safety equipment increases the likelihood of intervention efficacy. NICE (2010d) recommends that education, advice and information are given during a home safety assessment and during the supply and installation of home safety equipment. Home safety assessments and interventions should be followed up to see if there are any new requirements and to see if the equipment installed is still functional and appropriate.

The review by Turner et al (2011) of interventions to reduce risk of physical injuries in the home found that a single home visit was insufficient to encourage a lasting adoption of home safety measures.

Prevention of abuse and neglect

In relation to abuse and neglect, Selph et al (2013)'s review of home visiting interventions to reduce child abuse and neglect and related health outcomes found that most statistically significant benefits were demonstrated by the trials with the more intense interventions, such as several nurse visits for 24 months or longer. In contrast, the Segal et al (2012) review of home visiting programmes to reduce child abuse and neglect as well as related health outcomes did not find individual programme components (eg mode of delivery, timing) that routinely predicted success. Rather, the most important feature of successful programmes was found to be the match between the target population, the theoretical foundation of the programme, and the components of the intervention.

Workforce skills and training

Prevention of unintentional injury

The Kendrick, Barlow et al (2008) review of home visiting interventions to improve parenting practices and reduce unintentional injury for children in the home noted that most effective interventions are delivered by trained healthcare professionals, such as social workers, child health nurses, qualified family support workers and family nurses.

Pearson et al (2011) noted that where home safety equipment requires skilled fitting, there is evidence that in socio-economically deprived communities installation by technicians is essential for the equipment to remain installed in the longer-term. NICE (2010d) cited one study that found that adolescent mothers struggle to deal with issues of blame, and therefore recommends that care providers try not to assign blame for the child's injury to the mother while at the same time challenging the idea that injuries are unavoidable.

NICE (2010e) recommends that relevant professional bodies (eg the royal colleges) develop professional standards (and curricula) for unintentional injury prevention. These should be incorporated into the professional skills and development programmes by all relevant organisations. Additionally, the wider childcare workforce, especially those working directly with children, young people and their families should be provided access to education and training in how to prevent unintentional injuries. Education and training should help participants to develop an understanding of the importance of preventing unintentional injuries, their consequences and preventive measures.

Prevention of abuse and neglect

In relation to child abuse and neglect, Peacock et al (2013) noted the possibility that a lack of training could explain why some home visiting programmes delivered by paraprofessionals show few effects. The effectiveness of such interventions could be enhanced by providing lay home visitors with robust training and ongoing support.

10. Nutrition and obesity prevention

Good nutrition during infancy has multiple positive outcomes for health during childhood and later life, and breastfeeding is strongly associated with a range of health and wider (eg cognitive) benefits for the child. Adolescent mothers and women from socio-economically disadvantaged backgrounds are least likely to start or continue breastfeeding. Recent research has focused on identifying effective strategies for supporting breastfeeding decision-making for women in these groups, as well as supporting positive nutrition for all families. Nutritional habits formed in early life influence food choices and subsequent nutrition during childhood. Increasing rates of obesity, particularly in childhood, have given rise to a wide range of efforts to promote healthier eating increased physical activity amongst young children. Risk factors for obesity in children include diet, exercise, family history and socio-economic factors.

This chapter reviews antenatal and postnatal strategies to promote breastfeeding, and interventions to prevent and treat being overweight or obese during early childhood. The chapter concludes by reviewing key issues from the research in relation to the identification of families with additional needs, the implementation of interventions, and workforce skills and training.

Antenatal

Promotion of breastfeeding

Four reviews (Lee et al, 2008; Lumbiganon et al, 2012; Moreton et al, 2012; Renfrew et al, 2012) examined the evidence of antenatal interventions to promote breastfeeding. (See Chapter 6 for evidence regarding Antenatal preparation for parenthood and Antenatal home visiting; and see Chapter 7 for Kangaroo Mother Care/Skin-to-Skin Contact).

Individual and group breastfeeding support

The review by Renfrew et al (2012) included 67 studies (including 54 RCTs) of individual and group breastfeeding support (both face-to-face and via the telephone) in the antenatal and postnatal period. When meta-analysed, all forms of extra support showed an increase in the duration of any breastfeeding (this includes partial²⁸ and exclusive²⁹ breastfeeding). All forms of extra support together also had a positive effect

http://www.who.int/maternal_child_adolescent/topics/child/nutrition/hivif_qa/abbrev/en/).

²⁸ Also known as mixed feeding, 'partial' breastfeeding refers to feeding that involves breastfeeding alongside water-based drinks, food-based fluid, semi-solid or solid food or non-human milk (see

²⁹ 'Exclusive' breastfeeding refers to when the infant receives only breast milk without additional food or drink (see http://www.who.int/nutrition/topics/exclusive_breastfeeding/en/).

on the duration of exclusive breastfeeding. Extra support by both lay people and professionals had a positive impact on breastfeeding outcomes.

Moreton et al (2012) reviewed different types of public health intervention in the anteand postnatal periods to promote safe and healthy feeding practices in babies born at term, up to about six months of age. The study included nine systematic reviews, 20 RCTs, and 14 corroborative UK studies. In a narrative synthesis it found that written information alone or in combination with formal interactive health education has a limited impact on breastfeeding initiation rates, and that there is a lack of good quality evidence on the impact of media activity on breastfeeding initiation and duration. However, peer support was found to have a positive impact on the initiation and duration of any and exclusive breastfeeding (although it was noted that results are not always statistically significant), and structured support from professionals was found to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding. Other findings were that breastfeeding specialists successfully increase the duration of 'any' or 'exclusive' breastfeeding - at least in the short-term - and that antenatal classroom education and discussion has a positive effect on breastfeeding initiation. Group education on positioning and attachment was found to have a positive effect on the duration of exclusive breastfeeding.

Antenatal breast examination

Lee et al (2008) sought to identify RCTs on the potential of antenatal breast examination to promote breastfeeding, but no suitable studies were found.

Antenatal breastfeeding education

Lumbiganon et al (2012) examined the effectiveness of antenatal breastfeeding education for increasing breastfeeding duration, and included 19 RCTs, 16 of which contributed data to the analyses. One of the included studies (Wolfberg et al, 2004) found that peer counselling significantly increased breastfeeding initiation compared with routine care. However, in studies that compared different forms of breastfeeding education, no intervention was found to be significantly more effective than another in increasing breastfeeding initiation or duration. Combined breastfeeding education interventions were not significantly better than a single intervention in initiating or increasing breastfeeding duration, although one trial (Duffy et al, 1997) found that a combined breastfeeding education intervention significantly reduced nipple pain and trauma. Another study of a combined intervention reported a marginally significant increase in exclusive breastfeeding at six months in women receiving a booklet plus video plus lactation consultation compared with the booklet plus video only (Mattar et al, 2007). The combination of breastfeeding booklet plus video plus lactation consultation was also significantly better than routine care for exclusive breastfeeding at three months. Overall, however, the authors concluded that owing to significant methodological limitations and small effect sizes, it is not appropriate to recommend any specific antenatal breastfeeding education.

Postnatal

Breastfeeding

Telephone support

The review by Lavender et al (2013) of telephone support for women during pregnancy and the first six weeks postpartum included nine RCTs examining the effect of telephone support on breastfeeding initiation and duration (eight focused on support in the postnatal period). The authors concluded that results were inconsistent but that the evidence suggests that telephone support may increase the duration of breastfeeding.

E-based interventions

Pate (2009) included 21 studies (16 RCTs and 5 non-randomised trials with concurrent control groups) that examined the effectiveness of breastfeeding intervention delivery methods. The study compared the effectiveness of interventions to promote breastfeeding delivered online (e-based) and those delivered by healthcare professionals (provider-based). It found that e-based interventions had a moderate positive effect on breastfeeding, but provider-based interventions had very little or no effect. The author concluded that e-based interventions are effective and may be considered as an alternative to provider-based interventions, which are time-consuming and expensive. Provider-based methods with e-based components may also improve the likelihood of success.

Support for breastfeeding in the workplace

An updated Cochrane review (Abulwadud and Snow, 2012) found no RCTs or quasi-RCTs looking at workplace interventions to support and promote breastfeeding among women returning to paid work after the birth of their children.

Promotion of breastfeeding in neonatal units

Three reviews assessed interventions designed to promote or support breastfeeding in neonatal units (Beake et al, 2011; Jaafar et al, 2012; Renfrew et al, 2010).

Renfrew et al (2010) examined clinical, public health, and health promotion interventions to increase breastfeeding for infants in neonatal units, including skin-toskin contact, peer support, staff training, and policy initiatives. Forty-eight studies were identified, but the paper focuses on a sub-set of 21 studies (15 RCTs, six before-after) addressing interventions tested in at least one good-quality or more than one moderate-quality study. Interventions that improved breastfeeding/breast milk consumption were skin-to-skin contact, simultaneous milk expression, peer support in hospital and the community, multidisciplinary staff training and UNICEF Baby Friendly accreditation of the associated maternity hospital. The authors concluded that breastfeeding/breast milk feeding is promoted by close, continuing skin-to-skin contact between mother and infant, effective breast milk expression, peer support in hospital and community, and staff training. They added that the interventions inter-relate and seem likely to be less effective if implemented individually. However, the authors also noted that the applicability of studies to UK neonatal units is limited because most infants assessed were clinically stable and therefore likely to be untypical of infants in UK tertiary neonatal units.

The review by Beake et al (2011), which compared structured and non-structured breastfeeding programmes to encourage the initiation and duration of breastfeeding in acute and primary healthcare settings, included 26 studies: one RCT, two controlled trials, one cross-sectional study, two descriptive studies, 15 cohort studies and five systematic reviews. Most studies found a statistically significant improvement in breastfeeding initiation following the introduction of a structured breastfeeding programme (although effect sizes varied), and an impact on the duration of exclusive breastfeeding and duration of any breastfeeding to six months was also evident (although not all studies found statistically significant differences). Structured programmes include the international Baby Friendly Hospital Initiative (BFHI),³⁰ which is underpinned by the 10 Steps to Successful Breastfeeding (World Health Organization and UNICEF 1989), and country-specific programmes.

Prevention of obesity and overweight

Diet

Four reviews assessed interventions that attempt to promote a healthy diet (Bourke et al, 2014; D'Souza et al, 2008; Peters et al, 2012; Wolfenden et al, 2012).

Peters et al (2012) reviewed 17 RCTs that targeted parental knowledge of nutrition, or parenting skills, to promote healthy eating for children aged 2-5 years. Although longerterm interventions demonstrated more efficacy than short-term interventions in reducing fat/energy intake, the findings provided conflicting evidence about the effect of parental knowledge of nutrition on children's diets. In addition, there was limited evidence about long-term effectiveness due to a lack of follow-up in many studies. The authors concluded that there is a lack of high quality intervention research with parents of preschoolers that address parenting practices and skills.

Two reviews (Bourke et al, 2014; D'Souza et al, 2008) focused specifically on the promotion of a healthy diet in young children. D'Souza et al (2008) included eight reviews and eight further studies which focused on diet as a means of weight management and on the promotion of child health more generally, including the use of education, advice and counselling programmes to promote healthy eating, reduce food

³⁰ The BFI is an accreditation programme from UNICEF. It works to improve standards of care by supporting breastfeeding and the parent infant relationship. (http://www.unicef.org.uk/BabyFriendly/)

allergies and intolerance, prevent diet-related caries and promote the uptake of iron rich foods. Interventions for parents of young children whether from professionals, paraprofessionals or trained peer supporters, were found to be successful in improving children's diet where they were intensive, incorporated behavioural theories, gave a clear message and were tailored to parents' educational level and family resources. Interventions for children aged 2-5 years were successful in improving children's acceptance of novel or previously disliked foods if they included behavioural approaches, avoided a didactic approach, used food-based activities and repeated exposure, included food tasting and offered choice rather than simple exposure.

Bourke et al (2014) evaluated the effectiveness of family-focused interventions that aim to increase daily fruit and vegetable consumption. Two of the five RCTs included children in the 0-5 years age range. One concerned children aged 4-9 years (Raynor et al, 2011) and evaluated two interventions: the 'decrease' intervention promoted restrictive dieting to reduce the intake of non-nutrient-dense, energy-dense foods, while the 'increase' intervention promoted the consumption of healthy food choices. Both interventions showed a statistically significant increase in fruit and vegetable consumption after six months compared with baseline, but the rise was not significant at 12-month follow-up. The second study (Burrows et al, 2008), which included 5-9 year-olds, also examined two interventions: one involved a parent-centred family lifestyle and food choice modification programme (PRAISE) and the other combined the PRAISE intervention with a child-centred physical activity programme (COMBINED). This study showed no significant change between baseline and 12month follow-up, but it noted that the recommended servings per day of fruit and vegetables were already met at baseline and there was no negative change in fruit and vegetable consumption. The authors of the review noted that in both studies nutritional education was only delivered to the parents, and not directly to the children themselves, and suggested that the failure to deliver nutritional education to the children may be one reason for the apparent fall-off in increased fruit and vegetable consumption between six and 12 months. Overall, the authors concluded that narrow interventions focusing on single aspects of behaviour are unlikely to achieve long-term change in efforts to tackle obesity. Rather, a holistic approach is required which targets behaviour change in multiple aspects of children's lifestyles and their surroundings, including nutritional education, parental support and physical activity.

Wolfenden et al (2012) examined interventions for increasing fruit and vegetable consumption for children aged five years and under. The review included five RCTs examining specific feeding practices, home visiting and a preschool education intervention respectively. Overall results were disappointing, with studies showing no or at best, mixed effects. According to the authors, the review provides little specific direction for health policy makers and practitioners. Among those trials which significantly increased consumption, the effect sizes were small and intervention effects typically assessed only in the short term.

Exercise

Five systematic reviews (Maniccia et al, 2011; Schmidt et al, 2012; Timmons et al, 2012; van Grieken et al, 2012; Wahi et al, 2011) and one review of reviews (Biddle et al, 2004) focused on interventions to increase physical activity and/or reduce sedentary behaviour and 'screen time'.

Timmons et al (2012) undertook a systematic review of the relationship between physical activity and health in 0-4 year-olds, covering the outcomes of adiposity, bone and skeletal health, motor skill development, psychosocial health, cognitive development, and cardiometabolic health indicators. It identified 18 studies, 11 of which concerned adiposity: three studied infants (all prospective cohort studies), one studied toddlers (prospective cohort), and seven studied preschool children (four RCTs, three prospective cohort studies). There was mixed evidence for the impact of activity levels in infants on adiposity measures. In preschool children, three of the four RCTs found no effect of a physical exercise programme on BMI or total body fat, while the fourth (a dance class) found no effect on the prevalence of obesity but protected girls (not boys) against gains in BMI. Three observational studies found associations between higher activity at baseline and subsequent measures of adiposity. The authors concluded that while there is evidence to support a positive relationship between increased or higher physical activity and favourable measures of adiposity, there is a need for more rigorous research designs in this age group, including high quality RCTs (eg larger samples, use of direct measures).

Biddle et al (2014) examined the effectiveness of interventions aimed at decreasing sedentary behaviours among children and adolescents. The review included 10 systematic reviews, five of which included meta-analyses. One of the reviews focused on children aged 0-5 years exclusively, and at least some of the others included children in this age-group (it is not known how many or what ages). Overall, interventions that focused on decreasing sedentary behaviour were associated with reduced time spent in these behaviours and/or improved anthropometric measurements such as body mass index (BMI) and body fat percentage (BF%). Where the effect size was reported, there was a small but significant effect in favour of sedentary behaviour reduction for intervention groups. Moderator analyses showed a trend favouring interventions with children younger than six years. Interventions directed at preschool children may be more effective because parents have more control over lifestyle behaviours at this age. Effective strategies identified by the review include the involvement of family, behavioural interventions, and electronic TV monitoring devices. The authors suggested that future research should examine interventions targeting different types of sedentary behaviours and the effectiveness of specific behaviour change techniques across different contexts and settings.

Maniccia et al (2011) reviewed 33 studies (RCTs, controlled trials, pre/post studies) aimed at reducing the screen time of children aged 0-18 years. Of these, 29 were included in meta-analysis. Two studies within this review focused exclusively on children aged under five years: one assessed parent training (Sege et al, 1997) and the other assessed an intervention to reduce television watching in childcare centres (Dennison et al, 2004). Six of the remainder focused exclusively on children in the age range 12-18 years, meaning that the others (21) were all for children in the 5-11 age range (and therefore relevant at the lower end). The overall meta-analysis showed a large short-term effect of interventions but a small long-term effect. However, a subgroup analysis for the two studies concerned only with 0-5 year-olds demonstrated no significant intervention effect in terms of reducing children's screen time. The authors argued for more research on the relevance and sustainability of effects, the effects of moderating factors, and identifying critical components of effective interventions.

Schmidt et al (2012) focused on strategies to reduce screen time among children aged under 12 years. The review included 47 studies (including 37 RCTs and 4 QEDs), 13 of which included children aged 0-5 years. Studies utilising electronic TV monitoring devices, contingent feedback systems, and clinic-based counselling were most effective. However, more work is needed on children aged 0-5 years.

Wahi et al (2011) examined studies of interventions that focus on reducing screen time. The review identified 13 RCTs involving children aged 3-11 years. A meta-analysis showed that overall the interventions led to no improvement with regards to BMI or screen time, although a sub-group analysis on preschool children showed a statistically significant reduction of screen time (3.72 hours per week). This sub-group analysis involved two trials, focusing respectively on a classroom-based health promotion curriculum (Dennison et al, 2004) and an automated monitor controlling screen time (Epstein et al, 2008).

Van Grieken at al (2012) reviewed school and home-based interventions designed to prevent excessive sedentary behaviour in children and adolescents and so prevent them from being overweight. They included 34 studies, 30 of which were RCTs. Metaanalysis showed statistically significant decreases in the amount of sedentary behaviour and BMI, although results look less promising if only looking at the six studies where the mean age was in the 0-5 years range. With this caveat in mind, the authors concluded that interventions in the school and general population setting aiming to reduce only sedentary behaviour and interventions targeting multiple health behaviours can result in significant decreases in sedentary behaviour.

Diet and exercise

Fourteen reviews focused on diet and exercise, including a narrative synthesis (Guyer et al, 2009), a review of reviews (Cislak et al, 2012) and 12 systematic reviews (Bleich

et al, 2013; Bond et al, 2009, 2010; Ciampa et al, 2010; Gerards et al, 2011; Hesketh and Campbell, 2010; Hillier-Brown et al, 2014; Hoelscher et al, 2013; Kuhl et al, 2012; Monasta et al, 2010; Showell et al, 2013; Skouteris et al, 2011; and Waters et al, 2011).

Bleich et al (2013) evaluated community-based interventions designed to prevent obesity among children and adolescents aged 2-18 years. The nine studies that were included (5 RCTs, 4 QEDs) focused on interventions based in the community, school or home (or a combination of these). The authors concluded that a combined diet and physical activity intervention within the community, providing there is a school element, is the most effective intervention. However, only three studies included children in the 0-5 age range, two of which also included much older children. One study, however, focused on 2-3 year-olds with a follow-up of 48 months (De Silva-Sanigorski et al 2010) The 'Romp and Chomp' intervention sought to reduce obesity and promote healthy eating and active play in children aged 0-5 years and included community capacity building and environmental (political, sociocultural, and physical) changes to increase healthy eating and active play in early-childhood care and educational settings. A large quasi-experimental study (c.30,000 participants) found statistically significant results favouring the intervention group for BMI (3.5-year-old subsample only) and for prevalence of overweight/obesity in (both 2- and 3.5-year-old subsamples). There was also significantly lower intake of packaged snacks, fruit juice and cordial.

Kuhl et al (2012) included 11 RCTs evaluating the effectiveness of interventions including parent/child education and family-based behavioural management programmes for children aged 2-5 years and their families. The results indicated that family-based behavioural management programmes effectively reduce children's calorie intake, and that multi-component treatment interventions may be more effective than prevention programmes in weight management for obese preschoolers. Components of interventions that show promise include decreasing preschoolers' screen time, decreasing consumption of high fat/calorie drinks/foods, increasing physical exercise, increasing sleep, modifying parental attitudes to feeding and encouraging authoritative parenting. However, the authors concluded that further research is necessary to identify the way in which the intervention components are related, and to identify causal links to weight management. They also concluded that prevention programmes have yielded modest success in slowing weight gain in preschool children across all weight categories, but may not be sufficient to address established obesity in that age group. Direct intervention to reduce established obesity, on the other hand, has more consistent promise.

Guyer et al (2009) narratively synthesised over 200 studies (RCTs, QEDs, reviews, surveys, cost analyses) of interventions that promote health and prevent disease within the domains of tobacco exposure, unintentional injury, obesity and mental health of preschool children. They found that the evidence regarding the effectiveness of

childhood obesity interventions is unclear because very few interventions have targeted obesity prevention in this age group (at least at that time).

Cislak et al (2012) included 18 systematic reviews (covering 375 experimental trials) which generally supported the effectiveness of reward/positive reinforcement parental strategies, parental involvement in programmes, and CBT in reducing child/adolescent body mass and/or obesity. The review excluded studies of interventions solely for children aged 0-4 years, so findings are relevant only for children aged four years and above (included here because the present review covers children in the age range 0-5 years). The results provided evidence that parental involvement increases the effectiveness of obesity prevention, and can be increased by teaching parents reward/reinforcement strategies and other behavioural or cognitive strategies, and through participation in family counselling. Results also indicated that the healthy nutrition of children/adolescents was related to parental monitoring and several behaviour-specific family variables (eg high intake of healthy foods and low intake of unhealthy foods by parents and siblings, low pressure to consume foods, and a lack of restrictive control over food choices).

Skouteris et al (2011) included 11 studies targeting parental risk factors for obesity (eight RCTs, one non-randomised controlled trial, one QED, and one pre/post). The review included diverse types of interventions (individual and group-based parent education programmes, variation among topics covered, and variation in the medium of delivering information, ie newsletters and classes). Only six studies measured child weight, and only three of these measured child weight pre- and post-test. Three of the six studies that measured child weight before and after intervention found positive significant outcomes favouring the intervention group on child weight/BMI. Four studies reported significantly decreased energy intake. Although some studies targeted parental variables (eg role modelling), they did not assess whether such variables mediated child weight change. Most interventions that targeted parental variables had at least one positive outcome, but the inconsistency among outcomes measured and reported across the 11 studies limits the possibility of identifying which interventions are most effective, and which parental variables are worth targeting.

Ciampa et al (2010) focused on interventions that target dietary behaviours and/or physical activity in children younger than two years in order to prevent or reduce overweight and obesity. The 10 studies (three RCTs, two QEDs, three cohort studies and two pre/post studies) included in the review were deemed by the authors to be of poor or fair quality. The results showed that interventions had modest success in affecting measures such as dietary intake and parental attitudes and knowledge about nutrition, but no intervention improved child weight status (this was examined in five studies). The authors concluded that few published studies attempt to intervene among children younger than two years to prevent or reduce obesity. They added that there is limited evidence that interventions may improve dietary intake and parental attitudes and knowledge about nutrition for children in this age group, and suggested that in order to achieve clinically important and sustainable effects future research should focus on designing rigorous interventions that target young children and their families.

Hillier-Brown et al (2014) reviewed studies of the effectiveness of interventions, both targeted and universal, in reducing socio-economic inequalities in obesity-related outcomes amongst children. The review included 23 studies, the majority of which were from the US and included children aged 6-12 years (some studies included children in the 0-5 years age range). At the individual level (n=4), there was indicative evidence that screen time reduction and mentoring health promotion interventions could be effective in reducing inequalities in obesity. Two of the three individual-level interventions that included children aged 0-5 years (including a nutrition and physical activity intervention for children who were obese or at risk of obesity, and a physical activity intervention for children at risk of obesity) reduced BMI for low-income but not for high-income children, having a positive impact on obesity-related inequality. The third study, which included a primary care obesity management programme, and counselling on diet and physical activity by a GP, did not have any effect on BMI, waist circumference or prevalence of overweight/obesity. Evidence was inconclusive for the community level interventions (n = 17), with some but not all studies suggesting that school-based health promotion activities and community-based group-based programmes are effective in reducing obesity. For example, a community-level nutrition and physical activity intervention which included children under five years only found no impact on BMI, while another intervention in preschools that included changes to the school's environment to encourage physical activity along with the provision of healthy snacks, nutrition education and exercise sessions, found some beneficial intervention effects overall after 9.5 months in terms of body fat and waist circumference (but not BMI or prevalence of overweight). The authors concluded that there was no evidence that any of the intervention types increase inequalities; indeed several studies found that interventions could at least prevent the widening of inequalities in obesity.

Waters et al (2011) evaluated the effectiveness of interventions to prevent child obesity. It examined measureable physical differences (notably BMI) but also changes in behaviour and sedentary non-activity. Fifty-five trials were included (47 RCTs, seven non-randomised control studies), seven of which concerned children aged 0-5 years. Overall, the authors concluded that there is strong evidence to support the use of prevention programmes in relation to BMI, especially for children aged 6-12 years, although a meta-analysis also showed a positive impact for 0-5 year-olds. The authors sought to highlight the most promising practices, including parent support and home activities that encourage children to be more active, eat more nutritious foods and spend less time in screen-based activities, and action to improve the nutritional quality of food in school and increase opportunities for physical activity throughout the school week.

A review (Hoelscher et al, 2013) of primary, secondary and tertiary interventions to prevent and treat obesity concluded that multi-component interventions are most effective for primary prevention, meaning that early childhood and school-based interventions should integrate behavioural and environmental approaches that focus on dietary intake and physical activity. The review included programmes for children aged 2-18 years (the findings are not presented based on age). Interventions for preschool children were mostly held in the home or childcare settings, and emphasised nutrition and physical activity. For children under five years, the authors recommended the active participation of a caregiver and the close monitoring of weight goals.

Hesketh and Campbell 2010 reviewed 23 studies (including 15 RCTs). The studies evaluated interventions aimed at preventing obesity in a variety of settings (home, childcare, primary care, in groups and a mixture of all these) in children under five years of age. Most were conducted in preschool/childcare (n = 9) or home settings (n = 1)8), and approximately half targeted socioeconomically disadvantaged children (n = 12). The outcomes measured were wide-ranging but generally concerned BMI, physical exercise, types of food consumed (specifically vegetables) and the nutritional value of foods consumed. Although overall the quality of included studies was high, several of the studies reported were rated as lower quality as they were not well reported. The authors found that interventions that promoted exercise programmes were not effective in reducing BMI, although there were mixed results for the Hip Hop Jnr. programme for African-American children. Interventions focusing on diet were more successful, particularly when they took place in the home. Such interventions were deemed successful if they resulted in a better diet, such as a reduction of sweet intake. Results for group-based and mixed-setting interventions appear to be positive but were not statistically significant according to the authors. It was concluded that interventions that attempt to change behaviours that create obesity were not successful. However, using a combination of settings and focusing upon diet alongside physical activity might be beneficial.

Monasta et al (2010) reviewed seven RCTs evaluating interventions designed to prevent overweight and obesity in children under five years of age. Four evaluations were based within preschools: two combined nutrition education sessions for children and physical activity sessions, one provided interactive learning sessions for children, and the last provided physical activity sessions for children. A further two studies were based within the home: one evaluation which was not exclusive to children under five focused on the effect of family-based counselling, while a second study provided maternal education in combination with parenting support. The remaining study evaluated the effect of providing hospital-based medical staff with training designed to promote breastfeeding. None of the interventions demonstrated a significant impact on child weight. The authors suggested that the lack of intervention effect was partly due to the low overall quality of the studies in the review, in addition to poor intervention implementation. However, they also suggested that the lack of effect may be due to a

lack of focus within interventions on the social and environmental factors which impact lifestyle and consequently overweight and obesity.

Showell et al (2013) reviewed six RCTs of home-based interventions designed to prevent childhood obesity, two of which included children in the 0-5 age range. One study evaluated a 52-week behavioural and environmental intervention to prevent weight gain among entire households, and included children aged 5-17 years. The second study evaluated a 14-week family-based intervention (parent-child dyads) for 3-5 year-olds designed to increase fruit/vegetable intake, decrease fat intake, reduce television viewing, and increase physical activity. Both studies reported an increase in fruit and vegetable intake, but there were no differences between the intervention and control groups in amount of physical activity, television viewing, or general screen time, and neither found significant beneficial effects in terms of BMI, weight, or prevalence of overweight/obesity. Based on all studies, the authors concluded that there is no strong evidence to support home-based interventions to prevent child obesity, and that further research is needed.

Bond et al (2009, 2010) reviewed weight management schemes for children aged under five that are designed to maintain appropriate weight and/or achieve weight loss and/or manage weight gain. They included four RCTs, covering three interventions with diet and physical activity components and one focused on physical activity. Two had preschool and home components, and two were based at home and kindergarten respectively. Although there was some evidence of positive trends, studies showed no statistically significant differences in weight measures between the intervention and control groups with the exception of a subgroup in a trial of Hip-Hop Jr. trial (African-American sites). This intervention involved diet and physical activity components in preschool plus educational components at home. Based on an analysis of what did and did not work, the authors concluded that future interventions should consider a number of elements, including: effective training for staff involved in the delivery of the intervention, cultural sensitivity, sustained moderate to vigorous physical activity, nutritional education for children, active engagement of parents/carers as participants and role models of a healthy lifestyle, combined with education about healthy diets and exercise.

Gerards et al (2011) studied the impact of general parenting programmes which include lifestyle components, such as physical activity and nutrition, on preventing or treating childhood obesity. The review included seven studies (five RCTs) and found a small-to-moderate effect on weight-related measures in all of them (three of the studies included children in the 0-5 years age range). The authors concluded that there is evidence to suggest that general parenting interventions provide an effective strategy for the management of childhood obesity.

Reduction of overweight or obesity

Reviews of the effectiveness of lifestyle weight management for overweight and obese children found limited evidence about what is effective with children under the age of six years.

Ho et al (2012) identified 38 RCTs of lifestyle interventions aiming to reduce obesity and overweight in children. Overall, the authors concluded that lifestyle interventions can lead to improvements in weight and cardio-metabolic outcomes. However, only five of the studies included children in the 0-5 years age-range. One of these (Shelton et al, 2007) included children aged under five years (it focused on 3-10 year-olds). This showed a significant impact on BMI. A further four studies in the review included children aged five years in the lower end of a wider age-range (Hughes et al, 2008; McCallum et al, 2007; Rooney et al, 2005; Wake et al, 2009). None of these found a positive effect on weight loss.

Knowlden and Sharma (2012) reviewed studies of family and home-based interventions targeting overweight and obese children aged 2-7 years. The majority of the programmes incorporated educational sessions targeting parents as the primary mode of intervention delivery. Nine RCTs were included, six of which included children in the 0-5 years age range (aged three years and over). Of these, five showed a positive effect on BMI and/or energy intake. Two found a statistically significant reduction in children's BMI and energy intake relative to a control group – a parent group (Shelton et al, 2007) and a multiple component intervention that included home visits (in which home therapists removed high-calorie/low-nutrition foods) and a supply of vegetables (Stark et al, 2011), although both studies were small. Another RCT had three arms, comparing a parent-centred dietary-modification programme, a child-centred physical activity skill development programme, and a combination of both. All three groups showed reduced BMI scores at 12 and 24 months, with the parent programme showing the strongest effect at 24 months (Collins et al, 2011; Okely et al, 2010).

Oude Luttikhuis et al (2009) examined the efficacy of lifestyle, drug and surgical interventions for treating obesity in childhood. They included 64 RCTs, 54 of which concerned lifestyle interventions (meaning a focus on diet, physical activity or behaviour change). Only five studies included children in the 2-5 years age range, all of which were lifestyle interventions. The authors noted that studies in the review varied greatly in intervention design, outcome measurements and methodological quality. They concluded that while there is limited quality data to recommend one treatment programme over another, combined behavioural lifestyle interventions compared with standard care or self-help can produce a significant and clinically meaningful reduction in overweight in children and adolescents.

Whitlock et al (2010) examined the benefits and harms of behavioural and pharmacologic weight-management interventions for overweight and obese children and adolescents. None of the pharmacological interventions reviewed are relevant for this current review as they all concern children aged 12-18 years. The authors concluded that the available research supports at least short-term benefits of comprehensive medium- to high-intensity behavioural interventions in obese children and adolescents. However, it should be noted that only three studies of behavioural interventions included children aged 4-5 years (as part of a wider age-range); all were low intensity and none showed an overall positive effect on weight outcomes.

NICE guidance on managing overweight and obesity in children and young people (NICE 2013, guideline PH47) focused on lifestyle weight management services for overweight and obese children and young people aged under 18 years. Although some studies in the evidence reviews that underpinned it were of programmes with a lower age limit of 3-5 years, NICE stated that no evidence was identified about the effectiveness of programmes aimed specifically at children under six years.³¹ Overall. the evidence suggested that whole family interventions can be effective in reducing BMI in overweight and obese children. The guidance recommends that interventions should be multi-component, meaning that they should focus on: diet and healthy eating habits; physical activity; reducing the amount of time spent being sedentary; and changing the behaviour of the child and all close family members. Nine core components were identified, including (amongst others): behaviour change techniques; parenting skills training; an emphasis on all family members eating healthily and being physically active, regardless of weight; and tailoring the plan to meet individual needs (accounting for the child's age, gender, ethnicity, cultural background, economic and family circumstances, any special needs and how overweight or obese they are). The latter should include helping the family to set goals, monitoring progress against them and providing feedback.

Addressing infant feeding problems

Carr (2009) reviewed reviews (systematic reviews and meta-analyses) and individual studies (controlled and uncontrolled studies) of systemic interventions that included family therapy and other family-based approaches aimed at ameliorating family functioning to resolve problems in infancy and beyond. The majority of interventions involved children of primary school age and beyond. Two reviews and one individual study were conducted with children under five years. One individual study found that family-based behavioural problems are particularly effective in resolving food refusal,

³¹ NICE stated: 'The absence of such programmes from the recommendations is a result of this lack of evidence and should not be taken as a judgement on whether or not they are effective and cost effective'. NICE guidance on the identification, assessment and management of overweight and obesity in children, young people and adults (NICE 2014d, guideline CG189), which include children aged two years and above, does make reference to lifestyle interventions in relation to children.

self-feeding difficulties and other problems relating to infant feeding. One systematic review concluded that family-based behavioural programmes are effective in ameliorating severe feeding problems.

Identifying families in need of additional support

Promotion of breastfeeding

Only one review (Moreton et al 2012) identified strategies to identify women who may need additional support with breastfeeding; this recommended using home visits to identify concerns with breastfeeding.

Prevention /reduction of overweight and obesity

Universal healthcare checks in the early years provide an opportunity for health professionals to identify families who may need additional support with healthy nutrition, including during health visits for children between two and three years; for older children, similar opportunities arise at immunisation and school entry checks (D'Souza et al, 2008).

A number of studies within the Oude Luttikhuis et al (2009) review identified families at need for targeted interventions through BMI screening, for example screening all pupils within a school (which could include some 4-5 year-olds). The Institute of Medicine has called for universal BMI screening within school settings; however, this suggestion has proved controversial (Hoelscher et al, 2013).

In a review of obesity in preschool children, Kuhl et al (2012) found that families from minority ethnic backgrounds and low-income populations demonstrate the lowest rate of identification of preschool children as obese, and therefore may not request or engage with additional support from services. It is acknowledged that programmes to address child overweight and obesity may not be as effective if the family does not recognise that the child is obese.

NICE (2009b) guidelines on promoting the physical activity of children and young people noted that some groups may need special consideration because their circumstances limit access and opportunities to physical activity, including those in care, children of asylum seekers, home-educated children and children not attending early years services.

NICE (2013) guidance recommends that when health professionals (including health visitors, children's community nurses, dietetic teams, GPs, primary care teams, obesity specialists, paediatricians, school nurses and school healthcare teams) have concerns about a child's weight, they should weigh them in light clothing on clinically approved,

regularly calibrated scales. In children older than two years, height should be measured using a stadiometer. For children aged four years and older the UK growth charts should be used to determine BMI centile for the child's age and gender, while the UK-WHO 0-4 growth chart should be used to determine if children younger than four are a healthy weight.

NICE (2013) further recommends that health professionals (as above) should tell the parents or carers of children and young people who have been identified as being overweight or obese about local lifestyle weight management programmes.³² They should explain what these involve and how they can take part. If referral to a lifestyle weight management programme is clinically appropriate, and the family accepts that the child is overweight or obese, NICE recommends: explaining the benefits of the programme and the risks of not addressing child's weight; identifying and addressing fears/concerns; providing information about the programme and expectations of results; and, if the family is ready, making the referral. If the family is not ready, it recommends telling them that they can self-refer later, to offer a follow-up appointment in 3-6 months' time, and to provide or point to information on healthy eating, physical activity and reducing sedentary behaviour. If children need specialist support to manage their weight, they should be referred to specialist obesity services.

Implementation issues

Promotion of breastfeeding

The review by Moore et al (2012) of early skin-to-skin contact for mothers and their healthy new-born infants identified specific barriers to its effective implementation in the context of breastfeeding promotion, notably room temperature, lack of privacy and maternal modesty.

Renfrew et al (2012) review on individual and group breastfeeding support (included both face-to-face and via the telephone) concluded that the promotion of breastfeeding is likely to be effective in settings with high initiation rates, so efforts to increase the uptake of breastfeeding should be in place. Although support may be offered by professional or lay/peer supporters, or a combination of both, strategies that rely mainly on face-to-face support are more likely to succeed. Support that is only offered when women seek help is unlikely to be effective; women should be offered ongoing visits on a scheduled basis so they can predict that support will be available. Support should be tailored to the setting and the needs of the population group.

³² It is important to note the lack of evidence for the effectiveness of lifestyle weight management interventions pertaining specifically to children aged under six years – see above.

NICE guidance on maternal and child nutrition (NICE 2008, guideline PH11) recommends a co-ordinated programme of interventions across different settings to increase breastfeeding rates (including awareness of the benefits, information about the barriers and how to overcome them, training for professionals, peer support programmes, education and information for pregnant women on how to breastfeed, proactive support during the postnatal period, and implementation of a structured programmes that encourage breastfeeding - with the UNICEF 'Baby Friendly Initiative' as a minimum standard). NICE (2008) further recommends that midwives and health visitors ensure that pregnant women and their partners are offered structured breastfeeding information and support on an individual or group basis by a trained person, and that in individual antenatal consultations GPs, midwives and obstetricians encourage breastfeeding (especially with those least likely to breastfeed, such as young mothers, or those with low education or from disadvantaged groups). Midwives and health visitors should promote informal group sessions in the last trimester of pregnancy on the subject of how to breastfeed effectively. Additionally, NICE (2008) recommends that prior to a mother leaving hospital (or a birth centre, or the home in the case of a home birth), midwives and health visitors should ensure that a mother can demonstrate how to position and attach the baby correctly and identify signs that the baby is feeding well. They should provide continuing and proactive support at home and provide contact details for voluntary organisations that can give extra support. Last, NICE (2008) recommends that service commissioners and managers of maternity and children's services should provide accessible breastfeeding peer support programmes and ensure that peer supporters are adequately trained and receive ongoing support as part of a multidisciplinary team.

Prevention / reduction of overweight and obesity

A review of interventions to prevent obesity in children aged 2-7 years concluded that parents should be the primary agent of change but noted that the recruitment and retention of parents to, for example, face-to-face educational sessions can be challenging owing to time commitments (Knowlden and Sharma, 2012). The authors suggested that alternative methods of programme delivery may be more convenient for parents, such as online learning or engagement over social media. Online learning may reach more people at a lower cost (Pate, 2009).

A specific barrier to implementing environmental nutrition interventions (that attempt to change factors such as cultural or social environments) is the difficulty of collaboration with agencies outside the healthcare sector (Monasta et al, 2010). Support from the wider community is associated with intervention efficacy (Bourke et al, 2014). No specific strategies to increase community support were identified. Facilitators for community support should reflect that overweight and obesity is unevenly distributed within society and disproportionately affects disadvantaged groups (Woodman et al, 2008).

NICE guidance on promoting physical activity for children and young people (NICE 2009b, PH17) recommends multi-component physical activity programmes in school (ie for children aged four years and older), including education and advice to increase the awareness of the benefits of physical activity and to give children and young people the confidence and motivation to get involved. It also recommends creating a more supportive school environment, including new opportunities for physical activity during breaks and after school. Active school travel plans are also recommended. For children aged up to 11 years NICE (2009b) recommends that practitioners (including early years providers, children's centre staff and childminders) provide a range of indoor and outdoor physical activities for children on daily basis. Activities should: be tailored to the child's developmental age and physical ability; be inclusive, progressive and enjoyable; and develop the child's movement skills (eg crawling, running, climbing) as well as include more advanced options (eg swimming, dancing).

NICE (2009b) also makes recommendations about how health practitioners and others who have regular contact with children and their parents and carers (eg early years providers) can encourage families to be physically active, for example by: making them aware of government advice that children should undertake a minimum of 60 minutes moderate to vigorous physical activity a day; providing information and advice on the benefits of physical activity, and examples of local opportunities; and encouraging parents and carers to get involved in physical activities with their children, to use active modes of travel for local journeys, and to act as a role model by incorporating physical activity into daily life.

Within the caveat, as indicated above, that there is a lack of evidence on the effectiveness of lifestyle weight management interventions for children aged under six years, NICE (2013) identifies a number of facilitators for engaging parents in lifestyle weight management programmes including:

- ensuring venues are convenient and accessible for families
- providing programme sessions at a convenient time, such as evenings or weekends
- using flexible forms of delivery, such as rolling programmes, to enable parents to meet other commitments
- identifying a specific team of members of staff who deliver the programme
- maintaining regular contact with parents, and following up with those who do not attend sessions

Workforce skills and training

Promotion of breastfeeding

A review of structured and non-structured breastfeeding programmes by Beake et al (2011) and a review by Monasta et al (2010) provided further robust evidence for the UNICEF Baby Friendly Hospital Initiative. This involves training all healthcare staff (eg paediatricians, nurses, midwives) in direct contact with mothers during the perinatal and postnatal period on breastfeeding promotion.

NICE (2008) recommends that health professionals who provide advice and support to breastfeeding mothers should have the required knowledge and skills, and that support workers are also adequately trained and receive ongoing support.

Prevention / reduction of overweight and obesity

Interventions that involve physical activity must be delivered by trained staff (Bond et al, 2009; Bond et al, 2010) to ensure intervention efficacy; untrained staff may be considered to be a barrier to effective implementation. Appropriate training to deliver interventions in the area of preventing paediatric overweight and obesity is essential (Hoelscher et al, 2013), particularly for interventions involving age-appropriate physical activity (Bond et al, 2009; Bond et al, 2010; also Hesketh and Campbell, 2010). The review by Bond et al (2009) suggested that unequal gains from interventions within participant groups may, in some instances, have been due to differences in delivery caused by training quality (Bond et al, 2009). The most successful initiative to reduce BMI identified by the review (the Hip Hop Jnr. project) included effective training for staff.

NICE (2009b) guidelines on promoting physical activity recommend that organisations should offer Continued Professional Development (CPD) programmes for intervention providers, and enable staff to: give children/ young people advice that accounts for their specific needs; motivate to children/ young people be active by giving them confidence in their abilities; and understand barriers to families/children taking part in physical activities.

NICE (2013) recommends that health professionals (including health visitors) are trained in how to make referrals to a lifestyle weight management programme (see earlier caveat about effectiveness for children aged under six years). This should ensure that they: understand why some children may have difficulty managing their weight; are aware of cultural issues; can accurately measure and record height and weight and determine BMI centile; can raise the issue of weight management confidently and sensitively; are familiar with the local obesity care or weight management pathway; can assess whether referral to a lifestyle weight management

service is appropriate; can identify suitable lifestyle weight management programmes; and can provide children and families with information and ongoing support.

NICE (2013) also recommends that staff who provide lifestyle weight management programmes (see earlier caveat about effectiveness for children aged under six years) are trained to deliver the specific programme commissioned and are experienced in working with children, young people and their families. Relevant workforce skills to enable the delivery of nutrition/child weight interventions include:

- knowledge in the areas of managing child obesity, diet, physical activity, parenting, and food preparation
- ability to deliver knowledge to parents, children, and young people
- ability to empathise and communicate effectively with families
- work collaboratively with families
- ability to tailor interventions based on individual needs
- ability to lead group work and set an appropriate pace
- ability to judge changes in behaviour, and when these have been embedded
- provide constructive feedback
- ability to help families identify reasons for relapse and address these with problem solving techniques

NICE (2013) recommends that any gaps or lack of confidence in staff knowledge or skills are addressed through appropriate training.

Additional primary studies

This section summarises the results of a search for primary studies that have evaluated the effectiveness of interventions aimed at preventing obesity in children aged 0-3 years and that were published between 2009 and 2014 and have not been summarised in existing reviews presented earlier in this chapter.

A total of 11 studies that included children in this age group (included as part of a wider age range) were identified, one of which (Taveras et al, 2011) was a non-randomised trial and therefore not further described here (but included in Appendix C). The results for the 10 RCTs have been organised below according to the focus of the intervention in terms of timing (ie antenatal or postnatal) and content (ie media-based initiatives; home visiting programmes; group-based programmes; multi-component programmes; and anticipatory guidance).

Media-based initiatives

The intervention in the Kids and Adults Now-Defeat Obesity! (KAN-DO) study focused on postpartum mothers who had multiple children and who were overweight prior to the birth of their newborn child. It aimed to impact on the weight of their child (aged 2-5 years) through the use of information packs with details about the importance of meal routines, home environments and role modelling. Ostbye et al (2012) conducted an RCT in the US involving 400 mother- preschool child dyads in order to evaluate the intervention. The results showed no effect of the intervention for child weight or dietary outcomes. Only two of 18 maternal outcomes showed significant effect: the intervention led to reduced levels of mothers using food as a reward, and lower levels of snacks eaten in front of the television, when compared to the control condition.

Home visiting programmes

Three studies evaluated the effectiveness of interventions focused on educating parents about the risks of a poor diet and the importance of a healthy lifestyle using home visiting (Barlow et al, 2012; McGowan et al, 2013; Wen et al, 2011; 2012).

The EMPOWER intervention was targeted at obese mothers and their infants and comprised a home-based partnership model of working with families to improve family lifestyle and prevent obesity. The intervention consisted of between six and eight parent-led home visits by a trained health visitor, each lasting approximately an hour, within the first 16 months of life. A feasibility RCT in the UK involving 62 mother-infant dyads found no intervention impact on infant weight z-scores or mother-child feeding behaviour during mealtimes. While the intervention was liked by participants, and of the 277 goals set most were rated as highly or partially successful (250 by the health visitor, 231 by parents), the authors concluded that it is unlikely to affect weight change for mothers or infants and should be adapted using a more structured format that focuses on key behaviour changes (Barlow et al, 2012).

The Healthy Beginnings one year home visiting programme (Wen et al, 2007) aims to provide parents with improved information about infant feeding practices, eating habits, and active play, and to reduce TV viewing time, as well as improve family behavioural risk factors for childhood obesity. The intervention aims to reinforce the key messages recommended in Australian national guidelines: Breast is best; No solids until six months; Only water in my cup; I eat a variety of fruit and vegetable every day; I am part of an active family; TV away; and Let's go play. An RCT involving 667 participants in socially and economically disadvantaged areas of Sydney, Australia, was conducted by Wen et al (2011; 2012) to measure its success. Wen et al (2011) assessed outcome immediately post intervention – the women in the intervention group showed increased duration of breastfeeding, later introduction of solid foods for their infants, and both a lowered age of resting infants on their stomachs and increased daily practice when compared to the control group. At one-year follow-up, Wen et al (2012), found that this intervention was effective in changing parental behaviour with regard to the use of food as a reward, severing the links between snacking and good behaviour. The study also found that the intervention increased the likelihood of solid foods being introduced after six months of age (reduction of 12%).

McGowan et al (2013) evaluated the effectiveness of a universal home visiting programme (four visits over eight weeks) aimed at educating parents to provide a healthy diet and to adopt three healthy feeding habits: offering fruit/vegetables, serving healthy snacks, and serving healthy drinks. The results of a UK-based RCT with 126 parents recruited through children's centres in one London borough with children aged 2-6 years showed significant improvements in children's intake of vegetables, healthy snacks, and water.

Group-based programmes

Campbell et al (2013) examined the effectiveness of a group-based intervention targeting first time parents with very young infants attending pre-existing social groups, combining maternal education with peer support in order to facilitate parents to openly discuss healthy eating and exercise. The intervention was evaluated as part of a cluster RCT in Australia with 542 mother/infant pairs that involved the use of food diaries, accelerometers and records of television viewing time (to measure reduction in sedentary behaviour). The study found that the intervention reduced sweet snack intake and resulted in the children watching fewer daily minutes of television. A second paper on this study (Cameron et al, 2014) assessed moderators of intervention efficacy and showed improved vegetable and water intake in children of mothers aged under 32 years, increased consumption of vegetables and lower consumption of sweet snacks for children of mothers with higher education levels, and improved levels of water intake for children of mothers with lower education levels. A third paper reporting the findings of this study (Walsh et al, 2014) found no intervention effect on diet, physical activity, or amount of time spent watching television for fathers who participated in this study.

Daniels et al (2013) assessed a group-based education intervention aimed at changing mothers' feeding practices, with an RCT comprising 698 first-time mothers. The intervention promoted responsive feeding where mothers responded to the desires of their child with regard to feeding. The interactive group sessions lasted between 1 and 1.5 hours over a 12-week period, providing anticipatory guidance intended to develop infant healthy food preferences and maternal responsive feeding. While the intervention did not demonstrate an effect on children's weight or height at two years of age, significant improvements were identified for maternal feeding practices (such as less controlling feeding practices or use of food to make children feel better) and maternal responses to child food refusal, such as accepting children's satiation cues.

Multi-component interventions

Haines et al (2013) evaluated the effectiveness of a multi-component intervention aimed at helping low-income or racial/ethnic minority parents to develop regular routines in relation to sleep patterns, sedentary behaviour time and eating together. The authors used an RCT design involving 121 Boston (US) families with children aged 2-5 years. The intervention was delivered using individualised motivational interviewing (home visits and telephone), mailed materials or text messages. The results showed evidence of increased child sleep duration, a decrease in child TV viewing (weekend days) and a decrease in child BMI for the intervention group when compared with control participants.

Alkon et al (2014) assessed the impact of a multi-component intervention based within child care centres in the US to improve BMI for children aged 3-5 years. Eighteen child care centres serving predominantly low-income families were matched based on size and the proportion of children deemed eligible for income subsidies, and randomised. The intervention was implemented in nine centres: five one-hour workshops were held for child care and service provider staff to improve knowledge of childhood obesity, healthy eating, physical activity, promoting wellness, and working with families to promote healthy behaviours. Seven centres additionally provided a parent workshop. Centres also improved the nutritional quality of food and drinks provided and increased the quality and time dedicated to physical activity. When controlling for US state, level of parent education and family poverty, there was a significant intervention effect on child zBMI improvement. There were no significant changes in child care centre nutrition or physical activity practices. The authors concluded that more health professionals specifically trained in a nutrition and physical activity intervention in child care are needed to help reverse the obesity epidemic in the US.

Anticipatory guidance

A cluster RCT evaluation (French et al, 2012) of three anticipatory guidance interventions aimed at reducing maternal obesogenic infant feeding behaviours found intervention impacts on some maternal feeding and child eating behaviours, but no significant effect on infant weight/height z-scores. Three paediatric primary care clinics in the US were randomised to receive either the Bright Futures intervention (a pocket guide on nutrition; participants n=99); the Maternal-focused intervention (MOMS, participants n=98) focusing on the influence of maternal eating on child behaviours; or the Ounce of Prevention (OP, participants n=95) intervention, providing information on serving sizes or introduction of other foods. There was not a no-treatment control group. All anticipatory guidance leaflets were provided to mothers at routine childhealth visits at two, four, six, nine and 12 months. The results showed that women in the MOMS and OP conditions gave children less juice than women in the BF condition, and women in the BF condition (all statistically significant).

Summary

These 10 more recently published RCT studies all included infants and toddlers (ie children in the 0-3 years age range, although some started at 3 years), and mostly focused on improving parental understanding about diet and lifestyle. A range of techniques and approaches were used, ranging from simple media-based strategies through brief group-based interventions to more intensive home visiting programmes. Most of the approaches utilised appear to have produced some improvement in health behaviours (eg family nutritional practices, child food intake and child sedentary behaviour / television viewing), but there was limited evidence in terms of the prevention of obesity in young children as measured by BMI (often not assessed).

11. Oral health

Dental caries are caused by the metabolism of dietary sugars by bacteria (plaque) on the teeth. This process produces acid, which dissolves the tooth surface, producing cavities (dental caries). Despite being preventable, tooth decay is the most common oral health disease for children and young people in England, experienced by over a quarter of five-year-old children (28%), and the most common reason for admission to hospital for children aged five to nine in 2012 to 2013 (PHE, 2014a). Early childhood caries (ECC), defined as any dental decay in infants and preschool children (Kilpatrick et al, 2008), is associated with pain and tooth loss, as well as impaired growth, decreased weight gain, and negative effects on speech, appearance, self-esteem, school performance, and quality of life (Chou et al, 2013a). Risk factors for dental caries include frequent exposure to dietary sugar, giving sugar-sweetened drinks in feeding bottles, lack of parental knowledge regarding oral health, and maternal risk factors, including caries, high levels of cariogenic bacteria, or poor maternal oral hygiene (Chou et al, 2013a).

A major determinant of inequality in oral health is socio-economic status (Bazian Ltd., 2014; PHE, 2014a), and increased risk is associated with individuals with disabilities and children under the age of five (Bazian Ltd., 2014). In this chapter, 'at risk' is defined as those within the subpopulation of children aged 0-5 years with higher-than-typical risk of dental decay for this group. Poor oral health outcomes in childhood are associated with poor adult dental health – for example, ECC is associated with caries in later life (Chou et al, 2013a).

This chapter reviews antenatal and postnatal interventions for (a) all families with young children, and (b) families with young children at risk of poor dental health outcomes. It also draws out key messages from reviews about identifying families in need of additional support, implementation issues, and workforce skills and training. Reviews that focused on particular dental products or forms of dental treatment were excluded.

In total, eight reviews were identified, including one review of reviews. Two of the main reviews identified and used throughout this chapter are the Bazian Ltd. (2014) review which underpinned Oral Health: Approaches for Local Authorities and their Partners to Improve the Oral Health of their Communities (NICE, 2014e) and the PHE (2014a) review which underpinned Delivering Better Oral Health (PHE, 2014b). Bazian Ltd. (2014), in a systematic review of community-based oral health programmes to prevent or reduce oral diseases and promote oral health, identified 58 studies, 15 of which were relevant to children aged 0-5 years. These included six RCTs, three interrupted time series studies, three pre/post evaluations and two cohort studies. The PHE (2014a) report contained a review of reviews (Chapter 3), including 29 systematic or narrative

reviews of population-based interventions to improve knowledge, behaviour, or oral health status.

In this chapter, attention is mainly given to interventions that could be implemented within or work in combination with the Healthy Child Programme (HCP) for 0-5 yearolds. The chapter does not, therefore, address the fluoridation of public water supplies; however, this is considered as a population-based oral health improvement intervention within the recent PHE review of reviews (evidence examined in PHE 2014a). It also does not address interventions to improve maternal oral health as a means to improve the oral health of children (evidence reviewed in Kilpatrick et al, 2008; Twetman, 2008; Rogers, 2011), as it is not referred to in the NICE guidance or Delivering Better Oral Health. The provision of fluoridated milk in school/nursery settings - evidence reviewed in PHE (2014a) and Bazian Ltd. (2014) - is also not considered, as there are few schemes in England and it is not recommended by NICE (2014e) or PHE (2014b). Interventions delivered in schools are also not covered (eg Cooper et al, 2013), while tooth-brushing in childhood settings (eg preschool) is included. Interventions that aim to promote breastfeeding and healthy diet, which will also improve oral health, are not included in this chapter as they are covered elsewhere in the review (see Chapter 10). Interventions that would require implementation outside of the HCP are discussed briefly if they are deemed to provide a supportive context for community-and homebased interventions that are practiced at an individual level.

Before summarising the evidence it is important to state briefly what Delivering Better Oral Health (PHE 2014b: 6-7) recommends as evidence-based advice and dental interventions for the 0-5 years age group.

For all children aged 0-3 years the guidance for primary care teams states that advice should be given as follows:³³

- breastfeeding provides the best nutrition for babies (I)
- from six months of age infants should be introduced to drinking from a free-flow cup, and from the age of one, feeding from a bottle should be discouraged (III)
- sugar should not be added to weaning foods or drinks (V)
- parents/carers should brush or supervise tooth-brushing (I)
- as soon as teeth erupt in the mouth brush them twice daily with a fluoridated toothpaste (I)
- brush last thing at night and on one other occasion (III)

³³ The numbers in brackets refer to the strength of supporting evidence: (I) Strong evidence from at least one systematic review of multiple well-designed randomised control trial/s; (II) Strong evidence from at least one properly designed randomised controlled trial of appropriate size; (III) Evidence from well-designed trials without randomisation, single group prepost, cohort, time series of matched case-control studies; (IV) Evidence from well-designed non-experimental studies from more than one centre or research group; (V) Opinions of respected authorities, based on clinical evidence, descriptive studies or reports of expert committees; (GP) Good practice – specific evidence for statement is not available but it makes practical sense. References to studies supporting each of these statements are provided in *Delivering Better Oral Health* (PHE 2014b: 79-84).

- use fluoridated toothpaste containing no less than 1,000ppm fluoride (I)
- it is good practice to use only a smear of toothpaste (GP)
- the frequency and amount of sugary food and drinks should be reduced (III, I)
- sugar-free medicines should be recommended (III)

For all children aged 3-6 years, the guidance states that the following advice should be given:

- brush at least twice daily, with a fluoridated toothpaste (I)
- brush last thing at night and at least on one other occasion (III)
- brushing should be supervised by a parent/carer (I)
- use fluoridated toothpaste containing more than 1,000 ppm fluoride (I)
- it is good practice to use only a pea size amount (GP)
- spit out after brushing and do not rinse, to maintain fluoride concentration levels
- the frequency and amount of sugary food and drinks should be reduced (III, I)
- sugar-free medicines should be recommended(III)

In addition, professional intervention is recommended as follows:

• apply fluoride varnish to teeth two times a year (2.2% NaF-)

For children aged 0-6 years giving concern (eg those likely to develop caries, those with special needs) it is recommended that, in addition to the advice given above, the following advice be given:

- use fluoridated toothpaste containing 1,350-1,500ppm fluoride (I)
- it is good practice to use only a smear (0-3 years) or pea size (3-6years) amount (GP)
- where medication is given frequently or long term request that it is sugar free, or used to minimise cariogenic effects (GP)

In addition, it is recommended that professional intervention include the following:

- apply fluoride varnish to teeth two or more times a year (2.2% NaF-) (I)
- reduce recall interval (V)
- investigate diet and assist the adoption of good dietary practice in line with the eatwell plate³⁴ (I)
- where medication is given frequently or long term, liaise with medical practitioner to request it is sugar free, or used to minimise cariogenic effects (GP)

The remainder of this chapter looks at the evidence for interventions that are a vehicle for implementing these recommendations.

³⁴ The 'eatwell plate' defines the government's recommendations on a healthy diet. It shows the types and proportions of the main food groups that should be eaten as part of a healthy, balanced diet, including: plenty of fruit and vegetables; plenty of starchy foods, such as bread, rice, potatoes and pasta; some milk and dairy foods; some meat, fish, beans and other sources of non-dairy protein. Food and drinks high in fat, sugar and/or salt should be consumed infrequently and in small amounts (see PHE 2014b: 34-36).

Antenatal

No systematic reviews were identified that evaluated interventions delivered during pregnancy only.

Postnatal (includes some perinatal)

Access to fluoride

Fluoride is effective in reducing tooth decay by making the enamel less soluble in the acid that is produced when sugar is eaten.³⁵ It can be administered in several different ways to children aged 0-5 years. Current recommendations for 0-3 year-old children indicate that children's teeth should be brushed twice per day with toothpaste containing at least 1,000ppm fluoride as soon as teeth erupt (PHE, 2014b). Excessive consumption of fluoride (when tooth-brushing for young children is unsupervised or large amounts are consumed), particularly when the crowns of anterior teeth are mineralising, may cause fluorosis. This risk must be balanced with the preventative benefits of fluoride. This is important up to the age of three years when the crowns of the maxilliary incisors will have completed their mineralisation. The fluoride dose given will be determined by both the concentration and the amount given. While efficacy is affected by the concentration of fluoride in toothpaste, it is little influenced by amount, whereas the risk of fluorosis from ingesting too much fluoride is linked much more to the amount rather than the concentration of toothpaste that is used. It is therefore recommended that a very small amount of a higher concentration toothpaste is used for this age group (ie a smear of 1450ppm) (PHE, 2014b).

Provision of toothbrushes and fluoride toothpaste

Based on the evidence summarised in Rogers (2011), PHE (2014a) recommends the targeted and timely provision of toothbrushes and fluoride toothpaste (ie postal or through health visitors). Examples include health visitors handing out toothbrushes and toothpaste at regular child development checks as part of the 'Brushing for Life' programme, or posting toothbrushes and toothpaste to children in targeted areas. PHE (2014a) stated that the timely provision of oral health resources encourages parents to adopt good oral health practices and start tooth-brushing as soon as the first teeth erupt, and that because postal delivery is likely to minimise uptake issues the impact on inequalities should be more favourable. It also noted that one-off provision has limited benefit, so sustainability is important, and commented that in order to

³⁵ Fluoride works both systemically and topically. Systemic effect of fluoride: Where a child consumes sufficient fluoride whilst tooth enamel is forming, it can make that enamel more resistant to acid attack. Topical effects of fluoride: Low levels of fluoride in saliva and tooth plaque improve the strength of tooth enamel. Additionally, fluoride reduces the ability of plaque bacteria to produce acid.

ensure consistency of messages and support for the intervention it is important to engage with health visitors.

Rogers (2011) identified nine publications examining interventions that provide oral health aids such as toothbrushes or fluoride toothpaste to young children and families at high-risk of poor oral health (including one RCT, three QED studies, one review paper, and three other publications, such as a cost-effectiveness assessment). Delivery mechanisms included targeted mailing, the use of health centre visits and mailing, providing oral health aids and integrating oral health advice into well-child visits and community centre visits. Two studies are of particular interest given the focus of this report on the Healthy Child Programme. The first was a five-step approach in nonfluoridated Manchester in an area with high decay rates. Health visitors gave a gift bag of trainer cup and leaflet to parents bringing their babies for their eight-month development check and/or 12-15-month vaccination visit. Fluoride toothpaste (1,450 ppm), brushes and leaflets were mailed to families when their child was 20, 26 and 32 months. An RCT (Davies et al, 2005) showed that the parents who received this multistage intervention were more likely to report the adoption of three positive oral health behaviours (using a trainer cup from one year of age, using safe drinks and brushing twice daily with a fluoride toothpaste), and that while the programme failed to reduce the prevalence of ECC in the community, the prevalence of ECC and general caries experience among the children who participated was less than among children in the control group. Second, the 'Brushing for Life' programme in England involved health visitors providing packs containing toothpaste, a toothbrush and a health education pamphlet at the eight, 18 and 23 month development checks, plus offering oral health advice. The programme targeted children at higher risk of tooth decay. Although a sound theoretical rationale exists, at the time of the Rogers (2011) review the impact on oral health had not been reported. Overall, Rogers (2011) concluded that: the targeted provision of fluoride toothpaste and toothbrushes reduces tooth decay; targeted threemonthly mailing of fluoride toothpaste, brushes and oral health education material to parents of high-risk young children can be a cost-effective way of reducing tooth decay; and targeted provision of free toothbrushes and fluoride toothpaste (during health centre visits and mailed) to parents of young children reduces tooth decay.

Bazian Ltd. (2014) identified three RCTs that assessed the impact of providing oral health aids to families of children under five via postal services on clinical oral health outcomes, the accessing of dental services, or the use of topical fluoride. The first, a postal study based in the US and for low-income children aged 12-36 months, compared two versions of the intervention (posting one postcard with information on dental services, and three postings with information on services and additional dental health information) with a control group (Cruz et al, 2012). A second trial based in areas of the UK with high levels of dental caries, provided health education literature and fluoride toothpaste (containing either 440ppm or 1450ppm fluoride) every three months and a toothbrush once a year from age of 1 to 5.5 years (Ellwood et al, 2004).

The third RCT, based in Australia, provided anticipatory guidance prenatally and at six and 12 months of child age (Plutzer and Spencer, 2008). Women received printed information during pregnancy and at specified intervals after birth to coincide with the specific oral health needs of the child.

Within their narrative review, Bazian Ltd. (2014) concluded that evidence of impact is inconsistent. Cruz et al (2012) found that the intervention did not increase dental service use or improve the use of topical fluoride. Ellwood et al (2004) found inconsistent results in terms of oral health outcomes. For example, at 5-6 years, the postal provision of educational literature plus high fluoride toothpaste was associated with reduced caries prevalence in both the most and least deprived areas, while low fluoride content toothpaste was associated with reduced prevalence in only the most deprived areas. Plutzer and Spencer (2007, 2012) found that providing first-time mothers with written information on the oral healthcare of newborns may decrease the incidence of severe early childhood caries at 20 months of age (also reviewed by Rogers 2011, who noted that mailed information was preferred to phone calls), but may not have lasting benefits on dental decay of children at age 6-7 years. Bazian Ltd. (2014) concluded that there is inconsistent evidence regarding the effect of oral health promotion and education materials and supplies delivered via post on the tooth decay of young children; effectiveness may vary according to deprivation status and the provision of fluoride toothpaste. Postal reminders of eligibility for dental services and the benefits of fluoride varnish programme may have no effect on dental registration or the use of fluoride among low-income children.

Fluoride varnish programmes

On the basis of the evidence, PHE (2014b) recommends targeted community-based fluoride varnish programmes, starting at the age of three years. There is high-quality evidence from a number of systematic reviews that it is effective in preventing caries. As well as being practical and safe, its application is simple and requires minimal training. Dental nurses can be trained to apply fluoride varnish to the prescription of a dentist.

PHE (2014a) identified three reviews that assessed the efficacy of fluoride varnish programmes for children at risk of poor dental outcomes delivered by dental staff outside of dental settings (Marinho et al, 2013; National Health and Medical Research Council, 2007; Rogers, 2011). These reviews focused on children and adolescents and are not specific to 0-5 year-olds. The authors recommends the use of targeted fluoride varnish programmes given the strong evidence of effectiveness and the encouraging impact on inequalities, although this necessitates the successful targeting of high-risk populations. Similarly, there are uncertainties related to cost/resource considerations, with the suggestion that targeted fluoride varnish programmes are costly to implement given the need for clinical staff. However, recent changes by the General Dental Council regarding the scope of practice allow fluoride varnish to be applied in the UK by

a range of dental care professionals, including dental nurses, within both clinical and community settings, which will positively impact on cost.

Chou et al (2013a, 2013b) examined 13 studies, eight of which were RCTs. All were specific to under-fives, and nine assessed the impact of fluoridated varnish programmes in underserved communities, including aboriginal populations in Canada and Australia and primarily Hispanic or Chinese children in the US. The programmes were implemented in childcare settings, dental clinics and other health centres. Applications of varnish varied from two applications of fluoride varnish separated by four or six months to four applications over two years. Fluoride varnish was found to be effective at reducing the incidence of caries for children aged under five years. No clear differences in impact were identified between the application of fluoride yearly or twice yearly.

Rogers (2011) identified three RCT studies that evaluated the impact of fluoride varnish programmes targeted at high-risk young children within childcare settings (Lawrence et al, 2008; Slade et al, 2011; Weintraub et al, 2006). They involved varied populations, including aboriginal populations in Canada and Australia and Hispanic or Chinese children in the US (as reported within Chou et al, 2013a; 2013b). Within their narrative review, the authors concluded that the use of fluoride varnish programmes within childcare settings can successfully reduce tooth decay. Twetman (2008) also reviewed the Weintraub et al (2006) RCT, noting, importantly, that the ECC incidence was significantly higher for the group with 'counselling only' compared with 'counselling + F-varnish twice/year'.

NICE guidance on oral health (NICE 2014e, guideline P55) recommends considering fluoride varnish programmes for nurseries in areas where children are at high risk of poor oral health.³⁶ If a supervised tooth-brushing scheme is not feasible, local authorities and health and wellbeing commissioning partners should consider commissioning a community-based fluoride varnish programme for nurseries as part of early years services for children aged three years and older. The programme should provide at least two applications of fluoride varnish a year.

Oral health education/promotion

These interventions typically involve educating parents and/or children about oral/dental health, although the education may be delivered to healthcare or other professionals.

³⁶ The NICE guidance also makes recommendations about primary schools (relevant to 4-5 year-olds) on this and other subjects concerning children's oral health but they are not referred to in this chapter, which focuses more on early years settings.

Person-centred counselling

PHE (2014a) identified three reviews that assessed the impact of person-centred counselling based on motivational interviewing that takes place outside of dental settings (Gao et al, 2013; Rogers, 2011; Yevlahova and Satur, 2009). These entail one-to-one counselling that explores barriers to change and supports individual behaviour change. An example would be a motivational interviewing programme to prevent early childhood caries in which new mothers are invited to a 30-minute individual session with a trained counsellor plus two follow-up phone calls from the counsellor in a sixmonth period. Person-centred counselling was classified by PHE (2014a) as being of limited value, for various reasons: the intervention is intensive and costly; it can be difficult to deliver (requires significant specialised training); it requires considerable compliance (therefore a questionable effect on inequalities); and studies yield inconclusive evidence of impact on child oral health outcomes.

One-off dental health education

PHE (2014a) identified four reviews evaluating one-off dental health education by dental staff in the general population (Kay and Locker, 1996; Rogers, 2011; Sprod et al, 1996; Watt and Marinho, 2005). Examples include the direct provision of oral health education to new mothers (by the dental workforce), or an annual visit to school by a dentist. Commissioning one-off dental health education was discouraged by PHE (2014a) for various reasons, including: the limited effects on clinical outcomes/evidence of ineffectiveness; the concern that short-term changes in health literacy and/or behaviours are unlikely to be sustained; and the intervention is costly to implement due to dental staff time.

Oral health training for the wider professional workforce

PHE (2014a) identified two reviews that evaluated the impact of providing training to health, education and social care professionals (including health visitors) to support their capacity to deliver oral health interventions as part of their daily professional role (Rogers, 2011; Sprod et al, 1996). This type of intervention involves increasing professionals' knowledge and skills and requires ensuring oral health messages are appropriate and consistent across the board. As such, it is important to follow the Delivering Better Oral Health guidance cited in the introduction to this chapter (eg promoting breastfeeding, brushing with fluoride toothpaste as soon as first teeth erupt, giving healthy sugar-free snacks and drinks). PHE (2014a) classified this as a recommended intervention: while there is only some evidence of effectiveness (given a lack of RCTs in this area), there are positive implications for cost when training existing professionals rather than creating new services to deliver education.

Rogers (2011) identified nine studies (including RCT and QED designs) of interventions that involve integrating oral health promotion into existing child health provision, such as well-child visits. Intervention content included oral health education, the provision of oral health aids, and screening for decay. In non-fluoridated rural Victoria, Australia, for

example, maternal child health nurses were trained to provide oral health advice, to identify early signs of dental decay by 'lifting the lip' of children attending for their regular health checks, and to refer those at risk to dental services. Five key messages were promoted via various media and dental health starter kits were provided to the mothers of infants aged 12-24 months. A controlled trial (Kilpatrick et al 2009) found mixed evidence of impact on nurses' practice (eg increased dental checks, but no appreciable change in the frequency and time spent giving oral health advice). After two years, the proportion of children affected by tooth decay was significantly lower in the intervention than in the control group, and while at three years this was no longer evident, the control group children showed a higher level of severe decay. The researchers suggested that this might be because initial intensive activity was not sustained and therefore advocated greater continuity of provision as children get older.

Rogers (2011) also cited studies of interventions in Israel, Canada and Thailand (Harrison, 2003; Sgan Cohen and Vered, 2003, 2005; Vachirarojpisan et al, 2005) to support the conclusion that the integration of oral health promotion into existing provision is more successful at improving the regularity of mothers brushing infants' teeth than at improving diet. For example, the study from Thailand, a QED, assessed the impact of dental health education provided in small groups by healthcare staff in combination with provision of toothbrushes and fluoride. It found improvements in maternal tooth-brushing behaviour but no effect on ECC (Vachirarojpisan et al, 2005). The study in Israel, an RCT/QED, evaluated a community health intervention that emphasised the importance of tooth-brushing in combination with the provision of toothbrushes and fluoridated toothpaste. It found no significant effect on ECC in a cross-section of intervention/control group children analysed at the age of 2.5 years (Livny and Sgan-Cohen, 2007). It is argued that higher than child-strength fluoride toothpaste should be used, and that more diet modification and other preventive activity is required among high-risk groups, especially where there is no water fluoridation (ie emphasising tooth-brushing is likely to be insufficient to prevent ECC). Twetman (2008) also reviewed the Thailand and Israel studies.

It is important to reiterate here that the effectiveness of dental education will depend to a large extent on the nature of the education provided. It is therefore important that the recommendations contained in Delivering Better Oral Health (PHE 2014b) are followed.

NICE (2014e) recommends that frontline health and social care staff are able to give parents, carers and other family members advice on the importance of oral health and how to promote it (eg promoting breastfeeding, health food/drink, the use of fluoride toothpaste).

Community-based education

Bazian Ltd. (2014) identified two oral health promotion/education interventions for lowincome parents of young children within the community. The first, a cohort study in rural US counties, evaluated an intervention that provided women with educational materials promoting dental visits for offspring in the second year of life, home visits or counselling sessions at the local Women, Infants, and Children (WIC) programme centre, and assignment to a dental managed care programme (Milgrom et al, 2010). The second study, in Sweden, provided parents with a five-session education programme over one year, combined with toothbrushes and discounted fluoride toothpaste at a community outreach facility (Wennhall et al, 2005). Bazian Ltd. (2014) concluded that there is evidence that oral health promotion/education programmes for low-income parents may be associated with improved oral health and hygiene of three-year-old children, including the percentage of children who are free of dental caries, reduced average decay levels, and improved parental tooth-brushing activity.

Home visiting

Bazian Ltd. (2014) identified three evaluations of dental health promotion/education including information about healthy feeding for babies and toothbrushes and fluoride toothpaste delivered via home visiting programmes. One RCT evaluation assessed the impact of two home visits (when children were eight and 20 months respectively) for low-income parents in the UK by a health visitor associated with a local dental health clinic, providing advice and dental health information based on Health Education Authority recommendations (Whittle et al, 2008). A toothbrush, low fluoride toothpaste and 'Giving Teeth a Good Start' leaflet covering diet and tooth brushing advice were provided at both visits. There were no statistically significant differences between groups at three or five years on oral health outcomes. However, the review authors noted that the control group received an established standard care health promotion programme delivered by health visitors, which included advice about registering with a dentist, oral hygiene practices and avoiding cariogenic drinks, foods and medicines.

The other two studies focus on dental registration rates (not dental outcomes). One QED assessed the impact of a two-year health visiting programme (three visits – seven weeks, eight months, 18 months) in deprived wards in and around Belfast, Northern Ireland, including dental health education, toothbrushes and fluoride toothpaste, and information and a voucher regarding registering at local dental practices (Yuan et al, 2007). Comparisons of the proportion of 0-2 and 3-5 year-olds registered with a dental practice showed no differences during the programme but did find a difference five months post-programme for 0-2 year-olds (26% vs. 22%). A cohort study assessed the impact of an intensive home visiting programme in Scotland delivered by health professionals and lay health workers addressing home safety, play and parenting skills (Shute and Judge, 2005). The intervention started with families of newborn children. Children were more likely to be registered with a dental practice at six months than children in comparison communities (45% vs. 26%). Concerns about the methods used in both studies are noted.

Bazian Ltd. (2014) concluded that moderate evidence suggests that oral health promotion and education programmes delivered by health visitors during home visits in early life are no more effective than standard health visits at improving the oral health of children under the age of five, but may be associated with improvements in dental registration rates in deprived areas.

Twetman (2008) identified three RCTs of interventions that provide dental health education during home visits. The first was for low-income mothers in Brazil, who received advice on breastfeeding and weaning (Feldens et al, 2007). The second was for women living in low socio-economic areas of Leeds and was provided by trained practitioners (not dentists) (Kowash et al, 2000). The third (Weinstein et al, 2004, 2006) compared a motivational interviewing (MI) visit with traditional health education to mothers of young children at risk of developing caries. Twetman (2008) concluded that significantly reduced incidences of caries were found in all three studies, though cautioned that Feldens et al (2007) had high attrition levels. The Weinstein et al study suggested that the beneficial effect of MI was due to a higher compliance with the recommended fluoride varnish treatments in the families that received MI.

Kilpatrick et al (2008) identified three RCT studies (all three of which were reviewed by Twetman, 2008) of dental health education intended to prevent or reduce ECC and provided to mothers of infants within high-risk populations. These included: the provision of educational material combined with motivational interviewing for Punjabi families in Canada (Weinstein et al, 2006); home visits providing education to improve breastfeeding rates for low-income mothers in Brazil (Feldens et al, 2007); and dental health education focused on diet, oral health instruction or a combination of diet and oral health instruction for mothers living in low socio-economic areas of Leeds (Kowash et al. 2000). The reviews stated that all studies identified fewer caries in children in the intervention groups than the control group; additionally, the UK trial of dental health education identified significant improvements for maternal oral health outcomes, including levels of gingivitis and plaque. Kilpatrick et al (2008) concluded that the evidence supports using one-to-one educational programmes and support, particularly when it involves home visiting. Rogers (2011) also identified the RCT study of Punjabi families in Canada, concluding that motivational interviewing for parents can be effective in preventing tooth decay in very young children.

Rogers (2011) identified three studies (reviewed above) that evaluated the impact of targeted home visiting on oral health outcomes for high-risk young children and their families (Feldens et al, 2007; Kowash et al, 2000; Whittle et al, 2008) and one follow-up paper, namely a three-year follow-up of the Brazilian home visiting intervention (Feldens et al, 2010), which found that at age four, children in the intervention group had significantly fewer caries than children in the control group. Rogers (2011) stated that the impact in this study is likely to have been the result of a higher proportion of children who were exclusively breast fed, and who had decreased and delayed

consumption of sugary meals and snacks. As previously described, intervention content for these three evaluations included dental education and the provision of toothbrushes and fluoride toothpaste. Significantly reduced incidences of ECC were found in all studies. In the Kowash et al (2000) study there were significant improvements in feeding practices, reduction in consumption of high sugar food and drink, higher tooth-brushing frequency and less decay after three years. Visits commenced at eight months. Annual visits were found to be as effective as more frequent visits. Rogers noted that in the case of the Whittle et al 2008 study, referred to in Bazian Ltd. (2014) above, (a) the group with the specialist oral health promoter had lower decay rates than the control group but they were not statistically significant, and (b) each group had lower decay rates at age three and five years compared with other children living in the area). Rogers concluded from this that home visits using primary health workers who integrate oral health promotion into their general work may be as effective as employing specialised oral health promoters. An additional QED study (Hamilton et al, 1999) within the Rogers (2011) review found an improvement in maternal reports of oral health knowledge and behaviours after receiving toothbrushes and fluoride toothpaste and advice from health visitors during standard child development checks; however, the impact on clinical outcomes was not assessed. Rogers (2011) concluded that targeted home visiting for this population has a positive impact on levels of tooth decay.

PHE (2014a) classified the integration of oral health advice into home visits by health and social care workers targeted at families at higher risk of oral disease as a recommended intervention given the sufficient evidence of effectiveness, with an encouraging impact on inequalities, and good cost/resources considerations given that using existing services would suggest lower costs than implementing a new service. It requires building the capacity of health and social care workers to provide such support and providing regular update training. The recommendation is based on the review by Rogers (2011) – see above.

Supervised tooth-brushing

Based on the evidence, PHE (2014a) recommends supervised tooth-brushing (with fluoride toothpaste) in targeted childhood settings (based on two-year programmes) given the established evidence of its effectiveness for reducing tooth decay. PHE (2014a) identified four reviews that assessed supervised tooth-brushing programmes within targeted childhood settings (eg preschools) (Marinho et al, 2003; NHMRC, 2007; Rogers, 2011; and Sprod et al, 1996). PHE (2014a) stated that targeting is important; programmes are more effective in areas with high rates of tooth decay and less effective when children are already brushing their teeth twice a day with fluoride toothpaste. In terms of implementation, it noted that: the intervention requires supervision by a teacher or childcare staff, which can be time-consuming (an alternative is using parent supervisors); staff will require ongoing support (eg in terms of

training); and links to the home environment may increase the chances of sustained impacts.

Rogers (2011) identified three studies of supervised tooth-brushing in childcare settings. All were in Chinese preschool settings, and two were RCTs. Although the frequency and duration of these programmes was not described in the review, the author noted that these studies were all in non-fluoridated areas, where children were unlikely to be brushing their teeth twice daily before implementation of the intervention. Rogers (2011) concluded that supervised tooth-brushing in childcare settings can reduce tooth decay.

Bazian Ltd. (2014) also identified an interrupted time series evaluation of a supervised tooth-brushing programme (MacPherson et al, 2013). It concluded that a national daily supervised tooth-brushing programme in nurseries that includes the provision of fluoride toothpaste for home use is associated with significant improvements in the oral health of five-year-old children at a population level (reduction in mean d3mft indicator) over the 12 years following programme implementation. Significant reductions in dental caries were seen among the most and least deprived communities.

NICE (2014e) recommends that local authorities and health and wellbeing commissioning partners should consider commissioning supervised tooth-brushing schemes for early years settings in areas where children are at high risk of poor oral health.

Healthy food and drink policies in childhood settings

PHE (2014a) classified healthy food and drink policies in childcare settings as a recommended 'supporting environment' intervention, given the encouraging impact on inequalities by creating a more health-promoting environment as well as the potential for wider public health benefits in addition to oral health. Examples of interventions include: nutritional standards for meals provided on-site; policies on snack, celebration and reward foods; and providing drinking water.

The PHE (2014a) review identified one review that evaluated the impact of healthy food and drink policies in childcare settings (Rogers, 2011). Rogers (2011) identified one longitudinal cohort study of three-year-old children from low socio-economic backgrounds attending nursery in Brazil, a subset of whom attended nurseries that had a healthy food and drink policy in place (Rodrigues and Sheilham, 2000). Attending a nursery with dietary guidelines was associated with lower rates of dental decay. The authors also identified three Australian intervention programmes based on dietary guidelines in early childcare settings, although evaluations of clinical outcomes had not been published at the time of the review. Rogers (2011) concluded there is some evidence that healthy food and drinks policies in childcare settings can reduce tooth decay.

Community-based multi-strategy intervention

Rogers (2011) identified one interrupted time-series evaluation of a community-based multi-strategy intervention implemented in disadvantaged areas of non-fluoridated Glasgow (Blair et al, 2004, 2006). Extensive discussion took place with community leaders and groups to raise awareness of the impact of preschool tooth decay and to encourage people to take ownership of the problem. Strategies included: nutrition projects in schools and nurseries (eg breakfast clubs, school fruit, snack and meal policies in nurseries); tooth-brushing schemes in nurseries, breakfast clubs and afterschool care schemes; distribution of free fluoride toothpaste and brushes; the promotion of sugar-free medicine; health education by health visitors at surveillance checks, baby clubs and other community settings; and opportunistic interventions at community fairs and primary care settings. The results showed a significant reduction of tooth decay for 3-5 year-old children when compared with matched communities. Specifically, the intervention reduced tooth decay increment by 37-46% in 3-5 year-olds compared with matched communities (it is not possible to isolate the contribution of specific strategies). Bazian Ltd. (2014) also identified the Blair et al (2004) study and a subsequent interrupted time series evaluation assessing the impact of this programme when delivered by Oral Health Action Teams comprising multiple oral health, social care and education professionals and volunteers (Blair et al, 2006). The authors concluded that there is moderate evidence that oral health promotion campaigns delivered through multiple venues and targeting several aspects of oral health may be associated with a reduced risk of dental decay in children under the age of five living in deprived communities. However, it notes that there was no impact on the use of dental services.

Identifying families with additional needs

The information in this section is taken from SIGN (2014). A variety of factors are needed to be taken account of when assessing the caries risk of preschool children. These include, diet; oral hygiene; bacterial exposure; socio-economic status; factors relating to breast and bottle feeding; fluoride exposure; previous caries experience; and parental smoking. Infants living in high deprivation areas for example, are known to have significantly more caries than children living in more affluent areas. Cohort studies have shown that children with previous caries experience are at an increased risk of future caries. SIGN (2014) stated that children are most at risk of decay if they acquire mutans streptococci at a young age, although factors such as good oral hygiene and a non-cariogenic diet may compensate for this. Thus, the following factors should be considered when assessing caries risk: clinical evidence of previous disease; dietary habits, especially frequency of sugary food and drink consumption; social history,

especially socioeconomic status; use of fluoride; plaque control; saliva (protective but in some children may be low salivary control, for example due to medical treatments); and medical history.

SIGN (2014) argued that the 'Childsmile' programme that operates in Scotland is likely to lead to the early identification of most young children at highest risk of caries. It contacts children within Scotland from the age of three months after being introduced to the family by the public health nurse or health visitor (Macpherson et al, 2010). The aim is to encourage dental attendance from the age of six months and provide additional support to children and families in most need.

There are also caries risk assessment tools, although SIGN (2014) found no evidence that the use of a caries risk assessment tool results on those at increased caries risk receiving enhanced caries prevention. Also, while there are several tools available, there is no consensus in the evidence as to which is the most effective. One example cited is the Dundee Caries Risk Assessment Model (DCRAM). This was informed by data collected annually over four years for over 1,500 children born in one calendar year in Dundee. The two most significant risk indicators at age one year for the child having at least three carious teeth at age four years were (i) living in council housing and (ii) the health visitor's opinion that the child was at risk of caries (MacRitchie et al, 2012). SIGN (2014) cited another study, which shows that healthcare workers' subjective assessment is an important factor in the assessment of caries risk in young children (Disney et al, 1992). SIGN (2014) stated that this risk model is appropriate for use by both dental and non-dental personnel and is applicable in a primary care setting.

SIGN (2014) recommends that specialist child healthcare professionals should consider carrying out a dental caries risk assessment of children in their first year as part of the child's overall health assessment, and that children whose families live in a deprived area should be considered as at increased risk of early childhood caries when developing preventive programmes.

Implementation issues

Rogers (2011) identified the following as common elements in successful programmes for pregnant women, babies and young children:

- integrating oral health into general health programmes, for example tooth-brushing in breakfast clubs, anticipatory guidance and motivational interviewing in maternal child health visits) and include an oral health component in home visits for high-risk families
- targeting high-risk populations and recognise that tooth decay follows a social gradient

- tailoring approaches based on active participation and addressing social, cultural and personal norms and values
- having surveillance and referral systems in place
- using multiple interventions

A review of reviews (PHE, 2014a) prepared to support local authority commissioning for dental health interventions provided several messages relevant to implementation. First, supervised tooth-brushing interventions with fluoride toothpaste need to be appropriately targeted to ensure effectiveness. These programmes are more effective for areas with high decay rates, and less effective in areas where children brush their teeth at least twice per day using fluoride toothpaste. Second, for implementation to be successful, good engagement with parents, and schools/early years settings is needed. Similarly, Kilpatrick et al (2008) recommends that all oral health interventions should be preceded by comprehensive needs assessments that involve community groups. Third, PHE (2014a) highlighted that good links between dental practices and settings implementing interventions to increase access to fluoride are required.

Chou et al (2013a; 2013b) and Twetman (2008) cautioned that the early childhood intake of fluoride is associated with risk of enamel fluorosis. However, both reviews concluded that considerations of risk should be balanced with the demonstrated effectiveness of fluoride-based interventions.

Bazian Ltd. (2013) assessed 26 qualitative studies of community-based oral health interventions, including multi-component oral health education, supervised toothbrushing with fluoride toothpaste, and health education, in order to identify barriers and facilitators to implementing oral health interventions for staff and service users. This review was commissioned to underpin the development of the NICE (2014e) guidance related to oral health. Qualitative findings were synthesised using a 'best fit' framework. While most of the studies identified were based within the UK or the US, some findings on funding may not be relevant to the UK, as several of these studies were based in countries with different dental health funding models than the UK. The authors identified six categories of barriers and facilitators. While no findings were specific to children under five, most barriers and facilitators identified referenced children or young children.

Six areas were covered (further detail in Appendix B):

1. Community factors: Barriers include the way that university funding/rewards and dental payment contracts can create a lack of financial incentive to participate in community interventions. By contrast, including oral health checks in a standardised health record can guide professional practice and act as a facilitator.

- 2. Provider characteristics: Barriers include the reluctance of staff to provide oral health advice: low self-efficacy can reduce provider confidence, and ambiguity in the professional role (even when staff are trained to deliver) can prove a barrier to implementation. By contrast, high self-efficacy and self-proficiency facilitates intervention by improving provider confidence.
- 3. Programme/intervention characteristics: Barriers include incompatibility between programme aims and the target population, whereas facilitators include home visits, conceptual fit with existing services, and intervention staff minimising disruption to nursery/school staff.
- 4. Organisational capacity: Barriers include the poor integration of the intervention with existing services, and a lack of shared vision. Facilitators include the successful integration of the intervention with existing services, and collaborating with organisations with shared visions.
- 5. Prevention support system: Barriers include a lack of training and ongoing support. Facilitators include good training for nursery staff, and increased self-efficacy after training.
- 6. Service user views on acceptability: Barriers include the stigma associated with home visits from a service provider. Facilitators include the friendliness of intervention staff, home visits, and ease of participation.

Bazian Ltd. (2013) noted that the perceived need or benefit from the perspective of the provider may not be a sufficient facilitator – adopting a flexible approach may overcome the barrier of service user lack of perceived need. Additionally, efforts to boost consent should be flexible, adaptable and involve children as well as parents. Bazian Ltd. (2013) concluded that all categories within the framework have the potential to act as a barrier or a facilitator. When applying to the implementation of a service, the authors recommended systematically examining how each category may relate to local factors.

Workforce skills and training

PHE (2014a) noted that commissioners should consider the costs and training needs required to effectively deliver interventions; for example, interventions requiring dental staff are costly.

Rogers (2011) recommended a selection of resources to support practitioners and policy makers to implement evidence-based interventions, and provided a framework and guidance for integrated health promotion within services in the state of Victoria, Australia.

NICE (2014e) guidance recommends that health and social care staff working with children at high risk of poor oral health should receive training on a range of issues, including how good oral health contributes to people's overall health and well-being, the consequences of poor oral health, how to prevent tooth decay, techniques for

maintaining good oral hygiene (eg the use of fluoride toothpaste), and what advice to give carers.

It further recommends that that local authorities and health and wellbeing commissioning partners should:

- ensure all contract specifications for early years services include a requirement to
 promote oral health and train staff in oral health promotion. This includes services
 delivered by: midwives and health visiting teams; early years services, children's
 centres and nurseries; child care services (including child-minding services); and
 frontline health and social care practitioners working with families who may be at
 high-risk of poor oral health
- ensure all frontline staff in early years services, including education and health, receive training at their induction and at regular intervals, so they can understand and apply the principles and practices that promote oral health
- ensure all early years services include advice about oral health in information provided on health, wellbeing, diet, nutrition and parenting. This should be in line with the 'advice for patients' in *Delivering Better Oral Health*
- ensure all frontline staff can help parents, carers and other family members understand how good oral health contributes to children's overall health, wellbeing and development

12. Promotion of child development, including speech, language and communication

Strong speech, language, and communication skills are associated with school readiness, and positive social and academic outcomes throughout childhood. A recent report by the Department for Education (2014 showed that 60% of children are making good progress against the early years foundation stage profile (EYFSP) of child development. The same report indicates that this figure drops to 53% in deprived areas. Although both genetic and environmental factors affect early child development, including the risk of problems such as language delay, the environment – especially the parent-child relationship – is particularly important during the preschool years. Positive emotional development during infancy and early childhood is also associated with school readiness and positive emotional adjustment in later life. Delays to development during this period show a significant socio-economic gradient, with disadvantaged children being significant more likely to show signs of cognitive and language delays. The preschool years therefore represent a prime opportunity to promote the language and communication of all children, but particularly those who may need additional input.

This chapter reviews universal and targeted strategies for promoting children's speech, language and communication, and universal and targeted strategies for promoting children's social and emotional development. The chapter concludes by reviewing how best interventions may be implemented.

Antenatal

No reviews were found of antenatal interventions.

Postnatal

Speech, language and communication

The studies reviewed examined interventions focused on improving the speech, language and communication of children in the 0-5 years age-range, and include a range of forms of intervention in the home or preschool education environments (Burger, 2010; Camilli et al, 2010; Law et al, 2010; Marulis and Neuman, 2010, Miller et al, 2012; Morgan and Vogel, 2010; Pickstone et al, 2009; Roberts and Kaiser, 2011).

Centre-based early education

Camilli et al (2010) focused on the effectiveness of centre-based early education interventions in terms of cognitive and social development. Home-based interventions were excluded. A total of 123 comparison group studies (including RCTs) were included, all of interventions in the US. Based on a series of meta-analyses, the authors concluded that speech and language interventions that take place in preschool settings have a significant effect on mainly cognitive outcomes, but also social skills and progress within school. The authors did not reach any conclusions with regard to the different aspects of speech and language (such as the impact on receptive or expressive language). Teacher-directed instruction and small-group discussion were specific aspects of interventions that correlated positively with gains. The review noted, however, that further research is needed with regard to interventions with multiple components.

Burger (2010) examined early childhood education and care programmes, specifically those aimed at promoting the cognitive development of children aged 3-6 years. All of the interventions focused to some degree on children from socially disadvantaged backgrounds and took place in early childhood settings, including preschool, nursery and (in the US) Head Start centres. Some interventions also included home visits. Thirty-two studies concerning 23 programmes were included, all of which were QEDs with the exception of one RCT. The review found a mostly positive link between preschool and cognitive outcomes or school attainment in 22 of 32 studies. The extent to which preschool is capable of reducing grade retention and special education rates was more difficult to determine, however, owing to a smaller number of studies measuring those outcomes and mixed results. The author concluded that the vast majority of early education and care programmes had considerable positive short-term effects and somewhat smaller long-term effects on cognitive development. While children from socio-economically disadvantaged families made as much or slightly more progress than their more advantaged peers, the review also concluded that early childhood education and care cannot compensate completely for developmental deficits that are due to children's socio-economic background.

Vocabulary instruction

Marulis and Neuman (2010) evaluated interventions specifically aimed at improving vocabulary through instruction. The interventions sought to increase both receptive and expressive vocabulary, and were delivered through teachers, experimenters or parents. The authors evaluated 67 studies in total (11 RCTs and 56 QEDs). Children were in in pre-K or kindergarten (ages 3-6 years). The interventions ranged from one week to 42 days, and varied in terms of number and length of sessions. Storybook reading and dialogical reading were the most common interventions, although there were others as well. Results indicated a large effect on vocabulary measures. The most effective interventions were those delivered by the experimenters or teachers, rather than parents or carers. The authors found vocabulary interventions to be most beneficial to

middle and upper income at-risk children compared to those who were poor (authors' term) and at-risk. They concluded that although vocabulary interventions might improve oral language skills, they are not sufficiently powerful to close the achievement gap – even in the preschool and kindergarten years.

Parent-implemented language interventions

Roberts and Kaiser (2011) evaluated the effectiveness of parent-implemented language interventions for children with language impairments aged 18-60 months. These interventions involve training parents to carry out specific instructions, and seek to develop children's language skills, specifically receptive and expressive language skills. They last 10-52 weeks, and entail 13-36 hours of training. Eighteen studies were included (15 RCTs and three with a non-randomised comparison group) and included parents of children with language impairment (11 studies), autism (3 studies) and developmental delay (4 studies). The parents were mainly middle class. A metaanalysis showed that, when compared with a control group, parent-implemented language intervention had positive and statistically significant effects on children's receptive and expressive language skills, receptive and expressive vocabulary, expressive morphosyntax, and rate of communication. An intervention effect was also observed for one parent measure - parent responsiveness - but there was no impact on parent rate of communication or use of language models. When parentimplemented intervention was compared to a therapist-implemented intervention, effect sizes were smaller and mostly non-significant. The authors concluded that parentimplemented language interventions are effective for young children with language impairments from middle-class families whose parents agree to participate in research studies, and that even a small amount of parent training can have substantial effects on children's language development. The largest effects were for expressive morphosyntax, meaning that children whose parents receive training use more complex language than children whose parents do not receive such training. The effect on children's language appears to result from parents learning to use specific language intervention strategies, although the exact mechanisms of change were not examined.

Speech and language therapy

Law et al (2010) evaluated the effectiveness of speech and language therapy (SLT) interventions aimed at children with primary speech or language delay or disorder. The types of intervention included therapy, parent-administered interventions, clinic-administered interventions and one play programme. Thirty-six papers were included, reporting on 33 trials (all RCTs). In most studies children were in the 1-5 years age range, although a few studies included younger and older children. A meta-analysis involving 25 trials found that SLT is effective for children with phonological difficulties and children with vocabulary difficulties, but there is less evidence of efficacy (no statistically significant effect) for receptive difficulties. Findings for the impact on expressive syntax were mixed. There were no differences between clinical interventions and those implemented by trained parents, or between group and

individual interventions. Using normal language peers in therapy was shown to have a positive effect on therapy outcome. The authors concluded that, overall, SLT interventions have a positive effect for children with expressive phonological (production of speech sounds) and expressive vocabulary (production of words) difficulties. The evidence for expressive syntax (production of sentences and grammar) difficulties is more mixed, and there is a need for further research to investigate interventions for receptive language difficulties (understanding speech sounds, words, sentences and grammar).

Environment-focused interventions

Pickstone et al (2009) undertook a systematic narrative review on the effectiveness of studies that have evaluated environment-focused interventions to improve children's speech and language. This type of intervention focuses on the people (adult input) and resources (eq toys, TV, radio) around the child and the way that they interact with the child (ie the opportunities, language models and feedback they provide). The study included 17 papers (11 RCTs; one QED; two comparison studies; two follow-up studies; and one multiple base line study). The review covered children up to the age of 66 months (5.5 years). The aim was to measure outcomes focusing on speech, language and interaction outcomes. Outcomes focusing on parents' behavioural change were reported if the study also reported the speech, language, and interaction of the children. The authors concluded that, on the whole, the findings of the included studies were not universally valid due to methodological limitations in the studies but these types of interventions may be beneficial for some children. The authors maintained that parent-child interaction appears to have an impact on the children's environment, and that when children receive intervention from speech and language therapists, parents should be present in order to learn the techniques used in therapy.

Social, emotional and cognitive development

Six reviews focused on improving the social, emotional and cognitive development of children, covering home visiting, self-control programmes, early years care and education, and programmes that teach parents techniques to improve their relationship with their baby or child (Case-Smith, 2013; Frolek Clark and Schlabach, 2013; Miller et al 2012; a review of reviews for NICE, 2012; Piquero et al, 2010).

Interventions to promote self-control

Piquero et al (2010) reviewed studies of interventions that focus on improving selfcontrol in children under age 10. The average age was 6.23 years, with 17 of the 34 studies including children somewhere in the 2-5 years age-range. The interventions were delivered mainly in preschool, nursery or kindergarten settings. Overall, the review found that self-control improvement programmes, including training programmes, group counselling, multi-component interventions including cognitive and behavioural strategies, and conflict resolution, are effective for improving self-control and reducing delinquency and problem behaviours. Although the review was not limited to studies of targeted interventions, two-thirds of the studies drew samples from high-risk or low-income populations.

Home-based interventions

Miller et al (2012) examined the effectiveness of home-based interventions that target improving developmental outcomes for children from socially disadvantaged families (perinatal to school entry – aged 4-7 years depending on country). The review identified seven small RCTs, the most recent of which was published in 1993. Four studies were deemed to have a high risk of bias and three had an unclear risk of bias. Interventions included in the review focused on providing parents with knowledge and skills, and were delivered by trained lay or professional family visitors. The intensity of the interventions varied from 12 weeks to two years, with visits occurring twice a week or monthly. The timing also varied, with interventions taking place from the perinatal period to the beginning of school. A meta-analysis of four RCTs found no significant improvement in children's cognitive development. The data for socio-emotional outcomes was insufficient to conduct a meta-analysis and draw any conclusion. The authors concluded that there is no evidence of the effectiveness of home-based interventions that are specifically targeted at improving developmental outcomes for preschool children from socially disadvantaged families. The authors did not report on speech and language outcomes.

Home visiting

NICE guidance on social and emotional wellbeing in the early years (NICE 2012, PH40) is based on three reviews of the evidence (including one of systematic review level evidence, one of UK evidence and one of risk and protective factors) and three expert reports. The focus was interventions that aim to support the social and emotional wellbeing of vulnerable children aged 0-5, including home-based interventions, childcare, and early educational programmes. The review of reviews found moderate evidence from six review papers that postpartum home visiting interventions may be effective for improving parental outcomes in at-risk families, with one paper suggesting that nurse-delivered interventions may be more effective than those delivered by paraprofessionals or lay persons. One paper was reported to find insufficient evidence for the effectiveness of postpartum home visits for women with an alcohol or drug problem. The study also found seven reviews that showed evidence for the effectiveness of home visiting interventions for at-risk families. Benefits were found for improved maternal sensitivity and the home environment, with moderate effects on parent-child interaction and family wellness, and small effects on attachment security, cognitive development, socio-emotional development, potential abuse, parenting behaviour, parenting attitudes, and maternal life course education. Drawing on this evidence, the NICE (2012) guidance recommends that health visitors or midwives should offer a series of intensive home visits by an appropriately trained nurse to parents assessed to be in need of additional support. It states that activities should be

based on a set curriculum and cover issues such as maternal sensitivity, home learning and parenting skills.

Educational or daycare settings

The review of reviews underpinning NICE (2012) identified four reviews of interventions delivered in educational or daycare centre settings. It found moderate evidence for improvements in various outcomes, including cognitive development, mental health, school readiness, behaviour and educational attainment. However, the effectiveness of early educational programmes varied, with one review reporting that 53% of programmes demonstrated no effect. Two meta-analyses of longer-term outcomes following early development prevention programmes were deemed to provide good evidence of lasting impact in adolescence, particularly on cognitive outcomes.

NICE (2012) recommends that children's services (including health visitors) should ensure that all vulnerable children can benefit from high-quality childcare outside the home on a part- or full-time basis and can take up their entitlement to early childhood education, where appropriate. It states that services should aim to enhance children's social and emotional wellbeing and build their capacity to learn.

Interventions for children with or at risk of disability

Case-Smith (2013) evaluated interventions aimed at promoting social and emotional development in children aged 0-5 with or at-risk for disability, mainly through touch, developing the parent-child relationship and instructive/educational interventions. Based on 23 studies using varying methodologies (including seven RCTs) the review found moderate benefits. Touch-based interventions such as baby massage were noted as being beneficial, particular for young babies before bedtime. Massage for older infants was found to have no significant benefits. The review found that there are a number of good interventions that can be used by a range of practitioners such as occupational therapists, including RDI (Relationship Development Intervention), an interactive instructive interventions such as Joint Attention and peer-to-peer interventions were reported as being beneficial. The author highlighted the need for a comprehensive review of interventions for use by occupational therapists.

Other interventions

Frolek Clark and Schlabach (2013) evaluated the effectiveness of interventions within the scope of occupational therapists to improve cognitive development in children aged from birth to five years. Thirteen studies (mostly RCTs) were included of interventions that took place in various settings, including neonatal intensive care units, the home, child-care centres and preschools. Developmental interventions were found to result in gains in early cognitive development (infant and preschool age), with inconclusive evidence for gains through school age. Educating parents of preterm infants to be more sensitive to their child's needs and more responsive in interactions was found to increase cognitive outcomes and joint attention.³⁷

Identifying families with additional needs

Speech, language, and communication

Marulis and Neuman (2010) suggested that children from low-income groups may be conceptualised as needing additional language and communication support in the early years: children from low-income backgrounds tend to build their vocabulary more slowly than children from high-income backgrounds.

Pickstone et al (2009) classified children aged 0-5.5 years as being at risk of language impairment due to poverty, level of maternal education, low birthweight, and parental substance misuse.

Social, emotional, and cognitive development

Frolek Clark and Schlabach (2013) argued that all premature infants could be conceptualised as at risk for poor cognitive development, and consequently should receive additional intervention services.

NICE (2012) guidelines on the social and emotional wellbeing of young children provide indicators to identify children in the early years (specifically those aged 0-5) who are likely to be vulnerable and need additional social and emotional wellbeing support, including:

- speech, language and communication difficulties
- physical disabilities
- parental substance misuse
- parental criminality
- familial domestic violence or intimate partner violence
- familial mental health problems
- parents aged under 18
- single parent families
- low levels of familial education
- looked-after children

³⁷ This refers to 'the ability to orient to or attend to other people, including sharing attention on an object, shifting eye gaze, and getting others' attention. Attention is a component of cognitive development and is critical for ongoing learning.' (Frolek Clark and Schlabach, 2013: 428).

NICE (2012) recommends that health professionals in antenatal and postnatal services should identify factors that may pose a risk to a child's social and emotional wellbeing (including factors that could affect the parents' capacity to provide a loving and nurturing environment). They should discuss with the parents any problems they may have in relation to the father or mother's mental health, substance or alcohol misuse, family relationships or circumstances and networks of support. The guidance recommends that health visitors should use the assessment processes from the 'Early Years Foundation Stage' to identify infants and young children who need additional emotional or social support. Risk factors for infants include being withdrawn or unresponsive, demonstrating behavioural problems, and poor or delayed speech and language skills (NICE, 2012).

NICE (2012) further recommends that health and early years practitioners are systematic and persistent in their efforts to encourage vulnerable parents to use early years services. Specifically, relevant professionals (who provide services to address socio-emotional difficulties for infants and young children) should engage in outreach activities to identify vulnerable families, such as:

- engaging other professionals (eg key workers or home visitors)
- targeted publicity campaigns
- home visits by family support workers
- sending families repeat invitations
- using local community venues
- supporting current service users to encourage other vulnerable families to engage
- addressing concerns surrounding stigma and discrimination

Implementation issues

Speech, language, and communication

Several reviews called for closer relationships between SLTs (Speech and Language Therapists), teachers and parents, on the basis that if all support the intervention then it has more chance of being successful. However, messages with regards to how interventions should be implemented were limited. No specific barriers or facilitators to implementation for speech, language, or communication interventions were identified.

Social, emotional, and cognitive development

NICE (2012) guidance on social and emotional wellbeing in the early years identifies several barriers to the effective implementation of interventions intended to address the social, emotional and cognitive development of young children (aged 0-5). Barriers for parental involvement include:

- worries about the cleanliness of venues
- concern that staff will pry into parent's personal lives

- lack of parental knowledge about the content and potential benefits of services
- lack of programme flexibility

Specific barriers to home visiting programmes to improve the socio-emotional and cognitive development of infants identified by NICE (2012) include:

- the high level of parental commitment required
- requiring home visits too frequently
- arranging visits at inconvenient times.

NICE (2012) guidelines recommend that in order to ensure ongoing parental commitment, home visitors should:

- be flexible to parental needs in terms of delivery
- tailor programme content based on parental needs
- regularly assess parental involvement
- ensure both parents can participate in the programme
- where necessary, offer the family a break from participation rather than withdrawal (if parents choose to take a break, home visitors should stay in regular contact)

Camilli et al (2010) argued that early education programmes for cognitive and social development should be implemented using standardised protocols.

Workforce skills and training

A consistent message was that speech, language and communication interventions need to be implemented by individuals who have accessed appropriate training (eg Marulis and Neuman, 2010), and that professionals should be aware of how evidence-based strategies and wider research influence their practice.

In relation to social and emotional development, and specifically home visiting programmes, NICE (2012) stated that the more structured and intensive interventions (with a focus on child-mother interaction) delivered by specifically trained nurses during the first 18 months appear to be more effective in terms of impact on vulnerable children's social and emotional wellbeing than lower intensity and less structured interventions involving lay providers.

NICE (2012) also noted evidence from 11 papers suggesting that issues relating to professional roles and working practices have an effect on service delivery and performance, such as staff perceptions of the work being rewarding, the need for skilled staff, clarity about professional roles, and inter-agency team working. Concerns relating to high stress and complex workloads were also highlighted, as well as the need for training and support.

Additional primary studies

This section presents the results of a search for primary studies of interventions aimed at improving speech, language and communication outcomes for children aged 0-5 years, and that were not published in reviews summarised earlier in this chapter. The search identified 14 RCTs and four QED studies (Nievar et al, 2011; Johnson et al, 2012; and Gonzalez et al, 2011 – these are not reported further here but see Appendix C). In what follows, results from these studies have been classified in terms of the focus of the respective intervention: universal (baby signing, and shared book-reading); and targeted (parent-child interaction, reading-focused, teacher education/curriculum interventions, language/literacy interventions, and other interventions). All were delivered in the postnatal period. The first two are universal and the remainder are targeted.

Baby signing

Kirk et al (2013) evaluated the effectiveness of encouraging symbolic gesture (or 'baby sign') in improving infant language outcomes. The intervention was applied at a universal level. Members of the research team taught parents (all mothers) either symbolic gesture baby signing (based on standard baby signing classes and products) or British Sign Language (BSL). These were delivered via two home visits (when the child was eight and 12 months respectively). There were also telephone calls and additional visits but these appear to have been for research purposes rather than part of the intervention. The two intervention groups were compared with a verbal training group and a non-intervention control group. The results of an RCT involving 40 mother-infant dyads (10 per condition) found no positive benefits of either gesture intervention (baby signing or BSL) on language outcomes. The authors concluded that the results do not support previous claims that encouraging gesturing with infants accelerates linguistic development – at least for healthy developing infants who are being raised in an environment with good linguist input.

Book sharing

An RCT evaluating the effectiveness of Bookstart+ in Northern Ireland with 462 families (235 intervention group, 227 control), found that a universal shared reading intervention providing book packs and materials to parents improved parental attitudes to books and child reading (O'Hare and Connolly, 2010). Child outcomes were not evaluated, however. The sample was drawn from the client lists of health visitors in four geographic areas of the north east of Northern Ireland, and the effects were similar across all subgroups (including families with different socio-economic backgrounds).

Parent-child interaction

There are four studies of three programmes that aimed to improve parent-child interaction with the ultimate goal of improving speech, language and communication (Ford et al, 2009; Gridley et al, 2014; Sheridan et al, 2011, 2014). The specific focus of these interventions was the development of the parental role to improve the parent-child bond.

Gridley et al (2014) noted that parental language is associated with children's later language development, and postulated that since parenting interventions promote responsive parenting, they have the potential to improve children's language. However, it was noted that currently there is limited evidence to show that parenting interventions can improve parental language and therefore improve their child's language. The study evaluated the Incredible Years Parent-Toddler (IYPTP) programme in an RCT involving 89 participants in socio-economically deprived areas in Wales. The intervention aimed to coach parents in group sessions to support their child's development. The study found a positive impact in terms of fewer child-led language interactions (interpreted positively by the authors because it indicated less passive parent interaction). However, there were no statistically significant effects on parent-led language interactions, quantity and variety of language and use of critical language by parents.

The Getting Ready intervention targets children aged 0-5 years from low socioeconomic backgrounds, particularly if they experience a variety of risk factors including maternal/paternal depression. Trained teachers use collaborative consultation and triadic strategies in a series of home visits and in all interactions with parents in order to promote parental engagement in caregiving and guidance (ie warmth and sensitivity, encouragement of autonomy, and support for learning and literacy). The authors theorised that this would increase sensitivity between parent and child. In an RCT involving 21 schools, Sheridan et al (2011) found that preschool children in the Getting Ready intervention demonstrated significantly enhanced gains in teacher-rated oral language use, reading, and writing over time compared with the control group. Several moderator effects favouring the intervention were identified, for example when a developmental concern was evident upon entry to preschool. Sheridan et al (2014) evaluated Getting Ready in an RCT involving 204 children, their parents and 29 Head Start teachers. The study found improvements for some learning-related social skills. such as activity levels (that is, reduced fidgeting or difficulty staying still), but not for others, notably verbalizations (the amount of utterances during an observation) - the exception being if mothers were depressed.

The Let's Play in Tandem intervention uses interaction through educational games focusing on school readiness in terms of children's knowledge (name, address, colours), numeracy, listening and communication. It is targeted at three-year-olds from socio-economically disadvantaged backgrounds and in the study was delivered through

Sure Start centres in the UK. Each family is assigned a project worker who conducts weekly home visits over a year. An RCT with 60 child participants in the final sample (30 per group) showed statistically significant improvements in children's knowledge, pre-reading skills and numerical skills (Ford et al, 2009).

Reading-focused interventions

One study evaluated an intervention that used reading as the main tool to improve speech, language and communication outcomes. Goldfeld et al (2011) found that the Let's Read intervention aimed at increasing parent-child shared reading promoted by guidance messages delivered through home visiting was not effective in the short term. The intervention involved modelling by trained nurses during regular 'well-child' checks and the distribution of book packs with the aim of increasing expressive vocabulary and communication. The results of an RCT in Australia involving 552 families from relatively disadvantaged communities, 324 of whom received the intervention, found no evidence of effectiveness in terms of vocabulary and limited evidence of effectiveness for phonological awareness. Combining dialogical reading interventions with others (eg letter knowledge training) produced no additional benefits.

Teacher education/curriculum

Six studies involved interventions that aim to improve children's speech, language and communication using teacher education or improvements to the preschool curriculum involving personal development or additional teacher training aimed at improving interactions between teachers and children (Cabell et al, 2011; Cabell and Downer, 2011; Hindman et al, 2012; Landry et al, 2014; Lonigan et al, 2011; Piasta et al, 2012). All were aimed at low-income families or children from socio-economically disadvantaged areas.

Cabell et al (2011) and Piasta et al (2012), reporting on the same US RCT involving 330 preschool children (age range 40-60 months, mean 52 months), found that intensive training for teachers, which focused on teacher-child interaction and ways to enrich conversation, resulted in positive benefits for children's linguistic productivity and complexity. Twenty-five teachers (from 19 preschool or Head Start centres) delivered the intervention to 168 children, while 24 teachers from 19 centres served as controls. This study found improvements in children's language use, including an overall increase in total utterances, number of different words used, and the mean length of the utterance (Piasta et al, 2012). Cabell et al (2011) also found improvements in children's expressive vocabulary.

Cabell and Downer (2011) explored this type of teaching further in a US RCT evaluating the effectiveness of MyTeachingPartner (MTP) involving 161 teachers in preschools. MTP is a web-based system that teachers can log into in order to access

training, observations and consultation. Teachers were randomly assigned to a control group, a low support intervention group that provided access to MTP only, or a high support intervention group which provided access to MTP in combination with individual expert consultation. A narrative summary of the data suggested improvement in children's language and literacy; although there was no statistically significant difference in improvements between conditions, the authors suggested that (a) students of teachers in the high support group benefited the most, and (b) a treatment effect was observed for classrooms in which the only language spoken was English.

Hindman et al (2012) evaluated the ExCELL (Exceptional Coaching for Early Language and Literacy) programme, which trained teachers within Head Start centres to give better instruction to their pupils, and specifically to use language-rich instruction and to gradually increase language complexity while providing struggling learners with additional support. The intervention was evaluated in an RCT involving 358 US preschoolers, which found that the intervention was associated with a positive impact on children's vocabulary (and most effective for those children with the lowest initial skills).

Landry et al (2014) and Lonigan et al (2011) evaluated interventions that sought to change early childhood curricula. Landry et al (2014), in a US RCT involving 65 preschool classrooms in Texas, explored the efficacy of the Responsive Early Childhood Curriculum (RECC), which aimed to improve childcare teachers' behaviours and a wide-range of child outcomes (eg social, emotional, behavioural, early literacy, language, and math outcomes). Classrooms were randomised to the RECC training, RECC+ (including an extra social curriculum) or a control condition. There were no statistically significant differences for children's academic performances across groups (including language, vocabulary, early literacy, complex language, or mathematics outcomes). There were, however, positive effects in areas of children's social and emotional development and aspects of teaching practice (including the use of cognitively stimulating activities, such as shared book reading).

Lonigan et el. (2011) evaluated the effectiveness of the Literacy Express Preschool Curriculum (LEPC), which focused on developing literacy skills through group working using a specifically designed curriculum. An RCT involving 808 US preschool children randomised 15 preschool centres to implement the LEPC with professional development for teachers through workshops, 15 preschools to implement the LEPC with both professional development workshops and weekly in-class mentoring visits, and 18 preschools to a business as usual control condition. When comparing the two intervention groups with the control, the study found moderate intervention effects for children's oral language, phonological awareness and print knowledge skills. The added value of mentoring was not substantial, with a statistically significant improvement over professional development solely delivered via workshops on only one measure (print knowledge).

Language/literacy programmes

Three studies were identified that examined the effectiveness of language/literacy interventions. Unlike interventions which aimed to revise or change existing curricula, these programmes worked alongside existing systems rather than making changes to the system (Fricke et al, 2013; Hirst et al, 2010; Wake et al, 2013).

Fricke et al (2013) evaluated an oral language programme in the UK using an RCT involving 180 children, half of whom received the intervention. Participating children were selected on the basis of having low mean scores on verbal, language and literacy tests relative to their classmates. The intervention was delivered in nursery schools in one English county (no details about socio-economic status) and used group sessions to develop multisensory techniques, including vocabulary teaching, letter sounds and phonological awareness and narrative within a standardised curriculum. The authors reported that the intervention was successful in increasing children's vocabulary, particularly in the later stages of the intervention, and improved letter sound teaching during weeks 21-30. Although there was no impact on children's literacy, the intervention had an effect on children's language skills, narrative skills and phoneme awareness.

Wake et al (2013) evaluated Language for Learning, which focuses on supporting parents in the home to administer language learning with the help of teaching assistants. It is targeted at children aged four years who have displayed delayed language development. The results of an RCT in Australia involving 200 children, 99 of whom received the intervention, found no statistically significant improvements in language skills. There were, however, benefits with regards to phonological awareness skills and letter knowledge, both of which are important predictors of subsequent literacy. Research is ongoing to see if these gains lead to better literacy and expressive language. The study was conducted in eight of the 31 local government areas in Greater Melbourne, including six from the most disadvantaged 33%. There is no sub-group analysis.

Hirst et al (2010) evaluated the effectiveness of REAL (Raising Early Achievement in Literacy), which is delivered primarily through home visits and is targeted at parents of three-year-olds in socio-economically deprived areas. It involves providing literacy resources and seeks to helps parents to provide their children with opportunities for and recognition of engaging in literacy-based activities. The results of a small RCT in the UK involving 16 bilingual Pakistani-origin children showed evidence of improved reading scores compared with the control group.

Other

Schmitt et al (2014) evaluated the effectiveness of an intervention aimed at improving the self-regulation skills (eg memory, flexibility, control) of preschool children in Head Start classrooms in the US (meaning that they are in socio-economically disadvantaged areas). The intervention used musical group exercises to help develop working memory, attentional memory and inhibitory control. The results of an RCT with 14 classrooms, seven of which received the intervention, found improved self-regulation as measured through Heads Toes Knees Shoulder Task and Card sorting task, but no impact on any other outcomes (including early vocabulary skills).

Summary

The majority of recent RCTs evaluated the effectiveness of interventions aimed at improving speech, language and communication by improving parent-child interaction, providing reading focused support, providing additional training for preschool teachers to encourage them to interact more effectively with children, or delivering language and literacy programmes aimed at supplementing the curriculum with additional support to parents and children. The results are consistent with the reviews included in this chapter and suggest that the most promising interventions are reading and language/literacy focused, or are aimed at supporting teachers to work more effectively. The interventions are mostly targeted, either at socio-economically disadvantaged children or at children with signs of difficulties in the areas of speech, language or literacy; indeed, of the two universal interventions examined, studies found that one (baby-signing) had no impact while the other (Bookstart+) had an impact on parental attitudes to books and child reading but the impact on child outcomes was not measured. Most of the interventions evaluated in these primary studies are delivered by teachers or language specialists, but some - notably some of the home-based ones - could arguably be delivered by health visitors.

13. Implementation issues

Efforts to support the implementation of the evidence-based methods of working have often been characterised as 'letting it happen' – leaving it to policy makers and practitioners to use research findings on their own – or 'helping it happen' – for instance, through website and manuals. 'Making it happen' involves the use of implementation teams in which experts use evidence-based implementation strategies to actively support implementation. This has been estimated to produce higher rates of implementation success (80%) than in cases where they are not used (14%) (Metz et al, 2013).

Although there is currently limited evidence available, there are a number of useful summaries from the rapidly developing field of 'implementation science' (see Halle et al, 2013). This research suggests the need for changes to what have been described as inner contextual factors (eg provider characteristics, organisational resources and climate/culture, leadership, fidelity monitoring and supervision), and outer contextual factors (eg training and use of technologies to support intervention use), to promote intervention sustainment and also improve outcomes for children and families (Novins et al, 2013). Messages from the research with regard to identifying families in need of additional support, implementation, and training and workforce issues have been identified throughout this report in relation to specific topic areas. This chapter seeks to take a broader view. It outlines important cross-cutting issues in terms of: the identification of families with additional needs; matching needs and services; reaching the 'hard-to-reach'; working with families, and family readiness to change; practitioner motivation and readiness to change; programme fidelity; and workforce development.

Key themes

Key implementation messages are as follows:

Working with families

- parental understanding, attitudes, and behaviours are key to supporting good health and development in very young children
- working collaboratively/in partnership with parents is a prerequisite to supporting them to learn, adapt to the parenting role, and change their behaviours where necessary
- continuity of relationships between practitioners and families is important, particularly with families experiencing problems
- providing information alone is rarely effective in changing behaviours
- motivational interviewing can help to produce behaviour change but requires skilful implementation to be effective

Delivery of interventions

- interventions need to be implemented with fidelity, both in terms of clinical/professional and organisational levels
- implementation guidance and proactive monitoring of fidelity to the model being used should be built into all aspects of HCP delivery. This includes supportive policies, procedures and managerial as well as practitioner accountability

Identification

- all contacts with families should be used to promote wellbeing, and to identify families in need of additional support
- good assessments are ongoing and should include the use of validated tools and objective measures alongside professional judgement
- education, training and supervision
- education, training and supervision should focus on skill development and coaching to promote consistency of approach. Core skills for health visitors should include: promotional interviews and partnership working; motivational interviewing; and videofeedback
- infrastructure
- managerial and system expectations and processes need to align with practice methods and expected approaches
- areas for further work
- more work is needed to develop integrated care pathways that enable core groups of practitioners such as midwives and health visitors to promote a range of outcomes (eg nutrition, attachment, learning)
- more fully developed resources are needed to support understanding and ongoing assessment of the quality of partnership working
- further work is necessary to explore the quality of professional relationships necessary for effective HCP work and the impact of corporate caseloads
- further development is needed of supervision models or other mechanisms for monitoring and coaching in terms of the recommended approaches within the HCP
- a greater emphasis is needed on the requirements for appropriate managerial/organisational/system congruence with expected practice methods

Identifying families with additional needs

The identification of families with additional needs requires an ability to identify the risks and strengths that are present. Early identification will take place over a period of time as the child develops and the parent builds trust in the practitioner, and as the practitioner is able to assess and analyse the information from an ecological perspective.

There is also a need for the following:

- good population data and an information system for assessing and monitoring population level needs and risk in order to support practitioner and service planning
- practitioners who can balance knowledge about risk with professional judgement and who recognise that the assessment of risk is a dynamic process over time because a child develops rapidly at this age, families change, parents disclose as trust builds (they need more than one assessment)
- good assessment processes involving the synthesis of information from multiple sources often in reflection with others; the need for adapting oneself and the activity to the family as part of a continual process; methods to promote engagement (because non-engagement means no change)

The implementation of a successful strategy for identifying families with additional needs involves the following:

- The use of universal assessment points/standard health reviews as an opportunity to promote wellbeing, as well as to identify risk and additional need, including the:
 - booking-in visit at 12 weeks
 - o promotional interview 28 weeks
 - new baby review 14 days postnatal
 - o promotional interview, eight weeks postnatal, and comprehensive health review
 - review at three months
 - o one-year health review
 - o two-and-a-half-year review

For example, midwives can be supported to use the booking-in visit to (a) promote wellbeing and (b) identify families in need of additional services. Similarly, promotional interviews at 28 weeks antenatal and eight weeks postnatal can enable health visitors to promote wellbeing and identify families in need of additional support. Standardised tools (see point 3 below) can be used to supplement clinician skills in terms of identifying additional need. The standard health reviews that are also recommended by the HCP (eg new baby review, three months, one year and two-and-a-half year reviews) can also be used to promote wellbeing and identify additional need.

- The use of a model of partnership working, such as the Family Partnership Model (Davis and Day, 2010), provides training to facilitate this.
- Training of the workforce to ensure that all health visitors, for example, have the skills to undertake promotional interviews (see the Centre for Parent and Child Support – www.cpcs.org.uk) and that staff have the skills to use a range of standardised assessment tools alongside their professional skills to facilitate the assessment of issues such as:

- parental mental health, for example using the EPDS and Generalised Anxiety Disorder Assessment – GAD-7 (Spitzer et al, 2006)
- parent-infant interaction, for example using the Parent-Infant Interaction Observation Scale (PIIOS), which uses independent observation (Svanberg et al, 2013), and the Ages and Stages Questionnaire (ASQ), which uses parent report
- social support, for instance using the Social Support Scale (Zimet et al, 1988);
- child development, including growth and measurement for example, using the ASQ, Peds-QL and UK-WHO growth charts
- Infrastructure arrangements to enable reviews to take place. These entail
 management communication about the importance of these checks, staff having
 permission and time to conduct them, and multi-agency working to enable them to
 be successful (eg to inform the 28-week antenatal review health visitors, who need
 information on pregnant women from midwives).

Matching needs and services

The evidence suggests improved outcomes where there is matching of need with services (Fixsen et al, 2005). Families experience a range of contextual factors that influence their capacity to benefit from early intervention. Factors range from highly individual, including their own early life experiences, attachment patterns, mental health problems, social support and willingness to engage, through to wider economic factors, such as income, housing and the neighbourhood environment. Each parent and child brings a unique configuration of factors. In addition, the evidence suggests that not all families are able to benefit from services being provided. For example, infant massage programmes are beneficial for disadvantaged mothers and those who are experiencing postnatal depression but they are not sufficiently intensive on their own to support women experiencing more diverse problems (Underdown et al, 2013).

Reaching the 'hard to reach'

Although a family's level of need may have been matched with a particular service, additional key mechanisms will need to be present to promote uptake, continued attendance and overall change, particularly in families whose willingness to engage and readiness to change are low (Barlow et al, 2005). Difficulties in engaging families, including both recruitment and retention, are one of the main reasons for interventions failing. Although parents facing severe problems are least likely to engage with programmes, the problem of so-called hard-to-reach families may also be a problem of hard-to-access services.

There is evidence from the evaluation of parenting and child mental health programmes – including interventions for young children (eg parenting intervention in preschool, or

home visiting for first-time mothers) but mainly concerned with older children and adolescents – to suggest that brief, intensive engagement interventions that target both practical (eg schedules, transportation) and psychological (eg family members' resistance, beliefs about the treatment process) barriers at the point of entry to treatment, can be effective in improving engagement in early sessions (Ingoldsby, 2010). In terms of longer-term engagement and retention, the limited available evidence points to the benefits of 'integrating motivational interviewing, family systems, and enhanced family stress and coping support strategies at multiple points throughout treatment' (Ingoldsby, 2010: 629).

Recent research on what works to engage parents in parenting programmes has also highlighted the potential benefit of the following strategies (Axford et al, 2012):

- a clear recruitment process with understanding and commitment from those involved at the beginning of this process
- active and creative outreach work to recruit families
- investment in building relationships with parents by skilled practitioners who build trust and adapt their approach to match family and programme priorities (such practitioners are also ideally resilient, quick to see client strengths, slow to interpret rejection personally, and able to judge readiness to change and connect with client motivations)
- ongoing practical and emotional support to enable families to stay involved. The latter includes the provision of transport, childcare and food, as well as reminders by phone or text about the next session. Incentives for providers to boost recruitment and retention can help to promote continuation.

Working with families, and family readiness to change

One of the key factors in facilitating behaviour change is the relationship that programme staff are able to establish with the participating families. Such relationships need to be based on a partnership model of working – that is, they need to be supportive, guiding, motivating, strengths-based, and consistent. A number of interventions have been developed to promote parent engagement with programmes by providing practitioners with core sets of skills to enable partnership and collaborative working. For example, the Getting Ready programme is used as an adjunct training and service to augment existing curricula and services and is aimed at promoting family and child school-readiness by explicitly focusing on the relationships between practitioner, parent and child (Knoche et al, 2012). It involves a range of collaborative and partnership-based strategies to help the practitioner to develop the parentprofessional relationship in ways that will promote the parent-child relationship. The Family Partnership Model (Davis and Day, 2010) is a similar approach based on an 'explicit model of the helping process that demonstrates how specific helper qualities and skills, when used in partnership, enable parents and families to overcome their difficulties, build strengths and resilience and fulfil their goals more effectively'.

Similarly, the Family Nurse Partnership (FNP) programme provides family nurses with extensive training to promote the development of the necessary skills and knowledge to be able to build deep, trusting relationships that help clients to change how they care for themselves and their child.³⁸

In addition to partnership working, there is consensus regarding the importance of continuity in terms of the extent to which pregnant women and new mothers/parents are provided with the opportunity to establish a small number of key relationships. Ideally, women would be allocated: one midwife who stays with them from booking to delivery; one health visitor (or a nurse if the woman has been enrolled in FNP) who oversees the HCP for that child and establishes contact at 28 weeks antenatal and continues through three years; programme facilitators who deliver entire programmes; and, where necessary, just one social worker and one family support worker.

Where there are a number of services available, families should be involved in the decision-making process about which ones they use. For example, some adults (ie with an avoidant attachment style) may be more able to benefit from a programme such as video-feedback, which is focused on the 'here and now', than from a programme such as parent-infant psychotherapy, which may involve them thinking about the past.

Practitioner motivation and readiness to change

A range of factors can affect a practitioner's readiness to take on board the practices involved with the delivery of new ways of working and new services, including cultural beliefs/attitudes, social systems and relationships, current and persistent stressors, and personal characteristics including motivation, qualities and skills (Metz et al 2013). Several practices can help ensure that programmes and services are delivered optimally: selecting staff with the right attitudes and qualities (this is a significant predictor of programme success); once staff are in post assessing their readiness to change using standardised tools designed for this purpose; delivering 'preparation for change' training to increase readiness, motivation and confidence; and providing coaching and supervision for those who are ready to change.

It is also important to understand and respond to the motivations of practitioners. These are likely to vary between individuals and potentially across professions, but Davis et al (2012) found evidence that they include the desires to: improve child outcomes, and see the difference made by intervening; have the time to build relationships with children and families; exercise professional autonomy and discretion; have professional and learning opportunities; have intellectual challenge and the opportunity to master new skills; and have adequate support and resources, including supportive supervision, opportunity for reflective practice and being part of a team. Davis et al (2012)

³⁸ http://www.fnp.nhs.uk/about

recommends taking these points into account when designing and introducing evidence-based methods of working, and gave several examples as follows. Thus, the guidance accompanying an evidence-based programme should clarify the processes required for cultural adaptation and the degree of flexibility and autonomy that is permissible: fidelity to the design is important (see section below on 'Fidelity'), so any adaptation should preserve core intervention components and be done in close collaboration with the programme developer. Such programmes might be introduced as an opportunity for staff wanting to develop their skills, with information about how implementers can become accredited. It should be emphasised that some programmes (eg home visiting, parenting groups) create an opportunity to spend quality time with families. The programme should be adequately supported in terms of learning materials, technical assistance, internal quality assurance capability, and supervision. Lastly, continuous 'live' feedback to practitioners can help practitioners to track the differences their intervention is making.

Fidelity

Programme fidelity involves ensuring that evidence-based interventions are replicated as closely as possible to the design in order to avoid dilution and unintentional 'programme drift'. It has four main components: adherence (ie was a component delivered?), quality (ie how well was it delivered?), dose (ie was the right amount delivered?) and engagement (ie did recipients engage with the programme?).

The 'zone of tolerable adaptation' refers to the extent to which a programme can be adapted to meet local needs before the associated treatment effects are diminished. Some local adaptation or co-construction to ensure that a programme is delivered in a culturally sensitive way can result in the most effective delivery. However, adaptation that involves core programme components being delivered sub-optimally, or not at all, is likely to diminish the impact. Any adaptation should be undertaken in consultation with the programme developer.

Various strategies are recommended to help strengthen implementation fidelity, including training and coaching (Fixsen et al 2005). Monitoring fidelity also increases the likelihood of faithful implementation and therefore that the delivery of evidencebased programmes will achieve the desired change. Measures should capture the different elements of fidelity referred to above and data can be collected in various ways, including self-rating checklists and direct observation by, for instance, trainers, coaches or supervisors. Training should be given to all staff involved in the rating/assessment of fidelity in order to promote reliability across raters. A feedback system is required to ensure that fidelity data is used.

Workforce development

Good recruitment, training and supervision are all core to the effective delivery of interventions. Good staff recruitment ensures that people who are appointed to deliver services and programmes not only have the necessary technical skills and expertise, but also the type of personal qualities that are associated with effective working (eg humility, honesty, being non-judgmental) (Davis and Day, 2010). Such staff should also show a willingness to engage in ongoing training and development as part of the delivery of new methods of working.

Further training will be required for many of the evidence-based ways of working that have been identified in this review. Training of the workforce on an ongoing basis should therefore be a major part of investment plans for NHS Trusts, in addition to a good skill-mix. For example, while not everyone needs the skills to deliver video-feedback, key members within each health visiting and social work team should arguably have such skills. Trusts should identify the core training skills for each group of practitioners and the optional or additional skills. For example, all health visitors should have partnership working and Promotional Interviewing skills (see CPCS.org.uk). Additional training might include infant massage and/or video-feedback. Trusts should also ensure that sufficient numbers of key staff have training such as Level 5 Diplomas in Leadership for Children's Care and Development (both Advanced Practice; and Management).

Supervision is also key to the effective delivery of interventions. 'Restorative supervision' has been identified as being an effective method of supporting health visitors, family nurses and other staff working with vulnerable families (Wallbank, 2012).

14. Economic analysis

There is a pressing need for information on the economic case for investing in early intervention, specifically the financial and other gains that potentially derive over a child's lifetime from improving outcomes when they are aged 0-5 years. However, trials of interventions typically only measure outcomes in the short term (ie within a year or two of the completion of the intervention). For trials of interventions in the early years, this means that the long-term effects of the intervention are not directly measured. However, these long-term outcomes are more likely to have economic implications for the children, their families, and society.

In the case of universal programmes, these short-term effects are applied to the general population, meaning that the probability of problems occurring in the population without intervention are low in general, so the amount of change from base rates that can be expected is low, but interventions are also likely to be less intensive and cost less to implement. Targeted preventive interventions are delivered to children and families where there is a greater likelihood of future problems, or early signs of problems already. Therefore, these interventions may need to be more intense and thus more expensive, but they could have a large impact as they are delivered to those most likely to have the problems they address. Early intervention at the universal or targeted levels is important to address problems before they begin or before they worsen. Cost-benefit analysis can provide more information about the best investments at all levels by combining information about the costs of interventions and the risk of poor outcomes for different populations over the life course.

The following analysis identifies some of the key links between short- and long-term outcomes and, for a selection of discrete interventions in the 0-5 years age range, shows how these translate into long-term economic benefits. The first section provides a summary of a review of the systematic reviews conducted by the Washington State Institute for Public Policy that analyse the effects of short-term outcomes in the 0-5 years age range on longer-term outcomes. These are used to illustrate the relationship between these outcomes, with details provided from a selection of the studies in these reviews to illustrate how these relationships would look in real terms. The second section provides details of cost-benefit analyses conducted by the Social Research Unit at Dartington (SRU) for interventions that focus on 0-5 year-olds³⁹, including a summary of how effects on particular short-term outcomes result in monetary benefits from change in longer-term outcomes (eg the impact on child behaviour leading to reductions in the costs from crime).

³⁹ See www.investinginchildren.eu.

The effects of short-term outcomes on longer-term outcomes

The Washington State Institute for Public Policy (WSIPP) conducts systematic reviews of longitudinal research to establish causal links between short-term outcomes that are measured in trials and longer-term outcomes that have economic implications (Washington State Institute for Public Policy, 2014). As these reviews are ultimately used to create forecasts of the benefits of investment in interventions for real-world decision-making, WSIPP uses very strict criteria to determine which studies can be included. In particular, there needs to be sufficient confidence that the study is establishing causality between the short-term outcome and the longer-term outcome that it measures. This requires the study to clearly establish temporal ordering (one outcome, such as conduct problems, should precede another outcome, such as crime) and account for other factors that could also influence the outcome (such as family income). There also has to be sufficient confidence in the measurement and reporting of both outcomes and the relevance of the population in the study to those receiving the interventions, and the study must include a comparison group in order to establish an effect size. The analyses to date have identified significant causal links between several early predictors and long-term outcomes, key examples of which are presented in Table 14.1.

Predictor	Long-term outcome	Number of studies	Effect Size	Standard Error
Child abuse and neglect	School completion	5	-0.40	0.10
_	Special education	1	0.39	0.04
	Standardised test scores	3	-0.25	0.05
	Alcohol problems	5	0.16	0.03
	Illicit drug abuse	5	0.28	0.06
	Depression	7	0.26	0.05
	Crime	12	0.51	0.07
Child externalising	Crime	12	0.33	0.05
problems	School completion	17	-0.34	0.03
Attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder	Standardised test scores	3	-0.38	0.10

Table 14.1 Causal links between early predictors and long-term outcomes

It is important to note that WSIPP's work does not focus specifically on children aged 0-5, and the predictors in most studies included in their review either focus on older children or cover a wider age range, including later years. Thus, out of 147 papers reviewed by WSIPP, only three studies focused specifically on predictors measured before the age of five (Lansford et al, 2002, 2007; Murray et al, 2010). The cost-benefit model includes all 147 studies in its calculation of the effect of interventions on linked long-term outcomes. Two of these studies (Lansford et al, 2002, 2007) report findings from The Child Development Project, based in the US states of Indiana and Tennessee, which first assesses children at age five and follows them into adulthood. They provide information about how child physical abuse predicts long-term outcomes, including many that have economic implications, such as school completion, crime, and standardised test scores of maths and language. When the effects identified by these studies are isolated from the larger meta-analyses, the only significant effect of child maltreatment was on the rate of school completion (ES=-0.85, SE=0.17), which has implications for future economic outcomes such as further education, employment and earnings (Lansford et al, 2007).

The third of the three studies used data from the 1970 British Cohort Study to examine early predictors of criminal convictions in adulthood (Murray et al, 2010). It indicated a significant effect of: conduct problems from an early age on later crime (ES=0.36, SE=0.05); maternal smoking during pregnancy on future crime in adulthood (ES=0.29, SE=0.04); and low cognitive stimulation by parents (ie not reading to the child) on future crime in boys (ES=0.25, SE=0.06).

Monetary benefits deriving from short-term outcomes

The aforementioned links from short-term outcomes in trials to longer-term outcomes form the foundation for estimates of many of the monetary benefits of interventions over the life course for a wide range of areas. In addition, some outcomes can be directly monetised by modelling the persistence of problems over the life course alongside data on how these outcomes predict factors such as service use patterns and earnings.

The SRU uses methods developed by WSIPP to make these estimates. These methods use real data as much as possible and are driven by the measurements of effects of the interventions on outcomes in trials of the interventions. The size of the effect is used to estimate the unit change in each long-term outcome that can be expected. The value of that unit change is then estimated in monetary terms. The overall aim is to estimate how much a change in outcomes (eg reduction in early conduct problems) is worth to the public sector, children receiving the intervention, and others in society respectively. The cost-benefit methods follow these steps (elaborated in Little et al, 2013):

1. A review of the research literature and calculation of the size of the impact of each intervention on outcomes for children. The size of this effect is reduced where there are methodological weaknesses or other sources of bias that would indicate that a smaller effect would be expected in a real-world implementation of the intervention.

- 2. The size of the link between short-term outcomes and longer-term monetisable outcomes is estimated.
- 3. These two types of effect sizes are used to estimate of how much change in an outcome can realistically be achieved for each intervention when it is provided to children or families in the UK, given the base rates of outcomes over the life course in the populations targeted by each intervention.
- 4. The monetary value of the change is estimated in a range of areas that can be causally linked to the outcomes. For example, a reduction in ADHD can be linked to savings in healthcare costs, education costs, criminal justice system costs, and increased earnings and taxes paid. This value is estimated for the projected lifetime of the child, discounted to compute a net present value. The model uses a range of real discount rates to compute net present values. The discount rates are applied to all annual benefit and cost cash flows and economic impacts arising in future years are converted to present values. The model uses low (2%), modal (3.5%), and high (5%) discount rates in computation.
- 5. The costs of each intervention per child per year are estimated.
- 6. An analysis of the uncertainty in each of the steps in the cost-benefit analysis is carried out to test of the likelihood of a net gain or loss from investment in each intervention. To do this, estimated ranges of uncertainty around key inputs in the model are included and then varied in Monte Carlo simulations. The inputs that are varied in the model include: programme effect sizes, linked effect sizes, discount rates, programme costs, criminal justice and victimisation costs, value of a statistical life, and labour market earnings from improvements in educational outcomes.

The SRU has developed a UK version of the WSIPP cost-benefit model to conduct analyses in British pounds for the UK context (Little et al, 2013). Many of the interventions for which the Social Research Unit has conducted cost-benefit analysis are delivered in the early years. For those interventions, information about how effects on particular short-term outcomes were predicted to produce monetary benefits on average over the participant's lifetime is presented in Table 14.2. In most cases (with the exception of Abecedarian, Curiosity Corner, High Scope Preschool/Perry Preschool, and Success for All) the effect sizes come from analyses conducted by WSIPP (Lee et al, 2012).

For example, in the case of Family Nurse Partnership (FNP; programme 4 in Table 14.2), three trials measured its effect on recurrence of abuse or neglect, among several other outcomes, compared to a control group. The results were combined in a meta-analysis of this outcome, and the weighted mean effect size on that outcome was -0.88 (SE=0.22), indicating a large effect. This effect size was then reduced using an empirically derived system of discounts to form a more realistic estimate of the likely effect of delivery of FNP in the real world (-0.22) rather than in a research setting. Using

the results from the analyses linking short- and long-term outcomes, the model can calculate how much change in crime reduction, increased earnings, reduced need for social work services, reduced need for special education, and reduced healthcare costs can be expected given that effect size, compared with what would be expected without the intervention. It then places a net present value on that change in terms of the benefits FNP is likely to yield per child over his or her lifetime.

The programmes in Table 14.2 are provided for children aged five and under and their families, although in some cases provision extends to later years as well. The outcomes presented here are those that are relevant to the UK and that can be monetised in terms of future benefits using the SRU cost-benefit model. These programmes may have positive impacts in other areas, but this work is limited to the outcomes that have been measured in trials and that can be linked to monetary benefits in studies meeting the inclusion criteria and using the methodology outlined above.

The monetary benefits presented are a combination of those that would go to the participants themselves, those that would go to the public purse, and those that would apply to the wider society (such as potential victims of crime). The taxpayer benefits primarily consist of the marginal costs saved by reduced demand on public services. For example, in the case of crime, the costs are derived from changes in costs to police, courts, youth justice and criminal justice systems due to changes in the volume of criminal convictions. The website www.investinginchildren.eu provides a more detailed breakdown of these benefits for each programme.

Table 14.2 Short-term outcomes and lifetime monetary benefits by programme

1. Abecedarian

An early education programme for children from disadvantaged backgrounds that has two core components: a preschool or childcare educational programme is provided from infancy until the children enter school (0-5); a school-age programme is provided in the first three years of school (5-8) to increase family support and the child's learning.

Short-term outcome	Effect Size	Standard Error	Long-term outcome	Benefit
Crime	-0.27	0.41	Crime	£956
High school graduation	0.08	0.26	Earnings	£2,288
Special education	-0.62	0.27	Special education	£1,309
Test scores	0.38	0.14	Earnings (including taxes)	£13,574
Benefits Minus Costs Cost-benefit Ratio	-£38,704 0.32			
	0.52			

2. Curiosity Corner

A preschool programme designed for children (aged 3-4) who are at risk of school failure due to poverty. Curiosity Corner helps teachers increase language ability in children and develop high quality learning environments through the use of materials, parent involvement and professional development.

Short-term outcome	Effect Size	Standard Error	Long-term outcome	Benefit
Test scores Benefits Minus Costs Cost-benefit Ratio	0.21 £5,388 70.08	0.01	Earnings (including taxes)	£5,466

3. Families and Schools Together (FAST)

A two-year programme designed to prevent school failure, aggression, delinquency and substance use in at-risk school children aged 5-10. Groups of 8-12 families meet for eight consecutive weeks after school. Meetings are facilitated by a team of trained facilitators, including, for example, parents (ideally a FAST graduate), mental health specialists, and school and community agency representatives.

Short-term outcome	Effect Size	Standard Error	Long-term outcome	Benefit
Test scores	0.10	0.13	Earnings (including taxes)	£665
Externalising behaviour	-0.30	0.12	Crime	£15
symptoms			Healthcare	£17
Benefits Minus Costs	£467			
Cost-benefit Ratio	3.03			

4. Family Nurse Partnership

A programme that provides intensive visitation by nurses during a woman's pregnancy and the first two years after birth. The goal is to promote the child's development and provide support and instructive parenting skills to the parents. The programme is designed to serve low-income, at-risk pregnant women bearing their first child.

Short-term outcome	Effect Size	Standard Error	Long-term outcome	Benefit
Child abuse and neglect	-0.88	0.22	Social services	£434
Crime	-0.70	0.21	Crime	£639
Disruptive behaviour	-0.22	0.09	Healthcare	£4
symptoms			Education costs	£46
			CAMHS costs	£5
High school graduation	0.04	0.16	Earnings (including taxes)	£261
Special education	0.29	0.16	Special education	-£473
Test scores	0.13	0.06	Earnings (including taxes)	£3,197
Crime (mother)	-0.26	0.37	Crime (mother)	£324
High school graduation	0.10	0.09	Earnings (mother)	£10,256
(mother)				
Benefits Minus Costs	£7,132			
Cost-benefit Ratio	1.94			

5. High Scope Preschool/Perry Preschool

An early childhood education programme for children from birth to 5 years with or without special needs and from diverse socio-economic backgrounds and ethnicities. The programme aims to enhance children's cognitive, socio-emotional, and physical development.

Short-term outcome	Effect Size	Standard Error	Long-term outcome	Benefit
Crime	-0.42	0.28	Crime	£1411
Test scores	0.41	0.08	Earnings (including taxes)	£18,793
Special education	-0.67	0.27	Special education	£1393
Benefits Minus Costs	£8,205			
Cost-benefit Ratio	1.61			

6. Parent Child Home Programme

This programme aims to improve child literacy and school readiness for children aged 2–3 whose parents have limited education. It involves twice weekly half-hour visits from trained paraprofessionals over a period of two years. Each week, the visitor brings a new toy or book, which is used to demonstrate verbal interaction techniques and encourage learning through play.

Short-term outcome	Effect Size	Standard Error	Long-term outcome	Benefit
Test scores	0.21	0.16	Earnings (including taxes)	£2,750
Special education	-0.63	0.27	Special education	£190
Benefits Minus Costs	-£1,767			
Cost-benefit Ratio	0.62			

7. Parent Involvement Programmes

A group of programmes that incorporate parenting, communicating, volunteering, support for learning at home, participating in decision making, and collaborating with the community. An important element is increasing parent involvement and requires changing the behaviour of both parents and school staff. Parenting, volunteering, and supporting home learning result primarily from the efforts of parents; but communicating, participating in decision making, and collaborating with the community also require commitment and effort from schools.

Short-term outcome	Effect Size	Standard Error	Long-term outcome	Benefit
Test scores	0.13	0.05	Earnings (including taxes)	£1,918
Benefits Minus Costs	£1,233			
Cost-benefit Ratio	2.80			

8. Parents as First Teachers

A home visiting programme for parents and children. PAT develops curricula that support a parent's role in promoting school readiness and healthy development of children. Parents are visited monthly by parent educators (who typically have some form of higher education). Visits typically begin during the mother's pregnancy and may continue until the child enters school (aged 4-5).

Short-term outcome	Effect Size	Standard Error	Long-term outcome	Benefit
Child abuse and neglect	-0.38	0.54	Crime Social Services Special Education Healthcare	£88 £428 £29 £26
Test scores	0.11	0.08	Earnings (including taxes)	£1,991
High school graduation (mother)	-0.02	0.19	Crime (mother)	-£6
Benefits Minus Costs Cost-benefit Ratio	-£982 0.72			

9. SafeCare

A parent training programme for parents who are at-risk or have been reported for child maltreatment. Trained professionals work with parents in their homes to improve skills such as planning and implementing activities with their children, responding appropriately to child behaviours, improving home safety, and addressing health and safety issues.

Short-term outcome	Effect Size	Standard Error	Long-term outcome	Benefit
Child abuse and neglect	-0.11	0.06	Crime Earnings (including taxes) Social services Special education Healthcare	£35 £177 £335 £20 £11
Benefits Minus Costs Cost-benefit Ratio	£291 2.02			

10. Success for All

A whole-school reform model that also has components that can be used as a standalone curriculum. It is delivered by teachers and takes up 90 minutes each day. The programme is designed to ensure that every child will read at grade level or above. It emphasises prevention and early intervention to respond to and solve any child's learning problems.

Short-term outcome	Effect Size	Standard Error	Long-term outcome	Benefit
Test scores Benefits Minus Costs Cost-benefit Ratio	0.25 £2,488 14.09	0.0	2 Earnings (including taxes)	£2,678

11. Triple P Positive Parenting Programme (All Levels)

A behavioural parenting intervention that comprises five levels including: a universal media-based communications strategy (Level 1); seminars for parents interested in promoting their child's development or individual consultations for those with specific concerns about their child's behaviour (Level 2); parenting guidance and support delivered in primary care (Level 3); and group-based or individual sessions for parents of children with identified behaviour problems (Levels 4 and 5).

Short-term outcome	Effect Size	Standard Error	Long-term outcome	Benefit
Child abuse and neglect	-0.14	0.00	Crime	£25
			Earnings (including taxes)	£147
			Social services	£99
			Special education	£11
			Healthcare	£9
Out-of-home placement	-0.31	0.00	Out-of-home placement	£306
Benefits Minus Costs	£478			
Cost-benefit Ratio	5.05			

These results show how, in many cases, improvement in one early outcome can yield future benefits in many different areas in a child's life. In addition, some outcomes lead to benefits via multiple other intermediate steps. For example, a reduction in child abuse and neglect can lead to savings for social services but also increased earnings via subsequent improved test scores, attainment of higher levels of education, or reduced depression. Similarly, multiple early outcomes can contribute in combination to the same benefit, such as reductions in disruptive behaviour and improved educational outcomes leading to children's increased projected earnings as adults.

The length of time between the early effects of an intervention and the accumulation of monetary benefits varies. In some cases, these benefits are relatively immediate, as in the case of a reduction in the need for special education services or out-of-home placements. In other cases, a long time passes before a particular benefit is realised, such as increased future lifetime earnings due to a reduction in mental health problems in early childhood.

There is clearly a wide variation in the cost-benefit ratios across programmes. This can be due to a mismatch between the intensity and therefore cost of a programme and the risk of poor outcomes in the target population, or simply due to the small effect sizes found in trials of the intervention. It can also be due to the fact that some outcomes are not yet monetisable in this model, so some interventions may be making important changes for children but they cannot be accounted for in terms of monetary benefits. When commissioning these types of interventions, the information about costs and benefits must always be considered alongside the wider evidence for their impact on the wellbeing of children and families.

References

The references are in six sections:

- Systematic reviews included
- NICE Guidance referred to
- Primary studies reviewed for Chapter 7 on attachment
- Primary studies reviewed for Chapter 8 on parenting support
- Primary studies reviewed for Chapter 10 on obesity prevention for 0-3s
- Primary studies reviewed for Chapter 12 on speech, language and communication interventions

Systematic reviews included

Abdulwadud, O.A., and Snow, M.E. (2012). Intervention in the workplace to support breastfeeding for women in employment. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2009 (10).*

Akoensi, T., Koehler, J., Lösel, F. and Humphreys., D. (2013). Domestic violence perpetrator programs in Europe, Part II: A systematic review of the state of evidence. *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology*, 57 (10), 1206-1225.

Alderdice, F., McNeill J., and Lynn F. (2013). A systematic review of systematic reviews of interventions to improve maternal mental health and well-being. *Midwifery*, *29*, 389-399.

Austin, M.P., Priest, S.R., and Sullivan, E.A. (2008). Antenatal psychosocial assessment for reducing perinatal mental health morbidity. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2008 (4).*

Avellar, S.A., and Supplee, L.H. (2013). Effectiveness of home visiting in improving child health and reducing child maltreatment. *Pediatrics*, *132*, S90-99.

Balogun, O.O., Hirayama, F., Wariki, W.M.V., Koyanagi, A. and Mori, R. (2013). Interventions for improving outcomes for pregnant women who have experienced genital cutting. *The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2013 (2).

Barlow, J., Bennett, C., Midgley, N., Larkin, S.K., and Wei, Y. (2015). Parent-infant psychotherapy for improving parental and infant mental health. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2015 (1).*

Barlow, J., Johnston, I., Kendrick, D., Polnay, L., and Stewart-Brown, S. (2008). Individual and group-based parenting programmes for the treatment of physical child abuse and neglect. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2008 (4)*.

Barlow, J., Smailagic, N., Bennett, C., Huband, N., Jones, H., and Coren, E. (2011a). Individual and group based parenting programmes for improving psychosocial outcomes for teenage parents and their children. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2011 (3)*.

Barlow, J., Smailagic, N., Bennett, C., Huband, N., Jones, H., and Coren, E. (2011b). Individual and group based parenting for improving psychosocial outcomes for teenage parents and their children. *Campbell Systematic Reviews*, 7 (2).

Barlow, J., Smailagic, N., Ferriter, M., Bennett, C. and Jones, H. (2010). Group-based parenttraining programmes for improving emotional and behavioural adjustment in children from birth to three years old. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2010 (3).

Barlow, J., Smailagic, N., Huband, N., Roloff, V. and Bennett, C. (2012). Group-based parent training programmes for improving parental psychosocial health. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2012 (6)*.

Baxter, S., Blank, L., Everson-Hock E.S., Burrows, J., Messina, J., GuillaUme, L., and Goyder, E. (2011). The effectiveness of interventions to establish smoke-free homes in pregnancy and in the neonatal period: a systematic review. *Health Education Research, 26* (2), 265-282.

Bazian Ltd (2013). Oral Health: Local Authority Oral Health Improvement Strategies, Qualitative Evidence Review of Barriers and Facilitators to Implementing Community-based Oral Health Improvement Programmes and Interventions. Evidence review for Centre for Public Health at NICE.

Bazian Ltd. (2014). Oral Health: Local Authority Oral Health Improvement Strategies. Evidence Review 1: Review of Evidence of the Effectiveness of Community-based Oral Health Improvement Programmes and Interventions. Evidence review for Centre for Public Health at NICE.

Beake, S., Pellowe, C., Dykes, F., Schmied, V., and Bick, D. (2012). A systematic review of structured compared with non-structured breastfeeding programmes to support the initiation and duration of exclusive and any breastfeeding in acute and primary health care settings. *Maternal and Child Nutrition, 8* (2), 141-61.

Beddoe, A., and Lee, K. (2008). Mind-body interventions during pregnancy. *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic and Neonatal Nursing, 37*, 165-175.

Bennett, C., Underdown, A., and Barlow, J. (2013). Massage for promoting mental and physical health in typically developing infants under the age of six months. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Review, 2013 (4)*.

Benzies, K. M., Magill-Evans, J. E., Hayden, A. and Ballantyne, M. (2013) Key components of early intervention programs for preterm infants and their parents: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth* 13(Suppl 1):S10, 1-15.

Berg, R.C. and Denison, E. (2012). Effectiveness of interventions designed to prevent female genital mutilation/cutting: a systematic review. *Studies in Family Planning, 43* (2), 135-146.

Biddle, S.J.H., Petrolini, I. and Pearson, N. (2014). Interventions designed to reduce sedentary behaviours in young people: a review of reviews. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, *48*, 182–186.

Bleich, S. N., Segal, J., Wu, Y., Wilson, R., and Wong, Y. (2013). Systematic review of community-based childhood obesity prevention studies. *Pediatrics*, 132(1), 201-210.

Bond, M., Wyatt, K., Lloyd, J., and Taylor, R. (2010). Systematic review of the effectiveness of weight management schemes for the under fives. *Obesity Reviews*, *12* (4), 242-253.

Bond, M., Wyatt. K., Lloyd, J., Welch, K., and Taylor, R. (2009). Systematic review of the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of weight management schemes for the under fives: a short report. *Health Technology Assessment*, *13*, 1-100.

Borja-Hart, N., and Marino, J. (2010). Role of omega-3 fatty acids for prevention or treatment of perinatal depression. *Pharmocotherapy*, *30*, 210-216.

Bourke, M., Whittaker, P.J., and Verma, A. (2014). Are dietary interventions effective at increasing fruit and vegetable consumption among overweight children? A systematic review. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health, 68* (5), 485-90.

Bryanton, J., Beck, C.T., and Montelpare., W. (2013). Postnatal parental education for optimizing infant general health and parent-infant relationships. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2013 (11).

Burger, K. (2010) How does early childhood care and education affect cognitive development? An international review of the effects of early interventions for children from different social backgrounds. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly* 25, 140-165.

Camilli, G., Vargas, S., Ryan, S., and Barnett, W. S. (2010). Meta-analysis of the effects of early education interventions on cognitive and social development. *Teachers College Record*, *112* (3), 579-620.

Carr, A. (2009). The effectiveness of family therapy and systemic interventions for child-focused problems. *Journal of Family Therapy, 31* (1), 3-45.

Case-Smith J. (2013). Systematic review of interventions to promote social-emotional development in young children with or at risk for disability. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 67 (4), 395-404.

Chamberlain, C., O'Mara-Eves, A., Oliver, S., Caird, J.R., Perlen, S.M., Eades, S.J., and Thomas, J. (2013). Psychosocial interventions for supporting women to stop smoking in pregnancy (Review). *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, *2013 (10).*

Charach, A., Carson, P., Fox, S., Ali, M., Beckett, J. and Lim, G. (2013). Interventions for preschool children at high risk for ADHD: a comparative effectiveness review. *Pediatrics*, 131, 1584-1604.

Chou, R., Cantor, A., Zakher, B., Mitchell, J.P., and Pappas, M. (2013a). *Prevention of dental caries in children younger than age 5 years: systematic review to update the US Preventive Services Task Force recommendation*. Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality.

Chou, R., Cantor, A., Zakher, B., Priest Mitchell, J., Pappas, M. (2013b). Preventing dental caries in children <5 years: systematic review updating USPSTF recommendation. *Pediatrics*, 132(2), 332-350.

Ciampa, P.J., Kumar, D., Barkin, S.L., Sanders, L.M., Yin, H.S., Perrin, E.M., and Rothman, R.L. (2010). Interventions aimed at decreasing obesity in children younger than 2 years: a systematic review. *Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine*, *164* (12), 1098-1104.

Cislak, A., Safron, M., Pratt, M., Gaspar, T., and Luszczynska, A. (2012). Family-related predictors of body weight and weight-related behaviours among children and adolescents: a systematic umbrella review. *Child: Care, Health and Development, 38* (3), 321-331.

Conde-Agudelo, A., Belizan, J.M., and Diaz-Rossello, J. (2011). Kangaroo mother care to reduce morbidity and mortality in low birthweight infants. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2011 (3).

Coleman, T., Chamberlain, C., Davey, M. A., Cooper, S. E., and Leonardi-Bee, J. (2012). Pharmacological interventions for promoting smoking cessation during pregnancy. *Cochrane Database Systematic Reviews*, *9*.

Cooper N, Kendrick D, Achana F, Dhiman P, He Z, Wynn P, Le Cozannet E, Saramago P, Sutton A. (2012) Network meta-analysis to evaluate the effectiveness of interventions to increase the uptake of smoke alarms. *Epidemiologic Reviews* 34 (1): 32-45.

Coren, E., Hutchfield, J., Thomae, M., and Gustafasson, C. (2010). Parent-training interventions to support intellectually disabled parents: A systematic review. *Campbell Systematic Reviews*, *6* (3).

D'Souza, L., King, S., Moreton, J., McCormick, F., McFadden, A. and Renfrew, M. (2008) *NICE Maternal and Child Nutrition Programme Review 6: The Effectiveness of Public Health Interventions to Improve the Nutrition of 2 to 5 Year Old Children*. London: National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence.

Daley, A., Jolly, K. and MacArthur, C. (2009). The effectiveness of exercise in the management of post-natal depression: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Family Practice* 26 (2), 154-162.

Dennis, C., and Dowswell, T. (2013a). Interventions (other than pharmacological, psychosocial or psychological) for antenatal depression. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2013 (7).

Dennis, C.L., and Dowswell, T. (2013b). Psychosocial and psychological interventions for preventing postpartum depression. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2013 (2).*

DiSantis, K. I., Hodges, E. A., Johnson, S. L., and Fisher, J. O. (2011). The role of responsive feeding in overweight during infancy and toddlerhood: a systematic review. *International Journal of Obesity*, *35* (4), 480-492.

Dodd, J.M. and Crowther, C.A. (2012). Specialised antenatal clinics for women with a multiple pregnancy for improving maternal and infant outcomes. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2012 (8).

Douglas, P. and Hill, P. (2013). Behavioral sleep interventions in the first six months of life do not improve outcomes for mothers or infants: A systematic review. *Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics*, *34* (7), 497-507.

Dretzke, J., Davenport, C., Frew, E., Barlow, J., Stewart-Brown, S., Bayliss, S., Taylor, R.S, Sandercock, J., and Hyde, C. (2009) The clinical effectiveness of different parenting programmes for children with conduct problems: a systematic review of randomised controlled trials. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Mental Health,* 3:7.

Duperrex, O., Blackhall, K., Burri, M., and Jeannot, E. (2009). Education of children and adolescents for the prevention of dog bite injuries (Review). *Cochrane Database Systematic Revews. 2009 (2).*

Evans T, Whittingham K, Sanders M, Colditz P, Boyd RN (2014). Are parenting interventions effective in improving the relationship between mothers and their preterm infants? *Infant Behavior and Development* 37, 131-154.

Fabiano, G.A., Pelham Jr., W.E., Coles, E.K., Gnagy, E.M., Chronis-Tuscano, A., O'Connor, B.C. (2009). A meta-analysis of behavioral treatments for attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Clinical Psychology Review*, *29*, 129-140.

Frolek Clark, G.J., and Schlabach, T.L. (2013). Systematic review of occupational therapy interventions to improve cognitive development in children ages birth-5 years. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 67 (4), 425-430.

Fukkink, R.G. (2008). Video feedback in widescreen: A meta-analysis of family programs. *Clinical Psychology Review, 28*(6), 904-16.

Furlong, M., McGilloway, S., Bywater, T., Hutchings, J., Smith, S.M., and Donnelly, M. (2012). Behavioural and cognitive-behavioural group-based parenting programmes for early-onset conduct problems in children aged 3 to 12 years. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, *2012 (2)*.

Gagnon, A. J. and Sandall, J. (2011). Individual or group antenatal education for childbirth or parenthood, or both. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2007, 3. [Edited version of 2007 review, no change to conclusions]

Gerards, S.M, Sleddens, E.F, Dagnelie, P.C, de Vries, N.K, Kremers, S.P. (2011). Interventions addressing general parenting to prevent or treat childhood obesity. *International Journal of Pediatric Obesity* 6(2-2): e28-e45.

Goyal, N.K., Teeters, A. and Ammerman, R.T. (2013). Home visiting and outcomes of preterm infants: a systematic review. *Pediatrics, 132* (3), 502-516.

Guyer, B., Ma, S., Grason, H., Frick, K.D., Perry, D.F., Sharkey, A., McIntosh, J. (2009). Early childhood health promotion and its life course health consequences. *Academic Pediatrics* 9 (3),

142-149.

Hajek, P., Stead, L. F., West, R., Jarvis, M., and Lancaster, T. (2009). Relapse prevention interventions for smoking cessation. *Cochrane Database Systematic Reviews*, *1*(1).

Hauck, F. R. and Tanabe, K. O. (2009) SIDS. Clinical Evidence 06: 315, 1-24.

Hesketh, K. D., and Campbell, K. J. (2010). Interventions to prevent obesity in 0–5 year olds: an updated systematic review of the literature. *Obesity*, *18*(S1), S27-S35.

Hewitt, C., and Gilbody, S. (2009). Is it clinically and cost effective to screen for postnatal depression: a systematic review of controlled clinical trials and economic evidence. *BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetics and Gynaecology*, 116, 1019-1027.

Higgins, S.T., Washio, Y., Heil, S.H, Solomon, L.J, Gaalema, D.E, Higgins, T.M, Bernstein, I.M. (2012). Financial incentives for smoking cessation among pregnant and newly postpartum women. *Preventive Medicine*, *55*, S33-40.

Hillier-Brown, F. C., Bambra, C. L., Cairns, J-M., Kasim, A., Moore, H. J. and Summerbell, C. D. (2014) A systematic review of the effectiveness of individual, community and societal level interventions at reducing socioeconomic inequalities in obesity among children. *BMC Public Health* 14:834, 1-18.

Ho, M., Garnett, S.P., Baur, L., Burrows, T., Stewart, L., Neve, M., and Collins, C. (2012). Effectiveness of lifestyle interventions in child obesity: systematic review with meta-analysis. *Pediatrics, 130*(6), e1647-e1671.

Hoedjes, M., Berks, D., Vogel, I., Franx, A., Visser, W., Duvekot, J.J., Habbema, J.D, Steegers, E.A, and Raat, H. (2010). Effect of postpartum lifestyle interventions on weight loss, smoking cessation, and prevention of smoking relapse: a systematic review. *Obstetrical and Gynecological Survey*, *65* (10), 631-652.

Hoelscher, D.M., Kirk, S., Ritchie, L., and Cunningham-Sabo., L. (2013) Position of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics: interventions for the prevention and treatment of pediatric overweight and obesity. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics, 113* (10), 1375-94.

Ingram, J. C., Deave, T., Towner, E., Errington, G., Kay, B., and Kendrick, D. (2012). Identifying facilitators and barriers for home injury prevention interventions for pre-school children: a systematic review of the quantitative literature. *Health Education Research*, 27 (2), 258-268.

Jahanfar, S., Janssen, P.A., Howard, L.M., and Dowswell, T. (2013). Interventions for preventing or reducing domestic violence against pregnant women. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2013 (2).*

Kendrick, D., Barlow, J., Hampshire, A., Stewart-Brown, S., and Polnay, L. (2008). Parenting interventions and the prevention of unintentional injuries in childhood: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Child: Care, Health and Development, 34* (5), 682-95.

Kendrick, D., Smith, S., Sutton, A.J., Mulvaney, C., Watson, M., Coupland, C., Mason-Jones, A. (2009). The effect of education and home safety equipment on childhood thermal injury prevention: meta-analysis and meta-regression. *Injury Prevention*, *15*, 197-204.

Kendrick D, Smith S, Sutton A, Watson M, Coupland C, Mulvaney C, Mason-Jones A. (2008) The effect of education and safety equipment on poisoning prevention practices and poisoning: systematic review, meta-analysis and meta-regression. *Archives of Disease in Childhood* 93 (7): 599-608.

Kendrick, D., Mulvaney, C.A., Ye, L., Stevens, T., Mytton, J.A., and Stewart- Brown, S. (2013). Parenting interventions for the prevention of unintentional injuries in childhood. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2013 (6).

Kendrick, D., Coupland, C., Mulvaney, C., Simpson, J., Smith, S.J. Sutton, A., Watson, M. and Woods, A. (2012). Home safety education and provision of safety equipment for injury prevention. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2012 (9).*

Kendrick D, Watson M, Mulvaney C, Smith S, Sutton A, Coupland C, Woods A. (2008) Preventing childhood falls at home: meta-analysis and meta-regression. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* 35 (4): 370-379.

Kersten-Alvarez, L. E., Hosman, C. M. H., Riksen-Walraven, J. M., Van Doesum, K. T. M. and Hoefnagels, C. (2011) Which preventive interventions effectively enhance depressed mothers' sensitivity? A meta-analysis. *Infant Mental Health Journal* 32 (3), 362-376.

Kilpatrick, N., Gussy, M. and Mahony, E. (2008) *Maternal and Child Oral Health – Systematic Review and Analysis: A Report for the New Zealand Ministry of Health*. Melbourne, Murdoch Children's Research Institute

Knowlden, A.P., and Sharma, M. (2012). Systematic review of family and home-based interventions targeting paediatric overweight and obesity. *Obesity Reviews, 13* (6), 499-508.

Kuhl, E. S., Clifford, L. M., and Stark, L. J. (2012). Obesity in preschoolers: Behavioral correlates and directions for treatment. *Obesity*, *20* (1), 3-29.

Lavender, T., Richens, Y., Milan, S.J., Smyth, R., and Dowswell, T. (2013). Telephone support for women during pregnancy and the first six weeks postpartum. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2013 (7).*

Law, J., Garrett, Z. and Nye, C. (2010) *Speech and Language Therapy Interventions for Children with Primary Speech and Language Delay or Disorder*. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2003, Issue 3. Art. No.: CD004110. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD004110. [Edited (no change to conclusions), published in Issue 5, 2010]

Lee, S.J., and Thomas, J. (2008). Antenatal breast examination for promoting breastfeeding. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2008 (3).*

Leis, J., Mendelson, T., and Tandon, S. (2009). A systematic review of home-based interventions to prevent and treat postpartum depression. *Archives of Women's Mental Health, 12*, 3-13.

Lorencatto, F., West, R., and Michie, S. (2012). Specifying evidence-based behavior change techniques to aid smoking cessation in pregnancy. *Nicotine and Tobacco Research, 14* (9), 1019-1026.

Lumbiganon, P., Martis, R., Laopaiboon, M., Festin, M.R., Ho, J.J., and Hakimi, M. (2012). Antenatal breastfeeding education for increasing breastfeeding duration. *Cochrane Database* of Systematic Reviews, 2012 (9).

Maniccia, D. M., Davison, K. K., Marshall, S. J., Manganello, J. A., and Dennison, B. A. (2011). A meta-analysis of interventions that target children's screen time for reduction. *Pediatrics, 128* (1), e193-e210.

Marc, I., Toureche, N., Ernst, E., Hodnett, E.D., Blanchet, C., Dodin, S., and Njoya, M.M. (2011). Mind-body interventions during pregnancy for preventing or treating women's anxiety. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2011 (7).

Marulis, L.M. and Neuman, S.B. (2010). The effects of vocabulary intervention on young children's word learning: A meta-analysis. *Review of Educational Research, 80* (3), 300-335.

Menting, A. T., Orobio de Castro, B., and Matthys, W. (2013). Effectiveness of the Incredible Years parent training to modify disruptive and prosocial child behavior: A meta-analytic review. *Clinical Psychology Review*, *33*(8), 901-913.

Mikton, C., and Butchart, A. (2009). Child maltreatment prevention: a systematic review of reviews. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, *87*, 5, 353-61.

Miller, S., Maguire, L.K., and Macdonald, G. (2012). Home-based child development interventions for preschool children from socially disadvantaged families. *Campbell Systematic Reviews, 8* (1).

Milligan, K., Niccols, A., Sword, W., Thabane, L., Henderson, J., Smith, A. and Liu, J. (2010). Maternal substance use and integrated treatment programs for women with substance abuse issues and their children. *Substance Abuse Treatment, Prevention and Policy*, 5 (21).

Milligan, K., Niccols, A., Sword, W., Thabane, L., Henderson, J., and Smith, A. (2011). Birth outcomes for infants born to women participating in integrated substance abuse treatment programs: a meta-analytic review. *Addiction Research and Theory, 19*(6), 542-555.

Monasta, L., Batty, G.D., Macaluso, A., Ronfani, L., Lutje, V., Bavcar, A., van Lenthe, F.J., Brug, J., Cattaneo, A. (2010). Interventions for the prevention of overweight and obesity in preschool children: a systematic review of randomized controlled trials. *Obesity Reviews*, *12* (5), e107-18.

Moore, E.R., Anderson, G.C., Bergman, N., and Dowswell, T. (2012). Early skin-to-skin contact for mothers and their healthy newborn infants. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2012 (5).

Moreton, J., King, S., D'Souza, L., McFadden, A., McCormick, F. and Renfrew, M. (2008) *The Effectiveness of Public Health Interventions to Promote Safe and Healthy Milk Feeding*

Practices in Babies. NICE Maternal and Child Nutrition Programme Review 4. London: National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence.

Mortensen, J. A., and Mastergeorge, A. M. (2014). A Meta-Analytic Review of Relationship-Based Interventions for Low-Income Families with Infants and Toddlers: Facilitating Supportive Parent–Child Interactions. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, *35*(4), 336-353.

Naughton, F., Prevost, A. T. and Sutton, S. (2008). Self-help smoking cessation interventions in pregnancy: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Addiction* 103(4), 566-579.

Nabhan, A.F. and Faris, M.A. (2010). High feedback versus low feedback of prenatal ultrasound for reducing maternal anxiety and improving maternal health behaviour in pregnancy. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2010 (4).

Nievar, M. A., Van Egeren, L. A., and Pollard, S. (2010). A meta-analysis of home visiting programs: Moderators of improvements in maternal behavior. *Infant Mental Health Journal, 31*(5), 499-520.

O'Brien, M., and Daley, D. (2011). Self-help parenting interventions for childhood behaviour disorders: a review of the evidence. *Child: Care, Health and Development, 37*(5), 623-637.

O'Campo, P., Kirst, M., Tsamis, C., Chambers, C. and Ahmad, F. (2011) Implementing successful intimate partner violence screening programs in health care settings: evidence generated from a realist-informed systematic review. *Social Science and Medicine*, *72*, 855-866.

O'Reilly, R., Beale, B. and Gillies, D. (2010) Screening and intervention for domestic violence dring pregnancy care: a systematic review. Trauma Violence Abuse 11(4), 190-201.

Oude Luttikhuis, H., Baur, L., Jansen, H., Shrewsbury, V.A., O'Malley, C., Stolk, R.P., and Summerbell, C.D. (2009). Interventions for treating obesity in children. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2009 (1).

Panter-Brick, C., Burgess, A., Eggerman, M., McAllister, F., Pruett, K. and Leckman, J. F. (2014) Practitioner review: engaging fathers – recommendations for a game change in parenting intervention based on a systematic review of the global evidence. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry* 55 (11), 1187-1212.

Pate, B. (2009). A systematic review of the effectiveness of breastfeeding intervention delivery methods. *Journal of Obstetrics, Gynaecology and Neonatal Nursing, 38* (6), 642-653.

Peacock, S., Konrad, S., Watson, E., Nickel, D., and Muhajarine, N. (2013). Effectiveness of home visiting programs on child outcomes: a systematic review. *BMC Public Health*, *13* (17).

Pearson, M., Garside, R., Moxham, T., and Anderson R. (2011). Preventing unintentional injuries to children in the home: a systematic review of the effectiveness of programmes supplying and/or installing home safety equipment. *Health Promotion International, 26* (3), 376-392.

Petch, J. and Halford, W.K. (2008). Psycho-education to enhance couples' transition to parenthood. *Clinical Psychology Review, 28,* 1125–1137.

Peters, J., Sinn, N., Campbell, K., and Lynch, J. (2012). Parental influence on the diets of 2-5 year old children: Systematic review of interventions. *Early Child Development and Care, 182* (7), 837-857.

PHE (Public Health England) (2014a). Local Authorities Improving Oral Health: Commissioning Better Oral Health for Children and Young People: An Evidence-Informed Toolkit for Local Authorities. London, PHE.

Pickstone, C., Goldbart, J., Marshall, J., Rees, A. and Roulstone, S. (2009). A systematic review of environmental interventions to improve child language outcomes for children with or at risk of primary language impairment. *Journal of Research in Special Educational Needs 9* (2), 66-79.

Pinquart, M., and Teubert, D. (2010a). A Meta-analytic Study of Couple Interventions During the Transition to Parenthood. *Family Relations*, *59*(3), 221-231.

Pinquart, M., and Teubert, D. (2010b). Effects of parenting education with expectant and new parents: a meta-analysis. *Journal of Family Psychology*, *24*(3), 316.

Piquero, A.R., Jennings, W.G. and Farrington, D.P. (2010). Self-control interventions for children under age 10 for improving self-control and delinquency problem behaviours: A systematic review. *Campbell Systematic Reviews*, *6* (2).

Priest N, Roseby R, Waters E, Polnay A, Campbell R, Spencer N, Webster P, Ferguson-Thorne G. (2008). Family and carer smoking control programmes for reducing children's exposure to environmental tobacco smoke. *Cochrane Database Systematic Reviews, 2008 (4)*.

Rabin, R.F., Jennings, J.M., Campbell, J.C., and Bair-Merritt, M.H. (2009) Intimate partner violence screening tools: a systematic review. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *36* (5), 439-445.

Ramsay, J., Carter, Y., Davidson, L., Dunne, D., Eldridge, S., Hegarty, K., Rivas, C., Taft, A., Warburton, A. and Feder, G. (2009). Advocacy interventions to reduce or eliminate violence and promote the physical and psychological well-being of women who experience intimate partner abuse. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2009 (3).*

Renfrew, M.J., McCormick, F.M., Wade, A., Quinn, B., Dowswell, T. (2012). Support for healthy breastfeeding mothers with healthy term babies. *Cochrane Database Systematic Review, 2012 (5).*

Renfrew, M. J., Dyson, L., McCormick, F., Misso, K., Stenhouse, E., King, S. E., and Williams, A. F. (2010). Breastfeeding promotion for infants in neonatal units: a systematic review. *Child: Care, Health and Development, 36* (2), 165-178.

Roberts, M. Y. and Kaiser, A. P. (2011) The effectiveness of parent-implemented language interventions: a meta-analysis. *American Journal of Speech-Language Pathology* 20, 180-199.

Rogers, J. (2011). *Evidence-Based Oral Health Promotion Resource*. Prevention and Population Health Branch, Government of Victoria, Department of Health.

Sado, M., Ota, E., Stickley, A., and Rintaro, M. (2012). Hypnosis during pregnancy, childbirth and the postnatal period for preventing postnatal depression. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2012 (6)*.

Sanders, M. R., Kirby, J. N., Tellegen, C. L., and Day, J. J. (2014). The Triple P-Positive Parenting Program: A systematic review and meta-analysis of a multi-level system of parenting support. *Clinical psychology review*, *34*(4), 337-357.

Schmidt, M.E., Haines, J., O'Brien, A., McDonald, J., Price, S., Sherry, B., and Taveras, E.M. (2012). Systematic review of effective strategies for reducing screen time among young children. *Obesity (Silver Spring), 20* (7), 1338-54.

Schrader-McMillan, A., Barlow, J. and Redshaw, M. (2009) *Birth and Beyond: A Review of Evidence about Antenatal Education*. London: Department of Health.

Segal, L., Opie, R. S. and Dalziel, K. (2012). Theory! The Missing Link in Understanding the Performance of Neonate/Infant Home visiting Programs to Prevent Child Maltreatment: A Systematic Review. *The Millbank Quarterly* 90 (1), 47-106.

Selph, S.S., Bougatsos, C., Blazina, I., Nelson, H.D. (2013). Behavioral interventions and counseling to prevent child abuse and neglect: a systematic review to update the US Preventive services task force recommendation. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, *158* (3), 179-90.

Sharps, P.W., Campbell, J., Baty, M.L., Walker, K.S., and Bair-Merritt M.H. (2008). Current evidence on perinatal home visiting and intimate partner violence. *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic and Neonatal Nursing, 37* (4), 480-490.

Showell, N.N., Fawole, O., Segal, J., Wilson, R.F., Cheskin, L.J., Bleich, S.N., Wu, Y., Lau, B., and Wang, Y. (2013). A systematic review of home-based childhood obesity prevention studies. *Pediatrics*, *13*2 (1), e193-200.

Skouteris, H., McCabe, M., Swinburn, B., Newgreen, V., Sacher, P., and Chadwick, P. (2011). Parental influence and obesity prevention in pre-schoolers: a systematic review of interventions. *Obesity Reviews, 12* (5), 315-328.

Smedslund, G., Dalsbø, T.K., Steiro, A., Winsvold, A., and Clench-Aas, J. (2011) Cognitive behavioural therapy for men who physically abuse their female partner. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2011 (2).*

Sprague, S., Madden, K., Simunovic, N., Godin, K., Pham, N.K, Bhandari, M., and Goslings, J.C. (2012). Barriers to screening for intimate partner violence. *Women and Health*. *5*2(6):587-605.

Stade, B.C., Bailey, C., Dzendoletas, D., Sgro, M., Dowswell, T., and Bennett, D. (2009). Psychological and/or educational interventions for reducing alcohol consumption in pregnant women and women planning pregnancy. *Cochrane Database Systematic Reviews, 2009 (2).* Stead, L.F., Hartmann-Boyce, J., Perera, R., Lancaster, T. (2013). Telephone counselling for smoking cessation. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2013 (8).

Stevenson, M.D., Scope, A., Sutcliff, A., Slade, P., Parry, G., Saxon, D., et al (2010). Group cognitive behaviorual therapy for postnatal depression: a systematic review of clinical effectiveness, cost-effectiveness and value of information analysis. *Health Technology Assessment 14*, 44, http://dx.doi.org/10.3310/htal4440.

Strehle, E., Gray, W., Gopisetti, S., Richardson, J., McGuire, J., and Malone, S. (2012) Can home monitoring reduce mortality in infants at increased risk of sudden infant death syndrome? A systematic review. *Acta Paediatrica, 101* (1), 8-13.

Taft, A., O'Doherty, L., Hegarty, K., Ramsay, J., Davidson, L. and Feder, G. (2013) Screening women for intimate partner violence in healthcare settings. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, *2013 (4).*.

Tellegen, C.L, and Sanders, M.R. (2013). Stepping Stones Triple P-Positive Parenting Program for children with disability: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Research in Developmental Disabilities, 34* (5), 1556-71.

Timmons, B. W., LeBlanc, A. G., Carson, V., Gorber, S. C., Dillman, C., Janssen, I., Kho, M. E., Spence, J. C., Stearns, J. A. and Tremblay, M. S. (2012). Systematic review of physical activity and health in the early years (aged 0–4 years), *Applied Physioogy. Nutrition, and Metabolism,* 37, 773–792.

Todahl J. Walters E. (2011) Universal screening for intimate partner violence: a systematic review. *Journal of Marital and Therapy*. 37(3):355-69.

Twetman, S. (2008) Prevention of early childhood caries (ECC): review of literature published 1998-2007. *European Archives of Paediatric Dentistry*, 9(1), 12-18.

Turner S, Arthur G, Lyons Ronan A, Weightman Alison L, Mann Mala K, Jones Sarah J, et al (2011) *Modification of the Home Environment for the Reduction of Injuries*. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2(2)..

Turnbull, C., and Osborn, D.A. (2012). Home visits during pregnancy and afterbirth for women with an alcohol or drug problem. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2012(1).

Underdown, A., Barlow, J. and Stewart-Brown, S. (2010) 'Tactile stimulation in physically healthy infants: results of a systematic review', *Journal of Reproductive and Infant Psychology, 28* (1), 11-29.

van Grieken, A., Ezendam, N. P., Paulis, W. D., van der Wouden, J. C., and Raat, H. (2012). Primary prevention of overweight in children and adolescents: a meta-analysis of the effectiveness of interventions aiming to decrease sedentary behaviour. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, *9*, 61.

Van Parys, A., Verhallme, A., Temmerman, M., and Verstraelen, H. (2014). Intimate partner violence and pregnancy: a systematic review of interventions. PLoS ONE, 9 (1).

Wade, C., Llewellyn, G., and Matthews, J. (2008). Review of parent training interventions for parents with intellectual disability. *Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities*, *21*(4), 351-366.

Wahi, G., Parkin, P.C., Beyene, J., Uleryk, E.M., and Birken, C.S. (2011). Effectiveness of interventions aimed at reducing screen time in children: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine*, *165* (11), 979-86.

Waters, E., de Silva-Sanigorski, A., Hall, B.J., Brown, T., Campbell, K.J., Gao. Y., Armstrong, R., Prosser, L., and Summerbell, C.D. (2011). Interventions for preventing obesity in children. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2011 (12).

Whitlock, E.P., O'Connor, E.A., Williams, S.B., Beil, T.L., and Lutz, K.W. (2010). Effectiveness of weight management interventions in children: a targeted systematic review for the USPSTF. *Pediatrics, 125 (*2), e396-418.

Whitworth, M., and Dowswell, T. (2009). Routine pre-pregnancy health promotion for improving pregnancy outcomes. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2009 (4).*

Wilson, P., Rush, R., Hussey, S., Puckering, C., Sim, F., Allely, C. S., Doku, P., McConnachie, A. and Gillberg, C., (2012). How evidence-based is an 'evidence-based parenting program'? A PRISMA systematic review and meta-analysis of Triple P. *BMC Medicine* 10:130, 1-16.

Wolfenden, L., Wyse, R.J., Britton, B.I., Campbell, K.J., Stacey, F.G., McElduff, P., and James, E.L. (2012). Interventions for increasing fruit and vegetable consumption in children aged 5 and under. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2012 (11).*

Yonemoto, N., Dowswell, T., Nagai, S., and Mori, R. (2013). Schedules for home visits in the early postpartum period. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2013 (7), 1-57.

Young, B., Wynn, P., He, Z., and Kendrick, D. (2013). Preventing childhood falls within the home: Overview of systematic reviews and a systematic review of primary studies. *Accident Analysis and Prevention*, 60, 158-171.

NICE guidance referred to (* indicates item is in Appendix B)

NICE (2007a). Antenatal and Postnatal Mental Health. London: NICE.

NICE (2007b). *Drug Misuse: Psychosocial Interventions*. CG51. National Institute of Health and Care Excellence. [Reviewed 2011].

NICE (2008) *Maternal and Child Nutrition*. PH11. National Institute of Health and Care Excellence. [Last modified November 2014]

NICE (2009a). *When to Suspect Child Maltreatment*. CG89. National Institute of Health and Care Excellence.

*NICE (2009b). *Promoting Physical Activity for Children and Young People*. PH17. National Institute of Health and Care Excellence.

*NICE (2010a). *Quitting Smoking in Pregnancy and Following Childbirth*. PH26. National Institute of Health and Care Excellence.

*NICE (2010b). *Alcohol-use Disorders: Preventing Harmful Drinking*. PH24. National Institute of Health and Care Excellence.

NICE (2010c). Pregnancy and Complex Social Factors: A Model for Service Provision for Pregnant Women with Complex Social Factors. CG110. National Institute of Health and Care Excellence.

*NICE (2010d). *Preventing Unintentional Injuries in the Home among Children and Young People Aged Under 15: Providing Safety Equipment and Home Risk Assessments*. PH30. National Institute of Health and Care Excellence.

NICE (2010e). *Strategies to Prevent Unintentional Injuries Among the Under-15s.* PH29. National Institute of Health and Care Excellence.

NICE (2011). Alcohol-use Disorders: Diagnosis, Assessment and Management of Harmful Drinking and Alcohol Dependence. CG115. National Institute of Health and Care Excellence.

*NICE (2012). *Social and Emotional Wellbeing: Early Years*. PH40. National Institute of Health and Care Excellence.

*NICE (2013). *Managing Overweight and Obesity Among Children and Young People: Lifestyle Weight Management Services*. PH47. National Institute of Health and Care Excellence.

*NICE (2014a). Antenatal and Postnatal Mental Health: Clinical Management and Service Guidance. CG192. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence.

*NICE (2014b). *Domestic Violence and Abuse: How Health Services, Social Care and the Organisations They Work With Can Respond Effectively*. PH50. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence.

NICE (2014c). Postnatal Care. CG37. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence.

NICE (2014d). Obesity: Identification, Assessment and Management of Overweight and Obesity in Children, Young People and Adults. CG189. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence.

NICE (2014e). Oral Health: Approaches for Local Authorities and their Partners to Improve the Oral Health of their Communities. PH55. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence.

Primary studies reviewed for Chapter 7 on attachment

Bernard, K., Dozier, M., Bick, J., Lewis-Morrarty, E., Lindhiem, O., and Carlson, E. (2012). Enhancing attachment organization among maltreated children: Results of a randomized clinical trial. *Child Development*, *83*(2), 623-636.

Cassidy, J., Woodhouse, S. S., Sherman, L. J., Stupica, B., and Lejuez, C. W. (2011). Enhancing infant attachment security: An examination of treatment efficacy and differential susceptibility. *Development and Psychopathology*, *23*(1), 131-148.

Ghosh Ippen, C., Harris, W. W., Van Horn, P., and Lieberman, A. F. (2011). Traumatic and stressful events in early childhood: Can treatment help those at highest risk? *Child Abuse and Neglect*, *35*(7), 504-513.

Lind, T., Bernard, K., Ross, E., and Dozier, M. (2014). Intervention effects on negative affect of CPS-referred children: Results of a randomized clinical trial. *Child Abuse and Neglect*, *38*(9), 1459-1467.

Milgrom, J., Newham, C., Martin, P.R., Anderson, P.J., Doyle, L.W. et al (2013). Early communication in preterm infants following intervention in the NICU. *Early Human Development*, 89(9), 755-62.

Moss, E., Dubois-Comtois, K., Cyr, C., Tarabulsy, G. M., St-Laurent, D., and Bernier, A. (2011). Efficacy of a home-visiting intervention aimed at improving maternal sensitivity, child attachment, and behavioral outcomes for maltreated children: A randomized control trial. *Development and Psychopathology*, 23(01), 195-210.

Negrão, M., Pereira, M., Soares, I., and Mesman, J. (2014). Enhancing positive parent–child interactions and family functioning in a poverty sample: a randomized control trial. *Attachment and Human Development*, *16*(4), 315-328.

Puckering, C., McIntosh, E., Hickey, A., and Longford, J. (2010). Mellow Babies: A group intervention for infants and mothers experiencing postnatal depression. *Counselling Psychology Review*, *25*(1), 28-40.

Rodriguez, M. L., Dumont, K., Mitchell-Herzfeld, S. D., Walden, N. J., and Greene, R. (2010). Effects of Healthy Families New York on the promotion of maternal parenting competencies and the prevention of harsh parenting. *Child Abuse and Neglect*, *34*(10), 711-723.

Sadler, L. S., Slade, A., Close, N., Webb, D. L., Simpson, T., Fennie, K., and Mayes, L. C. (2013). Minding the Baby: Enhancing Reflectiveness to Improve Early Health and Relationship Outcomes in an Interdisciplinary Home-Visiting Program. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, *34*(5), 391-405.

Sleed, M., James, J., Baradon, T., Newbery, J., and Fonagy, P. (2013). A psychotherapeutic baby clinic in a hostel for homeless families: Practice and evaluation. *Psychology and Psychotherapy: Theory, Research and Practice, 86*(1), 1-18.

Suchman, N. E., DeCoste, C., Castiglioni, N., McMahon, T. J., Rounsaville, B., and Mayes, L. (2010). The Mothers and Toddlers Program, an attachment-based parenting intervention for

substance using women: Post-treatment results from a randomized clinical pilot. *Attachment and Human Development*, *12*(5), 483-504.

Suchman, N. E., Decoste, C., Mcmahon, T. J., Rounsaville, B., and Mayes, L. (2011). The mothers and toddlers program, an attachment-based parenting intervention for substanceusing women: Results at 6-week follow-up in a randomized clinical pilot. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, *32*(4), 427-449.

Torres, B., Alonso-Arbiol, I., José Cantero, M. and Abubakar, A. (2011). Infant-mother attachment can be improved through group intervention: a preliminary evaluation in Spain in a non-randomized controlled tial. *The Spanish Journal of Psychology* 14 (2), 630-638.

White-Traut, R., Rankin, K.M., Pham, T., Li. Z. and Liu, L. (2014) Preterm infants' orally directed behaviors and behavioral state responses to the integrated H-HOPE intervention. *Infant Behavior and Development, 37*, 583-596.

Yagmur, S., Mesman, J., Malda, M., Bakermans-Kranenburg, M.J., and Ekmekci, H. (2014). Video-feedback intervention increases sensitive parenting in ethnic minority mothers: a randomized control trial. *Attachment and Human Development*, *16*(4), 371-386.

Primary studies reviewed for Chapter 8 on parenting support

Adamson, M., Morawska, A. and Sanders, M. (2013). Childhood feeding difficulties: a randomized controlled trial of a group-based parenting intervention. *Journal of Developmental and Behavioural Pediatrics*, 34(5), 293-302.

Azevedo, A. F., Seabra-Santos, M. J., Gaspar, M. F., and Homem, T. C. (2013). The Incredible Years Basic parent training for Portuguese preschoolers with AD/HD behaviors: does it make a difference? *Child and Youth Care Forum, 42*(5), 403-424.

Brotman, L. M., Calzada, E., Huang, K. Y., Kingston, S., Dawson-McClure, S., Kamboukos, D., Rosenfelt, A., Schwab, A. and Petkova, E. (2011). Promoting effective parenting practices and preventing child behavior problems in school among ethnically diverse families from underserved, urban communities. *Child Development*, *82*(1), 258-276.

Brotman, L. M., Dawson-McClure, S., Calzada, E. J., Huang, K. Y., Kamboukos, D., Palamar, J. J., and Petkova, E. (2013). Cluster (school) RCT of ParentCorps: Impact on kindergarten academic achievement. *Pediatrics*, *131*(5), e1521-e1529.

Clarke, S. A., Calam, R., Morawska, A., and Sanders, M. (2013). Developing web-based Triple P 'Positive Parenting Programme' for families of children with asthma. *Child: Care, Health and Development*, 40(4), 492-497.

Cowan, P. A., Cowan, C. P., Pruett, M. K., Pruett, K., and Wong, J. J. (2009). Promoting Fathers' Engagement With Children: Preventive Interventions for Low-Income Families. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, *71*(3), 663-679.

Dawson-McClure, S., Calzada, E., Huang, K. Y., Kamboukos, D., Rhule, D., Kolawole, B., Petkova, E. and Brotman, L. M. (2014). A population-level approach to promoting healthy child

development and school success in low-income, urban neighborhoods: impact on parenting and child conduct problems. *Prevention Science*, 1-12. DOI 10.1007/s11121-014-0473-3.

Griffin, C., Guerin, S., Sharry, J., and Drumm, M. (2010). A multicentre controlled study of an early intervention parenting programme for young children with behavioural and developmental difficulties. *International Journal of Clinical and Health Psychology*, *10*(2), 279-294.

Hurlburt, M. S., Nguyen, K., Reid, J., Webster-Stratton, C., and Zhang, J. (2013). Efficacy of the Incredible Years group parent program with families in Head Start who self-reported a history of child maltreatment. *Child Abuse and Neglect* 37(8), 531-543.

McGilloway, S., Mhaille, G. N., Bywater, T., Furlong, M., Leckey, Y., Kelly, P., Comiskey, C. and Donnelly, M. (2012). A parenting intervention for childhood behavioral problems: a randomized controlled trial in disadvantaged community-based settings. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *80*(1), 116.

Morawska, A., Adamson, M., Hinchliffe, K., and Adams, T. (2014). Hassle Free Mealtimes Triple P: A randomised controlled trial of a brief parenting group for childhood mealtime difficulties. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *53*, 1-9.

Reedtz, C., Handegård, B. H., and Mørch, W. T. (2011). Promoting positive parenting practices in primary pare: outcomes and mechanisms of change in a randomized controlled risk reduction trial. *Scandinavian Journal of Psychology*, *52*(2), 131-137.

Reichle, B., Backes, S., and Dette-Hagenmeyer, D. E. (2012). Positive parenting the preventive way: Transforming research into practice with an intervention for new parents. *European Journal of Developmental Psychology*, *9*(1), 33-46.

Silovsky, J. F., Bard, D., Chaffin, M., Hecht, D., Burris, L., Owora, A., Beasley, L., Doughty, D. and Lutzker, J. (2011). Prevention of child maltreatment in high-risk rural families: A randomized clinical trial with child welfare outcomes. *Children and Youth Services Review*, *33*(8), 1435-1444.

Simkiss, D. E., Snooks, H. A., Stallard, N., Kimani, P. K., Sewell, B., Fitzsimmons, D., Anthony, R., Winstanley, S., Wilson, L., Phillips, C.J. and Stewart-Brown, S. (2013). Effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of a universal parenting skills programme in deprived communities: multicentre randomised controlled trial. *BMJ Open*, *3*(8).

Somech, L. Y., and Elizur, Y. (2012). Promoting self-regulation and cooperation in prekindergarten children with conduct problems: A randomized controlled trial. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, *51*(4), 412-422.

Stallman, H. M., and Sanders, M. R. (2014). A randomized controlled trial of Family Transitions Triple P: A group-administered parenting program to minimize the adverse effects of parental divorce on children. *Journal of Divorce and Remarriage*, *55*(1), 33-48.

Primary studies reviewed for Chapter 10 on obesity prevention for 0-3s

Alkon, A., Crowley, A. A., Neelon, S. E., Hill, S., Pan, Y., Nguyen, V., Rose, R., Savage, E., Forestieri, N., Shipman, L. and Kotch, J. B. (2014). Nutrition and physical activity randomized

control trial in child care centers improves knowledge, policies, and children's body mass index. *BMC Public Health*, *14*(1), 215.

Barlow, J., Lang, R., Mohebati, L., Davis, H. and Rudolf, M. (2012) *EMPOWER: empowering mothers to prevent obesity at weaning – exploratory research*. Department of Health Policy Research Programme Project.

Cameron, A.J., Ball, K., Hesketh, K.D., McNaughton, S.A., Salmon, J., Crawford, D.A., Lioret, S., and Campbell, K.J. (2014). Variation in outcomes of the Melbourne Infant, Feeding, Activity and Nutrition Trial (InFANT) program according to maternal education and age. *Preventive Medicine*, *58*, 58–63.

Campbell, K.J., Lioret, S., McNaughton, S.A., Crawford, D.A., Salmon, J., Ball, K., McCallum, Z., Gerner, B.E., Spence, A.C., and Cameron, A.J. (2013). A parent-focused intervention to reduce infant obesity risk behaviors: a randomized trial. *Pediatrics*, *131*, 652–660.

Daniels, L.A., Mallan, K.M., Nicholson, J.M., Battistutta, D., and Magarey, A. (2013). Outcomes of an early feeding practices intervention to prevent childhood obesity. *Pediatrics*, *132* (1), e109–e118.

French, G.M., Nicholson, L., Skybo, T., Klein, EG, Schwirian, P.M., Murray-Johnson, L., Sternstein, A., Eneli, I., Boettner, B., and Groner, J.A. (2012). An evaluation of mother-centered anticipatory guidance to reduce obesogenic infant feeding behaviors. Pediatrics, *130* (3), e507–e517.

Haines, J., McDonald, J., O'Brien, A., Sherry, B., Bottino, C.J., Evans-Schmidt M, and Taveras, E.M. (2013). Healthy Habits, Happy Homes: randomized trial to improve household routines for obesity prevention among preschool-aged children. *JAMA Pediatr*, *167* (11), 1072–1079.

McGowan, L., Cooke, L.J., Gardner, B., Beeken, R., Croker, H., and Wardle, J. (2013). Healthy feeding habits: Efficacy results from a cluster-randomized, controlled exploratory trial of a novel, habit-based intervention with parents. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, *98*, 769–777.

Ostbye, T., Krause, K.M., Stroo, M., Lovelady, C.A., Evenson, K.R., Peterson, B.L., Bastian, L.A., Swamy, G.K., West, D.G., Brouwer, R.J., and Zucker, N.L. (2012). Parent-focused change to prevent obesity in preschoolers: results from the KAN-DO study. *Prev Med*, *55*, 188–195.

Taveras, E. M., Blackburn, K., Gillman, M. W., Haines, J., McDonald, J., Price, S., and Oken, E. (2011). First steps for mommy and me: a pilot intervention to improve nutrition and physical activity behaviors of postpartum mothers and their infants. *Maternal and child health journal*, *15*(8), 1217-1227.

Walsh, A.D., Lioret, S., Cameron, A.J., Hesketh, K.D., McNaughton, S.A., Crawford, D., and Campbell, K.J. (2014). The effect of an early childhood obesity intervention on father's obesity risk behaviours: the Melbourne InFANT Program. *International Journal of Behavioural Nutrition and Physical Activity*, *11*(1), 18.

Wen, L. M., Baur, L. A., Simpson, J. M., Rissel, C., and Flood, V. M. (2011). Effectiveness of an early intervention on infant feeding practices and "tummy time": a randomized controlled trial. *Archives of pediatrics and adolescent medicine*, *165*(8), 701-707.

Wen, L., Baur, L., Simpson, J., Rissel, C., Wardle, K. and Flood, V. (2012). Effectiveness of home based early intervention on children's BMI at age 2: randomised controlled trial. *BMJ*, *344*, e3732.

Primary studies reviewed for Chapter 12 on speech, language and communication interventions

Bradley, R., Atkinson, M., Tomasino, D., and Rees, R. (2009). *Facilitating Emotional Self-Regulation in Preschool Children: Efficacy of the Early HeartSmarts Program in Promoting Social, Emotional and Cognitive Development.* Boulder Creek, HeartMath LLC.

Cabell, S.Q., Justice, L.M., Piasta, S.P., Curenton, S.M., Wiggins, A., Pence-Turnbull, K., and Petscher, Y. (2011). The impact of teacher responsivity education on preschoolers' language and literacy skills. *American Journal of Speech-Language Pathology*, 20, 315–330.

Cabell, S., and Downer, J. T. (2011). Improving Preschoolers' Language and Literacy Skills through Web-Mediated Professional Development. *NHSA Dialog*, *14* (4), 316-322.

Ford, R.M., McDougall, S.J.P., and Evans, D. (2009) Parent-delivered compensatory education for children at risk of educational failure: improving the academic and self-regulatory skills of a Sure Start preschool sample. *British Journal of Psychology, 100* (4), 773–798.

Fricke, S., Bowyer-Crane, C., Haley, A.J., Hulme, C., and Snowling, M.J. (2013) Efficacy of language intervention in the early years. *The Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *54* (3), 280-290.

Goldfeld, S., Napiza, N., Quach, J., Reilly, S., Ukoumunne, O.C., and Wake, M. (2011). Outcomes of a universal shared reading intervention by 2 years of age: the Let's Read trial. *Pediatrics, 127* (3), 445-453.

Gonzalez, J. E., Goetz, E. T., Hall, R. J., Payne, T., Taylor, A. B., Kim M., and McCormick, A. S. (2011). An Evaluation of Early Reading First (ERF) Preschool Enrichment on Language and Literacy Skills. *Reading and Writing*, *24*, 253-285.

Gridley, N., Hutchings, J., and Baker-Henningham, H. (2014). The Incredible Years Parent– Toddler Programme and parental language: a randomised controlled trial. *Child Care Health Dev*, 2 May 19. [Epub ahead of print]

Hindman, A., Erhart, A. and Wasik, B. (2012). Reducing the Matthew Effect: Lessons from the ExCELL Head Start Intervention. *Early Education and Development*, 23 (5), 781-806.

Hirst, K., Hannon, P., and Nutbrown, C. (2010). Effects of a preschool bilingual family literacy programme. *Journal of Early Childhood Literacy.* 10 (2), 183-208.

Johnson, U., Martinez-Cantu, V., Jacobson, A., and Weir, C.M. (2012). The Home Instruction for Parents of Preschool Youngsters Program's Relationship with Mother and School Outcomes. *Early Education and Development,* 23 (5), 713-727.

Kirk, E., Howlett, N., Pine, K. J. and Fletcher, B. (2013). To Sign or Not to Sign? The Impact of Encouraging Infants to Gesture on Infant Language and Maternal Mind-Mindedness. *Child Development, 84* (2), 574–590.

Landry, S.H., Zucker, T.A., Taylor, H.B., Swank, P.R., Williams, J.M., Assel, M., Crawford, A., Huang, W., Clancy-Menchetti, J., Lonigan, C.J., Phillips, B.M., Eisenberg, N., Spinrad, T.L., de Villiers, J., de Villiers, P., Barnes, M., Starkey, P., and Klein, A. (2014). Enhancing Early Child Care Quality and Learning for Toddlers at Risk: The Responsive Early Childhood Program. *Developmental Psychology*, *50* (2), 526-541.

Lonigan, C.J., Farver, J.M., Phillips, B.M., and Clancy-Menchetti, J. (2011). Promoting the development of preschool children's emergent literacy skills: a randomized evaluation of a literacy-focused curriculum and two professional development models. *Reading Writing, 24*, 305-337.

Nievar, A. M., Jacobson, A., Chen, Q., Johnson, U., and Dier, S. (2011) Impact of HIPPY on home learning environments of Latino families. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, *26* (3), 268-277.

O'Hare, L. and Connolly P. (2010). A Randomised Controlled Trial Evaluation of Bookstart+: A Book Gifting Intervention for Two-Year-Old Children. *Belfast: Centre for Effective Education,* Queen's University Belfast.

Piasta, S. B., Justice, L. M., Cabell, S. Q., Wiggins, A. K., Turnbull, K. P., and Curenton, S. M. (2012). Impact of professional development on preschool teachers' conversational responsivity and children's linguistic productivity and complexity. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly, 27,* 387-400.

Schmitt, S. S., McClelland, M. M., Tominet, S. L., and Acock, A. C. (2014). Strengthening School Readiness for Head Start Children: Evaluation of Self-Regulation Intervention. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly.* Article in Press.

Sheridan, S. M., Knoche, L. L., Kupzyk, K. A., Pope Edwards, C. & Marvin, C. A. (2011). A randomized trial examining the efefts of parent engagement on early language and literacy: the Getting Ready intervention. *Journal of School Psychology* 49 (3). 361-383.

Sheridan, S., Knoche, L., Edwards, C., Kupzyk, K., Clarke, B., and Moorman, E.K. (2014). Efficacy of the Getting Ready Intervention and the Role of Parental Depression. *Early Education and Development, 25* (5), 746-769.

Wake, M., Tobin, S., Levickis, P., Gold, L., Ukoumunne, O.C., Zens, N., Goldfeld, S., Le, H., Law, J., and Reilly, S. (2013). Randomized trial of a population-based, home-delivered intervention for preschool language delay. *Pediatrics*, *132* (4), 895-904.

Other referencesⁱ

Adva. (2008). *Adva against domestic violence and abuse in Devon: The repair program.* Unpublished report. Devon, UK: Author.

Appleby, L., Warner, R., Whitton, A. and Faragher, F. (1997). A controlled study of fluoxetine and cognitive-behavioural counseling in the treatment of postnatal depression. *British Medical Journal*, *314*, 932–936.

Armstrong, K., Fraser, J., Dadds, M. and Morris, J. (1999). A randomized controlled trial of nurse home visiting to vulnerable families with newborns. *Journal of Paediatrics and Child Health*, *35*(3), 237–44.

Axford, N., Lehtonen, M., Tobin, K., Kaoukji, D. and Berry, V. (2012). Engaging parents in parenting programs: lessons from research and practice. *Children and Youth Services Review, 34* (10), 2061-2071.

Bakermans-Kranenburg, M.J., Van IJzendoorn, M.H., and Juffer, F. (2003). Less is more: Meta-analyses of sensitivity and attachment interventions in early childhood. *Psychological Bulletin*, 129, 195-215.

Barlow, J., Kirkpatrick, S., Stewart-Brown, S., Davis, H. (2005). 'Hard-to-reach or out-of-reach? Reasons why women refuse to take part in early interventions', *Children And Society, 19*(3), 199-210.

Barlow, J., Schrader-McMillan, A., Kirkpatrick, S., Ghate, D., Smith, M. and Barnes, J. (2008). *Health-led Parenting Interventions in Pregnancy and Early Years*. Research Report DCSF-RW070. London: Department for Children, Schools and Families.

Bauld, L. and Coleman, T. (no date). *The Effectiveness of Smoking Cessation Intervetions During Pregnancy: A Briefing Paper*. Expert report prepared for NICE.

Bergman, N.J., Linley, L.L. and Fawcus, S.R. (2004). Randomized controlled trial of skin-toskin contact from birth versus conventional incubator for physiological stabilization. *Acta Paediatrica, 93*(6), 779–85.

Bigelow, A., Littlejohn, M., Bergman, N., and McDonald, C. (2010). The relation between early mother-infant skin-to-skin contact and later maternal sensitivity in South African mothers of low birth weight infants. *Infant Mental Health Journal, 31*(3), 358–77.

Black, M.M., Nair, P., Kight, C., Wachtel, R., Roby, P. and Schuler, M. (1994). Parenting and early development among children of drug-abusing women: effects of home intervention. *Pediatrics*, *94*, 440-8.

Blair, Y., Macpherson, L. M., McCall, D. R., McMahon, A. D., and Stephen, K. W. (2004). Glasgow nursery-based caries experience, before and after a community development-based oral health programme's implementation. *Community Dental Health*, *21*(4), 291-298.

Blair, Y., Macpherson, L., McCall, D., and McMahon, A. (2006). Dental health of 5-year-olds following community-based oral health promotion in Glasgow, UK. *International Journal of Paediatric Dentistry*, *16*(6), 388-398

Bull, J., McCormick, G., Swann, C. and Mulvihill, C. (2004). Ante- and post-natal home- visiting programmes: a review of reviews [Evidence briefing]. London: Health Development Agency

Bystrova, K., Widström, A.M., Matthiesen, A.S., Ransjö-Arvidson, A.B., Welles-Nyström, B., Wassberg, C., Voronstov, I. and Uvnäs-Moberg, K. (2003). Skin-to-skin contact may reduce negative consequences of "the stress of being born": a study on temperature in newborn infants, subjected to different ward routines in St. Petersburg. *Acta Paediatrica, 92*(3), 320–326.

Cagle, K. M., Davis, J. W., Dominic, W. and Gonzales, W. (2006). Results of a focused scaldprevention program. *Journal of Burn Care and Research*, 27, 859–863.

Campbell, K.J. and Hesketh K.D. (2007). Strategies which aim to positively impact on weight, physical activity, diet and sedentary behaviours in children from zero to five years. A systematic review of the literature. *Obesity Reviews*, *8*(4), 327-338.

Carman, J., Friedman, E., Lamb, D. and Lennon, K. (2006). Evaluating the impact of a child injury prevention project. *Community Practitioner*, *79*, 188–192.

Carroll, J.C., Reid, A.J., Biringer, A., Midmer, D., Glazier, R.H., Wilson, L., et al (2005). Effectiveness of the Antenatal Psychosocial Health Assessment (ALPHA) form in detecting psychosocial concerns: a randomised controlled trial. *Canadian Medical Association Journal, 173*(3), 253–9.

Center on the Developing Child (2013). *How Early Experiences get into the Body: A Biodevelopmental Framework.*

http://developingchild.harvard.edu/resources/multimedia/interactive_features/biodevelopmental -framework/

Chabrol, H., Teissedre, F., Saint-Jean, M., Teisseyre, N., Roge, B. and Mullet, E. (2002). Prevention and treatment of post-partum depression: a controlled randomized study of women at risk. *Psychological Medicine*, *32*, 1039–1047

Chaffin, M., Silovsky, J.F., Funderburk, B., et al (2004). Parent-Child Interaction Therapy with Physically Abusive Parents: Efficacy for Reducing Future Abuse Reports. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *7*2(3), 500–10.

Collins, C.E., Okely, A.D., Morgan, P.J., Jones, R.A., Burrown, T.L., Cliff, D.P., Colyvas, K., Warren, J.M., Steele, J.R. and Baur. L.A. (2011). Parent diet modification, child activity, or both in obese children: an RCT. *Pediatrics, 127,* 619–627.

Cooper, P.J., Murray, L., Wilson, A. and Romaniuk, H. (2003). Controlled trial of the short- and long-term effect of psychological treatment of post-partum depression: 1. Impact on maternal mood. *Br J Psychiatry*, *182*, 413–419.

S, A.M., O'Malley, L.A., Elison, S.N., Armstrong, R., Burnside, G., Adair, P., Dugdill, L. and Pine, C. (2013). *Primary school-based Behavioural Interventions for Preventing Caries*. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, Issue 5.

Corvalan, C., Uauy, R., Flores, R., Kleinbaum, D. and Martorell, R. (2008). Reductions in the

energy content of meals served in the Chilean National Nursery School Council Program did not consistently decrease obesity among beneficiaries. *Journal of Nutrition, 138*(11), 2237-2243.

Cruz, A. D., Mueller, M. G., Milgrom, P., and Coldwell, S. E. (2012). A Community-based Randomized Trial of Postcard Mailings to Increase Dental Utilization Among Low-income Children. *Journal of Dentistry for Children (Chicago, III.)*, 79(3), 154.

Daro, D.A. and McCurdy, K.P. (2007). Interventions to prevent child maltreatment. In: Doll, L. S., Bonzo, S. E., Mercy, J. A., Sleet, D. A (Eds). *Handbook of Injury and Violence Prevention*. New York, NY: Springer Science + Business Media; 137-155.

Davies, G. M., Duxbury, J. T., Boothman, N. J., Davies, R. M., and Blinkhorn, A. S. (2005). A staged intervention dental health promotion programme to reduce early childhood caries. *Community Dental Health*, 22(2), 118-122.

Davies, G.M., Duxbury, J.T., Boothman, N.J., Davies, R.M. (2007). Challenges associated with the evaluation of a dental health promotion program in a deprived area. *Community Dental Health*, *24*, 117-121.

Davis, S.W., Cummings, K.M., Rimer, B.K., Sciandra, R. and Stone, J.C. (1992). The impact of tailored self-help smoking cessation guides on young mothers. *Health Education Quarterly 19*(4), 495–504.

Davis, H. and Day, C. (2010) *Working in Partnership with Parents* (2nd Edition), London: Pearson.

Davis, F. A., McDonald, L. and Axford, N. (2012). *Technique is Not Enough: Making Evidencebased Programmes Socially Inclusive*. Discussion Paper for the British Psychological Society Professional Practice Board's Social Inclusion Group. Leicester, BPS.

Dennison, B.A., Russo, T.J., Burdick, P.A. and Jenkins, P.L. (2004). An intervention to reduce television viewing by preschool children. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med.* 158(2), 170-176.

de Silva-Sanigorski, A.M., Bell, A.C., Kremer, P., Nichols, M, Crellin, M., Smith, M., Sharp, S., de Groot, F., Carpenter, L., Boak, R., Robertson, N., Swinburn, B.A. (2010). Reducing obesity in early childhood: Results from Romp and Chomp, an Australian community-wide interventionprogram. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, *91*(4), 831-840.

DfE (Department for Education) (2014) *National Statistics Early Years Foundation Stage Profile results in England, 2013/14.* (Reference: SFR 39/2014). London, UK: Department for Education.

DiGuiseppi, C., Slater, S., Roberts, I., Adams, L., Sculpher, M., Wade, A. and McCarthy, M. (1999). The "Let's Get Alarmed!" initiative: a smoke alarm give-away programme. *Injury Prevention, 5*, 177–182.

Disney JA, Abernathy, JR, Graves, RC, Mauriello SM, Bohannan HM, Zack, DD. (1992) Comparative effectiveness of visual/tactile and simplified screening examinations in caries risk assessment. *Community Dent Oral Epidemiol* 20: 326-32. Donatelle, R.J., Prows, S.L., Champeau, D. and Hudson, D. (2000). Randomised controlled trial using social support and financial incentives for high risk pregnant smokers: Significant Other Supporter (SOS) program. *Tobacco Control, 9*(Suppl 3), iii67–iii69.

Dubowitz, H., Feigelman, S., Lane, W. and Kim, J. (2009). Pediatric primary care to help prevent child maltreatment: the Safe Environment for Every Kid (SEEK) Model. *Pediatrics, 123*(3), 858-64.

Duffy, E.P., Percival, P., Kershaw, E. (1997). Positive effects of an antenatal group teaching session on postnatal nipple pain, nipple trauma and breast feeding rates. *Midwifery, 12* (4), 89-96.

Ellwood, R. P., Davies, G. M., Worthington, H. V., Blinkhorn, A. S., Taylor, G. O., and Davies, R. M. (2004). Relationship between area deprivation and the anticaries benefit of an oral health programme providing free fluoride toothpaste to young children. *Community Dentistry and Oral Epidemiology*, *32*(3), 159-165.

Emmons, K.M., Hammond, S.K., Fava, J.L., Velicer, W.F., Evans, J.L. and Monroe, A.D. (2001). A randomized trial to reduce passive smoke exposure in low-income households with young children. *Pediatrics*, *108*(1), 18–24.

Epstein, L.H., Roemmich, J.N., Robinson, J.L., Paluch, R.A., Winiewicz, D.D., Fuerch, J.H. and Robinson, T.N. (2008). A randomized trial of the effects of reducing television viewing and computer use on body mass index in young children. *Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine*, *162*(3), 239-245.

Evins, G.G., Theofrastous, J.P. and Galvin, S.L. (2000). Postpartum depression: a comparison of screening and routine clinical evaluation. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, *182*(5), 1080–1082.

Feldens, C. A., Vítolo, M. R., and Drachler, M. D. L. (2007). A randomized trial of the effectiveness of home visits in preventing early childhood caries. *Community Dentistry and Oral Epidemiology*, *35*(3), 215-223.

Feldens, C. A., Giugliani, E. R. J., Duncan, B. B., Drachler, M. D. L., and Vítolo, M. R. (2010). Long-term effectiveness of a nutritional program in reducing early childhood caries: a randomized trial. *Community Dentistry and Oral Epidemiology*, *38*(4), 324-332.

Field, T., Diego, M., Hernandez-Reif, M., Deeds, O. and Figueiredo, B. (2009). Pregnancy massage reduces prematurity, low birthweight and postpartum depression. *Infant Behavior and Development*, *3*2(4), 454–60.

Fixsen, D., Naoom, S. F., Blasé, K. A., Friedman, R. M. and Wallace, F. (2005). *Implementation Research: A Synthesis of the Literature*. Tampa, USF.

Freeman, M.P., Davis, M., Sinha, P., Wisner, K.L., Hibbeln, J.R. and Gelenberg, A.J. (2008). Omega-3 fatty acids and supportive psychotherapy for perinatal depression: a randomized placebo-controlled study. *Journal of Affective Disorders, 110*(1-2), 142–148.

Gao, X., Lo, E. C. M., Kot, S. C. C., and Chan, K. C. W. (2014). Motivational interviewing in improving oral health: a systematic review of randomized controlled trials. *Journal of Periodontology*, *85*(3), 426-437.

Gunn, J., Lumley, J., Chondros, P. and Young, D. (1998). Does an early postnatal check-up improve maternal health: Results from a randomised trial in Australian general practice. *British Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology*, *105*(9), 991–7.

Halle, T., Metz, A. and Martinez-Beck, I. (Eds.) (2013) *Applying Implementation Science in Early Childhood Programs and Systems*. Baltimore: Brookes.

Harmon, T.M. and Hynan, M.T. (1990). Improved obstetric outcomes using hypnotic analgesia and skill mastery combined with childbirth education. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *58*, 525–30.

Harrison, R. (2003). Oral health promotion for high-risk children: case studies from British Columbia. *Journal of Canadian Dental Association, 69,* 292-296.

Heil, S.H., Higgins, S.T., Bernstein, I.M., Solomon, L.J., Rogers, R.E., Thomas, C.S., Badger, G.J. and Lynch, M.E. (2008). Effects of voucher-based incentives on abstinence from cigarette smoking and fetal growth among pregnant women. *Addiction*, *103*(6), 1009–1018.

Holden, J.M., Sagovsky, R. and Cox, J.L. (1989). Counselling in a general practice setting: controlled study of health visitor intervention in treatment of postnatal depression. *Br J Med, 298,* 223–226.

Home Office (2013) *Information for Local Areas on the change to the Definition of Domestic Violence and Abuse.* London: Home Office.

Hughes, A.R, Stewart, L., Chapple, J., McColl, J.H., Donaldson, M.D.C., Kelnar, C.J.H., Zabihollah, M., Ahmed, F. and Reilly, J.J. (2008). Randomized, controlled trial of a bestpractice individualized behavioral program for treatment of childhood overweight: Scottish Childhood Overweight Treatment Trial (SCOTT). *Pediatrics*, *121*(3), 539-546.

Hughes, J. and Gottleib, L. (2004). The Effects of the Webster-Stratton Parenting Program on Maltreating Families: Fostering Strengths. *Child Abuse and Neglect, 28,* 1081–97.

Ingoldsby, E.M. (2012). Review of interventions to improve family engagement and retention in parent and child mental health programs. *Journal of Child and Family Studies, 19*(5), 629-645.

Ip, W.Y., Tang, C.S. and Goggins, W.B. (2009). An educational intervention to improve women's ability to cope with childbirth. *Journal of Clinical Nursing, 18*(15), 2125–35.

Jouret, B., Ahluwalia, N., Dupuy, M., Cristini, C., Nègre-Pages, L., Grandjear, H. and Tauber, M. (2009). Prevention of overweight in preschool children: Results of kindergartenbased interventions. *International Journal of Obesity, 33*(10), 1075-1083.

Kane, G. A., Wood, V. A. and Barlow, J. (2007). Parenting programmes: a systematic review and synthesis of qualitative research. *Child: Care, Health and Development, 33,* 784-793.

Kavanagh, K.F., Cohen, R.J., Heinig, M.J. and Dewey, K.G. (2008). Educational intervention to modify bottle-feeding behaviors among formula feeding mothers in the WIC program: impact on infant formula intake and weight gain. *Journal of Nutrition Education and Behaviour, 40*, 244–250.

Kay, E. J. and Locker, D. (1996). Is dental health education effective? A systematic review of current evidence. *Community Dentistry and Oral Epidemiology* 24, 231-235.

Kendrick, D., Marsh, P., Fielding, K. and Miller, P. (1999). Preventing injuries in children: cluster randomised controlled trial in primary care. *BMJ*, *318*, 980–983.

Kilpatrick, N., Riggs, E.M., Waters, E.B., Gussy, M. (2009). A controlled multi-faceted community intervention trial to improve the oral health of preschool aged children living in rural Victoria. *Australian Dental Journal, 54*, 30-S31.

King, W. J., Klassen, T. P., LeBlanc, J., Bernard-Bonnin, A. C., Robitaille, Y., Pham, B., Coyle, D., Tenenbein, M. and Pless I.B. (2001). The effectiveness of a home visit to prevent childhood injury. *Pediatrics, 108*, 382–388.

Knoche, L. L., Edwards, C. P., Sheridan, S. M., Kupzyk, K. A., Marvin, C. A., Cline, K. D., and Clarke, B. L. (2012). Getting Ready: Results of a randomized trial of a relationship-focused intervention on the parent-infant relationship in rural Early Head Start. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, *33*(5), 439-458.

Kowash, M. B., Pinfield, A., Smith, J., and Curzon, M. E. J. (2000). Dental health education: effectiveness on oral health of a long-term health education programme for mothers with young children. *British Dental Journal*, *188*(4), 201-205.

Kung, F., Lee, I. and Lee, C.P. (2002). Can midwife help in preventing depression in women at six weeks postpartum by early intervention? In: International Confederation of Midwives and Women Working Together for the Family of the World: ICM Proceedings; Apr 16; Vienna, Austria: 13 (CD ROM).

Lancaster, T., Stead, L.F. (2005). Individual behavioural counselling for smoking cessation. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2005(2).

Lansford, J.E., Dodge, K.A., Pettit, G.S., Bates, J.E., Crozier, J., and Kaplow, J. (2002). A 12year prospective study of the long-term effects of early child physical maltreatment on psychological, behavioral, and academic problems in adolescence. *Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine*, *156*(8), 824-830.

Lansford, J.E., Miller-Johnson, S., Berlin, L.J., Dodge, K.A., Bates, J.E, and Pettit, G.S. (2007). Early physical abuse and later violent delinquency: A prospective longitudinal study. *Child Maltreatment*, *12*(3), 233-245.

Lawrence, H. P., Binguis, D., Douglas, J., McKeown, L., Switzer, B., Figueiredo, R., and Laporte, A. (2008). A 2-year community-randomized controlled trial of fluoride varnish to prevent early childhood caries in Aboriginal children. *Community Dentistry and Oral Epidemiology*, *36*(6), 503-516.

Lee, S., Aos, S., Drake, E., Pennucci, A., Miller, M., and Anderson, L. (2012). *Return on investment: Evidence-based options to improve statewide outcomes*, April 2012 (Document No. 12-04-1201). Olympia: Washington State Institute for Public Policy.

Little, M., Saul, G., Testa, K. and Gaziano C. (2002). The influence of telephonic nursing care coordination on patient satisfaction in a predominantly low-income, high-risk pregnancy population. *Lippincott's Case Management*, *7*, 15–23

Little, M., Bjornstad, G., and Edovald, T. (2013). *Investing in Children: An Overview*. Dartington: The Social Research Unit.

Livny, A., and Sgan-Cohen, H. D. (2007). A review of a community program aimed at preventing early childhood caries among Jerusalem infants: a brief communication. *Journal of Public Health Dentistry*, 67(2), 78-82.

Lumley, J,. Chamberlain, C., Dowswell, T., Oliver, S., Oakley, L. & Watson, L. (2009). *Interventions for Promoting Smoking Cessation During Pregnancy*. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, Issue 3.

MacArthur, C., Winter, H.R., Bick, D.E., Knowles, H., Lilford, R., Henderson, C., Lancashire, R.J., Barunholtz, D.A. and Gee, H. (2002). Effects of redesigned community postnatal care on womens' health 4 months after birth: a cluster randomised controlled trial. *Lancet, 359,* 378–85.

Macpherson, L. M., Ball, G. E., Brewster, L., Duane, B., Hodges, C. L., Wright, W., et al (2010). Childsmile: the national child oral health improvement programme in Scotland. Part 1: Establishment and development. *Br Dent Journal* 209(2):73-78.

Macpherson, L. M., Anopa, Y., Conway, D. I. et al (2013) National supervised toothbrushing program and dental decay in Scotland. *J Dent Res.* 92(2):109-13.

MacRitchie, H. M. B., Longbottom, C., Robertson, M., Nugent, Z., Chan, K., Radford, J. R., et al (2012) Development of the Dundee Caries Risk Assessment Model (DCRAM): risk model development using a novel application of CHAID analysis. *Community Dent Oral Epidemiol* 40(1): 37-45.

Mallonee, S., Istre, G. R., Rosenberg, M., Reddish-Douglas, M., Jordan, F., Silverstein, P. and Tunnell, W. (1996). Surveillance and prevention of residential-fire injuries. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 335, 27–31.

Manber, R., Schnyer, R.N., Allen, J.J., Rush, A.J. and Blasey, C.M. (2004). Acupuncture: a promising treatment for depression during pregnancy. *Journal of Affective Disorders 83*, 89–95.

Manber, R., Schnyer, R.N., Lyell, D., Chambers, A.S., Caughey, A.B., Druzin, M., Carlyle, E., Celio, C., Gress, J.L., Huang, M.I., Kalista, T., Martin-Okada, R. and Allen, J.J. (2010). Acupuncture for depression during pregnancy: a randomized controlled trial. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, *115*(3), 511–20.

Mantzari, E., Vogt, F. and Marteau, T. (2012). The effectiveness of financial incentives for smoking cessation during pregnancy: is it from being paid or from the extra aid? *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth*, *12*, 24.

Marmot, M. (2010). *Fair Society, Healthy Lives: Strategic Review of Health Inequalities in England post 2010.* The Marmot Review.

Marinho, V. C., Worthington, H. V., Walsh, T. and Clarkson, J. E. (2013) *Fluoride Varnishes for Preventing Dental Caries in Children and Adolescents*. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 7.

Mattar, C.N., Chong, Y.S., Chan, Y.S., Chew, A., Tan, P., Chan, Y.H. and Rauff, M.H. (2007). Simple antenatal preparation to improve breastfeeding practice: a randomized controlled trial. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, *109*(1), 73–80.

McBride, C.M., Curry, S.J., Lando, H.A., Pirie, P.L., Grothaus, L.C. and Nelson, J.C. (1999). Prevention of relapse in women who quit smoking during pregnancy. *American Journal of Public Health*, *89*, 706–11.

McBride, C.M., Baucom, D.H., Peterson, B.L., Pollak, K.I., Palmer, C., Westman E. and Lyna, P. (2004). Prenatal and postpartum smoking abstinence: a partner-assisted approach. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *27*(3), 232–8.

McCallum, Z., Wake, M., Gerner, B., Baur, L.A., Gibbons, K., Gold, L., Gunny, J., Harris, C., Naughton, G., Riess, C., Sanci, L., Sheehan, J., Ukomunne, O.C. and Waters, E. (2007). Outcome data from the LEAP (Live, Eat and Play) trial: a randomized controlled trial of a primary care intervention for childhood overweight/mild obesity. *International Journal of Obesity*, *31*(4), 630–636.

Metz, A., Halle, T., Bartley, L. and Blasberg, A. (2013) The key components of successful implementation. In Halle, T., Metz, A. and Martinez-Beck, I. (Eds.) *Applying Implementation Science in Early Childhood Programs and Systems.* Baltimore: Brookes.

Milgrom, P., Sutherland, M., Shirtcliff, R. M., Ludwig, S., and Smolen, D. (2010). Children's tooth decay in a public health program to encourage low-income pregnant women to utilize dental care. *BMC Public Health*, *10*(1), 76.

Mindell, J. (1999). Empirically supported treatments in paediatric psychology: bedtime refusal and night wakings in young children. *Journal of Paediatric Psychology*, *24*, 465–481.

Murray, J., Irving, B., Farrington, D.P., Colman, I., and Bloxsom, C.A.J. (2010). Very early predictors of conduct problems and crime: Results from a national cohort study. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *51*(11), 1198-1207.

NCCMH (National Collaboraing Centre for Mental Health) (2014). *Antenatal and Postnatal Mental Health: Clinical Management and Service Guidance (Updated Edition)*. National Clinical Guideline Number 192. The British Psychological Society and The Royal College of Psychiatrists.

NICE (2007). Antenatal and postnatal mental health: Clinical management and service guidance. CG45. London: National Institute of Healthcare Excellence.

NHMRC (National Health and Medical Research Council) (2007). A Systematic Review of the Efficacy and Safety of Fluoridation. Part A: Review of Methodology and Results. Australian Government.

Novins, D. K., Green, A. E., Legha, R. K. and Aarons, G. A. (2013). Dissemination and implementation of evidence-based practices for child and adolescent mental health: A systematic review. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry* 52 (10), 1009-1025.

Okely, A.D., Collins, C.E., Morgan, P.J., Jones, R.A., Warren, J.M., Cliff, D.P., Burrows, T.L., Colyvas, K, Steele, J.R. and Baur, L.A. (2010). Multi-site randomized controlled trial of a child-centered physical activity program, a parent-centered dietary-modification program, or both in overweight children: the HIKCUPS study. *Journal of Pediatrics*, *157*(3), 388–394.

Pfannenstiel, A.E. and Honig, A. S. (1991). Prenatal intervention and support for low-income fathers. *Infant Mental Health Journal* 12 (2), 103-115.

PHE (Public Health England) (2014b). *Delivering Better Oral Health: An Evidence-based Toolkit for Prevention, Third Edition.* London, PHE

Plutzer, K., and Spencer, A. J. (2008). Efficacy of an oral health promotion intervention in the prevention of early childhood caries. *Community Dentistry and Oral Epidemiology*, *36*(4), 335-346.

Pugh, L.C., Milligan, R.A., Frick, K.D., Spatz, D., Bronner, Y. (2002). Breastfeeding duration, costs, and benefits of a support program for low-income breastfeeding women. *Birth, 29*(2), 95–100.

Ramchandani, P., Wiggs, L., Webb, V. and Stores, G. (2000). A systematic review of treatments for settling problems and night waking in young children. *British Medical Journal*, *320*(7229), 209–213.

Raynor, H.A., Osterholt, K.M., Hart, C.N., Jelalian, E., Vivier, P. and Wing, R.R. (2012). Efficacy of US paediatric obesity primary care guidelines: two randomised trials. *Pediatric Obesity*, *7*(1) 28–38.

Reading, A.E., Cox, D.N. (1982). The effects of ultrasound examination on maternal anxiety levels. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, *5*(2), 237–47.

Rigotti, N.A., Park, E.R., Regan, S., Chang, Y., Perry, K., Loudin, B. and Quinn, V. (2006). Efficacy of telephone counseling for pregnant smokers: a randomized controlled trial. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, *108*(1), 83–92.

Rodrigues, C.S. and Sheilham, A. (2000) .The relationship between dietary guidelines, sugar intake and caries in primary teeth in low income Brazilian 3-year-olds: a longitudinal study. *International Journal of Paediatric Dentistry*, *10*(1), 47-55.

Rooney, B.L., Gritt, L.R., Havens, S.J., Mathiason, M.A., Clough, E.A. (2005). Growing healthy families: family use of pedometers to increase physical activity and slow the rate of obesity. *WMJ*, *104*(5), 54–60

Sege, R.D., Perry, C., Stigol L, Cohen, L., Griffith, J., Cohn, M. and Spivak, H. (1997). Shortterm effectiveness of anticipatory guidance to reduce early childhood risks for subsequent violence. *Archives of Pediatric and Adolescent Medicine*. *151*(4), 392–397.

Sgan Cohen, H. D. and Vered, Y. (2003). Plaque removal and oral health promotion potential for the elmex interX medium toothbrush: clinical efficacy and safety evaluation, *The Journal of Clinical Dentistry*, *14*(3), 70-73.

Sgan Cohen H. D. and Vered, Y. (2005). A clinical trial of the meridol toothbrush with conical filaments: evaluation of clinical effectiveness and subjective satisfaction, *The Journal of Clinical Dentistry*, *16*(4), 109-113.

SIGN (Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network) (2014). *Dental Interventions to Prevent Caries in Children*. SIGN publication no. 138. Edinburgh: SIGN. Available from URL: http://www.sign.ac.uk.

Slade, G. D., Bailie, R. S., Roberts-Thomson, K., Leach, A. J., Raye, I., Endean, C., ... and Morris, P. (2011). Effect of health promotion and fluoride varnish on dental caries among Australian Aboriginal children: results from a community-randomized controlled trial. *Community Dentistry and Oral Epidemiology*, *39*(1), 29-43.

Shelton, D., Le Gros, K., Norton, L., Stanton-Cook, S., Morgan, J. and Masterman, P. (2007). Randomised controlled trial: a parent-based group education programme for overweight children. *Journal of Paediatrics and Child Health*, *43*(12), 799–805.

Shonkoff, J. (2009). Neuroscience, molecular biology, and the childhood roots of health disparities: building a new framework for health promotion and disease prevention. *JAMA*, *301*(21), 2252-9.

Shute, J. L., and Judge, K. (2005). Evaluating "Starting Well," the Scottish national demonstration project for child health: outcomes at six months. *Journal of Primary Prevention*, *26*(3), 221-240.

Spitzer, R. L., Kroenke, K., Williams, J. B. and Loewe, B. (2006). A brief measure for assessing generalized anxiety disorder: the GAD-7. *Archives of Internal Medicine 166*(10), 1092-1097.

Sprod, A., Anderson, R. and Treasure, E. (1996) *Effective Oral Health Promotion: Literature Review*. Technical Report 20. Cardiff: Health Promotion Wales and University of Wales College of Medicine. Health Promotion Wales and University of Wales College of Medicine, Cardiff .

Stark, L.J., Spear, S., Boles, R., Kuhl, E., Ratcliff, M., Scharf, C. Bolling, C. and Rausch, J. (2011). A pilot randomized controlled trial of a clinic and home-based behavioral intervention to decrease obesity in preschoolers. *Obesity (Silver Spring), 19*(1), 134–141.

Stotts, A.L., Diclemente, C.C. and Dolan-Mullen, P. (2002). One-to-one: a motivational

intervention for resistant pregnant smokers. Addictive Behaviors, 27(2), 275-92.

Su, K.P., Huang, S.Y., Chiu, T.H., Huang, K.C., Huang, C.L., Chang, H.C. and Pariente, C.M. (2008). Omega-3 fatty acids for major depressive disorder during pregnancy: results from a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Journal of Clinical Psychiatry 69*(4), 644-651.

Svanberg, P. O., Barlow, J. and Tigbe, W. (2013) The Parent-Infant Interaction Observation Scale: reliability and validity of a screening tool. *Journal of Reproductive and Infant Psychology*, 31 (1), 5-14.

Sweet, M.A. and Appelbaum, M.I. (2004). Is home visiting an effective strategy? A metaanalytic review of home visiting programs for families with young children. *Child Development*, *75*, 1435-1456.

Terao, S. Y. (1999). *Treatment Effectiveness of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy with Physically Abusive Parent-Child Dyads.* Stockton, California: University of the Pacific

Tuten, M., Fitzsimons, H., Chisolm, M.S., Nuzzo, P.A. and Jones, H.E. (2012). Contingent incentives reduce cigarette smoking among pregnant, methadone-maintained women: results of an initial feasibility and efficacy randomized clinical trial. *Addiction*, *107*(10), 1868–77.

Twardozs, S. and Lutzker, J.R. (2010). Child maltreatment and the developing brain: A review of neuroscience perspectives. *Aggression and Violent Behavior, 15*(1), 59-68.

Underdown, A. and Barlow, J. (2011). Interventions to support early relationships: mechanisms identified within infant massage programmes. *Community Practitioner, 84*(4), 21-26.

Underdown, A., Norwood, R. and Barlow, J. (2013). A realist evaluation of the processes and outcomes of infant massage programs. *Infant Mental Health Journal 34* (6), 483-495.

Vachirarojpisan, T., Shinada, K., and Kawaguchi, Y. (2005). The process and outcome of a programme for preventing early childhood caries in Thailand. *Community Dental Health*, 22(4), 253-259.

Wake, M., Baur, L.A., Gerner, B., Gibbons, K., Gold, L., Gunn, J., Levickis, P., McCallum, Z., Naughton, G., Sanci, L. and Ukoumunne, O.C. (2009). Outcomes and costs of primary care surveillance and intervention for overweight or obese children: the LEAP 2 andomised controlled trial. *BMJ*, *339*(7730), b3308

Wallbank, S. (2012). Health visitors' needs: national perspectives from the Restorative Clinical Supervision Programme, *Community Practitioner*, *85*(4), 29-32.

Washington State Institute for Public Policy (2014). *Benefit-Cost Technical Documentation*. Olympia, WA: Washington State Institute for Public Policy.

Watson, M., Kendrick, D., Coupland, C., Woods, A., Futers, D. and Robinson, J. (2005). Providing child safety equipment to prevent injuries: randomised controlled trial. *BMJ*, *330*, 178. Watt, R. G. and Marinho, V. C. (2005) Does oral health promotion improve oral hygiene and gingival health? *Periodontology* 2000 37, 35-47.

Webster, J., Linnane, J., Roberst, J., Starrenburg, S., Hinson, J. and Dibley, L. (2003). IDentify, Educate and Alert (IDEA) trial: an intervention to reduce postnatal depression. *British Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology*, *110*, 842–6.

Weinstein, P., Harrison, R. and Benton, T. (2004). Motivating parents to prevent caries in their young children: one-year findings, *Journal of the American Dental Association* 135, 731-738.

Weinstein, P., Harrison, R., and Benton, T. (2006). Motivating mothers to prevent caries: confirming the beneficial effect of counseling. *Journal of the American Dental Association* (1939), 137(6), 789-793.

Weintraub, J. A., Ramos-Gomez, F., Jue, B., Shain, S., Hoover, C. I., Featherstone, J. D. B., and Gansky, S. A. (2006). Fluoride varnish efficacy in preventing early childhood caries. *Journal of Dental Research*, *85*(2), 172-176.

Wen, L. M., Baur, L. A., Rissel, C., Wardle, K., Alperstein, G., and Simpson, J. M. (2007). Early intervention of multiple home visits to prevent childhood obesity in a disadvantaged population: a home-based randomised controlled trial (Healthy Beginnings Trial). *BMC Public Health*, *7*(1), 76.

Wennhall, I., Mårtensson, E. M., Sjunnesson, I., Matsson, L., Schröder, U., and Twetman, S. (2005). Caries-preventive effect of an oral health program for preschool children in a low socioeconomic, multicultural area in Sweden: results after one year. *Acta Odontologica*, *63*(3), 163-167.

Widstrom, A.M., Lilja, G., Aaltomaa-Michalias, P., Dahllof, A., Lintula, M. and Nissen, E. (2011). Newborn behaviour to locate the breast when skin-to-skin: a possible method for enabling early self-regulation. *Acta* Paediatrica, 100(1), 79–85.

Wilson, F., Dwyer, F. and Bennett, P.C. (2003). Prevention of dog bites: Evaluation of a brief educational intervention program for preschool children. *Journal of Community Psychology*, *31*(1), 75–86.

Wirz-Justice, A., Bader, A., Frisch, U., Stieglitz, R.D., Alder, J., Bitzer J, Hösli, I., Jazbec, S., Benedetti, F, Terman, M., Wisner, K.L. and Riecher-Rössler, A. (2011). A randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled study of light therapy for antepartum depression. *Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, *7*2(7), 986–93.

Wolfberg, A.J., Michels, K.B., Shields, W., O'Campo, P., Bronner, Y. and Bienstock, J. (2004). Dads as breastfeeding advocates: results from a randomized controlled trial of an educational intervention. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, *191*(3), 708–12.

Whittle, J. G., Whitehead, H. F., and Bishop, C. M. (2008). A randomised control trial of oral health education provided by a health visitor to parents of pre-school children. *Community Dental Health*, *25*(1), 28-32.

WHO (World Health Organization) (2013). *Responding to Intimate Partner Violence and Sexual Violence against Women: WHO Clinical and Policy Guidelines.*

World Health Organization and UNICEF (1989) *Protecting, Promoting and Supporting Breast-feeding: The Special Role of Maternity Services.* WHO: Geneva.

Yevlahova, D., and Satur, J. (2009). Models for individual oral health promotion and their effectiveness: a systematic review. *Australian Dental Journal*, *54*(3), 190-197.

Yuan, S., Kerr, G., Salmon, K., Speedy, P., and Freeman, R. (2007). Evaluating a communitybased dental registration program for preschool children living in areas of high social deprivation. *European Archives of Paediatric Dentistry*, *8*(1), 55-61.

Zimet, G. D., Dahlem, N. W., Zimet, S. G. and Farley, G. K. (1988) 'The Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support', *Journal of Personality* Assessment, 52, 30-41.

- ii. Promotional Guides are used for this purpose. Two-day training for all health visitors in an area can be provided by the Centre for Parent and Child Support: www.cpcs.org.uk.
- iii. http://agesandstages.com/
- iv. http://www.pedsql.org/about_pedsql.html
- v. http://www.rcpch.ac.uk/child-health/research-projects/uk-who-growth-charts/ukwho-growth-chart-resources-0-4-years/uk-who-0
- vi. http://www.cpcs.org.uk/index.php?page=about-family-partnership-model

i. Authors Goodwin to Wilkinson are listed alphabetically by surname.